

Forebrain control of breathing and sudden death in epilepsy

Edited by Steven Allen Crone, Christina Gross, Brian James Dlouhy and Russell Ray

Published in Frontiers in Neural Circuits Frontiers in Neurology





FRONTIERS EBOOK COPYRIGHT STATEMENT

The copyright in the text of individual articles in this ebook is the property of their respective authors or their respective institutions or funders. The copyright in graphics and images within each article may be subject to copyright of other parties. In both cases this is subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this ebook is the property of Frontiers.

Each article within this ebook, and the ebook itself, are published under the most recent version of the Creative Commons CC-BY licence. The version current at the date of publication of this ebook is CC-BY 4.0. If the CC-BY licence is updated, the licence granted by Frontiers is automatically updated to the new version.

When exercising any right under the CC-BY licence, Frontiers must be attributed as the original publisher of the article or ebook, as applicable.

Authors have the responsibility of ensuring that any graphics or other materials which are the property of others may be included in the CC-BY licence, but this should be checked before relying on the CC-BY licence to reproduce those materials. Any copyright notices relating to those materials must be complied with.

Copyright and source acknowledgement notices may not be removed and must be displayed

in any copy, derivative work or partial copy which includes the elements in question.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws. The above represents a summary only. For further information please read Frontiers' Conditions for Website Use and Copyright Statement, and the applicable CC-BY licence.

ISSN 1664-8714 ISBN 978-2-8325-2632-3 DOI 10.3389/978-2-8325-2632-3

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers journal series

The Frontiers journal series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of openaccess, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the *Frontiers journal series* operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews. Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the *Frontiers journals series*: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area.

Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers editorial office: frontiersin.org/about/contact



Forebrain control of breathing and sudden death in epilepsy

Topic editors

Steven Allen Crone — Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center, United States Christina Gross — Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center, United States Brian James Dlouhy — The University of Iowa, United States Russell Ray — Baylor College of Medicine, United States

Citation

Crone, S. A., Gross, C., Dlouhy, B. J., Ray, R., eds. (2023). *Forebrain control of breathing and sudden death in epilepsy.* Lausanne: Frontiers Media SA. doi: 10.3389/978-2-8325-2632-3

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest

🐉 frontiers | Research Topics

Table of contents

04	Editorial: Forebrain control of breathing and sudden death in
	epilepsy

Steven A. Crone, Brian J. Dlouhy, Christina Gross and Russell S. Ray

07 Functional MRI Correlates of Carbon Dioxide Chemosensing in Persons With Epilepsy

Johnson P. Hampson, Nuria Lacuey, MR Sandhya Rani, Jaison S. Hampson, Kristina A. Simeone, Timothy A. Simeone, Ponnada A. Narayana, Louis Lemieux and Samden D. Lhatoo

16 Galanin analogs prevent mortality from seizure-induced respiratory arrest in mice Ryley Collard, Miriam C. Aziz, Kevin Rapp, Connor Cutshall,

Evalien Duyvesteyn and Cameron S. Metcalf

28 The role of sleep state and time of day in modulating breathing in epilepsy: implications for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy

Katelyn G. Joyal, Benjamin L. Kreitlow and Gordon F. Buchanan

- 46 Forebrain epileptiform activity is not required for seizure-induced apnea in a mouse model of *Scn8a* epilepsy lan C. Wenker, Alexis R. Boscia, Christine Lewis, Anas Tariq, Raquel Miralles, Jessica C. Hanflink, Priyanka Saraf and Manoj K. Patel
- 60 fMRI studies evaluating central respiratory control in humans Carolina Ciumas, Sylvain Rheims and Philippe Ryvlin
- 74 Forebrain control of breathing: Anatomy and potential functions

Karl M. Schottelkotte and Steven A. Crone

88 Perspectives on the basis of seizure-induced respiratory dysfunction

Daniel K. Mulkey and Brenda M. Milla

99 Autonomic dysfunction in epilepsy mouse models with implications for SUDEP research

Jennifer Bauer, Orrin Devinsky, Markus Rothermel and Henner Koch

115 Minocycline prevents hypoxia-induced seizures Isato Fukushi, Keiko Ikeda, Kotaro Takeda, Masashi Yoshizawa, Yosuke Kono, Yohei Hasebe, Mieczyslaw Pokorski and Yasumasa Okada Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED AND REVIEWED BY Mark Stewart, Downstate Health Sciences University, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Steven A. Crone Steven.crone@cchmc.org

RECEIVED 25 April 2023 ACCEPTED 09 May 2023 PUBLISHED 23 May 2023

CITATION

Crone SA, Dlouhy BJ, Gross C and Ray RS (2023) Editorial: Forebrain control of breathing and sudden death in epilepsy. *Front. Neural Circuits* 17:1212172. doi: 10.3389/fncir.2023.1212172

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Crone, Dlouhy, Gross and Ray. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Editorial: Forebrain control of breathing and sudden death in epilepsy

Steven A. Crone^{1,2,3*}, Brian J. Dlouhy^{4,5,6}, Christina Gross^{7,8} and Russell S. Ray^{9,10,11}

¹Division of Pediatric Neurosurgery, Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center, Cincinnati, OH, United States, ²Division of Developmental Biology, Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center, Cincinnati, OH, United States, ³Department of Neurosurgery, University of Cincinnati College of Medicine, Cincinnati, OH, United States, ⁴Department of Neurosurgery, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA, United States, ⁵Iowa Neuroscience Institute, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA, United States, ⁶Papajohn Biomedical Institute, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA, United States, ⁶Papajohn Children's Hospital Medical Center, Cincinnati, OH, United States, ⁸Department of Pediatrics, University of Cincinnati College of Medicine, Cincinnati, OH, United States, ⁹Memory Brain Research Center, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston, TX, United States, ¹⁰Department of Neuroscience, Baylor College of Medicine, Houston, TX, United States, ¹¹McNair Medical Institute, Houston, TX, United States

KEYWORDS

forebrain, control of breathing, sudden death in epilepsy, SUDEP, epilepsy, respiration, seizure

Editorial on the Research Topic

Forebrain control of breathing and sudden death in epilepsy

Sudden Unexpected Death in Epilepsy (SUDEP) is the unexpected death of a person with epilepsy who was otherwise healthy and no other cause of death was found (Nashef et al., 2012). SUDEP is the second leading neurological cause of lost years of life, behind stroke, and is the leading cause of death among persons with drug-resistant epilepsy (Thurman et al., 2014). Both clinical and basic research studies have implicated respiratory deficits as a major contributor to SUDEP (Devinsky et al., 2016). For example, a study of patients who died while in epilepsy monitoring units found that all SUDEP cases exhibited post-seizure cardiorespiratory abnormalities, with terminal apneas preceding terminal asystole (Ryvlin et al., 2013). However, our current understanding of the causes of respiratory abnormalities in persons with epilepsy that may lead to SUDEP is incomplete.

The forebrain is the most common site of seizures and contributes to the regulation of breathing through connections to brainstem respiratory regions and/or spinal circuits that control respiratory motor neurons. Schottelkotte and Crone review the forebrain regions that have been implicated in the control of breathing. They describe functional evidence of a role in breathing for forebrain structures that include the cerebral cortex, hippocampus, amygdala, thalamus, and hypothalamus. A better understanding of the role of each forebrain region in the control of breathing may improve our understanding of how respiratory failure might occur in cases of SUDEP.

SUDEP is thought to occur primarily during sleep (Buchanan et al., 2021). Joyal et al. review the relationships between sleep state/time of day, seizures, and respiratory function and how they could contribute independently to the risk of SUDEP. Other factors, such as neurotransmitter levels, airway obstruction and arousal responses, may also contribute. It is important to note that increased monitoring during sleep using devices or having another person sleep in the same room can decrease SUDEP risk (Harden et al., 2017).

Several hypotheses have been proposed to explain how epilepsy could disrupt the control of breathing. Mulkey and Milla review potential mechanisms by which seizure activity in the forebrain could propagate to the brainstem to affect breathing. They describe how seizures could activate descending inhibitory drive to brainstem respiratory nuclei or how spreading depolarizations within the brainstem could impair breathing. A critical role for astrocytes as well as epilepsy related mutations in this process is discussed. Bauer et al. review in vivo and ex vivo techniques to further study the potential mechanisms of SUDEP in animal models. They describe how synaptic or non-synaptic (i.e., spreading depolarizations) mechanisms could disrupt brainstem regions important for breathing and/or cardiac function in epilepsy. Original research by Wenker et al. refute the hypothesis that cortical neurons directly drive apnea in the Scn8a mouse model of epilepsy. They found that silencing forebrain neurons could reduce seizure threshold but did not prevent apneas during the tonic phase of seizures. They propose that brainstem circuitry most likely drives tonic phase apneas that are thought to contribute to SUDEP. Different mechanisms (or combinations of risk factors) may be engaged in different people, necessitating additional research using a variety of approaches and animal models.

There are currently no established biomarkers to identify individuals that are vulnerable to SUDEP. Potential predictors of SUDEP under investigation include impaired chemosensory responses, depressed arousal/resuscitation responses, altered brain activity, abnormal respiratory patterns, or altered neurotransmitter release. For example, prior studies have shown that some epilepsy patients have a decreased ability to respond to increased levels of carbon dioxide in the blood, which correlates with longer episodes of respiratory depression following a seizure (Sainju et al., 2019). Altered chemosensory reflexes could impair autoresuscitation following a seizure, increasing SUDEP risk. Hampson et al. use functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) to examine changes in brain activity during increased CO₂ exposure in persons with epilepsy compared to healthy controls. They show enhanced activation of the dorsal raphe (which contains CO2 sensitive serotonergic neurons) as well as altered functional connectivity between the brainstem and adjacent subcortical areas in persons with epilepsy. These results suggest that the respiratory system may be less able to handle respiratory challenges in persons with epilepsy. Ciumas et al. review the current methods to use fMRI to investigate central respiratory control in human patients. The authors discuss the challenges associated with studying the brainstem nuclei involved in breathing and summarize the various methods that can be used to overcome these challenges. They review examples of studies that have used fMRI to study breathing in various conditions, including epilepsy. Functional imaging is a promising tool that may be useful for identifying individuals that are most at risk for SUDEP as well as probing the mechanisms leading to SUDEP.

References

Buchanan, G. F., Gluckman, B. J., Kalume, F. K., Lhatoo, S., Maganti, R. K., Noebels, J. L., et al. (2021). Proceedings of the sleep and epilepsy workshop: section 3 mortality:

There are currently no therapeutic approaches to prevent SUDEP and research in this area presents many challenges, including difficulty assessing which patients are at risk, insufficient understanding of the underlying mechanisms, a lack of animal models to recapitulate all aspects of SUDEP, and the diversity of patients at risk for SUDEP. Bauer et al. and Mulkey and Milla describe the current state of research aiming to prevent cardiorespiratory abnormalities that could lead to SUDEP. These include methods to stimulate (or inhibit) specific brain regions implicated in SUDEP as well as methods to prevent initiation or propagation of spreading depolarizations. Two original research articles describe potential novel treatment targets: Collard et al. work indicates that the neurotransmitter Galanin holds promise as a potential future treatment because either systemic or central nervous system delivery of galanin analogs could prevent seizure induced respiratory arrest in mouse electroshock seizure models. Fukushi et al. show that inhibition of microglia activation with minocycline delayed seizures induced by hypoxia and reduced the incidence of postseizure respiratory arrest.

Epilepsy patients may undergo a vicious cycle whereby seizures impair respiratory responses and impaired breathing increases the incidence or severity of seizures. The complicated interactions between epilepsy and breathing control indicate that collaborations between researchers and clinicians investigating epilepsy and experts on the control of breathing could advance our understanding of SUDEP and accelerate prevention.

Author contributions

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

sleep, night, and SUDEP. *Epilepsy Curr.* 21, 215–219. doi: 10.1177/15357597211 004556 Devinsky, O., Hesdorffer, D. C., Thurman, D. J., Lhatoo, S., and Richerson, G. (2016). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: epidemiology, mechanisms, and prevention. *Lancet Neurol.* 15, 1075-1088. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(16)30158-2

Harden, C., Tomson, T., Gloss, D., Buchhalter, J., Cross, J. H., Donner, E., et al. (2017). Practice guideline summary: Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy incidence rates and risk factors: Report of the guideline development, dissemination, and implementation subcommittee of the American Academy of Neurology and the American Epilepsy Society. *Epilepsy Curr.* 17, 180–187. doi: 10.5698/1535-7511.17.3.180

Nashef, L., So, E. L., Ryvlin, P., and Tomson, T. (2012). Unifying the definitions of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsia* 53, 227–233. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2011.03358.x

Ryvlin, P., Nashef, L., Lhatoo, S. D., Bateman, L. M., Bird, J., Bleasel, A., et al. (2013). Incidence and mechanisms of cardiorespiratory arrests in epilepsy monitoring units (MORTEMUS): A retrospective study. *Lancet Neurol.* 12, 966–977. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70 214-X

Sainju, R. K., Dragon, D. N., Winnike, H. B., Nashelsky, M. B., Granner, M. A., Gehlbach, B. K., et al. (2019). Ventilatory response to CO 2 in patients with epilepsy. *Epilepsia* 60, 508–517. doi: 10.1111/epi. 14660

Thurman, D. J., Hesdorffer, D. C., and French, J. A. (2014). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: Assessing the public health burden. *Epilepsia* 55, 1479-1485. doi: 10.1111/epi.12666



Functional MRI Correlates of Carbon Dioxide Chemosensing in Persons With Epilepsy

Johnson P. Hampson^{1*}, Nuria Lacuey¹, MR Sandhya Rani¹, Jaison S. Hampson¹, Kristina A. Simeone², Timothy A. Simeone², Ponnada A. Narayana³, Louis Lemieux⁴ and Samden D. Lhatoo¹

¹ Department of Neurology, McGovern Medical School, University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston, Houston, TX, United States, ² Department of Pharmacology and Neuroscience, Creighton University School of Medicine, Omaha, NE, United States, ³ Department of Diagnostic and Interventional Imaging, McGovern Medical School, University of Texas Health Science Center at Houston, Houston, TX, United States, ⁴ Department of Clinical and Experimental Epilepsy, University College London (UCL) Institute of Neurology, National Hospital for Neurology and Neurosurgery, London, United Kingdom

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Brian James Dlouhy, The University of Iowa, United States

Reviewed by:

Eduardo Bravo, The University of Iowa, United States Kyle T. S. Pattinson, University of Oxford, United Kingdom

*Correspondence: Johnson P. Hampson johnson.p.hampson@uth.tmc.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Epilepsy, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

Received: 14 March 2022 Accepted: 03 June 2022 Published: 07 July 2022

Citation:

Hampson JP, Lacuey N, Rani MS, Hampson JS, Simeone KA, Simeone TA, Narayana PA, Lemieux L and Lhatoo SD (2022) Functional MRI Correlates of Carbon Dioxide Chemosensing in Persons With Epilepsy. Front. Neurol. 13:896204. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2022.896204 **Objectives:** Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) is a catastrophic epilepsy outcome for which there are no reliable premortem imaging biomarkers of risk. Percival respiratory depression is seen in monitored SUDEP and near SUDEP cases, and abnormal chemosensing of raised blood carbon dioxide (CO₂) is thought to contribute. Damage to brainstem respiratory control and chemosensing structures has been demonstrated in structural imaging and neuropathological studies of SUDEP. We hypothesized that functional MRI (fMRI) correlates of abnormal chemosensing are detectable in brainstems of persons with epilepsy (PWE) and are different from healthy controls (HC).

Methods: We analyzed fMRI BOLD activation and brain connectivity in 10 PWE and 10 age- and sex-matched HCs during precisely metered iso-oxic, hypercapnic breathing challenges. Segmented brainstem responses were of particular interest, along with characterization of functional connectivity metrics between these structures. Regional BOLD activations during hypercapnic challenges were convolved with hemodynamic responses, and the resulting activation maps were passed on to group-level analyses. For the functional connectivity analysis, significant clusters from BOLD results were used as seeds. Each individual seed time-series activation map was extracted for bivariate correlation coefficient analyses to study changes in brain connectivity between PWE and HCs.

Results: (1) Greater brainstem BOLD activations in PWE were observed compared to HC during hypercapnic challenges in several structures with respiratory/chemosensing properties. Group comparison between PWE vs. HC showed significantly greater activation in the dorsal raphe among PWE (p < 0.05) compared to HCs. (2) PWE had significantly greater seed-seed connectivity and recruited more structures during hypercapnia compared to HC.

7

Significance: The results of this study show that BOLD responses to hypercapnia in human brainstem are detectable and different in PWE compared to HC. Increased dorsal raphe BOLD activation in PWE and increased seed-seed connectivity between brainstem and adjacent subcortical areas may indicate abnormal chemosensing in these individuals. Imaging investigation of brainstem respiratory centers involved in respiratory regulation in PWE is an important step toward identifying suspected dysfunction of brainstem breathing control that culminates in SUDEP and deserve further study as potential imaging SUDEP biomarkers.

Keywords: sudden unexplained death in epilepsy (SUDEP), epilepsy, functional MRI (fMRI), functional connectivity, hypercapnia

KEY POINTS

- Functional MRI can detect abnormal chemosensing in brainstem structures.
- Dorsal raphe a region rich in serotonergic neurons plays a major role in responding to changes in carbon dioxide chemosensing.
- Functional MRI can serve as a biomarker for SUDEP risk among patients with epilepsy.

INTRODUCTION

Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) affects up to 1% of persons with medically refractory epilepsy (1, 2). It is a catastrophic outcome of epilepsy, most common in young patients who are otherwise healthy. Despite its major impact on life expectancy in refractory epilepsy, no reliable SUDEP biomarkers currently exist and thus represent a critical unmet need for targeted SUDEP intervention.

Observational studies point to the failure of recovery from peri-ictal respiratory depression as a main concern (3, 4). Structural and/or functional compromise of brainstem breathing control networks appears likely. Structural brain MRI of subjects who subsequently succumbed to SUDEP typically indicates volume loss in key autonomic and breathing control sites (periaqueductal gray, raphe nuclei, and medial posterior thalamus) (5, 6). In support of these observations, a series of SUDEP postmortem cases have shown significant reductions in pacemaker-like somatostatin and neurokinin-1 receptorpositive neurons in the ventrolateral medulla, suggesting that both structural and functional brainstem abnormalities exist in patients with SUDEP (7). These findings indicate epilepsymediated pathology in brainstem respiratory neuronal groups that promote vulnerability to SUDEP.

Severe and prolonged increases in end-tidal CO_2 (ETCO₂) occur with seizures(8). In a recent study of PWE, decreased interictal hypercapnic ventilatory responses (HCVR) to CO_2 were correlated with higher and more prolonged peri-ictal hypercapnia (9). HCVRs seem to vary greatly in PWE, and thus, alternative measures of capturing brainstem dysfunction are attractive (9). One imaging study done in healthy human volunteers showed activation of the thalamus, the inferior ventral

and dorsal rostral pons, and dorsal and lateral medulla in response to CO_2 (10), indicating feasibility in PWE.

Premortem identification of compromised structural and functional respiratory control would allow targeted intervention and prevention of SUDEP risk. The primary objective of this work was to identify the activation of brainstem respiratory centers. We hypothesized that blood oxygenation leveldependent (BOLD) responses to increase CO₂ (hypercapnic challenges) are observable in humans and are different in PWE compared to HC. This could potentially lead to the development of premortem risk markers for SUDEP.

METHODS

We investigated brain connectivity alterations in response to hypercapnic challenges in PWE and HC. We were particularly interested in segmenting brainstem responses to hypercapnic challenges and characterizing functional connectivity metrics of these structures.

Participants

The study was approved by the University of Texas Health Sciences Center Houston Institutional Review Board, and participants provided written informed consent. Study patients were recruited from the Adult Epilepsy Monitoring Unit and University of Texas Health Epilepsy clinic. We included patients with a diagnosis of epilepsy, aged 18-60 years, who had not undergone resective brain surgery. Exclusion criteria were as follows: use of antidepressant medications, history of cardiac disease, respiratory disease, claustrophobia, metallic implants or devices (e.g., implantable cardioverter-defibrillator [ICD], pacemaker, embolic coils, aneurysm clips), or other material potentially hazardous in the MRI environment), bodyweight < 275 pounds (125 kg-scanner restrictions), stereoelectroencephalography (SEEG) implantation in the preceding 6 months, pregnancy, history of stroke, diagnosis of psychiatric disease, airway or chest deformities interfering with breathing, mechanical ventilatory or circulatory support, and renal failure.

Subjects were asked to refrain from consuming food or beverages with vasoactive effects, e.g., coffee, tea, and herbal remedies, at least 12 h prior to the fMRI scan. The participant's systolic, diastolic, and mean blood pressure and peripheral oxygen saturation (SpO₂) were measured before and after the breathing challenge fMRI session. A multidimensional dyspnea profile (MDP) survey (11) was also completed by each participant at the end of the study to gauge overall unpleasantness from the breathing challenge.

Functional MRI Data Acquisition and Analysis

Functional MRI scans were performed on a 3T scanner (Ingenia; Philips Medical Systems) using a 16-channel SENSE head coil. An anatomical overlay scan was acquired using a 3D T1 weighted high-resolution structural scan for normalization using the following parameters (TR/TE: 9.79/4.5 ms, FA = 6, FOV = $256 \text{ mm} \times 256 \text{ mm} \times 176 \text{ mm}$, matrix size 320×320 matrix with 220 slices and 0.80 mm in-plane resolution). Whole-brain blood oxygenation level-dependent (BOLD) functional scans were acquired using a T2*-weighted echo-planar sequence using the following parameters: TR/TE 2,400/30 ms, flip angle = 85° , FOV = 224 mm, 48 transverse slices, thickness $3.5 \text{ mm} \times 3.5$ mm² in-plane resolution. The fMRI protocol consisted of 346 volumes (duration: 13 min 50.4 s) covering the whole brain from the top of the cortex to the base of the brain stem.

Head motion was restricted using foam pads and a forehead strap. Comprehensive training and familiarization with the breathing challenge (dummy runs) were completed prior to MRI to reduce any anxiety with the challenge and to encourage completion of the task.

Breathing Challenge

For the fMRI breathing challenge, we used the well-established physiological research RespirActTM (RA) device (12, 13). The RA device can deliver precise vasoactive stimuli (CO₂) during MRI for whole-brain mapping of the cerebral blood flow responses. It controls alveolar ventilation, enabling targeted reproducible changes in arterial CO₂ levels (PaCO₂), such that CO₂ targets set on RA are identical to measure arterial CO_2 (12, 13). This enabled precise and reproducible "step" increases in CO₂ up to 10 mmHg above resting levels in 1 to 2 breaths for the measurement of BOLD responses to CO₂. Using this device, each participant underwent a 14-min block-design scan, consisting of 2-min blocks of breathing challenges interleaved with rest. The respiratory rate, end tidal CO_2 (EtCO₂), and end tidal O_2 (EtO₂) were continuously recorded throughout the scan. Gas supply to mask and breathing circuit was done through a programmable computer-controlled gas delivery system containing a nonrebreathing valve that directs blended gas to an inspiratory gas reservoir and patient. The breathing challenge protocol, previously established in cerebrovascular studies (12), involved two iso-oxic patterns of CO₂ modulation: The first comprised square wave increases in EtCO₂ by 10 mmHg from individual baseline value for 120s, followed by 120s of baseline. The second sequence was a slow ramp increase of EtCO2 by 15 mmHg from individual baseline for 120s followed by baseline (120 s). Patients were administered precisely metered CO₂ not exceeding pCO₂ of 50 mmHg, with iso-oxygenation maintained at 110 mmHg at all times. Gas calibrations were performed using an EPA industry-standard calibration gas mixture before the start of each scan. Individual breath-by-breath inspired gas and flow concentrations were pre-calculated before the breathing challenge to establish individual's baseline levels and to set endtidal gas concentration targets.

Analyses

Data were pre-processed and analyzed using SPM software package version 12 (Statistical Parametric Mapping; Wellcome Department of Cognitive Neurology, London, United Kingdom), as well as the functional connectivity toolbox Conn (Cognitive and Affective Neuroscience Laboratory, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, Cambridge, USA) running under MATLAB 2016a (Mathworks, Sherborn, MA, USA). fMRI data were quality checked for excessive motion. Subject head motion was assessed by evaluating three translations and three rotations motions for each scan. Translational thresholds were set to $\pm 2 \text{ mm}$, whereas rotational thresholds were limited to $\pm 1^{\circ}$. Pre-processing steps included slice time correction, CompCor physiological noise correction (14), co-registration (realignment to the first image of the time series), normalization to MNI space (Montreal Neurological Institute), and smoothing with a Gaussian kernel of 6 mm full width at half maximum (FWHM) to compensate for small residual anatomic variations across participants.

BOLD Comparison During Breathing Challenge

A first-level, individual subject analysis was performed using the general linear model implemented in SPM12. Motion parameters from motion correction re-alignment were modeled as regressors of no interest. Breathing challenge blocks (step + ramp response) were convolved with the canonical hemodynamic response function, and resulting activation maps were then passed up to group-level analyses comparing the differences in activation among the patient and healthy participant cohorts using age as a covariate of no interest. Using the available probabilistic brainstem segmentation atlas (15, 16), we created a custom explicit brainstem plus binary mask to study BOLD activation changes in the brainstem hypothalamus, and posterior thalamus structures during both the step and ramp breathing challenge (shown in Figure 1C). This mask served to spatially remove confounds from physiological noise found in areas adjacent to the brainstem. Second-order group analysis was performed to compare the breathing challenge-related BOLD changes between PWE and HC groups. The minimum threshold for all analysis results was set at *p*-value < 0.05 family-wise-error (FWE) clustercorrected significance (17).

Functional Connectivity During Breathing Challenge

We investigated the breathing challenge-related changes in brain connectivity in the patient groups and healthy controls. Seed regions were identified from the significant group comparison BOLD results from both PWE and HCs. To this effect, regions of interest corresponding to each significant cluster consisted of a sphere (3 mm radius) around the cluster's most significant voxel (shown in **Table 1**); larger activation clusters were further subdivided into sub-regions based on the location of peak voxels, resulting in a set of seed regions. Individual structural CSF and



motion parameters were entered into the analysis as covariates of no interest. A band-pass filter (frequency window: 0.008– 0.09 Hz) was applied to remove linear drifts and high-frequency noise from the data. For each subject, regional mean BOLD time series was estimated for each seed by averaging the time series of all voxels. The bivariate correlation coefficient was used to measure the level of linear association between the BOLD time series of every seed region pair (18). The resulting one-sample connectivity maps were compared among PWE and HC groups, using a multivariate statistic parametric (MVPA) omnibus test for cluster-level interference (19), adding age as a covariate of no interest (20). The resulting cluster maps were threshold at p < 0.05 FDR/FWE cluster correction for multiple comparisons.

RESULTS

A total of 12 persons with epilepsy (PWE) and 10 healthy controls were enrolled in the study and qualified for the fMRI scan. Out of 12 PWE, one patient could not complete the breathing task in the scanner, and one was excluded due to excessive head motion. Therefore, 10 PWE and 10 HCs completed the study and met inclusion/exclusion criteria standards. The mean age among PWE was 35.9 \pm 14.2 years, HC was 33.4 \pm 7.3, and there was no significant difference in age across groups (p= 0.63).

Demographic and Clinical Characteristics

There was no significant difference in participants' age, sex, BMI, and baseline BP distributions between the groups. In addition, the multidimensional dyspnea questionnaire completed postscan did not show any significant difference in unpleasant or discomfort experienced by the patients compared to healthy controls (**Table 2**). A total of 9/10 (90%) PWE were known to have at least one generalized tonic-clonic seizure per year. None were known to have peri-ictal central apnea (refer to the **Supplementary Table 1** for PWE characteristics).

BOLD Activation Patterns

We found significantly greater brainstem BOLD activations in PWE compared to HC during breathing challenges. As shown in **Table 1**, in the PWE group, we observed a pattern of activation in the raphe nucleus, locus coeruleus, hypothalamus, rostral pons, posterior thalamus, and periaqueductal gray regions (p < 0.001cluster FWE-corrected). For the HC group, consistent activation of the ventral respiratory group and midbrain was observed. Group comparison showed significantly greater activation in the dorsal raphe nucleus among PWE (p < 0.05 cluster FWEcorrected) as shown in **Figures 1A,B**.

Seed-Based Connectivity Analysis

Grouped second-level seed-based functional connectivity analyses showed an increase in brain connectivity between regions of the brainstem plus structures during CO₂ challenge among PWE compared to HCs (**Figure 2**). PWE had significantly greater seed-seed connectivity and recruited more hypothalamus, pulvinar thalamus to brainstem structures during the breathing challenge compared to HC. This implies that an overall greater effort is required among PWE to complete the same breathing challenge done by HC with little effort. Statistical significance is reported at cluster threshold: p < 0.05 cluster level p-FDRcorrected, multivariate statistic parametric (MVPA) omnibus test, and connection threshold. Seed regions in the clusterlevel interference ring (**Figure 2**) are sorted using hierarchical clustering in Conn toolbar.

DISCUSSION

In this functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) case-control study of breathing responses to hypercapnic challenges, we found BOLD activation of respiratory centers, most significantly in the dorsal raphe nucleus, in PWE compared to HC. In addition, we found pathological functional connectivity alterations in brainstem and adjacent subcortical regions known to specifically modulate breathing as previously implicated in SUDEP(5, 7). Carbon dioxide (CO_2) is potently vasoactive (12) and clearly produces distinct BOLD alterations, and our case-controlled approach suggests significant activations in regions with chemosensing properties in PWE. Serotonergic [5-hydroxytryptamine (5-HT)] dorsal raphe neurons are central chemoreceptors

 $\label{eq:table_table_table} \textbf{TABLE 1} \ \textbf{D} \text{emographic, cardiorespiratory, and multidimensional dyspnea profile data; group comparisons and changes.}$

	PWE (<i>n</i> = 10)	HC (<i>n</i> = 10)	p-value
Age, mean ± SD	35.9 ± 14.2	33.4 ± 7.3	P = 0.63
Sex, N	5 M, 5 F	5 M, 5 F	
BMI, mean \pm SD	22.7 ± 4.2	25.6 ± 6.1	P = 0.23
Cardiovascular measurements Baseline, mean \pm SD			
∘ Systolic	121.4 ± 16.4	127.3 ± 12.5	P = 0.91
 Diastolic 	70.2 ± 8.9	75.7 ± 7.1	P = 0.14
 Mean arterial pressure 	87.3 ± 10.9	92.9 ± 7.93	P = 0.20
∘ SpO2	97.8 ± 1.5	98.4 ± 1.0	P = 0.30
Post-challenge changes, mean ± SD • Systolic	5.8 ± 12.8	-2.7 ± 10.4	<i>P</i> = 0.12
 Ojstolic Diastolic 	3.0 ± 7.02	-2.0 ± 8.2	P = 0.36
 Mean arterial pressure 	3.9 ± 8.0	-1.0 ± 7.8	P = 0.00
 SpO2 	1.4 ± 1.3	0.50 ± 1.3	P = 0.13
Multidimensional Dyspnea Profile (MDP)			
Sensation/Response (0–10 scale)			
Unpleasant/discomfort	3.2 ± 2.2	3.7 ± 3.1	P = 0.68
Requires effort	3.8 ± 3.1	3.3 ± 3.1	P = 0.72
Not getting enough air	2.4 ± 2.2	3.7 ± 2.8	P = 0.26
Feel constricted	1.6 ± 1.6	1.6 ± 1.8	P = 1.00
Requires mental effort	3.7 ± 3.1	4.3 ± 3.9	P = 0.71
Breathing a lot	4.7 ± 3.5	5.4 ± 2.5	P = 0.62
Depressed	0.1 ± 0.3	0.6 ± 1.9	P = 0.42
Anxious	6.5 ± 8.9	4.2 ± 3.6	P = 0.46
Frustrated	1.0 ± 2.2	0.0 ± 0.0	P = 0.17
Angry	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	-
Afraid	1.5 ± 2.7	2.2 ± 3.7	P = 0.63

that project rostrally to modulate arousal (21), are highly sensitive to pH and CO_2 , (22), and are consistent with the observations here.

Brainstem damage is known to occur in PWE (5, 7, 23, 24). Epilepsy is associated with progressive, structural brain changes detectable on MR imaging (25-27), including some which affect cardiorespiratory control sites (24). Volume loss has been seen in key autonomic and breathing control sites (periaqueductal gray, raphe nuclei, and medial posterior thalamus) (5). In support, a series of SUDEP postmortem cases have shown significant alterations in the ventrolateral medulla and in the medullary raphe nucleus, essential regions for human central control of respiration, suggesting compromised respiratory network hubs. Reductions in somatostatin neurons (SST) and neurokinin-1 receptor (NK1R) in the ventrolateral medulla and reduction of 5-HT transporter in the raphe nucleus were seen in brains of patients who died of SUDEP compared to controls (sudden death patients without epilepsy) (7). Altered medullary neuromodulatory systems, including 5-HT and galaninergic

TABLE 2 | Breathing challenge fMRI results.

	MNI coordinates		Cluster size (K _E)	p-value (cluster-corrected)	Z score	
Region	x	Y	Z			
Analysis 1: Breathing challenge: PWE						
Dorsal raphe nucleus	0	-30	-14	55	$P_{FWE} < 0.001$	4.43
Locus ceruleus	4	-34	-26	72	$P_{FWE} < 0.001$	4.92
Lateral hypothalamus	-4	-8	-8	146	$P_{FWE} < 0.001$	5.07
Rostral pons	0	-26	-28	80	$P_{FWE} < 0.001$	4.22
Posterior thalamus	8	-16	-4	56	$P_{FWE} < 0.001$	4.55
Periaqueductal gray	0	-26	-6	55	$P_{FWE} = 0.001$	3.44
Analysis 2: Breathing challenge: HC						
Ventral respiratory group	12	-44	-44	104	$P_{\text{FWE}} < 0.05$	4.10
Substantia nigra	6	-12	-16	26	$P_{FWE} < 0.05$	3.94
Analysis 3: PWE vs. HC						
Dorsal raphe nucleus	0	-32	-16	37	$P_{FWE} < 0.05$	3.73



systems, indicate that both structural and functional brainstem abnormalities exist in SUDEP patients. Alterations in pre-BotC NK1R and SST neurons have also been reported in other sudden death syndromes (28), an entity with similarities to SUDEP.

There are few human functional imaging studies of respiratory control. To our knowledge, all done in healthy subjects. One fMRI study used CO_2 inhalation

in healthy volunteers; BOLD signal changes were seen in dorsal rostral pons, inferior ventral pons, dorsal and lateral medulla, thalamus, and putamen(10). Another such study of voluntary respiration (hyperpnea) revealed increased BOLD responses in the brainstem (dorsal medulla) (29).

Brainstem dysfunction in respiratory homeostasis is likely underpinned by 5-HT (24, 30). 5-HT is a key chemosensing

neurotransmitter that is central to brainstem hypercapnic and arousal mechanisms and strongly implicated in SUDEP (24). Reduced peri-ictal firing of raphe 5-HT neurons during cardiorespiratory dysfunction has been demonstrated in animals (31). Reduced 5-HT can cause post-ictal respiratory arrest and death in SUDEP models, preventable with selectiveserotonin reuptake inhibitor (SRI) pretreatment (32, 33). In humans, PWE taking SRIs had shortened peri-ictal apnea (24). Peri-ictal breathing dysfunction includes postconvulsive central apnea and prolonged ictal central apnea, both of which elevate pCO2 (8). Altered 5-HT tone has been reported in high-risk patients who suffer such periictal breathing difficulties (34). Impaired CO₂ chemosensing and failed arousal may underlie SUDEP mechanisms, and premortem identification of abnormal chemosensing using hypercapnic ventilatory responses [HCVR (increase in minute ventilation induced by an increase in end-tidal CO₂)] has been posited as a potential biomarker(24). HCVR slopes have been shown to be inversely associated with post-ictal hypercapnia duration and magnitude (24). However, large variability in HCVR in PWE (24) and HC (35) poses a challenge for risk stratification that may be overcome by the fMRI approach shown here.

We found fMRI evidence of abnormal chemosensing in the form of a striking pattern of hypercapnia-related BOLD activations in PWE compared to HC, most marked in the dorsal raphe nuclei, a chemosensing region known to be richly innervated by 5-HT neurons. Hypercapnic activation enhances minute ventilation for blood gas stabilization and is critical for respiratory homeostasis (36, 37). The respiratory drive is tightly regulated by CO₂ concentration, and increased pCO₂ is a powerful arousal stimulus (38). Both may be relevant to SUDEP. CO2-enriched CSF rouses wild-type mice but fails to rouse 5-HT neuron-deficient mice (39). In our study, this abnormally enhanced activation compared to HC suggests abnormal, enhanced recruitment of chemosensing neurons in respiratory hemostasis for restoration of normocarbia, indicating a system under significant "stress." In contrast, grouped analysis of HC showed less activation, suggesting efficient homeostasis to hypercapnic challenges. Consistent with the BOLD activations described here, we found evidence for abnormal circuitry with increased connectivity between multiple sites with chemosensing properties in PWE compared to HC. Pathologically increased connectivity within what may be called the breathing network may indicate a tendency to impaired recovery from generalized tonic-clonic seizure (GTCS)-induced breathing compromise. Altered networking among autonomic and breathing-related brain areas in patients with a high risk of SUDEP has been described in two previous resting-state fMRI studies (23, 40).

Further, one-sample *t*-test group-level BOLD analysis in PWE showed a number of additional brain regions known to participate in breathing control, including lateral hypothalamus, periaqueductal gray (PAG), posterior thalamus, rostral pons, and locus ceruleus (41–43). Activation of the lateral hypothalamus, a chemosensing region, supports preclinical, within-subject neuroplastic reports of enhanced orexinergic influence on cardiorespiration and autonomic networks prior to SUDEP (44). Volume loss in the periaqueductal gray and medial posterior (pulvinar) thalamus has been described in PWE, and both structures are implicated in respiratory control (5, 45). These network abnormalities may reflect pathomechanisms that increase the risk for breathing dysfunction, particularly in circumstances under which autonomic and respiratory processes are challenged, such as during and after GTCS.

The results of this study suggest distinct differences between PWE and HC. These findings are encouraging and raise the possibility that fMRI biomarkers for patients at high risk of SUDEP may be feasible and are worthy of further study. In particular, stratification of potential BOLD activation extents and locations depending on known presence/absence of GTCS, GTCS frequency, and electroclinical features, such as peri-ictal apnea, O_2 desaturations, and seizure durations, are the important next steps.

There are several notable limitations here, including small sample size and the lack of correlation between ventilatory parameters with BOLD findings. Thus, there is no stratification of BOLD in PWE into those with or without documented breathing dysfunction since not all patients had epilepsy monitoring unit assessments for observation of habitual periictal breathing compromise. Furthermore, better powered studies designed to examine the correlation of known SUDEP risk factors (GTCS, age at onset, and duration of epilepsy) and electroclinical seizure features, such as prolonged ictal central apnea and post-convulsive central apnea, are necessary for further characterization of these potential premortem SUDEP imaging biomarkers. To maximize brainstem resolution, fMRI was limited to a narrow field of view focus limited to the brainstem. Most brainstem nuclei are in mm resolution, and the imaging protocol of our preliminary study was limited by the resolution of the BOLD MRI sequence; dedicated high resolution EPI sequence is needed to improve signal to noise ratio at the brain stem. Further expansion of this work to include cortical structures with multimodal polygraphy (cardiorespiratory and blood pressure monitoring) during MRI is currently underway.

DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

ETHICS STATEMENT

The studies involving human participants were reviewed and approved by University of Texas Health Sciences Center Houston Institutional Review Board. The patients/participants provided their written informed consent to participate in this study.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

JoH, NL, and SL contributed to conception and design of the study. MR and JaH organized the study database.

JoH performed the imaging, statistical analysis, and wrote the first draft of the manuscript. NL, KS, TS, LL, and SL wrote sections of the manuscript. All authors contributed to manuscript revision, read, and approved the submitted version.

FUNDING

This study was supported by grants from the Center for SUDEP Research: NIH/NINDS U01-NS090405, NIH/NINDS U01-NS090407, and NIH/NINDS U01-NS090414.

REFERENCES

- Devinsky O, Hesdorffer DC, Thurman DJ, Lhatoo S, Richerson G. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: epidemiology, mechanisms, and prevention. *Lancet Neurol.* (2016) 15:1075–88. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(16)30158-2
- Surges R, Thijs RD, Tan HL, Sander JW. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: risk factors and potential pathomechanisms. *Nat Rev Neurol.* (2009) 5:492– 504. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2009.118
- Ryvlin P, Nashef L, Lhatoo SD, Bateman LM, Bird J, Bleasel A, et al. Incidence and mechanisms of cardiorespiratory arrests in epilepsy monitoring units (MORTEMUS): a retrospective study. *Lancet Neurol.* (2013) 12:966– 77. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70214-X
- Vilella L, Lacuey N, Hampson JP, Rani MRS, Sainju RK, Friedman D, et al. Postconvulsive central apnea as a biomarker for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP). *Neurology.* (2019) 92:e171–82. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000000 06785
- Mueller SG, Bateman LM, Laxer KD. Evidence for brainstem network disruption in temporal lobe epilepsy and sudden unexplained death in epilepsy. *Neuroimage Clin.* (2014) 5:208–16. doi: 10.1016/j.nicl.2014. 06.010
- Mueller SG, Nei M, Bateman LM, Knowlton R, Laxer KD, Friedman D, et al. Brainstem network disruption: a pathway to sudden unexplained death in epilepsy? *Hum Brain Mapp*. (2018) 39:4820–30. doi: 10.1002/hbm.24325
- Patodia S, Somani A, O'Hare M, Venkateswaran R, Liu J, Michalak Z, et al. The ventrolateral medulla and medullary raphe in sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Brain*. (2018) 141:1719–33. doi: 10.1093/brain/awy078
- Seyal M, Bateman LM, Albertson TE, Lin TC, Li CS. Respiratory changes with seizures in localization-related epilepsy: analysis of periictal hypercapnia and airflow patterns. *Epilepsia*. (2010) 51:1359–64. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2009.02518.x
- Sainju RK, Dragon DN, Winnike HB, Nashelsky MB, Granner MA, Gehlbach BK, et al. Ventilatory response to CO2 in patients with epilepsy. *Epilepsia*. (2019) 60:508–17. doi: 10.1111/epi.14660
- Pattinson KT, Mitsis GD, Harvey AK, Jbabdi S, Dirckx S, Mayhew SD, et al. Determination of the human brainstem respiratory control network and its cortical connections *in vivo* using functional and structural imaging. *Neuroimage*. (2009) 44:295–305. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.09.007
- Banzett RB, O'Donnell CR, Guilfoyle TE, Parshall MB, Schwartzstein RM, Meek PM, et al. Multidimensional Dyspnea Profile: an instrument for clinical and laboratory research. *Eur Respir J.* (2015) 45:1681– 91. doi: 10.1183/09031936.00038914
- Fisher JA. The CO2 stimulus for cerebrovascular reactivity: fixing inspired concentrations vs. targeting end-tidal partial pressures. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab. (2016) 36:1004–11. doi: 10.1177/0271678X16639326
- Fisher JA, Iscoe S, Duffin J. Sequential gas delivery provides precise control of alveolar gas exchange. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2016) 225:60– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2016.01.004
- Behzadi Y, Restom K, Liau J, Liu TT. A component based noise correction method (CompCor) for BOLD and perfusion based fMRI. *Neuroimage*. (2007) 37:90–101. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.04.042

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank our epilepsy research team, Manuela Ochoa-Urrea, Laura Vilella Bertran, for their contribution to EEG data curation. Vipul Kumar Patel and Corina Donohue are our fMRI technicians.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fneur. 2022.896204/full#supplementary-material

- Iglesias JE, Van Leemput K, Bhatt P, Casillas C, Dutt S, Schuff N, et al. Bayesian segmentation of brainstem structures in MRI. *Neuroimage*. (2015) 113:184–95. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.02.065
- Billot B, Bocchetta M, Todd E, Dalca AV, Rohrer JD, Iglesias JE. Automated segmentation of the hypothalamus and associated subunits in brain MRI. *Neuroimage*. (2020) 223:117287. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2020.117287
- Worsley KJ, Liao CH, Aston J, Petre V, Duncan GH, Morales F, et al. A general statistical analysis for fMRI data. *Neuroimage*. (2002) 15:1– 15. doi: 10.1006/nimg.2001.0933
- Whitfield-Gabrieli S, Nieto-Castanon A. Conn: a functional connectivity toolbox for correlated and anticorrelated brain networks. *Brain Connect.* (2012) 2:125–41. doi: 10.1089/brain.2012.0073
- Jafri MJ, Pearlson GD, Stevens M, Calhoun VD. A method for functional network connectivity among spatially independent resting-state components in schizophrenia. *Neuroimage*. (2008) 39:1666–81. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.11.001
- Tomasi D, Volkow ND. Aging and functional brain networks. *Mol Psychiatry*. (2012) 17:471, 549–58. doi: 10.1038/mp.2011.81
- Buchanan GF, Richerson GB. Central serotonin neurons are required for arousal to CO2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2010) 107:16354– 9. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1004587107
- 22. Richerson GB. Serotonergic neurons as carbon dioxide sensors that maintain pH homeostasis. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* (2004) 5:449–61. doi: 10.1038/nrn1409
- Allen LA, Vos SB, Kumar R, Ogren JA, Harper RK, Winston GP, et al. Cerebellar, limbic, and midbrain volume alterations in sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsia*. (2019) 60:718–29. doi: 10.1111/epi.14689
- Lacuey N, Martins R, Vilella L, Hampson JP, Rani MRS, Strohl K, et al. The association of serotonin reuptake inhibitors and benzodiazepines with ictal central apnea. *Epilepsy Behav.* (2019) 98(Pt A):73–9. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2019.06.029
- Liu RS, Lemieux L, Bell GS, Sisodiya SM, Bartlett PA, Shorvon SD, et al. Cerebral damage in epilepsy: a population-based longitudinal quantitative MRI study. *Epilepsia*. (2005) 46:1482–94. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2005.51603.x
- Liu RS, Lemieux L, Bell GS, Bartlett PA, Sander JW, Sisodiya SM, et al. A longitudinal quantitative MRI study of community-based patients with chronic epilepsy and newly diagnosed seizures: methodology and preliminary findings. *Neuroimage*. (2001) 14(1 Pt 1):231–43. doi: 10.1006/nimg.2001.0773
- Lemieux L, Liu RS, Duncan JS. Hippocampal and cerebellar volumetry in serially acquired MRI volume scans. *Magn Reson Imaging.* (2000) 18:1027–33. doi: 10.1016/S0730-725X(00)0 0210-1
- Lavezzi AM, Matturri L. Functional neuroanatomy of the human pre-Botzinger complex with particular reference to sudden unexplained perinatal and infant death. *Neuropathology*. (2008) 28:10–6. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1789.2007.00824.x
- McKay LC, Evans KC, Frackowiak RS, Corfield DR. Neural correlates of voluntary breathing in humans. J Appl Physiol. (1985). (2003) 95:1170– 8. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00641.2002
- 30. Veasey SC, Fornal CA, Metzler CW, Jacobs BL. Single-unit responses of serotonergic dorsal raphe neurons to specific

motor challenges in freely moving cats. *Neuroscience*. (1997) 79:161–9. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4522(96)00673-2

- Zhan Q, Buchanan GF, Motelow JE, Andrews J, Vitkovskiy P, Chen WC, et al. Impaired serotonergic brainstem function during and after seizures. J Neurosci. (2016) 36:2711–22. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4331-15.2016
- Faingold CL, Randall M, Tupal S. DBA/1 mice exhibit chronic susceptibility to audiogenic seizures followed by sudden death associated with respiratory arrest. *Epilepsy Behav.* (2010) 17:436–40. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2010.02.007
- Faingold CL, Tupal S, Randall M. Prevention of seizure-induced sudden death in a chronic SUDEP model by semichronic administration of a selective serotonin reuptake inhibitor. *Epilepsy Behav.* (2011) 22:186– 90. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2011.06.015
- Murugesan A, Rani MRS, Vilella L, Lacuey N, Hampson JP, Faingold CL, et al. Postictal serotonin levels are associated with peri-ictal apnea. *Neurology*. (2019) 93:e1485–94. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000000 08244
- 35. Irsigler GB. Carbon dioxide response lines in young adults: the limits of the normal response. *Am Rev Respir Dis.* (1976) 114:529–36.
- Henke KG, Arias A, Skatrud JB, Dempsey JA. Inhibition of inspiratory muscle activity during sleep. Chemical and nonchemical influences. *Am Rev Respir Dis.* (1988) 138:8–15. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm/138.1.8
- Skatrud JB, Dempsey JA. Interaction of sleep state and chemical stimuli in sustaining rhythmic ventilation. J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol. (1983) 55:813–22. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1983.55.3.813
- Berthon-Jones M, Sullivan CE. Ventilation and arousal responses to hypercapnia in normal sleeping humans. J Appl Physiol Respir Environ Exerc Physiol. (1984) 57:59–67. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1984.57.1.59
- Smith HR, Leibold NK, Rappoport DA, Ginapp CM, Purnell BS, Bode NM, et al. Dorsal raphe serotonin neurons mediate CO2-induced arousal from sleep. *J Neurosci.* (2018) 38:1915–25. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2182-17.2018
- 40. Tang Y, Chen Q, Yu X, Xia W, Luo C, Huang X, et al. A resting-state functional connectivity study in patients at high risk for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsy Behav*. (2014) 41:33–8. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2014.08.140
- 41. Pineda J, Aghajanian GK. Carbon dioxide regulates the tonic activity of locus coeruleus neurons by modulating a proton- and

polyamine-sensitive inward rectifier potassium current. *Neuroscience*. (1997) 77:723–43. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4522(96)00485-X

- Williams RH, Jensen LT, Verkhratsky A, Fugger L, Burdakov D. Control of hypothalamic orexin neurons by acid and CO2. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA*. (2007) 104:10685–90. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0702676104
- Subramanian HH, Balnave RJ, Holstege G. The midbrain periaqueductal gray control of respiration. J Neurosci. (2008) 28:12274–83. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4168-08.2008
- 44. Iyer SH, Aggarwal A, Warren TJ, Hallgren J, Abel PW, Simeone TA, et al. Progressive cardiorespiratory dysfunction in Kv1.1 knockout mice may provide temporal biomarkers of pending sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP): the contribution of orexin. *Epilepsia*. (2020) 61:572–88. doi: 10.1111/epi.16434
- Keller SS, Richardson MP, Schoene-Bake JC, O'Muircheartaigh J, Elkommos S, Kreilkamp B, et al. Thalamotemporal alteration and postoperative seizures in temporal lobe epilepsy. *Ann Neurol.* (2015) 77:760–74. doi: 10.1002/ana.24376

Conflict of Interest: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Hampson, Lacuey, Rani, Hampson, Simeone, Simeone, Narayana, Lemieux and Lhatoo. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Russell Ray, Baylor College of Medicine, United States

REVIEWED BY David D. Kline, University of Missouri, United States Edward Glasscock, Southern Methodist University, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Cameron S. Metcalf cameron.s.metcalf@utah.edu

RECEIVED 21 March 2022 ACCEPTED 28 July 2022 PUBLISHED 16 August 2022

CITATION

Collard R, Aziz MC, Rapp K, Cutshall C, Duyvesteyn E and Metcalf CS (2022) Galanin analogs prevent mortality from seizure-induced respiratory arrest in mice. *Front. Neural Circuits* 16:901334. doi: 10.3389/fncir.2022.901334

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Collard, Aziz, Rapp, Cutshall, Duyvesteyn and Metcalf. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Galanin analogs prevent mortality from seizure-induced respiratory arrest in mice

Ryley Collard¹, Miriam C. Aziz¹, Kevin Rapp¹, Connor Cutshall¹, Evalien Duyvesteyn¹ and Cameron S. Metcalf^{1,2*}

¹Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, United States, ²Epilepsy Therapy Screening Program Contract Site, Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, UT, United States

Objective: Sudden Unexpected Death in Epilepsy (SUDEP) accounts for 20% of mortality in those with recurrent seizures. While risk factors, monitoring systems, and standard practices are in place, the pathophysiology of SUDEP is still not well understood. Better knowledge of SUDEP and its potential mechanisms of action is crucial to reducing risk in this patient population and developing potential treatment options. Clinical studies and animal models of SUDEP suggest that diminished post-ictal respiratory control may be the dominant mechanism contributing to mortality. Recently, it was demonstrated that the depletion of the neuropeptide galanin in the amygdala occurs in human SUDEP. The amygdala plays a key role in the central integration of respiratory signaling; the depletion of galanin may represent a critical change that predisposes individuals to SUDEP.

Materials and methods: To evaluate the impact of enhancing galaninergic signaling to potentially protect against SUDEP, we studied seizure-induced respiratory arrest (S-IRA) following central (intracerebroventricular, intraamygdala) and systemic (intraperitoneal, subcutaneous) administration of galanin analogs. Seizure naïve and seizure experienced (fully kindled) mice were tested.

Results: Central and systemically administered galanin analogs protect against S-IRA in naïve C57BI/6J mice. Differential efficacy between receptor subtype-selective analogs varied based on the route of administration. Sub-chronic systemic administration at doses that reduced 6 Hz seizures also protected against S-IRA. Acute treatment benefits also extended to fully kindled mice experiencing tonic extension.

Significance: These data demonstrate that galanin analogs may be protective against post-ictal respiratory collapse.

KEYWORDS

animal models, respiratory arrest, SUDEP, neuropeptide, epilepsy

Highlights

- Central and systemic galanin analogs prevent seizureinduced respiratory arrest.
- Efficacy was observed in three separate mouse strains under various experimental conditions.
- Sub-chronic administration demonstrated galanin analog protection against respiratory arrest.
- Acute systemic administration also conferred protection against respiratory arrest following tonic extension in fully kindled mice.
- Galanin analogs may represent a novel potential therapy in SUDEP-susceptible individuals.

Introduction

Epilepsy can lead to a variety of serious complications and is associated with a reduction in life expectancy. One of the leading causes of mortality in those with recurrent seizures is an event known as Sudden Unexpected Death in Epilepsy (SUDEP) (Devinsky et al., 2016; Dlouhy et al., 2016; DeGiorgio et al., 2017; Jones and Thomas, 2017; Michalak et al., 2017). A pivotal clinical study demonstrated that post-seizure (postictal) apnea precedes asystole (Ryvlin et al., 2013), suggesting that respiratory control may be a major mechanism in SUDEP. Further, clinical observations and mouse models suggest that respiratory neurocircuitry is altered in individuals susceptible to early mortality (Seyal et al., 2010; Mueller et al., 2014; Lacuey et al., 2018; Kuo et al., 2019; Vilella et al., 2019a). Death after seizures may result from a combination of poor respiratory responses and failure in normal arousal mechanisms that promote breathing (Tomson et al., 2008; Tolstykh and Cavazos, 2013; Devinsky et al., 2016; Dlouhy et al., 2016; Vilella et al., 2019a,b).

Generalized tonic-clonic seizures (GTCS) are a major risk factor for SUDEP and may lead to hypoxia, hypercapnia, failed arousal mechanisms, and thus an inability to recover breathing following seizures (Monte et al., 2007; Nashef et al., 2007; Devinsky et al., 2016; Dlouhy et al., 2016). A GTCS can spread to other brain regions, including those involved in breathing. Several forebrain and brainstem nuclei may regulate breathing following seizures. One important area of interest is implicated in post-ictal respiration is the amygdala. Apnea results when seizures spread to the amygdala, and amygdala lesions reduce seizure-induced respiratory arrest (S-IRA) in mice (Marincovich et al., 2019; Nobis et al., 2019; Rhone et al., 2020). Moreover, the amygdala has direct connections with brainstem breathing control sites (Saha et al., 2000; Dong and Swanson, 2006). The amygdala is enriched in neuropeptides that modulate neuronal activity and can be depleted following seizures (Somani et al., 2020). Interestingly, depletion of the neuropeptide galanin in the amygdala occurs in human SUDEP (Somani et al., 2020). Galanin is an anticonvulsant neuropeptide activated under conditions of enhanced neural activity (Lang et al., 2015) and plays a critical role in responses to respiratory stressors (Stornetta et al., 2009; Shi et al., 2017). Further, galanin is robustly upregulated after various insults such as nerve injury and seizures (Mazarati et al., 2000; Liu and Hokfelt, 2002; Lundstrom et al., 2005). Similarly, galanin is increased in the amygdala following seizures (Christiansen and Woldbye, 2010). Therefore, the amygdala is a critical relay point between seizures and downstream breathing control following seizures, and the depletion of galanin may represent a critical pathophysiologic change predisposing some individuals to SUDEP. It may also be that enhancement of galanin signaling in the amygdala protects against respiratory collapse following seizures.

There remains no evidence-based treatment to prevent SUDEP. The mainstay of management has been addressing modifiable risk factors such as ensuring medication adherence, but with few results (Tomson et al., 2008; Lhatoo et al., 2015; Devinsky et al., 2016; Dlouhy et al., 2016). Novel therapies may therefore prove beneficial if they offer benefits targeted explicitly to SUDEP risk, in addition to any potential benefits of reducing seizure burden. Therefore, the purpose of this study was to use rodent models to demonstrate how galanin analogs may prevent mortality in mice experiencing S-IRA. Respiratory arrest, arising following tonic extension (TE) elicited in mice, has been used as a model of SUDEP and recapitulates apnea following GTCS (Purnell et al., 2017; Kruse et al., 2019). Further, this model offers the opportunity to screen compounds with acute and chronic effects at preventing S-IRA. These studies described herein will therefore demonstrate the potential utility of galanin analogs in restoring respiration after seizures in naïve and seizure-experienced mice.

Materials and methods

Animals

Three different mouse strains were used: male C57BI/6J (5–6 weeks old, Jackson Laboratory, Bar Harbor, ME, United States), male CD-1 (5–7 weeks old, Charles River Laboratories, Kingston, NY, United States), and male CF-1 (5–7 weeks old, Charles River Lab, Kingston, NY, United States). Animals were allowed free access to food and water, except during testing periods. Prior to testing, animals were allowed 1 week to acclimate to housing conditions. All mice were housed in plastic cages in rooms with controlled humidity, ventilation, and lighting (12 h on–12 h off). The animals were housed and fed in a manner consistent with the recommendations in the "Guide for Care and Use of Laboratory Animals" (National Research Council). Housing, handling, and testing was performed in accordance with Public Health Service policy

guidelines and a protocol approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of the University of Utah.

Compound preparation/administration

A total of 810-2 (Gal2-preffering) and 505-5 (Gal1preferring) (molecular weights 2,124 and 2,113 g/mol, respectively) (White et al., 2009; Bialer et al., 2013, 2015, 2017; White, 2017) was synthesized by PolyPeptide Laboratories (San Diego, CA United States). A total of 810-2 was dissolved in a vehicle (VEH) solution of 2% (central) or 20% (systemic) hydroxy propyl beta cyclodextrin (HPBCD; Sigma, St. Louis, MO, United States) and 3.75% D-mannitol in acetate buffer [0.1 M acetic acid (from glacial acetic acid stock; Sigma, St. Louis, MO, United States); 0.1 M sodium acetate (Sigma, St. Louis, MO, United States), pH 4.5]. A total of 505-5 was dissolved in a VEH solution of 1% Tween 20 (Sigma, St. Louis, MO, United States) in 0.9% NaCl. Compounds were administered by intraperitoneal (IP), intracerebroventricular (ICV; free-hand injection), or intra-amygdala (IA; 1-2 weeks post unilateral amygdala cannulation). For ICV and IA administration of 810-2, the vehicle solution was 2% HPβCD in water. Separate experiments were also conducted for administration of galanin analogs by subcutaneous (SC) sub-chronic (14-day) administration. A total of 810-2 and 505-5 were prepared in 50:50 dimethylsulfoxide (DMSO): water at concentrations of 67.2 and 16.8 mg/ml (respectively), and placed in implantable mini-pumps (Alzet, model 1002). For SC administration in pumps, larger concentrations (e.g., 16.8, 67.2 mg/ml) are beyond solubility limitations using the HPBCD-acetate buffer vehicle (used for IP, ICV, and IA). Therefore, the peptides were solubilized in DMSO: H₂O and only a small total volume ($\sim 100 \ \mu l$) was used for each pump). By contrast, volumes injected for intraperitoneal administration are much greater and the larger relative amounts of DMSO would produce untoward effects.

Surgical implantation of unilateral amygdala cannulas

Procedures were similar to those described previously for implantation of unilateral cannulas for drug administration (West et al., 2022). Buprenorphine (0.01–0.2 mg/kg) was administered 1 h prior to surgery. Isoflurane (2–5% in O₂) was used for anesthesia, and mice were placed in a stereotaxic apparatus. A Dremel drill was used to drill a single hole over the right hemisphere followed by placement of a 22-gauge cannula above the dura mater (AP -1.2, ML 3.3). This guide cannula was glued in place using dental acrylic. Antibiotic ointment was applied to the surface around the head cap and penicillin (60000

units, SC) was administered. Mice were then allowed to recover in their home cages (singly housed) for \sim 1 week.

Surgical implantation of osmotic minipumps

Alzet minipumps were prepared and immersed in saline overnight. Under isoflurane anesthesia (2-5% in O_2), as described above, a small incision was made between the scapulae (shaved prior to incision) followed by clearance of subcutaneous fascia with forceps. Minipumps were placed in the SC space and the incision sutured with surgical silk. Antibiotic ointment was placed around the incision and mice were allowed to recover. Mice were monitored daily for the duration of the 14-day treatment.

Electrical seizure induction and post-stimulation monitoring

Maximal electroshock seizure model

Maximal electroshock seizure has been used as a model of GTCS for preclinical pharmacology studies routinely for many years (Loscher, 2017). Furthermore, TE following MES stimulation is followed by apnea and death in some mouse strains and has been used as a model of S-IRA (Purnell et al., 2017). Prior to testing, tetracaine (0.5% in saline) was applied to the corneas. MES seizures were induced using a 50 mA current (0.2 s duration) *via* corneal electrode (Barton et al., 2001, 2003). This stimulation intensity produces TE in nearly all mice tested. Following stimulation, mice were observed for the presence of TE and the resumption of post-ictal breathing. Mice not displaying TE were considered protected.

6 Hz seizure induction

This seizure assay has been used as a model of preclinical pharmacology studies in mice (Barton et al., 2001) and was used in these studies to confirm efficacy observed following treatment with galanin analogs (Bulaj et al., 2008; White et al., 2009; Metcalf et al., 2017a). Seizures were induced using the 32 mA stimulus intensity (3 s, 6 Hz, 32 mA) *via* corneal electrodes. Prior to testing, tetracaine (0.5% in saline) was applied to the corneas. Seizure induction is associated with characteristic behaviors including jaw and forelimb clonus with or without loss of righting and rear limb clonus. Animals not displaying any of these behaviors were considered protected.

Corneal kindling

The mouse corneal kindling model was used in CF-1 and C57Bl/6J mice. Mice receive twice daily corneal stimulation (60 Hz, 3 s, 5 days/week) (3 mA-CF-1; 1.5 mA-C57Bl/6). Seizures are scored using the Racine scale (Racine, 1972)

and progress during kindling from mild motor behaviors (e.g., jaw clonus) to generalized seizures (bilateral forelimb clonus, rearing and falling). When five consecutive stage five (generalized seizure with loss of righting reflex) seizures are observed, animals are considered fully kindled. Drug administration studies were performed on fully kindled mice, where MES was applied after drug treatment. TE following MES was evaluated similarly to that described above for naïve animals.

Respiratory monitoring

CF-1 mice subjected to MES were also monitored for cardiorespiratory activity before and following seizures using a MouseOx (Starr Life Sciences) monitoring system. While other strains of mice (e.g., CD-1, C57Bl/6) experience a high mortality following TE, CF-1 mice survive this stimulation. This mouse strain was included for respiratory evaluation so that recordings could be obtained prior to and following seizures. On the day prior to testing, mice were anesthetized with 2-5% isoflurane and the neck region shaved with a surgical razor. On the following day, prior to seizure induction, mice were acclimated to pulse oximetry collars for ~ 15 min followed by a baseline recording session (5 min). A plastic sham collar (not connected to monitoring hardware) was placed initially, followed by oximetry collars and baseline recording sessions. After the baseline recording, mice were subjected to MES stimulation followed by a post-stimulation recording session (5 min). Oximetry data were extracted as text files and transferred to Microsoft Excel databases for data analysis. A 30-s recording epoch was selected from each recording session and heart rate, respiratory rate, and oxygen saturation (SpO₂) values averaged over this period.

Intraperitoneal administration

A total of 810–2 and 505–5 were administered to mice 1 h prior to MES stimulation This time point was selected based on previous studies demonstrating peak efficacy for these analogs in the mouse 6 Hz assay 1 h following IP administration (Bulaj et al., 2008; White et al., 2009). A total of 810–2 was administered at doses of 8, and 16 mg/kg IP (N = 10-24 per group), doses were selected based on previous *in vivo* efficacy studies for this compound (Bialer et al., 2015; Metcalf et al., 2017b). A total of 505–5 was administered at doses 2, and 4 mg/kg IP (N = 9–24 per group). Doses for each compound were selected based on previous *in vivo* efficacy studies (White et al., 2009; Bialer et al., 2013, 2015; Metcalf et al., 2017b). A separate group of mice were treated with VEH (N = 37), IP administration, 1 h pre-treatment time.

Central administration

Mice received a single administration centrally of 810-2, 505–5, or VEH. A 5 μl injection volume was used for all central injection studies, and mice only received one injection before being tested and euthanized. Doses of 1-4 nmol were used for intracerebroventricular (ICV) administration whereas a larger dose range was used for IA treatment. For ICV administration a 10 µl Hamilton syringe with a 25-gauge needle was used for administration. Mice were placed under gentle restraint and a free-hand injection was made through the skull surface and into the lateral ventricular space. By contrast, for IA injection studies, mice were implanted 1-2 weeks prior with cannulae centered unilaterally over the amygdala and an injection needle was used to administer compounds over a 30 s period. Initial low doses of 810-2 were selected (0.02-2 nmol) to evaluate tolerability to injection of peptides in this brain region. Following a maximal dose (4.7 nmol) was used, comparable to that used for ICV studies. Treatments occurred 15 min prior to testing for all central injections. For the purposes of these studies, validation of ICV or IA injection was not included. We have previously used ICV free-hand injections for central administration of neuropeptides (Lee et al., 2009; Green et al., 2011; Platt et al., 2012). Similarly, the methods described for IA administration utilize a guide cannula and the same surgical procedures, coordinates, and injection techniques used in our lab as those described for central administration of kainic acid to the amygdala (West et al., 2022).

Statistical analysis

The data was presented as means \pm standard error. A comparison between two means was performed using a Student's *t*-test, and multiple comparisons were made using a one-way ANOVA followed by a Newman-Keuls or a Dunnett's test for *a posteriori* analysis of the difference between group means. A Fisher's exact test was used to compare numbers of mice protected and/or surviving between groups. Survival analyses were analyzed using a log-rank (Mantel-Cox) test. Results where P < 0.05 was considered significant.

Results

Galanin analogs reduce seizure-induced respiratory arrest in mice: Differential effects of route of administration and analog

Galanin analogs 810–2 and 505–5 were administered to C57Bl/6J mice using different routes of administration, followed

by MES stimulation for evaluation of S-IRA. First, each analog was administered 1 h prior to testing using IP administration: 810-2 8,16 mg/kg, 505-5 (2, 4 mg/kg) vs. VEH. All mice tested demonstrated a characteristic TE following MES (Tedeschi et al., 1956; Loscher, 2011, 2017). Typically, breathing is absent or diminished during TE in all mice, and many mice die as a result, particularly for CD-1 and C57Bl/6J strains. Following corneal MES stimulation, all mice experienced tonic extension. As shown in Table 1, VEH treatment was associated with high mortality (62%, 23/37 mice died) following TE. Although systemic administration of 810-2 did not prevent TE, the analog decreased mortality following TE at a dose of 16 mg/kg (25%, 5/20 died; P < 0.05, Fisher's exact test). By contrast, 505-5 did not prevent TE or reduce mortality at the doses tested. As higher doses of each analog are associated with untoward effects (sedation, lethargy), additional doses were not included. CD-1 mice respond similarly to testing, and both 505-5 and 810-2 significantly improve mortality following TE in these mice (505–5, 4 mg/kg IP, P < 0.05 vs. VEH, Fisher's exact test; 810-2, 16 mg/kg, P < 0.05 vs. VEH, Fisher's exact test; Supplementary Table 1).

Following systemic administration studies, ICV administration was performed. Previously, doses of 1–2 nmol (ICV) demonstrated efficacy against 6 Hz seizures for galanin analogs (Bulaj et al., 2008). Therefore, doses in this range were initially used for these studies. Similar to that observed following systemic administration, ICV VEH was associated with a high mortality rate (81%, 13/16) following TE. While the 810–2 did not prevent TE, and was without significant effect on mortality using the doses tested, 505–5 reduced mortality

TABLE 1 Systemic and central administration of galanin analogs: effect on (S-IRA) in C57B1/6J mice.

Compound	Mortality (# died/N) (%)				
	Systemic (IP)	Central (ICV)	Central (IA)		
VEH	23/37 (62%)	13/16 (81%)	11/17 (65%)		
505-5	2 mg/kg: 9/20 (45%) 4 mg/kg: 8/20 (40%)	1 nmol: 11/16 (69%) 2 nmol: 4/8 (50%) 4 nmol: 4/11* (36%)	4.7 nmol: 9/21 (43%)		
810-2	8 mg/kg: 11/19 (58%) 16 mg/kg: 5/20* (25%)	1 nmol: 6/11 (55%) 2 nmol: (10/16) (63%) 4 nmol (11/16) (69%)	0.02 nmol: 6/7 (86%) 0.1 nmol: 8/8 (100%) 0.2 nmol: 9/9 (100%) 4.7 nmol: 6/23* (26%)		

*P < 0.05, Fisher's exact test vs. VEH. Routes of administration: IP (intraperitoneal), ICV (intracerebroventricular), IA (intra-amygdala). All mice tested experienced tonic extension.

from S-IRA at the highest dose tested (4 nmol; 4/11, *P < 0.05 vs. VEH, Fisher's exact test) without preventing TE. Next, using unilateral IA cannulas, galanin analogs were administered by direct injection in freely behaving mice. Initially, a dose of VEH was administered and showed a high mortality rate (65%; 11/17). Following several low doses of 810–2 were administered (0.02–0.2 nmol) to determine whether direct injection would produce untoward effects. As these concentrations were well-tolerated, a higher concentration (4.7 nmol) was administered for both 505–5 and 810–2. A total of 810–2 significantly reduced mortality (26%, 6/23; P < 0.05 vs. VEH, Fisher's exact test) following TE, whereas 505–5 was not significantly effective (43%; 9/21). None of the doses tested prevented TE.

The Gal₂-preferring analog 810–2 prevents mortality from seizure-induced respiratory arrest following sub-chronic subcutaneous administration

We sought to determine whether sub-chronic (14 days) systemic administration would produce similar efficacy against S-IRA. These galanin analogs have a short half-life (1-2 h) (Metcalf et al., 2017a), thereby requiring repeated (multiple times/day) injections, implantable minipumps were used to provide a more consistent compound exposure. Therefore, SC minipumps were prepared to administer daily doses of 4 or 16 mg/kg of 505-5 and 810-2, respectively. Galanin receptors are G-protein coupled transmembrane proteins and develop tolerance to repeated agonist exposure warranted verification of efficacy (Flynn and White, 2015; Lang et al., 2015). Because these analogs are effective in the mouse 6 Hz seizure model (Bulaj et al., 2008; White et al., 2009; Metcalf et al., 2017a), a single stimulus was administered at the end of the study on the day prior to MES testing. As shown in Table 2 for the 6 Hz assay, 505-5 and 810-2 both reduced the number of seizures, with 505–5 producing superior efficacy (21/26 protected, P < 0.001vs. VEH), but 810-2 also proving efficacious (6/11 protected, P < 0.05 vs. VEH). On the following day, MES was performed and it was observed that a majority of VEH-treated mice

TABLE 2 Reduced S-IRA following SC administration of galanin analogs in C57BI/6J mice.

Groups	Dose (mg/kg/day)	6 Hz efficacy (# protected/N)	Mortality (# died/N) (%)
VEH	0	2/16	12/16 (75%)
505-5	4	21/26***	18/26 (69%)
810-2	16	6/11*	2/11** (18%)

*P < 0.05, **P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001 vs. VEH, Fisher's exact test. A total of 6 Hz testing occurred on the day prior to MES testing and mortality assessment following S-IRA. All mice tested experienced tonic extension.

died following TE (75%, 12/16). Also, while 505–5 did not improve mortality from S-IRA (69% mortality, 18/26), 810–2 significantly reduced S-IRA (18%, 2/11, P < 0.01 vs. VEH) (**Table 2**). In the MES assay, neither 810–2 nor 505–5 prevented TE at the doses tested.

Evaluation of post-ictal hypoxia, respiration, and heart rate following maximal electroshock seizure seizures

To study effects on postictal respiration following MES, we evaluated SpO_2 , respiratory rate, and heart rate in CF-1 mice.

Notably, this strain of mice survives TE despite having a period of apnea following seizures. VEH-treated CF-1 mice subjected to MES-induced TE experience a brief period (10–20 s) of apnea and decreased SpO₂, which coincides with tachypnea (see **Figure 1**). There were no major changes in heart rate observed.

Following a baseline MouseOx analysis, galanin analogs were administered by IP injection 1 h prior to testing. VEH, 810–2 (dose range 4–16 mg/kg), and 505–5 (dose range 1–4 mg/kg), were administered prior to a single MES stimulation and 5 min observation using MouseOx. A total of 810–2 was without major effect on post-ictal hypoxia (SpO₂), tachypnea (respiratory rate), or heart rate (**Figures 2A–C**). By contrast, 505–5 worsened hypoxia at 2 mg/kg (**Figure 2D**)





FIGURE 2

Evaluation of cardiorespiratory parameters following tonic extension in CF-1 mice. Data are presented as a percentage of baseline (pre-seizure) values. VEH-treated values are the same as shown in **Figure 1**, except expressed as a percent of baseline. A total of 810-2 (**A**–**C**) and 505-5 (**D**–**F**) were administered by IP injection 1 h prior to tonic extension and testing (MouseOx). Oxygenation [SpO₂; (**A**,**D**)], respiratory rate [RR; (**B**,**E**)], and heart rate [HR; (**C**,**F**)] were assessed for all animals. N = 8-14. ****P < 0.0001 (One-way ANOVA, Sidak's multiple comparison *post-hoc* test).

but was without major effect on respiratory rate or heart rate (Figures 2E,F).

Galanin analogs reduce seizure-induced respiratory arrest in fully kindled mice

Evaluation of corneal kindling as a potential model of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy

We obtained kindling records from the NIH Epilepsy Therapy Screening Program for several cohorts of CF-1 mice subjected to the corneal kindling paradigm. While this mouse strain is resistant to mortality when experiencing TE under naïve conditions, fully or partially kindled CF-1 mice often die following TE. To determine whether kindling state (fully kindled vs. partially kindled) affected S-IRA, we evaluated multiple cohorts of kindling data. Data presented here are from naïve kindled mice not treated with any investigational compounds. We observed that fully kindled mice have a high mortality rate, particularly when TE occurs after acquiring full kindled status (**Supplementary Figure 1**).

In separate studies, a cohort of CF-1 mice were kindled and subjected to baseline and post-ictal (MES assay) cardiorespiratory evaluation (MouseOx). We also observed that although SpO₂ was similarly reduced in age-matched control (CONT) and fully kindled (KIND) mice following TE, respiration did not significantly increase in KIND mice, though this change was present in mice that were partially kindled (PART; i.e., received daily stimulations but failed to acquire full kindled status) (**Supplementary Figure 2**). Interestingly, heart rate was decreased in KIND mice following TE, whereas it was unchanged in other groups.

Evaluation of the effect of galanin analogs on seizure-induced respiratory arrest in fully kindled mice

As a comparator to studies in naïve C57Bl/6J mice, a cohort of mice from this strain was fully kindled and subjected to treatment with galanin analogs using MES-induced TE. Initially, a group of untreated kindled mice was subjected to MES-induced TE and it was observed that a majority (6/9 animals died following TE). Similarly, VEH-treated kindled mice also demonstrate a high mortality after TE (11/16 died) (Table 3). A total of 505–5 improved mortality following TE in kindled mice (4/17 died) (Table 3). While 810–2 had a similar magnitude of effect, the difference was not significant compared to VEH (Table 3).

Table 4 includes a summary of major results observed in these studies. In seizure-naïve mice, systemic (IP, SC minipumps) and central (ICV, IA) administration reduced S-IRA, likely due to a Gal₂ mechanism. Central (ICV) administration, by contrast, appeared to reduce S-IRA predominantly *via* Gal₁.

In seizure experienced animals, the reduction in S-IRA may be due to both Gal_1 and Gal_2 (comparable degree of effect for both analogs).

Discussion

SUDEP is a major cause of mortality in epilepsy, and better understanding of mechanisms of death may aid in the development of novel therapies to prevent or reduce the likelihood of death following seizures. Recent studies in human SUDEP have suggested a potential role for the neuropeptide galanin in the amygdala. Therefore, we sought to further evaluate the role of galanin in a mouse model of S-IRA under various conditions. Our principal findings include (1) galanin analogs reduced S-IRA in naïve mice following systemic and central administration, (2) 810–2 prevented mortality following sub-chronic administration, (3) protective effects of systemic galanin analogs were confirmed in fully kindled mice.

Poor adherence to treatment or pharmacoresistance may increase the occurrence of GTCS in patients with various forms of epilepsy. Further, GTCS are a critical risk factor for SUDEP. While genetic and acquired epilepsy models may recapitulate seizures and mortality in epilepsy, drug screening in these models may be challenging due to the need for prolonged administration and monitoring to determine whether treatment reduces seizure burden, TE, and mortality. This kind of study may be critical in demonstrating translational relevance for novel therapies, but throughput may be low. However, acute treatment and testing models may be more amenable to drug screening and help identify lead candidates for more rigorous

TABLE 3 Reduced S-IRA following a single administration of galanin analogs in fully kindled C57BI/6J mice.

Groups	Dose (mg/kg)	Mortality (# died/N) (%)
VEH	0	11/16 (69%)
505-5	2	4/17* (24%)
810-2	16	2/8 (25%)

All mice tested experienced tonic extension. *P < 0.05 vs. VEH; Fisher's exact test.

TABLE 4 Summary of major findings for the effect of galanin analogs on S-IRA.

Receptor effect	IP	ICV	IA	SC (pump)
	Seizure-naïve			
Gal ₁	±	+	_	_
Gal ₂	+	_	+	+
	Seizure-experienced			
Gal1	+	NE	NE	NE
Gal ₂	±	NE	NE	NE

 $\label{eq:Gal1-preferring analog (505-5), Gal2-preferring analog (810-2). \ ND \ (not \ evaluated). \ (+) \ significant \ reduction \ in \ S-IRA, \ (-) \ no \ differences \ observed.$

testing. Therefore, we used our previous knowledge of galanin analogs in S-IRA to better understand potential benefits of galanin-based therapies on reducing the likelihood or onset of SUDEP. Systemic administration of receptor subtype preferring analogs suggested that targeting of Gal2 may be beneficial, as 810-2 demonstrated superior reduction in S-IRA over 505-5. Of note, the systemic doses used for each compound were not raised beyond those used in the study, as higher doses are associated with untoward effects (sedation and motor impairment, data not shown). Therefore, future endeavors with galanin analogs may seek to optimize administration through combinatorial pharmacology. For example, recent work has clearly demonstrated a potential benefit for serotonergic therapies in reducing the incidence of SUDEP in animal models (Richerson and Buchanan, 2011; Purnell et al., 2017; Buchanan, 2019; Kruse et al., 2019). While beyond the scope of this study, combined treatment with serotonin- and galanin-based therapies may yield an added benefit.

We sought to extend our systemic administration studies by using central injection to specifically target regions where galanin may exert protective effects against S-IRA. Galanin is expressed throughout the forebrain neurocircuitry, including several sites that affect cardiorespiratory and autonomic function. ICV administration studies suggest an important role for Gal1 over Gal2 in reducing S-IRA. Conversely, Gal2 played a more prominent role when galanin analogs were administered directly into the amygdala. The amygdala has emerged as an important regulatory center for the interaction of seizures with respiratory control. Apnea results when seizures spread to the amygdala and amygdala lesions reduce S-IRA in mice (Marincovich et al., 2019; Nobis et al., 2019; Rhone et al., 2020). Additionally, the amygdala has reciprocal connections with brainstem respiratory centers (Saha et al., 2000; Dong and Swanson, 2006). Importantly, galanin is depleted in the amygdala in human SUDEP (Somani et al., 2020), which suggests that supplemental galanin in this region may reduce the incidence of SUDEP. The reason behind these discrepancies in our ICV and IA data are unclear but may involve multiple neural circuits affecting respiration after seizures. Furthermore, it is important to recognize that IA administration was centered over the basolateral amygdala but may have also spread to the central amygdala. The central amygdala may play an important role in post-ictal breathing by suppressing respiration (Nobis et al., 2018, 2019; Marincovich et al., 2019; Rhone et al., 2020). Future work may include application of galanin analogs in a more subregion-specific and receptor subtype-specific manner.

Tonic extension is lethal in a variety of mouse strains. We evaluated TE following MES stimulation in C57Bl/6J, CD-1, and CF-1 mice. Both C57Bl/6J and CD-1 mice experience similar mortality following MES stimulation. Given this observation, improved mortality following treatment with galanin analogs was the most important outcome observed in

these strains. Further, we observed differential responses to galanin compounds: 810-2 (Gal2-preferring) was effective in both strains in reducing S-IRA whereas 505–5 (Gal₁-preferring) was only effective in CD-1 mice. The mechanism for this straindependent discrepancy is unknown and may be due to different galanin receptor expression in brainstem respiratory centers between the two species. Future studies may further explore these potential differences. CF-1 mice generally survive TE and therefore this strain was used to study respiration following seizures. Despite the tendency to survive MES stimulation, we observed that this mouse strain demonstrates respiratory distress (diminished SpO₂, tachypnea) following TE. Thus, TE is a major respiratory stressor, yielding periods of apnea that may be insurmountable for some mouse strains. We hypothesized that galanin compounds may prevent mortality by preventing post-ictal hypoxia and therefore we evaluated oxygenation, heart rate, and respiratory rate in CF-1 mice treated prior to MES stimulation. Neither galanin compound prevented postictal hypoxia at any dose tested. Further, 505-5 demonstrated an exacerbation of this response (2 mg/kg). Therefore, the protective effects of galanin compounds in S-IRA may not be due to a direct effect on preventing the cardiorespiratory response to apnea.

G-protein coupled receptors may undergo internalization following stimulation with agonists (Calebiro and Godbole, 2018). To explore the use of galanin compounds as potential therapeutic agents, we performed sub-chronic administration using implanted minipumps pre-filled with either 810–2 or 505– 5. To confirm antiseizure efficacy at the doses selected, we first performed 6 Hz seizure testing and observed that both 810– 2 and 505–5 retained efficacy in this assay. On the following day, mortality following TE was assessed, and we observed that only 810–2 was effective in reducing mortality. The effect of 810–2 in this assay is consistent with the acute (single administration, IP) effect of this compound and confirms that systemic administration of Gal₂-preferring compounds exerts a protective effect against S-IRA.

Corneal kindling has long been used as an assay for studying epileptogenesis, epilepsy pathology, and antiseizure drug pharmacology. We observe that in CF-1 mice, a portion of animals die during and following kindling acquisition. We obtained several historical data cohorts from the ETSP (NIH, NINDS) Contract Site (University of Utah) and reviewed kindling histories for the presence of TE after daily kindling stimulation. We reviewed data from naïve kindled mice and we surmised that while naïve CF-1 mice may be resistant to death following TE, this may shift in a kindled state. We identified several animals that died after having experienced one or more bouts of TE. Deaths observed in this cohort did not necessarily occur immediately following TE. Further, these data are consistent with clinical observations that the presence of GTCS are a major risk factor for SUDEP. To better understand the effect of TE on kindled mice, we subjected kindled CF-1 mice to pulse oximetry recordings before and after MES stimulation. We observed that oxygenation drops following TE in kindled mice in a similar manner to age-matched control mice. Interestingly, tachypnea observed in control mice was not observed to the same extent in kindled mice, though heart rate was diminished in these animals. Reduced post-ictal tachypnea among kindled mice may contribute to an increased risk for mortality in some animals.

To extend our studies of galanin analogs as protective of S-IRA in naïve mice, we also evaluated these analogs in fully kindled C57Bl/6J mice. In contrast to observations in naïve mice, where 505–5 was ineffective in reducing S-IRA, 505–5 reduced mortality (2 mg/kg) following TE. These data suggest a potential shift in receptor expression in brain respiratory centers toward Gal₁ sensitivity (e.g., receptor upregulation or downregulation of Gal₂), though this was not examined in the present study. Both Gal₁ and Gal₂ are expressed in the amygdala (Moller et al., 1999; Lundstrom et al., 2005; Christiansen and Woldbye, 2010; Webling et al., 2012; Li et al., 2017). While galanin receptor changes may occur in epilepsy (e.g., in hippocampus), the relative changes of each of these receptors in the amygdala are unknown. Future studies will examine the expression of each galanin receptor subtype in kindled mice.

Our previous work identified 505–5, 810–2, and other analogs as anticonvulsant neuropeptides in the mouse 6 Hz, Frings audiogenic, and corneal kindling models (Bulaj et al., 2008; White et al., 2009; Bialer et al., 2010, 2013, 2015). It was also observed during initial studies with these analogs that they were ineffective in preventing TE following MES stimulation. These studies, as well as several others examining galanin in seizure models (Mazarati et al., 1992, 1998; Saar et al., 2002; Lundstrom et al., 2005; Mazarati and Lu, 2005; Mitsukawa et al., 2008), provide a strong rationale for the therapeutic potential for galanin analogs as antiseizure medications. Herein we have extended these findings by demonstrating that galanin analogs can prevent S-IRA following TE in naïve and seizure experienced animals.

Limitations of the study

It is noteworthy that only males were used in screening for the reduction of S-IRA in these studies. Although seizure thresholds for TE are similar between males and females (data not shown), it is possible that the pharmacological response and/or prevention of mortality may be different in female animals. Future studies may extend these observations to more etiologically relevant animals models consisting of spontaneous seizures, wherein both male and female animals can be studied. Central injections were used for galanin analogs based on previously established protocols for ICV

(Lee et al., 2009; Green et al., 2011; Platt et al., 2012) and IA (West et al., 2022) injections. However, verification of injection location was not performed in the current studies. It is possible that improper ICV injection and local diffusion rather than ventricular distribution may account for the effects observed. Further, IA injection not properly administered may have affected surrounding regions that also control respiration (Homma and Masaoka, 2008; Evans, 2010; Trevizan-Bau et al., 2021). Because central injection parameters were not verified explicitly, it is possible that off-target effects arising from galanin analog administration may have contributed to the outcomes observed. The precise mechanism whereby galanin agonism may prevent S-IRA has yet to be determined. While galanin may play an important modulatory role on synaptic transmission in key respiratory control centers such as the amygdala, the means whereby galanin may protect against S-IRA is unclear. Future studies may include the use of a neuronal activation marker (e.g., Fos) following treatment and stimulation to determine the effect of galanin analogs on post-ictal activation of respiratory cell populations.

In summary, we have observed that galanin compounds protect against S-IRA following TE in naïve and kindled mice. This was observed after systemic and central administration, and responses varied depending on route, location, strain, seizure history, and receptor subtype preference. While these studies suggest the potential translational benefit for galanin in SUDEP prevention, additional work is needed to differentiate the utility of these analogs in SUDEP-susceptible individuals.

Data availability statement

The datasets presented in this article are readily available and can be accessed by contacting CM (cameron.s.metcalf@utah.edu).

Ethics statement

This animal study was reviewed and approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee, University of Utah.

Author contributions

RC designed and conducted the experiments, analyzed the data, and prepared the manuscript. MA and ED designed and conducted the experiments and analyzed the data. KR and CC conducted the experiments. CM designed and conducted the experiments, analyzed the data, and prepared the manuscript,

oversaw all work. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This studies were funded by the ALSAM Foundation.

Acknowledgments

We thank Misty Smith (Department of Pharmacology and Toxicology, University of Utah), for her assistance with ICV injections of galanin analogs. We also thank the Epilepsy Therapy Screening Program of the National Institute of Neurological Diseases Disorders and Stroke for providing kindling history data in untreated CF-1 mice used as part of these studies.

Conflict of interest

CM was a former full-time employee of NeuroAdjuvants, Inc., a biotechnology company seeking to develop galanin-based

References

Barton, M. E., Klein, B. D., Wolf, H. H., and White, H. S. (2001). Pharmacological characterization of the 6 Hz psychomotor seizure model of partial epilepsy. *Epilepsy Res.* 47, 217–227. doi: 10.1016/S0920-1211(01)00302-3

Barton, M. E., Peters, S. C., and Shannon, H. E. (2003). Comparison of the effect of glutamate receptor modulators in the 6 Hz and maximal electroshock seizure models. *Epilepsy Res.* 56, 17–26. doi: 10.1016/j.eplepsyres.2003.08.001

Bialer, M., Johannessen, S. I., Levy, R. H., Perucca, E., Tomson, T., and White, H. S. (2010). Progress report on new antiepileptic drugs: a summary of the Tenth Eilat Conference (EILAT X). *Epilepsy Res.* 92, 89–124. doi: 10.1016/j.eplepsyres. 2010.09.001

Bialer, M., Johannessen, S. I., Levy, R. H., Perucca, E., Tomson, T., and White, H. S. (2013). Progress report on new antiepileptic drugs: a summary of the Eleventh Eilat Conference (EILAT XI). *Epilepsy Res.* 103, 2–30. doi: 10.1016/j. eplepsyres.2012.10.001

Bialer, M., Johannessen, S. I., Levy, R. H., Perucca, E., Tomson, T., and White, H. S. (2015). Progress report on new antiepileptic drugs: A summary of the Twelfth Eilat Conference (EILAT XII). *Epilepsy Res.* 111, 85–141. doi: 10.1016/j.eplepsyres. 2015.01.001

Bialer, M., Johannessen, S. I., Levy, R. H., Perucca, E., Tomson, T., and White, H. S. (2017). Progress report on new antiepileptic drugs: A summary of the Thirteenth Eilat Conference on New Antiepileptic Drugs and Devices (EILAT XIII). *Epilepsia* 58, 181–221. doi: 10.1111/epi.13634

Buchanan, G. F. (2019). Impaired CO2-Induced Arousal in SIDS and SUDEP. Trends Neurosci. 42, 242–250. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2019.02.002

Bulaj, G., Green, B. R., Lee, H. K., Robertson, C. R., White, K., Zhang, L., et al. (2008). Design, synthesis, and characterization of high-affinity, systemically-active galanin analogues with potent anticonvulsant activities. *J. Med. Chem.* 51, 8038–8047. doi: 10.1021/jm801088x

Calebiro, D., and Godbole, A. (2018). Internalization of G-protein-coupled receptors: Implication in receptor function, physiology and diseases. *Best. Pract. Res. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 32, 83–91. doi: 10.1016/j.beem.2018.01.004

neuropeptides for CNS conditions. CM holds two patents for galanin-based therapies for CNS conditions (University of Utah).

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fncir.2022.901334/full#supplementary-material

Christiansen, S. H., and Woldbye, D. P. (2010). Regulation of the galanin system by repeated electroconvulsive seizures in mice. *J. Neurosci. Res.* 88, 3635–3643. doi: 10.1002/jnr.22517

DeGiorgio, C. M., Markovic, D., Mazumder, R., and Moseley, B. D. (2017). Ranking the leading risk factors for sudden unexpected death in Epilepsy. *Front. Neurol.* 8:473. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2017.00473

Devinsky, O., Hesdorffer, D. C., Thurman, D. J., Lhatoo, S., and Richerson, G. (2016). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: epidemiology, mechanisms, and prevention. *Lancet Neurol.* 15, 1075–1088. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(16)30158-2

Dlouhy, B. J., Gehlbach, B. K., and Richerson, G. B. (2016). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: basic mechanisms and clinical implications for prevention. *J. Neurosl. Neurosurg. Psychiatry* 87, 402–413. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2013-307442

Dong, H. W., and Swanson, L. W. (2006). Projections from bed nuclei of the stria terminalis, magnocellular nucleus: implications for cerebral hemisphere regulation of micturition, defecation, and penile erection. *J. Comp. Neurol.* 494, 108–141. doi: 10.1002/cne.20789

Evans, K. C. (2010). Cortico-limbic circuitry and the airways: insights from functional neuroimaging of respiratory afferents and efferents. *Biol. Psychol.* 84, 13–25. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2010.02.005

Flynn, S. P., and White, H. S. (2015). Regulation of glucose and insulin release following acute and repeated treatment with the synthetic galanin analog NAX-5055. *Neuropeptides* 50, 35–42. doi: 10.1016/j.npep.2015.01.001

Green, B. R., Smith, M., White, K. L., White, H. S., and Bulaj, G. (2011). Analgesic neuropeptide W suppresses seizures in the brain revealed by rational repositioning and peptide engineering. ACS Chem. Neurosci. 2, 51–56. doi: 10. 1021/cn1000974

Homma, I., and Masaoka, Y. (2008). Breathing rhythms and emotions. *Exp. Physiol.* 93, 1011–1021. doi: 10.1113/expphysiol.2008.042424

Jones, L. A., and Thomas, R. H. (2017). Sudden death in epilepsy: Insights from the last 25 years. *Seizure* 44, 232–236. doi: 10.1016/j.seizure.2016.10.002

Kruse, S. W., Dayton, K. G., Purnell, B. S., Rosner, J. I., and Buchanan, G. F. (2019). Effect of monoamine reuptake inhibition and alpha1 blockade on respiratory arrest and death following electroshock-induced seizures in mice. *Epilepsia* 60, 495–507. doi: 10.1111/epi.14652

Kuo, F. S., Cleary, C. M., LoTurco, J. L., Chen, X., and Mulkey, D. K. (2019). Disordered breathing in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome. *Elife* 8:e43387. doi: 10.7554/eLife.43387.022

Lacuey, N., Zonjy, B., Hampson, J. P., Rani, M. R. S., Zaremba, A., Sainju, R. K., et al. (2018). The incidence and significance of periictal apnea in epileptic seizures. *Epilepsia* 59, 573–582. doi: 10.1111/epi.14006

Lang, R., Gundlach, A. L., Holmes, F. E., Hobson, S. A., Wynick, D., Hokfelt, T., et al. (2015). Physiology, signaling, and pharmacology of galanin peptides and receptors: three decades of emerging diversity. *Pharmacol. Rev.* 67, 118–175. doi: 10.1124/pr.112.006536

Lee, H. K., Zhang, L., Smith, M. D., White, H. S., and Bulaj, G. (2009). Glycosylated neurotensin analogues exhibit sub-picomolar anticonvulsant potency in a pharmacoresistant model of epilepsy. *ChemMedChem* 4, 400–405. doi: 10.1002/cmdc.200800421

Lhatoo, S., Noebels, J., and Whittemore, V. (2015). Research NCfS. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: Identifying risk and preventing mortality. *Epilepsia* 56, 1700–1706. doi: 10.1111/epi.13134

Li, S. Y., Huo, M. L., Wu, X. Y., Huang, Y. Q., Wang, L., Zhang, X., et al. (2017). Involvement of galanin and galanin receptor 1 in nociceptive modulation in the central nucleus of amygdala in normal and neuropathic rats. *Sci. Rep.* 7:15317. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-13944-6

Liu, H. X., and Hokfelt, T. (2002). The participation of galanin in pain processing at the spinal level. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* 23, 468–474. doi: 10.1016/s0165-6147(02)02074-6

Loscher, W. (2011). Critical review of current animal models of seizures and epilepsy used in the discovery and development of new antiepileptic drugs. *Seizure* 20, 359–368. doi: 10.1016/j.seizure.2011.01.003

Loscher, W. (2017). Animal models of seizures and Epilepsy: Past, present, and future role for the discovery of Antiseizure drugs. *Neurochem. Res.* 42, 1873–1888. doi: 10.1007/s11064-017-2222-z

Lundstrom, L., Elmquist, A., Bartfai, T., and Langel, U. (2005). Galanin and its receptors in neurological disorders. *Neuromolecular. Med.* 7, 157–180. doi: 10.1385/NMM:7:1-2:157

Marincovich, A., Bravo, E., Dlouhy, B., and Richerson, G. B. (2019). Amygdala lesions reduce seizure-induced respiratory arrest in DBA/1 mice. *Epilepsy Behav.* 121:106440. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2019.07.041

Mazarati, A., and Lu, X. (2005). Regulation of limbic status epilepticus by hippocampal galanin type 1 and type 2 receptors. *Neuropeptides* 39, 277–280. doi: 10.1016/j.npep.2004.12.003

Mazarati, A. M., Halaszi, E., and Telegdy, G. (1992). Anticonvulsive effects of galanin administered into the central nervous system upon the picrotoxin-kindled seizure syndrome in rats. *Brain Res.* 589, 164–166. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(92) 91179-i

Mazarati, A. M., Hohmann, J. G., Bacon, A., Liu, H., Sankar, R., Steiner, R. A., et al. (2000). Modulation of hippocampal excitability and seizures by galanin. *J. Neurosci.* 20, 6276–6281. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.20-16-06276.2000

Mazarati, A. M., Liu, H., Soomets, U., Sankar, R., Shin, D., Katsumori, H., et al. (1998). Galanin modulation of seizures and seizure modulation of hippocampal galanin in animal models of status epilepticus. *J. Neurosci.* 18, 10070–10077. doi: 10.1523/INEUROSCI.18-23-10070.1998

Metcalf, C. S., Klein, B. D., McDougle, D. R., Zhang, L., Kaufmann, D., Bulaj, G., et al. (2017a). Preclinical evaluation of intravenous NAX 810-2, a novel GalR2-preferring analog, for anticonvulsant efficacy and pharmacokinetics. *Epilepsia* 58, 239–246. doi: 10.1111/epi.13647

Metcalf, C. S., Smith, M. D., Klein, B. D., McDougle, D. R., Zhang, L., and Bulaj, G. (2017b). Preclinical Analgesic and Safety Evaluation of the GalR2-preferring Analog, NAX 810-2. *Neurochem. Res.* 42, 1983–1994. doi: 10.1007/s11064-017-2229-5

Michalak, Z., Obari, D., Ellis, M., Thom, M., and Sisodiya, S. M. (2017). Neuropathology of SUDEP: Role of inflammation, blood-brain barrier impairment, and hypoxia. *Neurology* 88, 551–561. doi: 10.1212/WNL. 000000000003584

Mitsukawa, K., Lu, X., and Bartfai, T. (2008). Galanin, galanin receptors and drug targets. Cell Mol. Life Sci. 65, 1796–1805. doi: 10.1007/s00018-008-8153-8

Moller, C., Sommer, W., Thorsell, A., and Heilig, M. (1999). Anxiogeniclike action of galanin after intra-amygdala administration in the rat. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 21, 507–512. doi: 10.1016/S0893-133X(98)00102-X Monte, C. P., Arends, J. B., Tan, I. Y., Aldenkamp, A. P., Limburg, M., and de Krom, M. C. (2007). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy patients: Risk factors. A systematic review. *Seizure* 16, 1–7. doi: 10.1016/j.seizure.2006.10.002

Mueller, S. G., Bateman, L. M., and Laxer, K. D. (2014). Evidence for brainstem network disruption in temporal lobe epilepsy and sudden unexplained death in epilepsy. *Neuroimage Clin.* 5, 208–216. doi: 10.1016/j.nicl.2014.06.010

Nashef, L., Hindocha, N., and Makoff, A. (2007). Risk factors in sudden death in epilepsy (SUDEP): the quest for mechanisms. *Epilepsia* 48, 859–871. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2007.01082.x

Nobis, W. P., Gonzalez Otarula, K. A., Templer, J. W., Gerard, E. E., VanHaerents, S., Lane, G., et al. (2019). The effect of seizure spread to the amygdala on respiration and onset of ictal central apnea. *J. Neurosurg.* 132, 1313–1323. doi: 10.3171/2019.1.JNS183157

Nobis, W. P., Schuele, S., Templer, J. W., Zhou, G., Lane, G., Rosenow, J. M., et al. (2018). Amygdala-stimulation-induced apnea is attention and nasalbreathing dependent. *Ann. Neurol.* 83, 460–471. doi: 10.1002/ana.25178

Platt, R. J., Han, T. S., Green, B. R., Smith, M. D., Skalicky, J., Gruszczynski, P., et al. (2012). Stapling mimics noncovalent interactions of gamma-carboxyglutamates in conantokins, peptidic antagonists of N-methyl-D-aspartic acid receptors. *J. Biol. Chem.* 287, 20727–20736. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M112.350462

Purnell, B. S., Hajek, M. A., and Buchanan, G. F. (2017). Time-of-day influences on respiratory sequelae following maximal electroshock-induced seizures in mice. *J. Neurophysiol.* 118, 2592–2600. doi: 10.1152/jn.00039.2017

Racine, R. J. (1972). Modification of seizure activity by electrical stimulation. II. Motor seizure. *Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol.* 32, 281–294. doi: 10.1016/ 0013-4694(72)90177-0

Rhone, A. E., Kovach, C. K., Harmata, G. I., Sullivan, A. W., Tranel, D., Ciliberto, M. A., et al. (2020). A human amygdala site that inhibits respiration and elicits apnea in pediatric epilepsy. *JCI Insight* 5: e134852. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight.134852

Richerson, G. B., and Buchanan, G. F. (2011). The serotonin axis: Shared mechanisms in seizures, depression, and SUDEP. *Epilepsia* 52(Suppl. 1), 28–38. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2010.02908.x

Ryvlin, P., Nashef, L., Lhatoo, S. D., Bateman, L. M., Bird, J., Bleasel, A., et al. (2013). Incidence and mechanisms of cardiorespiratory arrests in epilepsy monitoring units (MORTEMUS): a retrospective study. *Lancet Neurol.* 12, 966–977. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70214-X

Saar, K., Mazarati, A. M., Mahlapuu, R., Hallnemo, G., Soomets, U., Kilk, K., et al. (2002). Anticonvulsant activity of a nonpeptide galanin receptor agonist. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 99, 7136–7141.

Saha, S., Batten, T. F., and Henderson, Z. A. (2000). GABAergic projection from the central nucleus of the amygdala to the nucleus of the solitary tract: a combined anterograde tracing and electron microscopic immunohistochemical study. *Neuroscience* 99, 613–626. doi: 10.1016/s0306-4522(00)00240-2

Seyal, M., Bateman, L. M., Albertson, T. E., Lin, T. C., and Li, C. S. (2010). Respiratory changes with seizures in localization-related epilepsy: analysis of periictal hypercapnia and airflow patterns. *Epilepsia* 51, 1359–1364. doi: 10.1111/ j.1528-1167.2009.02518.x

Shi, Y., Stornetta, R. L., Stornetta, D. S., Onengut-Gumuscu, S., Farber, E. A., Turner, S. D., et al. (2017). Neuromedin B expression defines the mouse retrotrapezoid nucleus. *J. Neurosci.* 37, 11744–11757. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI. 2055-17.2017

Somani, A., Perry, C., Patodia, S., Michalak, Z., Ellis, M., Sisodiya, S. M., et al. (2020). Neuropeptide depletion in the amygdala in sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: A postmortem study. *Epilepsia* 61, 310–318. doi: 10.1111/epi.16425

Stornetta, R. L., Spirovski, D., Moreira, T. S., Takakura, A. C., West, G. H., Gwilt, J. M., et al. (2009). Galanin is a selective marker of the retrotrapezoid nucleus in rats. *J. Comp. Neurol.* 512, 373–383.

Tedeschi, D. H., Swinyard, E. A., and Goodman, L. S. (1956). Effects of variations in stimulus intensity on maximal electroshock seizure pattern, recovery time, and anticonvulsant potency of phenobarbital in mice. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* 116, 107–113.

Tolstykh, G. P., and Cavazos, J. E. (2013). Potential mechanisms of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsy Behav.* 26, 410–414.

Tomson, T., Nashef, L., and Ryvlin, P. (2008). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: current knowledge and future directions. *Lancet Neurol.* 7, 1021–1031.

Trevizan-Bau, P., Dhingra, R. R., Furuya, W. I., Stanic, D., Mazzone, S. B., and Dutschmann, M. (2021). Forebrain projection neurons target functionally diverse respiratory control areas in the midbrain, pons, and medulla oblongata. *J. Comp. Neurol.* 529, 2243–2264. doi: 10.1002/cne.25091

Vilella, L., Lacuey, N., Hampson, J. P., Rani, M. R. S., Loparo, K., Sainju, R. K., et al. (2019a). Incidence, recurrence, and risk factors for Peri-ictal central apnea and sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. Front. Neurol. 10:166. doi: 10.3389/ fneur.2019.00166

Vilella, L., Lacuey, N., Hampson, J. P., Rani, M. R. S., Sainju, R. K., Friedman, D., et al. (2019b). Postconvulsive central apnea as a biomarker for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP). *Neurology* 92, e171–e182.

Webling, K. E., Runesson, J., Bartfai, T., and Langel, U. (2012). Galanin receptors and ligands. *Front. Endocrinol.* 3:146. doi: 10.3389/fendo.2012.0 0146

West, P. J., Thomson, K., Billingsley, P., Pruess, T., Rueda, C., Saunders, G. W., et al. (2022). Spontaneous recurrent seizures in an intra-amygdala kainate

microinjection model of temporal lobe epilepsy are differentially sensitive to antiseizure drugs. *Exp. Neurol.* 349:113954. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2021.113954

White, H. S. (2017). Preclinical evaluation of intravenous NAX 810-2, a novel GalR2-preferring analog, for anticonvulsant efficacy and pharmacokinetics. *Epilepsia* 58, 239–246.

White, H. S., Scholl, E. A., Klein, B. D., Flynn, S. P., Pruess, T. H., Green, B. R., et al. (2009). Developing novel antiepileptic drugs: characterization of NAX 5055, a systemically-active galanin analog, in epilepsy models. *Neurotherapeutics* 6, 372–380. doi: 10.1016/j.nurt.2009.0 1.001

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Christina Gross, Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center, United States

REVIEWED BY Cameron S. Metcalf, The University of Utah, United States Stefano Bastianini, University of Bologna, Italy

*CORRESPONDENCE Gordon F. Buchanan Gordon-buchanan@uiowa.edu

RECEIVED 30 June 2022 ACCEPTED 25 July 2022 PUBLISHED 23 August 2022

CITATION

Joyal KG, Kreitlow BL and Buchanan GF (2022) The role of sleep state and time of day in modulating breathing in epilepsy: implications for sudden unexpected death in eliepsy. Front. Neural Circuits 16:983211. doi: 10.3389/fncir.2022.983211

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Joyal, Kreitlow and Buchanan. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or

reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

The role of sleep state and time of day in modulating breathing in epilepsy: implications for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy

Katelyn G. Joyal^{1,2,3}, Benjamin L. Kreitlow^{1,2,3,4} and Gordon F. Buchanan^{1,2,3,4}*

¹Interdisciplinary Graduate Program in Neuroscience, Carver College of Medicine, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA, United States, ²Department of Neurology, Carver College of Medicine, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA, United States, ³Iowa Neuroscience Institute, Carver College of Medicine, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA, United States, ⁴Medical Scientist Training Program, Carver College of Medicine, University of Iowa, Iowa City, IA, United States

Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) is the leading cause of death among patients with refractory epilepsy. While the exact etiology of SUDEP is unknown, mounting evidence implicates respiratory dysfunction as a precipitating factor in cases of seizure-induced death. Dysregulation of breathing can occur in epilepsy patients during and after seizures as well as interictally, with many epilepsy patients exhibiting sleep-disordered breathing (SDB), such as obstructive sleep apnea (OSA). The majority of SUDEP cases occur during the night, with the victim found prone in or near a bed. As breathing is modulated in both a time-of-day and sleep state-dependent manner, it is relevant to examine the added burden of nocturnal seizures on respiratory function. This review explores the current state of understanding of the relationship between respiratory function, sleep state and time of day, and epilepsy. We highlight sleep as a particularly vulnerable period for individuals with epilepsy and press that this topic warrants further investigation in order to develop therapeutic interventions to mitigate the risk of SUDEP.

KEYWORDS

epilepsy, SUDEP, sleep, circadian, breathing

Introduction

Epilepsy is one of the most common neurological disorders. One in 26 Americans will develop epilepsy during their lifetime (Kotsopoulos et al., 2002 ; Hesdorffer et al., 2011). Despite its prevalence, approximately 35% of patients will not achieve seizure freedom with medical treatment (Kwan and Brodie, 2000; Chen et al., 2018). Though there has been continued expansion in the availability of anti-seizure medications (ASM), patients who exhibit an inadequate response to initial ASM treatment are likely to have medically refractory epilepsy (Kwan and Brodie, 2000). The leading cause of death among these individuals with poor seizure control is sudden unexpected death in epilepsy or SUDEP (Devinsky et al., 2016). SUDEP is defined as the "sudden, unexpected, witnessed or unwitnessed, nontraumatic and nondrowning death in patients with epilepsy, with or without evidence for a seizure and excluding documented status epilepticus, in which postmortem examination does not reveal a toxicologic or anatomic cause of death" (Nashef et al., 1998). While by definition SUDEP does not have to follow a seizure, there is strong evidence to suggest it is a seizure-related phenomenon, with its agonal mechanisms beginning during or in the immediate aftermath of a seizure (Nashef et al., 1998; Nilsson et al., 1999; Surges et al., 2009; Surges and Sander, 2012; Bozorgi and Lhatoo, 2013). There is a slight predominance of SUDEP cases in males compared to females (Tennis et al., 1995; Nilsson et al., 1999; Shankar et al., 2013).

Despite the tremendous burden of SUDEP, its underlying pathological mechanisms are poorly understood. However, evidence is accumulating that implicates seizure-related respiratory failure as a major factor in this deadly phenomenon (Ryvlin et al., 2013; Buchanan et al., 2014; Kim et al., 2018; Dhaibar et al., 2019). In SUDEP cases that were captured in epilepsy monitoring units (EMU), terminal apnea preceded terminal asystole in every case (Ryvlin et al., 2013). Further, mechanical ventilation has been found to greatly reduce seizure-induced mortality, both in human patients and animal models (Tupal and Faingold, 2006; Ryvlin et al., 2013; Buchanan et al., 2014). Thus, further investigation into respiratory dysfunction in epilepsy is critical to untangle the underlying mechanisms of SUDEP, as well as to assist clinicians in developing respiratory-focused interventions.

Another consistent observation is that SUDEP cases predominantly occur during the night (Nobili et al., 2011; Lamberts et al., 2012; Sveinsson et al., 2018). Around 95% of SUDEP cases occur inside the victim's residence, with the majority of victims found in or near a bed in a prone position (Opeskin and Berkovic, 2003; Zhuo et al., 2012; Ali et al., 2017; Sveinsson et al., 2018). Despite occurring so close to home, the vast majority of these cases are unwitnessed (Lamberts et al., 2012; Zhuo et al., 2012; Rugg-Gunn et al., 2016; Purnell et al., 2018). Patients who die of SUDEP are twice as likely to have a history of nocturnal seizures, and thus the presence of nocturnal seizures are considered a risk factor for SUDEP (Lamberts et al., 2012; Shankar et al., 2013; Sveinsson et al., 2018; Van Der Lende et al., 2018). Seizures and epileptiform discharges occur more frequently during non-rapid eye movement (NREM) sleep in both human patients and animal models (Bazil and Walczak, 1997; Malow et al., 1998). Sleep state can influence the frequency, severity, and duration of seizures (Bazil and Walczak, 1997; Ng and Pavlova, 2013). Seizures occurring during sleep tend to be longer and are more likely to evolve into focal and bilateral tonicclonic seizures (Bazil and Walczak, 1997).

As humans tend to consolidate their sleep during the night, many investigations of and conclusions about SUDEP risk factors conflate sleep-state and nighttime as one in the same. In reality, sleep and circadian rhythmicity can independently alter physiological processes, including respiratory and cardiac function (Snyder et al., 1964; Browne et al., 1983; Spengler et al., 2000; Mortola, 2004; Buchanan, 2013). The major influence of sleep and circadian timing on respiration makes this a salient point of examination when considering SUDEP pathophysiology. The aim of this review is to examine the distinct influences of sleep and circadian rhythms on respiration both in a healthy brain and in patients with epilepsy (**Figure 1**). We hope to not only highlight the factors that make nocturnal seizures more deadly, but to better differentiate between sleepstate and time-of-day influences on breathing, so that clinicians can develop specific preventative strategies for fatal seizureinduced respiratory dysfunction.

Influence of sleep on breathing

It has long been appreciated that breathing is regulated in a sleep state-dependent manner (Snyder et al., 1964; Spengler et al., 2000; Haxhiu et al., 2003; Mortola, 2004; Malik et al., 2012; Buchanan, 2013). Inspiratory drive is lower during NREM sleep and lowest during rapid-eye movement (REM) sleep, with tidal volume (VT) being reduced to 73% of its level during wakefulness (Douglas et al., 1982a; Figure 2A). Within NREM sleep, the nadir of minute ventilation (V_E) occurs during NREM stage 3 (N3) sleep-although this is likely driven by the reduction in V_T. This results in an end-tidal carbon dioxide (ETCO₂) concentration that is 1-2 torr higher than waking levels (Krieger, 2005). This drop in V_T and V_E is likely due to decreased chemosensitivity during the onset of sleep (Bulow, 1963; Douglas et al., 1982b,c). During sleep there is a decrease in the respiratory response to hypercapnia (Reed and Kellogg, 1958; Birchfield et al., 1959; Cherniack, 1981; Douglas et al., 1982c; Berthon-Jones and Sullivan, 1984; Figure 3A) as well as hypoxia (Berthon-Jones and Sullivan, 1982; Douglas et al., 1982b; Malik et al., 2012). Like inspiratory drive, there is an even larger decrease in the hypoxia-induced respiratory drive during REM compared to NREM sleep (Berthon-Jones and Sullivan, 1984; Malik et al., 2012). There are sex-specific differences in the response to hypercapnia, with males exhibiting a 50% decrease in the hypercapnic ventilatory response (HCVR) compared to wakefulness, while females exhibit a reduced HCVR during wakefulness compared to males but have less apparent reductions in the response during sleep (Berthon-Jones and Sullivan, 1984). Progesterone has been found to stimulate breathing during sleep, including increasing hypoxic and hypercapnic respiratory responses (Javaheri and Guerra, 1990; Saaresranta et al., 1999). Progesterone oscillates in a circadian fashion, with its zenith at around midnight (Junkermann et al., 1982; Gharib et al., 2018). No sex-specific differences in respiratory responses to hypoxia have been identified (Malik et al., 2012).

Breathing during NREM sleep has a more regular pattern compared to breathing during wakefulness, without altering mean breathing frequency (Malik et al., 2012). Conversely,



during REM sleep there is more variability in respiratory patterns, including increased frequency, decreased regularity, and brief periods of central apnea (Aserinsky and Kleitman, 1953; Cherniack, 1981; Malik et al., 2012). There is some evidence that indicates this irregular breathing is a response to cortical inputs that reflect the content of the individual's dream (Oudiette et al., 2018). Periodic breathing, which is characterized as clusters of breaths separated by intervals of central apnea or near apnea, also sometimes occurs during sleep. Although previously thought to arise from a severe neurological or cardiovascular condition, it now found that periodic breathing can occur in healthy individuals, especially during hypoxia (Berssenbrugge et al., 1983; Cherniack, 1999; Ainslie et al., 2013). During intervals of periodic breathing, cyclic changes in ventilation as well as the partial pressures of carbon dioxide (CO_2) and oxygen (O_2) can trigger oscillations in heart rate, blood pressure, autonomic nervous system activity, and upperairway resistance. This may create a feedback loop whereby these oscillations in turn affect ventilation and increase the length and symmetry of these periodic breathing cycles (Cherniack, 1999). Males tend to exhibit periodic breathing in response to hypoxia more frequently than females (Pramsohler et al.,

2019). Breathing patterns are heavily dependent on the pre-Bötzinger complex (pre-BötC; Smith et al., 1991; Buchanan, 2013; Del Negro et al., 2018; Muñoz-Ortiz et al., 2019). When neurons expressing neurokinin-1 receptors (NK1R) in the pre-BötC complex were bilaterally ablated in adult rats there was a progressive and irreversible disruption in breathing stability, which initially occurred only during sleep, but eventually led to ataxic breathing during wakefulness as well (Mckay and Feldman, 2008). When these pre-BötC NK1R-expressing neurons were unilaterally ablated, there was a disruption in respiratory pattern and increase in the frequency of central sleep apnea and hypopneas solely during sleep, particularly during REM sleep, which never developed during wakefulness (Mckay and Feldman, 2008).

During sleep there is a reduction in upper airway patency and an increase in respiratory resistance. This is caused by a preferential reduction in tone of laryngeal and pharyngeal muscles that help to maintain the structure of the upper airway (Cherniack, 1981; Haxhiu et al., 1987; Buchanan, 2013; Kubin, 2016). This reduced patency and can be especially problematic during REM sleep, when breathing is particularly unstable (Cherniack, 1981). Upper airway tone is controlled by inputs



Circadian and sleep state-dependent effects on ventilation. (A) 72-h traces of average minute ventilation (top), tidal volume (middle) and breathing frequency (bottom) in adult male rats housed under a 12:12 h light:dark cycle and receiving room air (21% O_2 , balance N_2). Solid horizontal bars at the bottom indicate periods where lights were off. (B) 24-h trace of average minute ventilation in rats during wake, non-rapid eye movement (NREM) sleep, and rapid-eye movement (REM) sleep as indicated. All animals housed in a 12:12 h light:dark cycle. (A) Redrawn with permission from Stephenson et al. (2001).

from trigeminal (CN V), facial (CN VII), and hypoglossal (CN XII) motor neurons (Buchanan, 2013). The genioglossus muscle, which is innervated by hypoglossal motor neurons, is the largest and most extensively studied of the airway dilator muscles. It has been suggested that decreased serotonergic and noradrenergic inputs to hypoglossal motor neurons during REM sleep causes atonia of the genioglossus (Fenik et al., 2005). The genioglossus and other muscles of the upper airway require both tonic and phasic inspiratory activation in order to protect against collapse (Kubin, 2016). When the tone of these airway-dilating muscles can no longer oppose the negative inspiratory pressure, the result is obstructive sleep apnea (OSA), which features recurrent episodes of hypopneas and apneas (Remmers et al., 1978; Kubin,

2016). While these obstructive apneas only occur during sleep, frequent sleep apnea and hypoventilation can result in breathing abnormalities during wakefulness (Simonds, 1994).

Changes in several non-centrally mediated respiratory mechanisms are also associated with the onset of sleep. During NREM sleep, the activity of the intercostal muscles is increased compared to wakefulness (Malik et al., 2012). This may be indicative of increased contribution of the chest wall to respiration in order to compensate for decreased central inspiratory drive. During REM sleep, there is a loss of tonic activity in the intercostals and diaphragm (Tusiewicz et al., 1977; Bryan and Muller, 1980; Malik et al., 2012). Chest wall compliance is also increased during this time, and, in conjunction with decreased intercostal tone, can cause paradoxical collapse of the chest during inspiration (Malik et al., 2012). Lastly, the pulmonary stretch receptor reflex and irritant receptor reflex are suppressed during sleep-thus, coughing in response to apnea only occurs after arousal (Douglas, 2000). In summary, sleep is a period where many facets of breathing are suppressed—thus rendering it a particularly vulnerable period for further insults to the respiratory system.

Circadian influences on breathing

Early studies of time-of-day variability in mammalian (adult rat) breathing physiology revealed time-of-day differences in breathing; however, the effect was limited to CO_2 production and the mean inspiratory air flow (Peever and Stephenson, 1997). Under hypercapnic conditions, breathing frequency and V_E also appeared to be time-of-day dependent. Unfortunately, these studies only involved two time-points, limiting the resolution of a daily rhythm, which may have been masked by higher frequency ultradian variation in breathing (Stupfel and Pletan, 1983; Stupfel et al., 1985).

The first clear evidence that respiratory function demonstrated daily oscillations came from Seifert et al. (2000). Adult rats were housed in 10 L barometric chambers with carefully controlled in-flow and out-flow of gas, allowing for measurement of breathing physiology over the course of several days. Clear time-of-day differences in frequency, V_T and V_E were observed. The highest levels were observed during the dark phase, coinciding with elevated temperature and activity. These findings were further expanded in a later study, demonstrating that O2 consumption (a measure of metabolic activity), inspiratory time, and expiratory time also varied across the day (Seifert and Mortola, 2002; Figure 2B). Interestingly, controlling for level of activity did not eliminate the effect of time of day on V_E, V_T, frequency of breathing, or O₂ consumption. The authors conclude that the daily variability observed in breathing (specifically ventilation) is likely driven by other physiological variables oscillating throughout the day, such as temperature and oxygen consumption.



Using similar methods to Seifert et al., 2000, long-term respiratory monitoring in non-human primates has also been performed (Iizuka et al., 2010). Whole body plethysmography was performed in 11 unrestrained, unanesthetized male cynomolgus monkeys. Like findings from adult rats, multiple respiratory parameters, including respiratory rate, V_T , and V_E were shown to vary depending on the time of day. However, recordings were only obtained hourly, and it is unclear if sleep-state was controlled for.

Time-of-day variability in a number of respiratory parameters has also been demonstrated in humans (Spengler and Shea, 2000; Spengler et al., 2000). In a carefully controlled laboratory setting, which included the removal of external time cues (except for lighting), a constant environmental temperature, controlled dietary intake, and carefully controlled sleep schedules. Temporal variation in rectal temperature and plasma cortisol were used as endogenous circadian markers. ETCO₂, O₂ consumption, and CO₂ production were all shown to oscillate throughout the 24 h day, with highest levels in the morning. Interestingly, there was also time-of-day variability in HCVR magnitude, a finding previously demonstrated in awake, adult rats (Peever and Stephenson, 1997; Figure 3B), suggesting respiration-influencing chemosensitivity may also be under circadian regulation. Sensitivity to isocapnic hypoxic challenge has some evidence of time-of-day dependence; however, the effect is far less pronounced (Siekierka et al., 2007).

While the studies described above in rats, monkeys, and humans demonstrate temporal variation in breathing physiology, they did not control for the rhythmic effect of light. Therefore, whether this variability is due to the effect of an external time cue or that of an endogenous circadian rhythm cannot be concluded. The first study of time-of-day dependent on breathing physiology that accounted for the influence of light was performed in garter snakes (Hicks and Riedesel, 1983). Animals were housed in either a 14:10 light-dark cycle or constant darkness environment. Under these conditions, it was revealed that time-of-day variability in oxygen consumption, breathing frequency, V_T , and V_E persisted in constant darkness, suggesting endogenous regulation of these breathing parameters.

This time-of-day dependent variation in breathing has been shown to be endogenously circadian in mice and mediated by the body's central circadian pacemaker, the suprachiasmatic nucleus (Purnell and Buchanan, 2020). C57BL/6J mice were housed in either 12:12 light-dark or constant darkness environments, and running wheels were used to assess active phase onset for the determination of individual free-running locomotive rhythms. As sleep-state has been shown to influence breathing (as described in detail earlier above), measurements of breathing were only performed while the animals were awake. Timeof-day variability in the frequency of breathing and V_E, but not V_T, was observed. Both frequency and V_E were highest during the dark phase of the day. This time-of-day rhythm was shown to be circadian, as these two rhythms persisted when animals were housed in constant darkness. Electrolytic lesioning of the suprachiasmatic nucleus eliminated these breathing rhythms, suggesting that the circadian variation in breathing was controlled by the suprachiasmatic nucleus.

Although the suprachiasmatic nucleus is frequently referred to as the master circadian oscillator, nuclei outside of the suprachiasmatic nucleus and peripheral tissues may contain autonomous circadian clocks (Mohawk et al., 2012). Such peripheral clocks have been described in brainstem and spinal cord neurons involved in the coordination and output necessary to maintain normal respiration. Through the measurement of molecular clock gene transcripts, such as Clock, Bmal1, and Per1/2, researchers have identified robust molecular clock gene rhythms in the nucleus tractus solitarius (Kaneko et al., 2009; Chrobok et al., 2020), phrenic motor nucleus (Kelly et al., 2020), and laryngeal, tracheal, bronchial, and lung tissues within the airway (Bando et al., 2007). Bando et al. (2007) demonstrated that the peripheral clock of the airway tissues could be rendered arrhythmic following electrolytic lesioning of the suprachiasmatic nucleus. Similarly, genetically arrhythmic Clock 1/Clock2 knock-out mice did not demonstrate peripheral rhythmicity of clock gene expression in airway tissues. In conclusion, circadian phase exerts its own powerful influences on breathing, irrespective of vigilance state.

Effect of seizures/epilepsy on breathing

Some patients with epilepsy experience breathing abnormalities at baseline which may be further compromised during a seizure. Sainju et al. found a blunted hypercapnic ventilatory response in a subset of patients with epilepsy, placing them at greater risk for peri-ictal hypoventilation (Sainju et al., 2019). Patients with Dravet syndrome (DS) similarly exhibit a decreased ventilatory response to CO₂ (Kim et al., 2018). Several animal models of epilepsy present with respiratory dysregulation, even in the absence of a seizure. The Kcna1-null mutant model exhibits progressive respiratory dysfunction with age (Simeone et al., 2018). Like their human counterparts, the Scn1a^{R1407X/+} human knock-in mouse model of DS has a diminished ventilatory response to CO₂, as well as baseline hypoventilation and apnea (Kuo et al., 2019). A similar loss of the hypercapnic ventilatory response has been found in animals that have undergone amygdala kindling (Totola et al., 2019). Hajek and Buchanan (2016) found that mice with increased respiratory rate variability at baseline are more likely to die following a maximal electroshock (MES) seizure. These findings support the idea that interictal respiratory dysfunction may serve as a biomarker for those at greater risk for SUDEP.

Seizures themselves can cause profound alterations in respiration, including coughing, apnea, hyperventilation, bronchial spasms, increased pulmonary vascular pressure, laryngospasm, and pulmonary edema (Bayne and Simon, 1981; Kennedy et al., 2015; Nakase et al., 2016; Rugg-Gunn et al., 2016). Seizures appear to cause varying degrees of respiratory dysregulation depending on seizure type and origin (Bateman et al., 2008; Blum, 2009). Longer duration of seizures is associated with a greater degree of dysfunction, particularly in regard to hypercapnia, pulmonary pressure, and pulmonary edema (Bayne and Simon, 1981; Bateman et al., 2008; Seyal et al., 2010; Kennedy et al., 2015).

Hypoventilation during a seizure may occur due to airway obstruction or dysregulation of the brain's respiratory centers and usually results in hypercapnia and hypoxemia (Rugg-Gunn et al., 2016). Dravet syndrome patients in particular demonstrate peri-ictal hypoventilation, which precedes the onset of bradycardia (Kim et al., 2018). Hypoventilation can lead to secondary cardiac failure, especially during seizures where oxygen saturation (SaO₂) drops below 90% (Seyal et al., 2011). A cause of some ictal hypoventilation is central apnea. Ictal central apnea (ICA) is a relatively frequent occurrence during seizures, especially ones with bihemispheric involvement (Nashef et al., 1996; Rugg-Gunn et al., 2016). ICA occurs exclusively in focal epilepsy, emerging during 33-50% of focal seizures (Lacuey et al., 2018; Vilella et al., 2019; Tio et al., 2020). ICA can precede electrographic seizure activity as well as clinical seizure onset by up to 7-10 s (Nishimura et al., 2015; Tio et al., 2020). These apneas tend to be brief and do not substantially impact O₂ saturation (Bateman et al., 2008). A multivariate analysis indicated that contralateral seizure spread and seizure duration mutually contribute to increased ETCO₂ that follows ICA (Seyal et al., 2010). Several animal models of epilepsy and SUDEP exhibit ICA, including *Scn1a*^{R1407X/+} mice, in which mechanical ventilation can prevent fatal seizure-induced respiratory arrest (Kim et al., 2018). Additionally, a model of status epilepticus induced in sheep features ICA and hypoventilation in 100% of the animals, with some resulting in death (Johnston et al., 1997). Post-convulsive central apnea (PCCA), in contrast, occurs in both focal and generalized epilepsies, suggesting a separate pathophysiology from ICA (Vilella et al., 2019). PCCA is less common than ICA-occurring during only 18% of generalized seizures. However, PCCA may be much more dangerous than ICA. PCCA is associated with a longer recovery time from hypoxemia, and it is considered by some to be a biomarker for SUDEP (Jin et al., 2017; Vilella et al., 2019).

Seizures may impair a person's ability to autoresuscitate after central apnea. Autoresuscitation is a spontaneous protective cardiorespiratory phenomenon which promotes the recovery of normal breathing and heart rate after primary apnea by initiating a gasping reflex (Adolph, 1969; Guntheroth and Kawabori, 1975). Failure to autoresuscitate has been documented in infant deaths that were eventually classified as sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS; Meny et al., 1994; Sridhar et al., 2003). There are numerous parallels between SIDS and SUDEP, including normal autopsy, prone position, predominance during the nighttime, predicted respiratory mechanism, and evidence of serotonergic system dysfunction (Richerson and Buchanan, 2011; Buchanan, 2019).

Obstructive apnea, or laryngospasm, is another seizureassociated phenomenon that can result in death (Stewart, 2018). DBA/2 mice, which display lethal audiogenic seizures, have a significantly reduced mortality rate following seizures after being implanted with a tracheal T-tube as a surrogate airway (Irizarry et al., 2020). Seizures induced *via* kainic acid in rats have been documented to cause partial or complete glottic closure and subsequent death (Nakase et al., 2016; Budde et al., 2018; Jefferys et al., 2019). It has been postulated that fatal obstructive apnea is a consequence of bronchial spasms or hypotonia of the muscles involved in respiration (Stöllberger and Finsterer, 2004). Nakase et al. proposed that ictal laryngospasm is caused by the spread of a seizure *via* autonomic medullary motor regions to the laryngeal branches of the vagus nerve (Nakase et al., 2016).

Spreading depolarization (SD) may be one of the underlying mechanisms behind cardiorespiratory failure in SUDEP. In

Cacna1a^{S218L} mutant mice, which carry a gain of function mutation in the Ca_v2.1 voltage-gated calcium channel, brainstem SD occurs during all spontaneous fatal seizures, as well as a subset of nonfatal seizures (Jansen et al., 2019). Additionally, seizure-related SD in the ventrolateral medulla is correlated with the incidence of respiratory suppression (Jansen et al., 2019). Chemically induced seizures in *Kcna1* and *Scn1a* mutant mice cause a wave of SD in the dorsal medulla, which may temporarily silence the cells that would serve to reoxygenate the brain following a seizure (Aiba and Noebels, 2015). This depolarizing blockade may cause a positive feedback loop in which the brain cannot reoxygenate following a seizure during which oxygen saturation has dropped dramatically, potentially leading to complete cardiorespiratory arrest (Aiba and Noebels, 2015).

Numerous other potential mechanisms underlying ictal respiratory dysfunction and failure have been proposed. A leading hypothesis is that seizures activate inhibitory subcortical projections to brainstem respiratory centers (Dlouhy et al., 2015; Lacuey et al., 2017). It has also been found that central apnea occurs in human patients when seizures spread to the amygdala (Dlouhy et al., 2015; Rhone et al., 2020). Similarly, stimulation of the amygdala as well as the hippocampus produces central apnea that patients are not aware of (Dlouhy et al., 2015; Lacuey et al., 2017; Nobis et al., 2018), and they are able to voluntarily initiate inspiration when prompted (Dlouhy et al., 2015). Further studies revealed that stimulation of the basal amygdala in particular (including the basomedial and basolateral nuclei) was particularly likely to cause apnea, while stimulation of more lateral regions produced fewer apneas (Rhone et al., 2020). In DBA/1 mice, unilateral lesions to the amygdala was sufficient to suppress seizure-induced respiratory arrest (S-IRA) (Marincovich et al., 2021). This suggests that apnea is due to the loss of involuntary ventilatory drive rather than an issue with the respiratory motor output pathways or musculature.

Despite the implications of both respiratory and cardiac dysfunction contributing to SUDEP, recent evidence has surfaced suggesting respiratory failure precedes cardiac failure during instances of seizure-induced death. In 2013, a multicenter MORTality in EMUs Study (MORTEMUS) of SUDEP incidents in EMUs found that all recorded cases of SUDEP featured terminal respiratory arrest prior to terminal asystole (Ryvlin et al., 2013). Similar results have been found in the Kcna1-null mouse model (Dhaibar et al., 2019) and in an MES model (Buchanan et al., 2014). Another indicator of respiratory failure's pivotal role in SUDEP is that mechanical ventilation, if administered immediately, can greatly reduce mortality in both human patients and animal models (Tupal and Faingold, 2006; Ryvlin et al., 2013; Buchanan et al., 2014). In a similar vein, oxygenation prior to seizure induction can prevent fatal audiogenic seizures in several strains of audiogenic mice, without impacting seizure incidence or severity (Venit et al., 2004). To summarize, seizures cause profound alterations

in breathing which may directly contribute to seizure-induced death.

Sleep and circadian effects of seizures/epilepsy on breathing

Approximately 10-15% of epilepsy patients have seizures solely or primarily during sleep (Grigg-Damberger and Foldvary-Schaefer, 2021). Seizures occurring during sleep tend to be longer and are more likely to evolve into focal and bilateral tonic-clonic seizures (Bazil and Walczak, 1997). As mentioned above, longer convulsive seizures are associated with an increased degree of respiratory dysfunction (Bayne and Simon, 1981; Bateman et al., 2008; Seyal et al., 2010; Kennedy et al., 2015). Seizures emerging from sleep are also more likely to be associated with the presence of post-ictal generalized EEG suppression (PGES) and greater oxygen desaturation (Latreille et al., 2017). A clinical study in 20 patients with epilepsy found that 44% of nocturnal seizures are associated with ICA, and although the difference did not reach significance, a smaller fraction of wake-related seizures were accompanied by ICA (28%; Latreille et al., 2017). MES seizures in mice that are induced during NREM sleep are also associated with greater respiratory dysfunction than those induced during wakefulness (Hajek and Buchanan, 2016). When factoring in time of day, MES seizures that were induced during the day, the rodent inactive phase, resulted in a greater degree of postictal respiratory and EEG suppression than those induced during the nighttime. This effect was even greater when the seizures were induced during this time while the animal was in NREM sleep (Purnell et al., 2017). When DBA/1 mouse model of audiogenic seizures were exposed to an audiogenic stimulus during the day, the ensuing seizures resulted in death during 21.7% of trials. Conversely, seizures induced during the night resulted in seizure-induced death in 46.7% of trials (Purnell et al., 2021b; Figure 4A). The same study used mice living in constant darkness to access circadian influence on seizure-induced death in the MES mouse model. They found that during the subjective night there was a decrease in postictal ventilation and an increase in the probability of seizure-induced death without altering seizure severity (Purnell et al., 2021b; Figure 4B). K_v1.1 potassium channel knockout (KO) mice and SCN1A^{R1407X/+} mice, which experience progressive breathing dysregulation (Kim et al., 2018; Kuo et al., 2019; Iyer et al., 2020), also experience seizure-induced death more commonly during the nighttime (Figures 4C,D).

Because humans typically sleep during the night, nighttime seizures are often unwitnessed (Lamberts et al., 2012; Zhuo et al., 2012; Rugg-Gunn et al., 2016; Purnell et al., 2018). Lamberts et al. (2012) reported that 86% of SUDEP cases are unwitnessed. It is hypothesized that being unaccompanied during a nocturnal



seizure may carry even more risk than the severity of sleeprelated respiratory dysfunction or PGES duration (Peng et al., 2017; Sveinsson et al., 2020). The presence of someone who could intervene and administer lifesaving resuscitative measures may mean the difference between a case of near SUDEP and actual SUDEP (Nashef et al., 1998; Langan et al., 2005; Lamberts et al., 2012). Increasing nocturnal supervision through the use of monitoring devices, checkups, or having another person asleep in the same room is associated with decreased SUDEP risk (Langan et al., 2005; Ryvlin et al., 2006; Harden et al., 2017). The majority of SUDEP victims are found prone in or near a bed (Opeskin and Berkovic, 2003; Sowers et al., 2013; Ali et al., 2017; Sveinsson et al., 2018). Many generalized seizures are followed by a period of PGES where the patient is more likely to be immobile, unresponsive, and require resuscitative measures (Semmelroch et al., 2012; Kuo et al., 2016). If a patient is unresponsive after a seizure that renders them prone, their nose and mouth may become obstructed by bedding. This may result in upper airway occlusion or asphyxiation against the surface the patient is positioned on. Outside of total airway occlusion, ending a seizure in the prone position on bedding may impairing postictal breathing by increasing inspiratory resistance and causing the patient to rebreathe trapped air (Kemp et al., 1994; Tao et al., 2010, 2015; Rugg-Gunn et al., 2016). This would cause an acute rise in CO_2 in the blood, potentially leading to severe acidosis, which would potentiate the postictal immobility and further prolong the respiratory dysfunction until terminal apnea and asystole develop (Peng et al., 2017; Purnell et al., 2018).

Clock genes

Although seizures are frequently thought to be unpredictable phenomenon, patients often display time-of-day-specific timing of seizure onset. In a recent study of patients implanted with responsive neurostimulators, it was shown that nearly 90% of patients with focal epilepsy had circadian timing of seizure onset (Leguia et al., 2021). Interestingly, circadian risk of seizure onset could be clustered into five general times of day, with seizures more likely to occur during the morning, midafternoon, evening, early night, or late night.
The circadian influence on seizures may be due in part to the bi-directional relationship of epilepsy and clock genes. Alterations in clock mechanisms increase the susceptibility for epilepsy, while seizures have the potential to disrupt the internal clock (Re et al., 2020). A significantly higher current is required to induce both maximal and generalized seizures in wild type (WT) mice during the dark phase of their diurnal cycle compared to the light phase. This rhythm is abolished in Bmal1 KO mice, who also exhibit significantly lower seizure thresholds at all times compared to their WT counterparts (Gerstner et al., 2014). Similarly, conditional KO of Bmal1 in neurons in the dentate gyrus increased the susceptibility to pilocarpineinduced seizures in mice (Wu et al., 2021). Hippocampal BMAL1 expression is reduced overtime in pilocarpine-treated rats as they begin to develop spontaneous seizures-suggesting that BMAL1 also plays a role in epileptogenesis (Matos et al., 2018). Levels of BMAL1 protein have been found to be decreased in the dentate gyrus and CA1 of mice with TLE (Wu et al., 2021). Mutations in the RAR related orphan receptor alpha (RORA) gene, which encodes for an activator of Bmal1 transcription, have been linked to intellectual developmental disorder with or without epilepsy or cerebellar ataxia (IDDECA) (Guissart et al., 2018). Deletion of the gene Clock in cortical pyramidal neurons in mice results in epileptiform discharges in excitatory neurons as well as a decreased seizure threshold (Li et al., 2017). Real-time quantitative PCR (qPCR) analysis has revealed a loss in the rhythmic expression of CLOCK and decreased levels of its transcript in a post-status epilepticus rat model (Santos et al., 2015). Clock RNA and protein are similarly downregulated in brain tissue resected from patients with TLE (Li et al., 2017). Another oscillating clock gene, Per1, is upregulated in the hippocampus following electrical and kainic acid-induced seizures in mice (Eun et al., 2011). One study found an alteration in the rhythmic expression of PER1, PER2, and PER3 in a rat model of pilocarpine-induced seizures (Santos et al., 2015). However, a subsequent study found that an increase in PER1 expression and a decrease in PER2 expression prior to the development of spontaneous seizures, while PER3 expression was unaltered (Matos et al., 2018). To conclude, sleep and circadian phase have direct effects on periictal breathing and potentially the development of epilepsy itself.

Sleep impairment, sleep-disordered breathing (SDB), and epilepsy

Sleep deprivation/sleep disorders

Apart from nocturnal seizures, patients with epilepsy also have a greater prevalence of sleep disorders compared to healthy individuals (Vaughn and D'cruz, 2004). A myriad of studies over the past 30 years have repeatedly found that adults with epilepsy are 2–3 times more likely to have a sleep/wake disorder compared to the general population (Grigg-Damberger and Foldvary-Schaefer, 2021). Patients with temporal lobe epilepsy exhibit reduced sleep efficiency and more arousals compared to those with frontal lobe epilepsy (Crespel et al., 2000). In addition, amygdala kindling decreases REM sleep in experimental animals, and selective REM sleep deprivation accelerates the kindling process (Cohen and Dement, 1970; Tanaka and Naquet, 1975). The *Scn1a*^{R1407X/+} mouse shows impairments in circadian sleep regulation, including a fragmented rhythm of NREM sleep and an elongated circadian period of sleep (Sanchez et al., 2019).

Sleep deprivation caused by sleep disorders of frequent nocturnal seizures can result in sleep deprivation. Sleep deprivation itself can induce seizures and interictal spiking (Mattson et al., 1965; Pratt et al., 1968; Malow et al., 2000b; Konduru et al., 2021). In amygdala kindled cats, acute sleep deprivation reduces seizure and after discharge threshold (Shouse and Sterman, 1982). However, more prolonged sleep deprivation increases their susceptibility to both kindled and penicillin-induced seizures, regardless of sleep state (Shouse, 1988). Additionally, when kindled rats were administered a microinjection of a cholinergic agonist into the pontine reticular formation to enhance REM sleep, the result was a significant increase in the current threshold needed to elicit afterdischarge spiking in the amygdala (Kumar et al., 2007). Sleep deprivation studies in healthy individuals have shown hypertension and increased sympathetic nervous system activity after nights where sleep was less than 5 h (Lusardi et al., 1996; Tochikubo et al., 1996; Gangwisch et al., 2006). Thus, sleep deprivation may not only worsen seizures themselves, but also leave patients more vulnerable to seizure-induced autonomic insults.

SDB

Up to 9–11% of adult patients with epilepsy exhibit SDB (Vendrame et al., 2014; Popkirov et al., 2019). This number jumps up to 40% when looking at children with epilepsy (Kaleyias et al., 2008). A recent case study highlighted a male patient with a history of secondary generalized tonic/clonic seizures who displayed paroxysmal nocturnal breathing. The patient experienced periods of breathing arrest in conjunction with an odd expiratory noise—primarily during REM sleep or the transition between REM and NREM—despite being seizure free for a year (Künstler et al., 2022).

OSA is a relatively common form of SDB, in which the upper airway collapses, preventing ventilation. The ensuing apnea provokes an arousal response which allows for re-positioning and recovery of gas exchange (Butler et al., 2015). The precise occurrence of OSA in people with epilepsy has yet to reach a consensus. Popkirov et al. estimates that 7% of epilepsy patients have mild-to-moderate OSA (Popkirov et al., 2019). A separate polysomnography study postulates that one-third of patients with medically refractory epilepsy who were candidates for epilepsy surgery have concomitant OSA (Malow et al., 2000b). This is also closer to an estimate produced from a meta-analysis in 2017, which determined the prevalence of mild-to-severe OSA in patients with epilepsy to be 33.4%-2.4 times more likely than healthy comparisons (Lin et al., 2017). This same meta-analysis found that the prevalence of OSA in patients with refractory epilepsy was not greater than the overall prevalence of OSA in patients with epilepsy (Lin et al., 2017). Patients with generalized epilepsy experience more severe OSA than those with focal epilepsy. Both populations reported similar degrees of abnormal daytime sleepiness. Older age, higher body mass index (BMI), and a history of hypertension are also associated with more severe OSA (Scharf et al., 2020). The incidence of OSA apnea in individuals without epilepsy is higher in males than in females (4% in men, 2% in women) (Block et al., 1979; Young et al., 1993). Men are also much more likely to experience O₂ desaturation during apnea compared to women (Block et al., 1979). In patients with epilepsy, males are roughly three times more susceptible to OSA compared to females (Lin et al., 2017).

The length of obstructive apneas tends to increase over the course of a night's sleep (Montserrat et al., 1996; Butler et al., 2015). It is suggested that this is due to a blunting of the CO_2 arousal response over the course of the night, leading to longer periods of hypercapnia before arousal occurs (Montserrat et al., 1996). It is possible that this increase in OSA in epilepsy patients is due to an inherent blunting of chemosensitivity in an epileptic brain. Obese adolescents with OSA have an increased HCVR during wakefulness and a blunted HCVR during sleep (Yuan et al., 2012). There are also endogenous circadian components to the prolongation of respiratory events across the night. At circadian phases that correspond to the early morning, the duration of apnea and hypopneas are typically longer, but apnea/hypopnea index (AHI), a measurement of OSA severity, is low. In contrast, during the late afternoon to early evening, event durations were short and AHI was high. Events during REM sleep also tended to be 14% longer than those emerging from NREM sleep (Butler et al., 2015).

Comorbidity of epilepsy with OSA can increase the incidence of arrhythmias and increase the patient's risk for sudden cardiac death (Gami and Somers, 2008; Gami et al., 2013). Patients with OSA experience disruption of the autonomic system during sleep (Adlakha and Shepard, 1998), which may be further imbalanced by seizures. While no direct correlation between OSA and SUDEP has been identified, higher revised SUDEP-7 scores [presence of seizures in the past 12 months—especially generalized tonic clonic seizures (GTCS), longer duration of epilepsy, increased number of ASMs, and lower IQ/more cognitive impairment]—are associated with probable SUDEP (Phabphal et al., 2021). OSA decreases the amount of time a person spends asleep each night, potentially leading to further sleep deprivation. Sleep deprivation is particularly dangerous for those with epilepsy as it can have

an epileptogenic effect (Nobili et al., 2011; Popkirov et al., 2019). It follows then that when epilepsy patients with OSA were treated with continuous positive airway pressure (CPAP) they exhibited better seizure control than their untreated peers (Lin et al., 2017).

Vagus nerve stimulation (VNS) is a technique used to treat refractory epilepsy via a neurostimulation device. While these devices have been found to lessen seizure frequency and severity, there is a lack of conclusive evidence indicating that VNS lessens SUDEP risk (Annegers et al., 1998; Ryvlin et al., 2018). There is, however; evidence that VNS activation during sleep can induce mild OSA or exacerbate preexisting OSA. VNS activation during sleep is similarly linked to decreased V_T and SaO₂, increased respiratory rate and AHI, and excessive daytime somnolence (Malow et al., 2000a; Holmes et al., 2003; Marzec et al., 2003; Zambrelli et al., 2016; Somboon et al., 2019; Kim et al., 2022). A recent study has also indicated HCVR slope is attenuated in patients with an active VNS (Sainju et al., 2021). Evidence suggests the exacerbation of OSA after VNS is due to reduction of the glottal space or lack of laryngeal-respiratory coordination (Zambrelli et al., 2016). This is notable as patients with refractory epilepsy are at higher risk for SUDEP and are more likely to opt for VNS as a method of seizure control. To summarize, individuals with epilepsy are more likely to experience sleep disorders and SDB, which may directly influence seizure frequency. Moreover, a common treatment for refractory epilepsy appears to aggravate SDB in these patients.

Neurotransmitter mechanisms

While the underlying mechanisms behind the sleep and circadian effects on breathing in epilepsy are still not fully understood, numerous neurotransmitters and signaling molecules have been implicated. For instance, the monoaminergic neurotransmitter serotonin (5-HT) plays an important role in sleep-wake regulation and respiration (Jouvet, 1999; Richerson, 2004; Hodges et al., 2009; Ptak et al., 2009; Hodges and Richerson, 2010; Depuy et al., 2011; Buchanan, 2013; Iwasaki et al., 2018; Smith et al., 2018). It is also heavily implicated in epilepsy and SUDEP pathophysiology (Bagdy et al., 2007; Richerson and Buchanan, 2011; Richerson, 2013; Feng and Faingold, 2017; Li and Buchanan, 2019; Petrucci et al., 2020). Serotonergic tone is modulated in both a sleep state and circadian phase-dependent manner, with the nadir occurring during the nighttime and during sleep (Mcginty and Harper, 1976; Rosenwasser et al., 1985; Agren et al., 1986; Rao et al., 1994; Sakai and Crochet, 2001; Mateos et al., 2009; Sakai, 2011; Purnell et al., 2018). 5-HT neurons in both the midbrain and medullary raphe have been demonstrated to be robustly chemosensitive (Larnicol et al., 1994; Richerson, 1995, 2004; Wang et al., 1998; Severson et al., 2003). It is likely that 5-HT neurons in the medulla mediate increased respiration in response to a rise in CO2 whereas midbrain 5-HT neurons mediate non-respiratory responses to CO₂, such as arousal (Richerson, 2004; Buchanan and Richerson, 2010; Buchanan et al., 2015; Kaur et al., 2020). Firing of medullary raphe 5-HT neurons is markedly reduced during the ictal and postictal period, coinciding with severe respiratory depression (Zhan et al., 2016). Further, lower postictal serum 5-HT levels have been associated with postictal central apnea (Murugesan et al., 2019). Numerous studies have demonstrated that pre-treatment with serotonergic agents prior to seizure onset can ameliorate this respiratory dysfunction. The incidence of S-IRA in DBA/2 mice can be reduced through the administration of fluoxetine, a selective 5-HT reuptake inhibitor (SSRI), prior to seizure induction (Tupal and Faingold, 2019). A similar finding was discovered in DBA/1 mice, where fluoxetine was also found to reduce S-IRA without increasing basal ventilation or the ventilatory response to 7% CO₂ (Zeng et al., 2015; Feng and Faingold, 2017). Other serotonergic agents, including fenfluramine, can selectively block S-IRA without influencing convulsive behavior (Feng and Faingold, 2017; Tupal and Faingold, 2019).

Another monoaminergic signaling molecule with links to sleep/wake regulation, respiration, and epilepsy is norepinephrine (NE; Hobson et al., 1975; Aston-Jones and Bloom, 1981; Foote et al., 1983). Plasma concentrations of NE are significantly lower during nocturnal sleep compared to wakefulness (Linsell et al., 1985). Like, 5-HT, NE also exhibits circadian rhythmicity with the lowest concentrations occurring during the night (Morgan et al., 1973; Agren et al., 1986; Cagampang and Inouye, 1994). The NE reuptake inhibitor (NRI) atomoxetine suppresses seizure-induced respiratory arrest following audiogenic seizures in DBA/1 mice (Zhang et al., 2017; Zhao et al., 2017) as well as MES seizures (Kruse et al., 2019). Another NRI, reboxetine, and the dual 5-HT/NE reuptake inhibitor (SNRI), duloxetine, are also able to suppress respiratory arrest following MES seizures (Kruse et al., 2019). More recently, evidence has indicated that selective activation of the noradrenergic α_2 receptor is sufficient to suppress S-IRA in DBA/1 mice (Zhang et al., 2021).

The excitatory neuropeptide orexin is also involved in sleep and arousal and is a wake-promoting substance (Sakurai, 2007; Bonnavion and De Lecea, 2010; Nattie and Li, 2012). Orexin displays a strong diurnal circadian variation. This rhythm has been measured in the cerebral spinal fluid (CSF) and hypothalamus of rats, with an even stronger variation in the CSF of older rats (Yoshida et al., 2001; Desarnaud et al., 2004). This robust circadian rhythm is likely in part due to the dense projections that orexin neurons receive from the suprachiasmatic nucleus (SCN), the brain's main circadian oscillator (Saper et al., 2005). Orexin neurons also contribute to respiratory function, in part due to orexinergic innervation of serotonergic and noradrenergic nuclei (Kuwaki, 2008; Inutsuka and Yamanaka, 2013). Orexin is thought to

play a proconvulsant role in epilepsy, although there is some discrepancy regarding the effects of orexins and their antagonists on seizure activity. In *Kcna1*-null mutant mice, the dual orexin receptor antagonist (DORA), almorexant, decreases the incidence of severe seizures, improves O₂ saturation, and increases overall longevity (Roundtree et al., 2016; Iyer et al., 2020).

The inhibitory neuromodulator, adenosine, is released in large quantities during seizures (During and Spencer, 1992; Berman et al., 2000; Van Gompel et al., 2014). This is likely a mechanism of seizure termination (Shen et al., 2010; Purnell et al., 2021a). Unlike, 5-HT, NE, and orexin, adenosine promotes sleep and suppresses wakefulness (Feldberg and Sherwood, 1954; Buday et al., 1961; Haulică et al., 1973; Huber et al., 2004). As such, adenosine levels increase during wakefulness and are depleted during sleep (Porkka-Heiskanen et al., 2000; Bjorness and Greene, 2009). Adenosine has an inhibitory effect on respiration, predominately causing a reduction in frequency and VT (Eldridge et al., 1984; Lagercrantz et al., 1984; Wessberg et al., 1984). The accumulation and clearance of adenosine is regulated in a circadian manner (Cornélissen et al., 1985; Chagoya De Sánchez et al., 1993; Huston et al., 1996). The adenosine hypothesis of SUDEP was first proposed in 2010, when Shen et al. noted that upregulated adenosine tone in a kainic acid model of epilepsy suppressed seizure activity but paradoxically caused death when seizures did occur (Shen et al., 2010). This hypothesis posits that a surge of adenosine is released during a seizure as a termination mechanism. However, this large increase in extracellular adenosine can result in suppression of breathing which can lead to terminal respiratory failure (Shen et al., 2010; Purnell et al., 2021a).

This is far from a comprehensive list of salient signaling molecules when it comes to respiratory function and SUDEP. However, these neuromodulators are especially of interest in the field of SUDEP and their complex role in sleep-wake regulation, breathing, and seizures makes them excellent candidates for therapeutic intervention.

Conclusions

SUDEP is a complex and devastating phenomenon; the underlying mechanisms of which investigators are just beginning to unravel. The time of day and sleep state in which seizures occur are indisputably factors that can confer further risk to patients with epilepsy. While nighttime and sleep tend to go hand-in-hand, it is crucial that we acknowledge the two are not one in the same and come with their own risk factors from both shared and separate mechanisms. Respiratory failure is a major precipitating factor for seizure-induced death. Monoaminergic neurons, including 5-HT, NE, and orexin, play a crucial role in respiratory function and have seizure-protective properties. Levels of monoaminergic neurons are decreased during the nighttime and even further reduced during sleep. This may explain why seizures emerging from sleep tend to be longer and cause more severe respiratory dysfunction. Other signaling molecules, such as adenosine, may have an even more complex role in SUDEP pathophysiology—contributing to respiratory dysfunction during the process of terminating seizures. Many SUDEP victims are found in a prone position in bed, suggesting that respiratory distress was amplified by airway obstruction. As patients are also more likely to be unaccompanied at night, the chance of successful intervention is low.

Thus, while sleep and nighttime appear to confer their own risk of SUDEP, the fact that the two tend to occur in conjunction contributes greatly to the "perfect storm" of factors that ultimately leads to seizure-induced death. Nevertheless, it is our hope that this review imparts the notion that sleep state and time of day are factors that should be considered independently while developing preventative strategies to mitigate the severity of respiratory dysfunction brought about by seizures.

Author contributions

KJ and BK drafted the initial document. The final manuscript was edited and approved by KJ, BK, and GB. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

References

Adlakha, A., and Shepard, J. W. (1998). Cardiac arrhythmias during normal sleep and in obstructive sleep apnea syndrome. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 2, 45–60. doi: 10.1016/s1087-0792(98)90053-3

Adolph, E. F. (1969). Regulations during survival without oxygen in infant mammals. *Respir. Physiol.* 7, 356–368. doi: 10.1016/0034-5687(69) 90019-x

Agren, H., Koulu, M., Saavedra, J. M., Potter, W. Z., and Linnoila, M. (1986). Circadian covariation of norepinephrine and serotonin in the locus coeruleus and dorsal raphe nucleus in the rat. *Brain Res.* 397, 353–358. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(86)90638-4

Aiba, I., and Noebels, J. L. (2015). Spreading depolarization in the brainstem mediates sudden cardiorespiratory arrest in mouse SUDEP models. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 7:282ra46. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aaa4050

Ainslie, P. N., Lucas, S. J. E., and Burgess, K. R. (2013). Breathing and sleep at high altitude. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 188, 233–256. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2013. 05.020

Ali, A., Wu, S., Issa, N. P., Rose, S., Towle, V. L., Warnke, P., et al. (2017). Association of sleep with sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsy Behav.* 76, 1–6. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2017.08.021

Annegers, J. F., Coan, S. P., Hauser, W. A., Leestma, J., Duffell, W., and Tarver, B. (1998). Epilepsy, vagal nerve stimulation by the ncp system, mortality and sudden, unexpected, unexplained death. *Epilepsia* 39, 206–212. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1157. 1998.tb01360.x

Aserinsky, E., and Kleitman, N. (1953). Regularly occurring periods of eye motility and concomitant phenomena, during sleep. *Science* 118, 273–274. doi: 10.1126/science.118.3062.273

Aston-Jones, G., and Bloom, F. E. (1981). Activity of norepinephrinecontaining locus coeruleus neurons in behaving rats anticipates fluctuations in

Funding

This published work was supported by National Institutes of Health/National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke Grants F31NS125955 (to KJ), R01NS095842 (to GB), the Beth L. Tross Epilepsy Professorship from the Carver College of Medicine at the University of Iowa (to GB), and the National Institute of Health/National Institute of General Medicine Sciences T32GM0073367 (to BK).

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

the sleep-waking cycle. J. Neurosci. 1, 876–886. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.01-08-00 876.1981

Bagdy, G., Kecskemeti, V., Riba, P., and Jakus, R. (2007). Serotonin and epilepsy. *J. Neurochem.* 100, 857–873. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2006. 04277.x

Bando, H., Nishio, T., Van Der Horst, G. T. J., Masubuchi, S., Hisa, Y., and Okamura, H. (2007). Vagal regulation of respiratory clocks in mice. *J. Neurosci.* 27, 4359–4365. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4131-06.2007

Bateman, L. M., Li, C. S., and Seyal, M. (2008). Ictal hypoxemia in localizationrelated epilepsy: analysis of incidence, severity and risk factors. *Brain* 131, 3239–3245. doi: 10.1093/brain/awn277

Bayne, L. L., and Simon, R. P. (1981). Systemic and pulmonary vascular pressures during generalized seizures in sheep. *Ann. Neurol.* 10, 566–569. doi: 10.1002/ana. 410100613

Bazil, C. W., and Walczak, T. S. (1997). Effects of sleep and sleep stage on epileptic and nonepileptic seizures. *Epilepsia* 38, 56–62. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1157. 1997.tb01077.x

Berman, R. F., Fredholm, B. B., Aden, U., and O'connor, W. T. (2000). Evidence for increased dorsal hippocampal adenosine release and metabolism during pharmacologically induced seizures in rats. *Brain Res.* 872, 44–53. doi: 10.1016/s0006-8993(00)02441-0

Berssenbrugge, A., Dempsey, J., Iber, C., Skatrud, J., and Wilson, P. (1983). Mechanisms of hypoxia-induced periodic breathing during sleep in humans. *J. Physiol.* 343, 507–524. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1983. sp014906

Berthon-Jones, M., and Sullivan, C. E. (1982). Ventilatory and arousal responses to hypoxia in sleeping humans. *Am. Rev. Respir. Dis.* 125, 632–639. doi: 10.1164/arrd.1982.125.6.632

Berthon-Jones, M., and Sullivan, C. E. (1984). Ventilation and arousal responses to hypercapnia in normal sleeping humans. *J. Appl. Physiol. Respir. Environ. Exerc. Physiol.* 57, 59–67. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1984.57.1.59

Birchfield, R. I., Sieker, H. O., and Heyman, A. (1959). Alterations in respiratory function during natural sleep. J. Lab. Clin. Med. 54, 216–222.

Bjorness, T. E., and Greene, R. W. (2009). Adenosine and sleep. Curr. Neuropharmacol. 7, 238–245. doi: 10.2174/157015909789152182

Block, A. J., Boysen, P. G., Wynne, J. W., and Hunt, L. A. (1979). Sleep apnea, hypopnea and oxygen desaturation in normal subjects. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 300, 513–517. doi: 10.1056/NEJM197903083001001

Blum, A. S. (2009). Respiratory physiology of seizures. J. Clin. Neurophysiol. 26, 309–315. doi: 10.1097/WNP.0b013e3181b7f14d

Bonnavion, P., and De Lecea, L. (2010). Hypocretins in the control of sleep and wakefulness. *Curr. Neurol. Neurosci. Rep.* 10, 174–179. doi: 10.1007/s11910-010-0101-y

Bozorgi, A., and Lhatoo, S. D. (2013). Seizures, cerebral shutdown and SUDEP. *Epilepsy Curr.* 13, 236–240. doi: 10.5698/1535-7597-13.5.236

Browne, K. F., Prystowsky, E., Heger, J. J., Chilson, D. A., and Zipes, D. P. (1983). Prolongation of the q-t interval in man during sleep. *Am. J. Cardiol.* 52, 55–59. doi: 10.1016/0002-9149(83)90068-1

Bryan, A. C., and Muller, N. L. (1980). Lung mechanics and gas exchange during sleep. *Sleep* 3, 401–416. doi: 10.1093/sleep/3.3-4.401

Buchanan, G. F. (2013). Timing, sleep and respiration in health and disease. Prog. Mol. Biol. Transl. Sci. 119, 191–219. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-396971-2.00008-7

Buchanan, G. F. (2019). Impaired CO_2 -induced arousal in SIDS and SUDEP. Trends Neurosci. 42, 242–250. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2019.02.002

Buchanan, G. F., Murray, N. M., Hajek, M. A., and Richerson, G. B. (2014). Serotonin neurones have anti-convulsant effects and reduce seizure-induced mortality. *J. Physiol.* 592, 4395–4410. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2014. 277574

Buchanan, G. F., and Richerson, G. B. (2010). Central serotonin neurons are required for arousal to CO₂. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 107, 16354–16359. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1004587107

Buchanan, G. F., Smith, H. R., Macaskill, A., and Richerson, G. B. (2015). 5- HT_{2A} receptor activation is necessary for CO₂-induced arousal. *J. Neurophysiol.* 114, 233–243. doi: 10.1152/jn.00213.2015

Buday, P. V., Carr, C. J., and Miya, T. S. (1961). A pharmacologic study of some nucleosides and nucleotides. *J. Pharm Pharmacol.* 13, 290–299. doi: 10.1111/j. 2042-7158.1961.tb11826.x

Budde, R. B., Arafat, M. A., Pederson, D. J., Lovick, T. A., Jefferys, J. G. R., and Irazoqui, P. P. (2018). Acid reflux induced laryngospasm as a potential mechanism of sudden death in epilepsy. *Epilepsy Res.* 148, 23–31. doi: 10.1016/j.eplepsyres. 2018.10.003

Bulow, K. (1963). Respiration and wakefulness in man. Acta Physiol. Scand. Suppl. 209, 1–110.

Butler, M. P., Smales, C., Wu, H., Hussain, M. V., Mohamed, Y. A., Morimoto, M., et al. (2015). The circadian system contributes to apnea lengthening across the night in obstructive sleep apnea. *Sleep* 38, 1793–1801. doi: 10.5665/ sleep.5166

Cagampang, F. R. A., and Inouye, S.-I. T. (1994). Diurnal and circadian changes of serotonin in the suprachiasmatic nuclei: regulation by light and an endogenous pacemaker. *Brain Res.* 639, 175–179. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(94) 91780-9

Chagoya De Sánchez, V., Múñoz, R. H., Suárez, J., Vidrio, S., Yáñez, L., and Múñoz, M. D. (1993). Day-night variations of adenosine and its metabolizing enzymes in the brain cortex of the rat — possible physiological significance for the energetic homeostasis and the sleep-wake cycle. *Brain Res.* 612, 115–121. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(03)91651-8

Chen, Z., Brodie, M. J., Liew, D., and Kwan, P. (2018). Treatment outcomes in patients with newly diagnosed epilepsy treated with established and new antiepileptic drugs: a 30-year longitudinal cohort study. *JAMA Neurol.* 75, 279–286. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2017.3949

Cherniack, N. S. (1981). Respiratory dysrhythmias during sleep. N. Engl. J. Med. 305, 325–330. doi: 10.1056/NEJM198108063050606

Cherniack, N. S. (1999). Apnea and periodic breathing during sleep. N. Engl. J. Med. 341, 985–987. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199909233411310

Chrobok, L., Northeast, R. C., Myung, J., Cunningham, P. S., Petit, C., and Piggins, H. D. (2020). Timekeeping in the hindbrain: a multi-oscillatory circadian centre in the mouse dorsal vagal complex. *Commun. Biol.* 3:225. doi: 10.1038/s42003-020-0960-y

Cohen, H. B., and Dement, W. C. (1970). Prolonged tonic convulsions in REM deprived mice. *Brain Res.* 22, 421-422. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(70)90487-7

Cornélissen, G., Touitou, Y., Tritsch, G., Bogdan, A., Auzéby, A., Reinberg, A., et al. (1985). Circadian rhythms of adenosine deaminase activity in human erythrocytes: a transverse study on young, elderly and senile demented subjects. *La Ricerca in Clin. Lab.* 15, 365–374. doi: 10.1007/BF03029152

Crespel, A., Coubes, P., and Baldy-Moulinier, M. (2000). Sleep influence on seizures and epilepsy effects on sleep in partial frontal and temporal lobe epilepsies. *Clin. Neurophysiol.* 111, S54–S59. doi: 10.1016/s1388-2457(00) 00402-8

Del Negro, C. A., Funk, G. D., and Feldman, J. L. (2018). Breathing matters. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 19, 351–367. doi: 10.1038/s41583-018-0003-6

Depuy, S. D., Kanbar, R., Coates, M. B., Stornetta, R. L., and Guyenet, P. G. (2011). Control of breathing by raphe obscurus serotonergic neurons in mice. *J. Neurosci.* 31, 1981–1990. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4639 -10.2011

Desarnaud, F., Murillo-Rodriguez, E., Lin, L., Xu, M., Gerashchenko, D., Shiromani, S. N., et al. (2004). The diurnal rhythm of hypocretin in young and old f344 rats. *Sleep* 27, 851–856. doi: 10.1093/sleep/27.5.851

Devinsky, O., Hesdorffer, D. C., Thurman, D. J., Lhatoo, S., and Richerson, G. (2016). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: epidemiology, mechanisms and prevention. *Lancet Neurol.* 15, 1075–1088. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(16) 30158-2

Dhaibar, H., Gautier, N. M., Chernyshev, O. Y., Dominic, P., and Glasscock, E. (2019). Cardiorespiratory profiling reveals primary breathing dysfunction in kcna1-null mice: implications for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 127, 502–511. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2019.04.006

Dlouhy, B. J., Gehlbach, B. K., Kreple, C. J., Kawasaki, H., Oya, H., Buzza, C., et al. (2015). Breathing inhibited when seizures spread to the amygdala and upon amygdala stimulation. *J. Neurosci.* 35, 10281–10289. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI. 0888-15.2015

Douglas, N. J. (2000). Sleep and breathing. Schweiz. Med. Wochenschr. 130, 272-276.

Douglas, N. J., White, D. P., Pickett, C. K., Weil, J. V., and Zwillich, C. W. (1982a). Respiration during sleep in normal man. *Thorax* 37, 840–844. doi: 10.1136/thx.37. 11.840

Douglas, N. J., White, D. P., Weil, J. V., Pickett, C. K., Martin, R. J., Hudgel, D. W., et al. (1982b). Hypoxic ventilatory response decreases during sleep in normal men. *Am. Rev. Respir. Dis.* 125, 286–289. doi: 10.1164/arrd.1982.125.3.286

Douglas, N. J., White, D. P., Weil, J. V., Pickett, C. K., and Zwillich, C. W. (1982c). Hypercapnic ventilatory response in sleeping adults. *Am. Rev. Respir. Dis.* 126, 758–762. doi: 10.1164/arrd.1982.126.5.758

During, M. J., and Spencer, D. D. (1992). Adenosine: a potential mediator of seizure arrest and postictal refractoriness. *Ann. Neurol.* 32, 618–624. doi: 10.1002/ana.410320504

Eldridge, F. L., Millhorn, D. E., and Kiley, J. P. (1984). Respiratory effects of a long-acting analog of adenosine. *Brain Res.* 301, 273–280. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(84)91096-5

Eun, B., Kim, H. J., Kim, S. Y., Kim, T. W., Hong, S. T., Choi, K., et al. (2011). Induction of perl expression following an experimentally induced epilepsy in the mouse hippocampus. *Neurosci. Lett.* 498, 110–113. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2011.03. 039

Feldberg, W., and Sherwood, S. L. (1954). Injections of drugs into the lateral ventricle of the cat. J. Physiol. 123, 148–167. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1954.sp005040

Feng, H. J., and Faingold, C. L. (2017). Abnormalities of serotonergic neurotransmission in animal models of SUDEP. *Epilepsy Behav.* 71, 174–180. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2015.06.008

Fenik, V. B., Davies, R. O., and Kubin, L. (2005). REM sleep-like atonia of hypoglossal (XII) motoneurons is caused by loss of noradrenergic and serotonergic inputs. *Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med.* 172, 1322–1330. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200412-1750OC

Foote, S. L., Bloom, F. E., and Aston-Jones, G. (1983). Nucleus locus ceruleus: new evidence of anatomical and physiological specificity. *Physiol. Rev.* 63, 844–914. doi: 10.1152/physrev.1983.63.3.844

Gami, A. S., Olson, E. J., Shen, W. K., Wright, R. S., Ballman, K. V., Hodge, D. O., et al. (2013). Obstructive sleep apnea and the risk of sudden cardiac death: a longitudinal study of 10,701 adults. *J. Am. Coll. Cardiol.* 62, 610–616. doi: 10.1016/j. jacc.2013.04.080

Gami, A. S., and Somers, V. K. (2008). Implications of obstructive sleep apnea for atrial fibrillation and sudden cardiac death. *J. Cardiovasc. Electrophysiol.* 19, 997–1003. doi: 10.1111/j.1540-8167.2008.01136.x Gangwisch, J. E., Heymsfield, S. B., Boden-Albala, B., Buijs, R. M., Kreier, F., Pickering, T. G., et al. (2006). Short sleep duration as a risk factor for hypertension: analyses of the first national health and nutrition examination survey. *Hypertension* 47, 833–839. doi: 10.1161/01.HYP.0000217362.34748.e0

Gerstner, J. R., Smith, G. G., Lenz, O., Perron, I. J., Buono, R. J., and Ferraro, T. N. (2014). Bmal1 controls the diurnal rhythm and set point for electrical seizure threshold in mice. *Front. Syst. Neurosci.* 8:121. doi: 10.3389/fnsys.2014.00121

Gharib, A., Sayyahi, Z., Komaki, A., Barkley, V., Sarihi, A., and Mirnajafi-Zadeh, J. (2018). The role of 5-HT_{1A} receptors of hippocampal CA1 region in anticonvulsant effects of low-frequency stimulation in amygdala kindled rats. *Physiol. Behav.* 196, 119–125. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2018.08.025

Grigg-Damberger, M., and Foldvary-Schaefer, N. (2021). Bidirectional relationships of sleep and epilepsy in adults with epilepsy. *Epilepsy Behav.* 116:107735. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2020.107735

Guissart, C., Latypova, X., Rollier, P., Khan, T. N., Stamberger, H., Mcwalter, K., et al. (2018). Dual molecular effects of dominant RORA mutations cause two variants of syndromic intellectual disability with either autism or cerebellar ataxia. *Am. J. Hum Genet.* 102, 744–759. doi: 10.1016/j.ajhg.2018.02.021

Guntheroth, W. G., and Kawabori, I. (1975). Hypoxic apnea and gasping. J. Clin. Invest. 56, 1371–1377. doi: 10.1172/JCI108217

Hajek, M. A., and Buchanan, G. F. (2016). Influence of vigilance state on physiological consequences of seizures and seizure-induced death in mice. *J. Neurophysiol.* 115, 2286–2293. doi: 10.1152/jn.00011.2016

Harden, C., Tomson, T., Gloss, D., Buchhalter, J., Cross, J. H., Donner, E., et al. (2017). Practice guideline summary: sudden unexpected death in epilepsy incidence rates and risk factors: report of the guideline development, dissemination and implementation subcommittee of the american academy of neurology and the american epilepsy society. *Epilepsy Curr.* 17, 180–187. doi: 10.5698/1535-7511.17.3.180

Haulică, I., Ababei, L., Brănișlteanu, D., and Topoliceanu, F. (1973). Preliminary data on the possible hypnogenic role of adenosine1. *J. Neurochem.* 21, 1019–1020. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.1973.tb07549.x

Haxhiu, M. A., Mack, S. O., Wilson, C. G., Feng, P., and Strohl, K. P. (2003). Sleep networks and the anatomic and physiologic connections with respiratory control. *Front. Biosci.* 8, d946–d962. doi: 10.2741/1099

Haxhiu, M. A., Van Lunteren, E., Mitra, J., and Cherniack, N. S. (1987). Comparison of the response of diaphragm and upper airway dilating muscle activity in sleeping cats. *Respir. Physiol.* 70, 183–193. doi: 10.1016/0034-5687(87)90049-1

Hesdorffer, D. C., Tomson, T., Benn, E., Sander, J. W., Nilsson, L., Langan, Y., et al. (2011). Combined analysis of risk factors for SUDEP. *Epilepsia* 52, 1150–1159. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2010.02952.x

Hicks, J. W., and Riedesel, M. L. (1983). Diurnal ventilatory patterns in the garter snake, *Thamnophis elegans. J. Comp. Physiol.* 149, 503-510. doi: 10.1007/BF00690009

Hobson, J. A., Mccarley, R. W., and Wyzinski, P. W. (1975). Sleep cycle oscillation: reciprocal discharge by two brainstem neuronal groups. *Science* 4, 55–58. doi: 10.1126/science.1094539

Hodges, M. R., and Richerson, G. B. (2010). Medullary serotonin neurons and their roles in central respiratory chemoreception. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 173, 256–263. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2010.03.006

Hodges, M. R., Wehner, M., Aungst, J., Smith, J. C., and Richerson, G. B. (2009). Transgenic mice lacking serotonin neurons have severe apnea and high mortality during development. *J. Neurosci.* 29, 10341–10349. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI. 1963-09.2009

Holmes, M. D., Chang, M., and Kapur, V. (2003). Sleep apnea and excessive daytime somnolence induced by vagal nerve stimulation. *Neurology* 61, 1126–1129. doi: 10.1212/01.wnl.0000086812.62554.06

Huber, R., Felice Ghilardi, M., Massimini, M., and Tononi, G. (2004). Local sleep and learning. *Nature* 430, 78–81. doi: 10.1038/nature02663

Huston, J. P., Haas, H. L., Boix, F., Pfister, M., Decking, U., Schrader, J., et al. (1996). Extracellular adenosine levels in neostriatum and hippocampus during rest and activity periods of rats. *Neuroscience* 73, 99–107. doi: 10.1016/0306-4522(96)00021-8

Iizuka, H., Sasaki, K., Odagiri, N., Obo, M., Imaizumi, M., and Atai, H. (2010). Measurement of respiratory function using whole-body plethysmography in unanesthetized and unrestrained nonhuman primates. *J. Toxicol. Sci.* 35, 863–870. doi: 10.2131/jts.35.863

Inutsuka, A., and Yamanaka, A. (2013). The physiological role of orexin/hypocretin neurons in the regulation of sleep/wakefulness and neuroendocrine functions. *Front. Endocrinol. (Lausanne)* 4:18. doi: 10.3389/fendo. 2013.00018

Irizarry, R., Sukato, D., Kollmar, R., Schild, S., Silverman, J., Sundaram, K., et al. (2020). Seizures induce obstructive apnea in DBA/2J audiogenic seizureprone mice: lifesaving impact of tracheal implants. *Epilepsia* 61, e13–e16. doi: 10.1111/epi.16431

Iwasaki, K., Komiya, H., Kakizaki, M., Miyoshi, C., Abe, M., Sakimura, K., et al. (2018). Ablation of central serotonergic neurons decreased rem sleep and attenuated arousal response. *Front. Neurosci.* 12:535. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2018. 00535

Iyer, S. H., Aggarwal, A., Warren, T. J., Hallgren, J., Abel, P. W., Simeone, T. A., et al. (2020). Progressive cardiorespiratory dysfunction in kv1.1 knockout mice may provide temporal biomarkers of pending sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP): the contribution of orexin. *Epilepsia* 61, 572–588. doi: 10.1111/epi.16434

Jansen, N. A., Schenke, M., Voskuyl, R. A., Thijs, R. D., Van Den Maagdenberg, A., and Tolner, E. A. (2019). Apnea associated with brainstem seizures in Cacna1a (s2181) mice is caused by medullary spreading depolarization. *J. Neurosci.* 39, 9633–9644. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1713-19.2019

Javaheri, S., and Guerra, L. F. (1990). Effects of domperidone and medroxyprogesterone acetate on ventilation in man. *Respir. Physiol.* 81, 359–370. doi: 10.1016/0034-5687(90)90116-g

Jefferys, J. G. R., Arafat, M. A., Irazoqui, P. P., and Lovick, T. A. (2019). Brainstem activity, apnea and death during seizures induced by intrahippocampal kainic acid in anaesthetized rats. *Epilepsia* 60, 2346–2358. doi: 10.1111/epi.16374

Jin, Z. L., Chen, X. F., Ran, Y. H., Li, X. R., Xiong, J., Zheng, Y. Y., et al. (2017). Mouse strain differences in SSRI sensitivity correlate with serotonin transporter binding and function. *Sci. Rep.* 7:8631. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-08953-4

Johnston, S. C., Siedenberg, R., Min, J. K., Jerome, E. H., and Laxer, K. D. (1997). Central apnea and acute cardiac ischemia in a sheep model of epileptic sudden death. *Ann. Neurol.* 42, 588–594. doi: 10.1002/ana.410420409

Jouvet, M. (1999). Sleep and serotonin an unfinished story. *Neuropsychopharmacology* 21, 24S–27S. doi: 10.1016/S0893-133X(99) 00009-3

Junkermann, H., Mangold, H., Vecsei, P., and Runnebaum, B. (1982). Circadian rhythm of serum progesterone levels in human pregnancy and its relation to the rhythm of cortisol. *Acta Endocrinol. (Copenh)* 101, 98–104. doi: 10.1530/acta.0. 1010098

Kaleyias, J., Cruz, M., Goraya, J. S., Valencia, I., Khurana, D. S., Legido, A., et al. (2008). Spectrum of polysomnographic abnormalities in children with epilepsy. *Pediatr. Neurol.* 39, 170–176. doi: 10.1016/j.pediatrneurol.2008.06.002

Kaneko, K., Yamada, T., Tsukita, S., Takahashi, K., Ishigaki, Y., Oka, Y., et al. (2009). Obesity alters circadian expressions of molecular clock genes in the brainstem. *Brain Res.* 1263, 58–68. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2008.12.071

Kaur, S., De Luca, R., Khanday, M. A., Bandaru, S. S., Thomas, R. C., Broadhurst, R. Y., et al. (2020). Role of serotonergic dorsal raphe neurons in hypercapnia-induced arousals. *Nat. Commun.* 11:2769. doi: 10.1038/s41467-020-16518-9

Kelly, M. N., Smith, D. N., Sunshine, M. D., Ross, A., Zhang, X., Gumz, M. L., et al. (2020). Circadian clock genes and respiratory neuroplasticity genes oscillate in the phrenic motor system. *Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol.* 318, R1058–R1067. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00010.2020

Kemp, J. S., Nelson, V. E., and Thach, B. T. (1994). Physical properties of bedding that may increase risk of sudden infant death syndrome in prone-sleeping infants. *Pediatr. Res.* 36, 7–11. doi: 10.1203/00006450-199407001-00002

Kennedy, J. D., Hardin, K. A., Parikh, P., Li, C., and Seyal, M. (2015). Pulmonary edema following generalized tonic clonic seizures is directly associated with seizure duration. *Seizure* 27, 19–24. doi: 10.1016/j.seizure.2015.02.023

Kim, Y., Bravo, E., Thirnbeck, C. K., Smith-Mellecker, L. A., Kim, S. H., Gehlbach, B. K., et al. (2018). Severe peri-ictal respiratory dysfunction is common in dravet syndrome. *J. Clin. Invest.* 128, 1141–1153. doi: 10.1172/JCI94999

Kim, J. S., Lee, D. E., Bae, H., Song, J. Y., Yang, K. I., and Hong, S. B. (2022). Effects of vagus nerve stimulation on sleep-disordered breathing, daytime sleepiness and sleep quality in patients with drug-resistant epilepsy. *J. Clin. Neurol.* 18, 315–322. doi: 10.3988/jcn.2022.18.3.315

Konduru, S. S., Pan, Y.-Z., Wallace, E., Pfammatter, J. A., Jones, M. V., and Maganti, R. K. (2021). Sleep deprivation exacerbates seizures and diminishes GABAergic tonic inhibition. *Ann. Neurol.* 90, 840–844. doi: 10.1002/ana.26208

Kotsopoulos, I. A., Van Merode, T., Kessels, F. G., De Krom, M. C., and Knottnerus, J. A. (2002). Systematic review and meta-analysis of incidence studies of epilepsy and unprovoked seizures. *Epilepsia* 43, 1402–1409. doi: 10.1046/j.1528-1157.2002.t01-1-26901.x

Krieger, J. (2005). Respiratory physiology: breathing in normal subjects. Princ. Pract. Sleep Med. 232, 232–244. doi: 10.1016/B0-72-160797-7/50026-4

Kruse, S. W., Dayton, K. G., Purnell, B. S., Rosner, J. I., and Buchanan, G. F. (2019). Effect of monoamine reuptake inhibition and alpha1 blockade on respiratory arrest and death following electroshock-induced seizures in mice. *Epilepsia* 60, 495–507. doi: 10.1111/epi.14652

Kubin, L. (2016). Neural control of the upper airway: respiratory and statedependent mechanisms. *Compr. Physiol.* 6, 1801–1850. doi: 10.1002/cphy.c160002

Kumar, G., Couper, A., O'brien, T. J., Salzberg, M. R., Jones, N. C., Rees, S. M., et al. (2007). The acceleration of amygdala kindling epileptogenesis by chronic low-dose corticosterone involves both mineralocorticoid and glucocorticoid receptors. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* 32, 834–842. doi: 10.1016/j.psyneuen.2007. 05.011

Künstler, E. C. S., Schwab, M., and Rupprecht, S. (2022). A 37-year-old man with structural focal epilepsy and paroxysmal nocturnal breathing arrests. *Chest* 161, e309–e312. doi: 10.1016/j.chest.2021.12.631

Kuo, F. S., Cleary, C. M., Loturco, J. L., Chen, X., and Mulkey, D. K. (2019). Disordered breathing in a mouse model of dravet syndrome. *eLife* 8:e43387. doi: 10.7554/eLife.43387

Kuo, J., Zhao, W., Li, C. S., Kennedy, J. D., and Seyal, M. (2016). Postictal immobility and generalized EEG suppression are associated with the severity of respiratory dysfunction. *Epilepsia* 57, 412–417. doi: 10.1111/epi.13312

Kuwaki, T. (2008). Orexinergic modulation of breathing across vigilance states. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 164, 204–212. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2008.03.011

Kwan, P., and Brodie, M. J. (2000). Early identification of refractory epilepsy. N. Engl. J. Med. 342, 314–319. doi: 10.1056/NEJM20000203 3420503

Lacuey, N., Zonjy, B., Hampson, J. P., Rani, M. R. S., Zaremba, A., Sainju, R. K., et al. (2018). The incidence and significance of periictal apnea in epileptic seizures. *Epilepsia* 59, 573–582. doi: 10.1111/epi.14006

Lacuey, N., Zonjy, B., Londono, L., and Lhatoo, S. D. (2017). Amygdala and hippocampus are symptomatogenic zones for central apneic seizures. *Neurology* 88, 701–705. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000003613

Lagercrantz, H., Yamamoto, Y., Fredholm, B. B., Prabhakar, N. R., and Von Euler, C. (1984). Adenosine analogues depress ventilation in rabbit neonates. Theophylline stimulation of respiration via adenosine receptors? *Pediatr. Res.* 18, 387–390. doi: 10.1203/00006450-198404000-00018

Lamberts, R. J., Thijs, R. D., Laffan, A., Langan, Y., and Sander, J. W. (2012). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: people with nocturnal seizures may be at highest risk. *Epilepsia* 53, 253–257. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2011.03360.x

Langan, Y., Nashef, L., and Sander, J. W. (2005). Case-control study of SUDEP. *Neurology* 64, 1131–1133. doi: 10.1212/01.WNL.0000156352. 61328.CB

Larnicol, N., Wallois, F., Berquin, P., Gross, F., and Rose, D. (1994). C-fos-like immunoreactivity in the cat's neuraxis following moderate hypoxia or hypercapnia. *J. Physiol. Paris* 88, 81–88. doi: 10.3389/fped.2022.884120

Latreille, V., Abdennadher, M., Dworetzky, B. A., Ramel, J., White, D., Katz, E., et al. (2017). Nocturnal seizures are associated with more severe hypoxemia and increased risk of postictal generalized EEG suppression. *Epilepsia* 58, e127–e131. doi: 10.1111/epi.13841

Leguia, M. G., Andrzejak, R. G., Rummel, C., Fan, J. M., Mirro, E. A., Tcheng, T. K., et al. (2021). Seizure cycles in focal epilepsy. *JAMA Neurol.* 78, 454–463. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2020.5370

Li, R., and Buchanan, G. F. (2019). Scurrying to understand sudden expected death in epilepsy: insights from animal models. *Epilepsy Curr.* 19, 390–396. doi: 10.1177/1535759719874787

Li, Q., Li, Y., Wang, X., Qi, J., Jin, X., Tong, H., et al. (2017). Fbxl4 serves as a clock output molecule that regulates sleep through promotion of rhythmic degradation of the GABA_A receptor. *Curr. Biol.* 27, 3616–3625.e5. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2017.10. 052

Lin, Z., Si, Q., and Xiaoyi, Z. (2017). Obstructive sleep apnoea in patients with epilepsy: a meta-analysis. *Sleep Breath*. 21, 263–270. doi: 10.1007/s11325-016 -1391-3

Linsell, C. R., Lightman, S. L., Mullen, P. E., Brown, M. J., and Causon, R. C. (1985). Circadian rhythms of epinephrine and norepinephrine in man. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 60, 1210–1215. doi: 10.1210/jcem-60-6-1210

Lusardi, P., Mugellini, A., Preti, P., Zoppi, A., Derosa, G., and Fogari, R. (1996). Effects of a restricted sleep regimen on ambulatory blood pressure monitoring in normotensive subjects. *Am. J. Hypertens.* 9, 503–505. doi: 10.1016/0895-7061(95)00389-4

Malik, V., Smith, D., and Lee-Chiong, T., Jr. (2012). Respiratory physiology during sleep. Sleep Med. Clin. 7, 497–505. doi: 10.1016/j.jsmc.2012.06.011

Malow, B. A., Edwards, J., Marzec, M., Sagher, O., and Fromes, G. (2000a). Effects of vagus nerve stimulation on respiration during sleep: a pilot study. *Neurology* 55, 1450–1454. doi: 10.1212/wnl.55.10.1450

Malow, B. A., Levy, K., Maturen, K., and Bowes, R. (2000b). Obstructive sleep apnea is common in medically refractory epilepsy patients. *Neurology* 55, 1002–1007. doi: 10.1212/wnl.55.7.1002

Malow, B. A., Lin, X., Kushwaha, R., and Aldrich, M. S. (1998). Interictal spiking increases with sleep depth in temporal lobe epilepsy. *Epilepsia* 39, 1309–1316. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1157.1998.tb01329.x

Marincovich, A., Bravo, E., Dlouhy, B., and Richerson, G. B. (2021). Amygdala lesions reduce seizure-induced respiratory arrest in DBA/1 mice. *Epilepsy Behav.* 121:106440. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2019.07.041

Marzec, M., Edwards, J., Sagher, O., Fromes, G., and Malow, B. A. (2003). Effects of vagus nerve stimulation on sleep-related breathing in epilepsy patients. *Epilepsia* 44, 930–935. doi: 10.1046/j.1528-1157.2003.56202.x

Matos, H. D. C., Koike, B. D. V., Pereira, W. D. S., De Andrade, T. G., Castro, O. W., Duzzioni, M., et al. (2018). Rhythms of core clock genes and spontaneous locomotor activity in post-*status epilepticus* model of mesial temporal lobe epilepsy. *Front. Neurol.* 9:632. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2018.00632

Mateos, S. S., Sánchez, C. L., Paredes, S. D., Barriga, C., and Rodríguez, A. B. (2009). Circadian levels of serotonin in plasma and brain after oral administration of tryptophan in rats. *Basic Clin. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* 104, 52–59. doi: 10.1111/j. 1742-7843.2008.00333.x

Mattson, R. H., Pratt, K. L., and Calverley, J. (1965). Electroencephalograms of epileptics following sleep deprivation. *Arch. Neurol.* 13, 310–315. doi: 10.1001/archneur.1965.00470030090009

Mcginty, D. J., and Harper, R. M. (1976). Dorsal raphe neurons: depression of firing during sleep in cats. *Brain Res.* 101, 569–575. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(76)90480-7

Mckay, L. C., and Feldman, J. L. (2008). Unilateral ablation of pre-bötzinger complex disrupts breathing during sleep but not wakefulness. *Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med.* 178, 89–95. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200712-1901OC

Meny, R., Carroll, J., Carbone, M., and Kelly, D. (1994). Cardiorespiratory recordings from infants dying suddenly and unexpectedly at home. *Pediatrics* 93, 44–49. doi: 10.1542/peds.93.1.44

Mohawk, J. A., Green, C. B., and Takahashi, J. S. (2012). Central and peripheral circadian clocks in mammals. *Ann. Rev. Neurosci.* 35, 445–462. doi: 10.1146/annurev-neuro-060909-153128

Montserrat, J. M., Kosmas, E. N., Cosio, M. G., and Kimoff, R. J. (1996). Mechanism of apnea lengthening across the night in obstructive sleep apnea. *Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med.* 154, 988–993. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.154.4.8887596

Moore, B. M., Jerry Jou, C., Tatalovic, M., Kaufman, E. S., Kline, D. D., and Kunze, D. L. (2014). The Kv1.1 null mouse, a model of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP). *Epilepsia* 55, 1808–1816. doi: 10.1111/epi.12793

Morgan, W. W., Mcfadin, L. S., and Harvey, C. Y. (1973). A daily rhythm in norepinephrine content in regions of the hamster brain. *Comp. Gen. Pharmacol.* 4, 47–52. doi: 10.1016/0010-4035(73)90020-7

Mortola, J. P. (2004). Breathing around the clock: an overview of the circadian pattern of respiration. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 91, 119–129. doi: 10.1007/s00421-003-0978-0

Muñoz-Ortiz, J., Muñoz-Ortiz, E., López-Meraz, L., Beltran-Parrazal, L., and Morgado-Valle, C. (2019). The pre-bötzinger complex: generation and modulation of respiratory rhythm. *Neurologia (Engl Ed)* 34, 461–468. doi: 10.1088/1361-6560/ac8410

Murugesan, A., Rani, M. R. S., Vilella, L., Lacuey, N., Hampson, J. P., Faingold, C. L., et al. (2019). Postictal serotonin levels are associated with peri-ictal apnea. *Neurology* 93, e1485–e1494. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000 00008244

Nakase, K., Kollmar, R., Lazar, J., Arjomandi, H., Sundaram, K., Silverman, J., et al. (2016). Laryngospasm, central and obstructive apnea during seizures: Defining pathophysiology for sudden death in a rat model. *Epilepsy Res.* 128, 126–139. doi: 10.1016/j.eplepsyres.2016.08.004

Nashef, L., Garner, S., Sander, J. W., Fish, D. R., and Shorvon, S. D. (1998). Circumstances of death in sudden death in epilepsy: interviews of bereaved relatives. *J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry* 64, 349–352. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.64. 3.349

Nashef, L., Walker, F., Allen, P., Sander, J. W., Shorvon, S. D., and Fish, D. R. (1996). Apnoea and bradycardia during epileptic seizures: relation to sudden death in epilepsy. *J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry* 60, 297–300. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.60.3. 297

Nattie, E., and Li, A. (2012). "Chapter 4 - respiration and autonomic regulation and orexin," in *Progress In Brain Research* (Vol. 198), ed A. Shekhar (Amsterdam, Netherlands: Elsevier), 25–46. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-444-59489-1.00004-5

Ng, M., and Pavlova, M. (2013). Why are seizures rare in rapid eye movement sleep? Review of the frequency of seizures in different sleep stages. *Epilepsy Res. Treat.* 2013:932790. doi: 10.1155/2013/932790

Nilsson, L., Farahmand, B. Y., Persson, P. G., Thiblin, I., and Tomson, T. (1999). Risk factors for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: a case control study. *Lancet* 353, 888–893. doi: 10.1016/s0140-6736(98) 05114-9

Nishimura, Y., Saito, Y., Kondo, N., Matsuda, E., Fujiyama, M., Morizane, R., et al. (2015). Ictal central apnea and bradycardia in temporal lobe epilepsy complicated by obstructive sleep apnea syndrome. *Epilepsy Behav. Case Rep.* 4, 41–44. doi: 10.1016/j.ebcr.2015.05.001

Nobili, L., Proserpio, P., Rubboli, G., Montano, N., Didato, G., and Tassinari, C. A. (2011). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) and sleep. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 15, 237–246. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2010.07.006

Nobis, W. P., Schuele, S., Templer, J. W., Zhou, G., Lane, G., Rosenow, J. M., et al. (2018). Amygdala-stimulation-induced apnea is attention and nasal-breathing dependent. *Ann. Neurol.* 83, 460–471. doi: 10.1002/ana.25178

Opeskin, K., and Berkovic, S. F. (2003). Risk factors for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: a controlled prospective study based on coroners cases. *Seizure* 12, 456–464. doi: 10.1016/s1059-1311(02)00352-7

Oudiette, D., Dodet, P., Ledard, N., Artru, E., Rachidi, I., Similowski, T., et al. (2018). REM sleep respiratory behaviours match mental content in narcoleptic lucid dreamers. *Sci. Rep.* 8:6128. doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-24179-4

Peever, J. H., and Stephenson, R. (1997). Day-night differences in the respiratory response to hypercapnia in awake adult rats. *Respir. Physiol.* 109, 241–248. doi: 10.1016/s0034-5687(97)00056-x

Peng, W., Danison, J. L., and Seyal, M. (2017). Postictal generalized EEG suppression and respiratory dysfunction following generalized tonic-clonic seizures in sleep and wakefulness. *Epilepsia* 58, 1409–1414. doi: 10.1111/epi.13805

Petrucci, A. N., Joyal, K. G., Purnell, B. S., and Buchanan, G. F. (2020). Serotonin and sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Exp. Neurol.* 325:113145. doi: 10.1016/j. expneurol.2019.113145

Phabphal, K., Koonalintip, P., Sithinamsuwan, P., Wongsritrang, K., Amornpojnimman, T., Ekpitakdamrong, N., et al. (2021). Obstructive sleep apnea and sudden unexpected death in epilepsy in unselected patients with epilepsy: are they associated? *Sleep Breath.* 25, 1919–1924. doi: 10.1007/s11325-021 -02307-1

Popkirov, S., Stone, J., and Derry, C. P. (2019). Abnormal sleep in patients with epileptic or dissociative (non-epileptic) seizures: a polysomnography study. *Eur. J. Neurol.* 26, 255–260. doi: 10.1111/ene.13798

Porkka-Heiskanen, T., Strecker, R. E., and Mccarley, R. W. (2000). Brain site-specificity of extracellular adenosine concentration changes during sleep deprivation and spontaneous sleep: an *in vivo* microdialysis study. *Neuroscience* 99, 507–517. doi: 10.1016/s0306-4522(00)00220-7

Pramsohler, S., Schilz, R., Patzak, A., Rausch, L., and Netzer, N. C. (2019). Periodic breathing in healthy young adults in normobaric hypoxia equivalent to 3500 m, 4500 m and 5500 m altitude. *Sleep Breath.* 23, 703–709. doi: 10.1007/s11325-019-01829-z

Pratt, K. L., Mattson, R. H., Weikers, N. J., and Williams, R. (1968). EEG activation of epileptics following sleep deprivation: a prospective study of 114 cases. *Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol.* 24, 11–15. doi: 10.1016/0013-4694(68)90061-8

Ptak, K., Yamanishi, T., Aungst, J., Milescu, L. S., Zhang, R., Richerson, G. B., et al. (2009). Raphé neurons stimulate respiratory circuit activity by multiple mechanisms via endogenously released serotonin and substance P. J. Neurosci. 29, 3720–3737. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5271-08.2009

Purnell, B. S., and Buchanan, G. F. (2020). Free-running circadian breathing rhythms are eliminated by suprachiasmatic nucleus lesion. *J. Appl. Physiol.* (1985) 129, 49–57. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00211.2020

Purnell, B. S., Hajek, M. A., and Buchanan, G. F. (2017). Time-of-day influences on respiratory sequelae following maximal electroshock-induced seizures in mice. *J Neurophysiol*. 118, 2592–2600. doi: 10.1152/jn.00039.2017

Purnell, B. S., Murugan, M., Jani, R., and Boison, D. (2021a). The good, the bad and the deadly: adenosinergic mechanisms underlying sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Front. Neurosci.* 15:708304. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2021. 708304

Purnell, B. S., Petrucci, A. N., Li, R., and Buchanan, G. F. (2021b). The effect of time-of-day and circadian phase on vulnerability to seizure-induced death in two mouse models. *J. Physiol.* 599, 1885–1899. doi: 10.1113/JP280856

Purnell, B. S., Thijs, R. D., and Buchanan, G. F. (2018). Dead in the night: sleep-wake and time-of-day influences on sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Front. Neurol.* 9:1079. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2018.01079

Rao, M. L., Gross, G., Strebel, B., Halaris, A., Huber, G., Bräunig, P., et al. (1994). Circadian rhythm of tryptophan, serotonin, melatonin and pituitary hormones in schizophrenia. *Biol. Psychiatry* 35, 151–163. doi: 10.1016/0006-3223(94) 91147-9

Re, C. J., Batterman, A. I., Gerstner, J. R., Buono, R. J., and Ferraro, T. N. (2020). The molecular genetic interaction between circadian rhythms and susceptibility to seizures and epilepsy. *Front. Neurol.* 11:520. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.00520

Reed, D. J., and Kellogg, R. H. (1958). Changes in respiratory response to CO_2 during natural sleep at sea level and at altitude. J. Appl. Physiol. 13, 325–330. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1958.13.3.325

Remmers, J. E., Degroot, W. J., Sauerland, E. K., and Anch, A. M. (1978). Pathogenesis of upper airway occlusion during sleep. *J. Appl. Physiol. Respir. Environ. Exerc. Physiol.* 44, 931–938. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1978.44.6.931

Rhone, A. E., Kovach, C. K., Harmata, G. I., Sullivan, A. W., Tranel, D., Ciliberto, M. A., et al. (2020). A human amygdala site that inhibits respiration and elicits apnea in pediatric epilepsy. *JCI Insight* 5:e134852. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight. 134852

Richerson, G. B. (1995). Response to CO_2 of neurons in the rostral ventral medulla *in vitro. J. Neurophysiol.* 73, 933–944. doi: 10.1152/jn.1995.73.3.933

Richerson, G. B. (2004). Serotonergic neurons as carbon dioxide sensors that maintain pH homeostasis. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 5, 449–461. doi: 10.1038/nrn1409

Richerson, G. B. (2013). Serotonin: the anti-suddendeathamine? *Epilepsy Curr.* 13, 241–244. doi: 10.5698/1535-7597-13.5.241

Richerson, G. B., and Buchanan, G. F. (2011). The serotonin axis: shared mechanisms in seizures, depression and SUDEP. *Epilepsia* 52, 28-38. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2010.02908.x

Rosenwasser, A. M., Trubowitsch, G., and Adler, N. T. (1985). Circadian rhythm in metabolic activity of suprachiasmatic, supraoptic and raphe nuclei. *Neurosci. Lett.* 58, 183–187. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(85)90161-2

Roundtree, H. M., Simeone, T. A., Johnson, C., Matthews, S. A., Samson, K. K., and Simeone, K. A. (2016). Orexin receptor antagonism improves sleep and reduces seizures in *kcna1*-null mice. *Sleep* 39, 357–368. doi: 10.5665/sleep.5444

Rugg-Gunn, F., Duncan, J., Hjalgrim, H., Seyal, M., and Bateman, L. (2016). From unwitnessed fatality to witnessed rescue: nonpharmacologic interventions in sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsia* 57, 26–34. doi: 10.1111/epi. 13231

Ryvlin, P., Nashef, L., Lhatoo, S. D., Bateman, L. M., Bird, J., Bleasel, A., et al. (2013). Incidence and mechanisms of cardiorespiratory arrests in epilepsy monitoring units (MORTEMUS): a retrospective study. *Lancet Neurol.* 12, 966–977. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70214-X

Ryvlin, P., Rheims, S., and Risse, G. (2006). Nocturnal frontal lobe epilepsy. *Epilepsia* 47, 83–86. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2006.00698.x

Ryvlin, P., So, E. L., Gordon, C. M., Hesdorffer, D. C., Sperling, M. R., Devinsky, O., et al. (2018). Long-term surveillance of SUDEP in drug-resistant epilepsy patients treated with VNS therapy. *Epilepsia* 59, 562–572. doi: 10.1111/epi. 14002

Saaresranta, T., Polo-Kantola, P. I., Irjala, K., Helenius, H., and Polo, O. (1999). Respiratory insufficiency in postmenopausal women: sustained improvement of gas exchange with short-term medroxyprogesterone acetate. *Chest* 115, 1581–1587. doi: 10.1378/chest.115.6.1581

Sainju, R. K., Dragon, D. N., Winnike, H. B., Nashelsky, M. B., Granner, M. A., Gehlbach, B. K., et al. (2019). Ventilatory response to CO_2 in patients with epilepsy. *Epilepsia* 60, 508–517. doi: 10.1111/epi.14660

Sainju, R. K., Dragon, D. N., Winnike, H. B., Ten Eyck, P., Granner, M. A., Gehlbach, B. K., et al. (2021). Hypercapnic ventilatory response in epilepsy patients treated with VNS: a case-control study. *Epilepsia* 62, e140–e146. doi: 10.1111/epi. 16997

Sakai, K. (2011). Sleep-waking discharge profiles of dorsal raphe nucleus neurons in mice. *Neuroscience* 197, 200–224. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.09.024

Sakai, K., and Crochet, S. (2001). Differentiation of presumed serotonergic dorsal raphe neurons in relation to behavior and wake-sleep states. *Neuroscience* 104, 1141–1155. doi: 10.1016/s0306-4522(01)00103-8

Sakurai, T. (2007). The neural circuit of orexin (hypocretin): maintaining sleep and wakefulness. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 8, 171–181. doi: 10.1038/nrn2092

Sanchez, R. E. A., Bussi, I. L., Ben-Hamo, M., Caldart, C. S., Catterall, W. A., and De La Iglesia, H. O. (2019). Circadian regulation of sleep in a pre-clinical model of dravet syndrome: dynamics of sleep stage and siesta re-entrainment. *Sleep* 42:zsz173. doi: 10.1093/sleep/zsz173 Santos, E. A. d. S., Marques, T. E. B. S., Matos, H. D. C., Leite, J. P., Garcia-Cairasco, N., Paçó-Larson, M. L., et al. (2015). Diurnal variation has effect on differential gene expression analysis in the hippocampus of the pilocarpine-induced model of mesial temporal lobe epilepsy. *PLoS One* 10:e0141121. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0141121

Saper, C. B., Scammell, T. E., and Lu, J. (2005). Hypothalamic regulation of sleep and circadian rhythms. *Nature* 437, 1257–1263. doi: 10.1038/nature04284

Scharf, M. T., Greenberg, P., Wong, S., and Mani, R. (2020). Obstructive sleep apnea risk in patients with focal versus generalized epilepsy. *Epilepsy Behav.* 111:107190. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2020.107190

Seifert, E. L., Knowles, J., and Mortola, J. P. (2000). Continuous circadian measurements of ventilation in behaving adult rats. *Respir. Physiol.* 120, 179–183. doi: 10.1016/s0034-5687(00)00108-0

Seifert, E. L., and Mortola, J. P. (2002). The circadian pattern of breathing in conscious adult rats. *Respir. Physiol.* 129, 297–305. doi: 10.1016/s0034-5687(01)00316-4

Semmelroch, M., Elwes, R. D., Lozsadi, D. A., and Nashef, L. (2012). Retrospective audit of postictal generalized EEG suppression in telemetry. *Epilepsia* 53, e21–e24. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2011.03296.x

Severson, C. A., Wang, W., Pieribone, V. A., Dohle, C. I., and Richerson, G. B. (2003). Midbrain serotonergic neurons are central pH chemoreceptors. *Nat. Neurosci.* 6, 1139–1140. doi: 10.1038/nn1130

Seyal, M., Bateman, L. M., Albertson, T. E., Lin, T.-C., and Li, C.-S. (2010). Respiratory changes with seizures in localization-related epilepsy: analysis of periictal hypercapnia and airflow patterns. *Epilepsia* 51, 1359–1364. doi: 10.1111/j. 1528-1167.2009.02518.x

Seyal, M., Pascual, F., Lee, C. Y., Li, C. S., and Bateman, L. M. (2011). Seizurerelated cardiac repolarization abnormalities are associated with ictal hypoxemia. *Epilepsia* 52, 2105–2111. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2011.03262.x

Shankar, R., Cox, D., Jalihal, V., Brown, S., Hanna, J., and Mclean, B. (2013). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP): development of a safety checklist. *Seizure* 22, 812–817. doi: 10.1016/j.seizure.2013.07.014

Shen, H.-Y., Li, T., and Boison, D. (2010). A novel mouse model for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP): role of impaired adenosine clearance. *Epilepsia* 51, 465–468. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2009. 02248.x

Shouse, M. N. (1988). Sleep deprivation increases susceptibility to kindled and penicillin seizure events during all waking and sleep states in cats. *Sleep* 11, 162–171. doi: 10.1093/sleep/11.2.162

Shouse, M. N., and Sterman, M. B. (1982). Acute sleep deprivation reduces amygdala-kindled seizure thresholds in cats. *Exp. Neurol.* 78, 716–727. doi: 10.1016/0014-4886(82)90086-3

Siekierka, M., Tafil-Klawe, M., Adamczyk, W., Klawe, J. J., and Złomańczuk, P. (2007). Low amplitude daily changes in reflex ventilatory response to progressive isocapnic hypoxia. *J. Physiol. Pharmacol.* 58, 633–637.

Simeone, K. A., Hallgren, J., Bockman, C. S., Aggarwal, A., Kansal, V., Netzel, L., et al. (2018). Respiratory dysfunction progresses with age in kcna1-null mice, a model of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsia* 59, 345–357. doi: 10.1111/epi.13971

Simonds, A. K. (1994). Sleep studies of respiratory function and home respiratory support. *BMJ* 309, 35–40. doi: 10.1136/bmj.309.6946.35

Smith, J. C., Ellenberger, H. H., Ballanyi, K., Richter, D. W., and Feldman, J. L. (1991). Pre-bötzinger complex: a brainstem region that may generate respiratory rhythm in mammals. *Science* 254, 726–729. doi: 10.1126/science.1683005

Smith, H. R., Leibold, N. K., Rappoport, D. A., Ginapp, C. M., Purnell, B. S., Bode, N. M., et al. (2018). Dorsal raphe serotonin neurons mediate CO₂-induced arousal from sleep. *J. Neurosci.* 38, 1915–1925. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2182-17. 2018

Snyder, F., Hobson, J. A., Morrison, D. F., and Goldfrank, F. (1964). Changes in respiration, heart rate and systolic blood pressure in human sleep. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 19, 417–422. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1964.19.3.417

Somboon, T., Grigg-Damberger, M. M., and Foldvary-Schaefer, N. (2019). Epilepsy and sleep-related breathing disturbances. *Chest* 156, 172–181. doi: 10.1016/j.chest.2019.01.016

Sowers, L. P., Massey, C. A., Gehlbach, B. K., Granner, M. A., and Richerson, G. B. (2013). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: fatal post-ictal respiratory and arousal mechanisms. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 189, 315–323. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2013.05.010

Spengler, C. M., Czeisler, C. A., and Shea, S. A. (2000). An endogenous circadian rhythm of respiratory control in humans. *J. Physiol.* 526, 683–694. doi: 10.1111/j. 1469-7793.2000.00683.x

Spengler, C. M., and Shea, S. A. (2000). Endogenous circadian rhythm of pulmonary function in healthy humans. *Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med.* 162, 1038–1046. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm.162.3.9911107

Sridhar, R., Thach, B. T., Kelly, D. H., and Henslee, J. A. (2003). Characterization of successful and failed autoresuscitation in human infants, including those dying of SIDS. *Pediatr. Pulmonol.* 36, 113–122. doi: 10.1002/ppul.10287

Stephenson, R., Liao, K. S., Hamrahi, H., and Horner, R. L. (2001). Circadian rhythms and sleep have additive effects on respiration in the rat. *J. Physiol.* 536, 225–235. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.2001.00225.x

Stewart, M. (2018). An explanation for sudden death in epilepsy (SUDEP). J. Physiol. Sci. 68, 307–320. doi: 10.1007/s12576-018-0602-z

Stöllberger, C., and Finsterer, J. (2004). Cardiorespiratory findings in sudden unexplained/unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP). *Epilepsy Res.* 59, 51–60. doi: 10.1016/j.eplepsyres.2004.03.008

Stupfel, M., Damiani, P., Perramon, A., Busnel, M. C., Gourlet, V., and Thierry, H. (1985). Ultradian and circadian respiratory rhythms in grouped small laboratory vertebrate species as a method to assess the effects of environmental challenges. *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. Comp. A Physiol.* 80, 225–231. doi: 10.1016/0300-9629(85)90545-6

Stupfel, M., and Pletan, Y. (1983). Respiratory ultradian rhythms of mean and low frequencies: a comparative physiological approach. *Chronobiologia* 10, 283–292.

Surges, R., and Sander, J. W. (2012). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: mechanisms, prevalence and prevention. *Curr. Opin. Neurol.* 25, 201–207. doi: 10.1097/WCO.0b013e3283506714

Surges, R., Thijs, R. D., Tan, H. L., and Sander, J. W. (2009). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: risk factors and potential pathomechanisms. *Nat. Rev. Neurol.* 5, 492–504. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2009.118

Sveinsson, O., Andersson, T., Carlsson, S., and Tomson, T. (2018). Circumstances of SUDEP: a nationwide population-based case series. *Epilepsia* 59, 1074–1082. doi: 10.1111/epi.14079

Sveinsson, O., Andersson, T., Mattsson, P., Carlsson, S., and Tomson, T. (2020). Clinical risk factors in SUDEP: a nationwide population-based case-control study. *Neurology* 94, e419–e429. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000008741

Tanaka, T., and Naquet, R. (1975). Kindling effect and sleep organization in cats. *Electroencephalogr. Clin. Neurophysiol.* 39, 449–454. doi: 10.1016/0013-4694(75)90045-0

Tao, J. X., Qian, S., Baldwin, M., Chen, X. J., Rose, S., Ebersole, S. H., et al. (2010). SUDEP, suspected positional airway obstruction and hypoventilation in postictal coma. *Epilepsia* 51, 2344–2347. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2010.02719.x

Tao, J. X., Sandra, R., Wu, S., and Ebersole, J. S. (2015). Should the "back to sleep" campaign be advocated for SUDEP prevention? *Epilepsy Behav.* 45, 79–80. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2015.02.020

Tennis, P., Cole, T. B., Annegers, J. F., Leestma, J. E., Mcnutt, M., and Rajput, A. (1995). Cohort study of incidence of sudden unexplained death in persons with seizure disorder treated with antiepileptic drugs in Saskatchewan, Canada. *Epilepsia* 36, 29–36. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1157.1995.tb01661.x

Teran, F. A., Kim, Y., Crotts, M. S., Bravo, E., Emaus, K. J., Richerson, G. B. (2019). Time of day and a ketogenic diet influence susceptibility to SUDEP in $Scn1a^{R1407X/+}$ mice. *Front. Neurol.* 10:278. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2019.00278

Tio, E., Culler, G. W., Bachman, E. M., and Schuele, S. (2020). Ictal central apneas in temporal lobe epilepsies. *Epilepsy Behav.* 112:107434. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2020. 107434

Tochikubo, O., Ikeda, A., Miyajima, E., and Ishii, M. (1996). Effects of insufficient sleep on blood pressure monitored by a new multibiomedical recorder. *Hypertension* 27, 1318–1324. doi: 10.1161/01.hyp.27.6.1318

Totola, L. T., Malheiros-Lima, M. R., Delfino-Pereira, P., Del Vecchio, F., Souza, F. C., Takakura, A. C., et al. (2019). Amygdala rapid kindling impairs breathing in response to chemoreflex activation. *Brain Res.* 1718, 159–168. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2019.05.015

Tupal, S., and Faingold, C. L. (2006). Evidence supporting a role of serotonin in modulation of sudden death induced by seizures in DBA/2 mice. *Epilepsia* 47, 21–26. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2006.00365.x

Tupal, S., and Faingold, C. L. (2019). Fenfluramine, a serotonin-releasing drug, prevents seizure-induced respiratory arrest and is anticonvulsant in the DBA/1 mouse model of SUDEP. *Epilepsia* 60, 485–494. doi: 10.1111/epi. 14658

Tusiewicz, K., Moldofsky, H., Bryan, A. C., and Bryan, M. H. (1977). Mechanics of the rib cage and diaphragm during sleep. *J. Appl. Physiol. Respir. Environ. Exerc. Physiol.* 43, 600–602. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1977. 43.4.600 Van Der Lende, M., Hesdorffer, D., Sander, J., and Thijs, R. (2018). Nocturnal supervision and SUDEP risk at different epilepsy care settings. *Neurology* 91, e1508–e1518. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000006356

Van Gompel, J. J., Bower, M. R., Worrell, G. A., Stead, M., Chang, S.-Y., Goerss, S. J., et al. (2014). Increased cortical extracellular adenosine correlates with seizure termination. *Epilepsia* 55, 233–244. doi: 10.1111/epi.12511

Vaughn, B. V., and D'cruz, O. F. (2004). Sleep and epilepsy. Semin. Neurol. 24, 301-313. doi: 10.1055/s-2004-835068

Vendrame, M., Jackson, S., Syed, S., Kothare, S. V., and Auerbach, S. H. (2014). Central sleep apnea and complex sleep apnea in patients with epilepsy. *Sleep Breath*. 18, 119–124. doi: 10.1007/s11325-013-0858-8

Venit, E. L., Shepard, B. D., and Seyfried, T. N. (2004). Oxygenation prevents sudden death in seizure-prone mice. *Epilepsia* 45, 993–996. doi: 10.1111/j.0013-9580.2004.02304.x

Vilella, L., Lacuey, N., Hampson, J. P., Rani, M. R. S., Sainju, R. K., Friedman, D., et al. (2019). Postconvulsive central apnea as a biomarker for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP). *Neurology* 92, e171–e182. doi: 10.1212/WNL. 000000000006785

Wang, W., Pizzonia, J. H., and Richerson, G. B. (1998). Chemosensitivity of rat medullary raphe neurones in primary tissue culture. *J. Physiol.* 511, 433–450. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.1998.433bh.x

Wessberg, P., Hedner, J., Hedner, T., Persson, B., and Jonason, J. (1984). Adenosine mechanisms in the regulation of breathing in the rat. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.* 106, 59–67. doi: 10.1016/0014-2999(84)90678-2

Wu, H., Liu, Y., Liu, L., Meng, Q., Du, C., Li, K., et al. (2021). Decreased expression of the clock gene bmall is involved in the pathogenesis of temporal lobe epilepsy. *Mol. Brain* 14:113. doi: 10.1186/s13041-021-00824-4

Yoshida, Y., Fujiki, N., Nakajima, T., Ripley, B., Matsumura, H., Yoneda, H., et al. (2001). Fluctuation of extracellular hypocretin-1 (orexin A) levels in the rat in relation to the light-dark cycle and sleep-wake activities. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 14, 1075–1081. doi: 10.1046/j.0953-816x.2001.01725.x

Young, T., Palta, M., Dempsey, J., Skatrud, J., Weber, S., and Badr, S. (1993). The occurrence of sleep-disordered breathing among middle-aged adults. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 328, 1230–1235. doi: 10.1056/NEJM199304293 281704

Yuan, H., Pinto, S. J., Huang, J., Mcdonough, J. M., Ward, M. B., Lee, Y. N., et al. (2012). Ventilatory responses to hypercapnia during wakefulness and sleep in obese adolescents with and without obstructive sleep apnea syndrome. *Sleep* 35, 1257–1267. doi: 10.5665/sleep.2082

Zambrelli, E., Saibene, A. M., Furia, F., Chiesa, V., Vignoli, A., Pipolo, C., et al. (2016). Laryngeal motility alteration: a missing link between sleep apnea and vagus nerve stimulation for epilepsy. *Epilepsia* 57, e24–e27. doi: 10.1111/epi. 13252

Zeng, C., Long, X., Cotten, J. F., Forman, S. A., Solt, K., Faingold, C. L., et al. (2015). Fluoxetine prevents respiratory arrest without enhancing ventilation in DBA/1 mice. *Epilepsy Behav.* 45, 1–7. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2015.02.013

Zhan, Q., Buchanan, G. F., Motelow, J. E., Andrews, J., Vitkovs.kiy, P., Chen, W. C., et al. (2016). Impaired serotonergic brainstem function during and after seizures. *J. Neurosci.* 36, 2711–2722. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4331-15.2016

Zhang, R., Tan, Z., Niu, J., and Feng, H.-J. (2021). Adrenergic $\alpha 2$ receptors are implicated in seizure-induced respiratory arrest in DBA/1 mice. *Life Sci.* 284:119912. doi: 10.1016/j.lfs.2021.119912

Zhang, H., Zhao, H., and Feng, H. J. (2017). Atomoxetine, a norepinephrine reuptake inhibitor, reduces seizure-induced respiratory arrest. *Epilepsy Behav.* 73, 6–9. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2017.04.046

Zhao, H., Cotten, J. F., Long, X., and Feng, H. J. (2017). The effect of atomoxetine, a selective norepinephrine reuptake inhibitor, on respiratory arrest and cardiorespiratory function in the DBA/1 mouse model of SUDEP. *Epilepsy Res.* 137, 139–144. doi: 10.1016/j.eplepsyres.2017.08.005

Zhuo, L., Zhang, Y., Zielke, H. R., Levine, B., Zhang, X., Chang, L., et al. (2012). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: evaluation of forensic autopsy cases. *Forensic Sci. Int.* 223, 171–175. doi: 10.1016/j.forsciint.2012.08.024

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Christina Gross, Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center, United States

REVIEWED BY Gordon F. Buchanan, The University of Iowa, United States Christopher Scott Ward, Baylor College of Medicine, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE lan C. Wenker icw7f@virginia.edu

RECEIVED 24 July 2022 ACCEPTED 19 August 2022 PUBLISHED 07 September 2022

CITATION

Wenker IC, Boscia AR, Lewis C, Tariq A, Miralles R, Hanflink JC, Saraf P and Patel MK (2022) Forebrain epileptiform activity is not required for seizure-induced apnea in a mouse model of *Scn8a* epilepsy. *Front. Neural Circuits* 16:1002013. doi: 10.3389/fncir.2022.1002013

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Wenker, Boscia, Lewis, Tariq, Miralles, Hanflink, Saraf and Patel. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Forebrain epileptiform activity is not required for seizure-induced apnea in a mouse model of *Scn8a* epilepsy

Ian C. Wenker • *, Alexis R. Boscia, Christine Lewis, Anas Tariq, Raquel Miralles, Jessica C. Hanflink, Priyanka Saraf and Manoj K. Patel •

Department of Anesthesiology, University of Virginia, Charlottesville, VA, United States

Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) accounts for the deaths of 8-17% of patients with epilepsy. Although the mechanisms of SUDEP are essentially unknown, one proposed mechanism is respiratory arrest initiated by a convulsive seizure. In mice, we have previously observed that extended apnea occurs during the tonic phase of seizures. Although often survived, tonic seizures became fatal when breathing did not immediately recover postictally. We also found that respiratory muscles were tonically contracted during the apnea, suggesting that muscle contraction could be the cause of apnea. In the present study, we tested the hypothesis that pyramidal neurons of the motor cortex drive motor units during the tonic phase, which produces apnea. Mice harboring the patient-derived N1768D point mutation of an Scn8a allele were crossed with transgenic mice such that inhibitory Designer Receptors Exclusively Activated by Designer Drugs (DREADD) receptors were selectively expressed in excitatory forebrain neurons. We then triggered audiogenic and hippocampal (HC) stimulated seizures under control conditions and when excitatory forebrain neurons were inhibited with the synthetic ligand Clozapine-N-Oxide (CNO). We found that inhibition with CNO was sufficient to increase seizure threshold of HC stimulated, but not audiogenic, seizures. In addition, regardless of seizure type, CNO nearly eliminated epileptiform activity that occurred proximal to the tonic phase; however, the seizure behaviors, notably the tonic phase and concomitant apnea, were unchanged. We interpret these results to indicate that while cortical neurons are likely critical for epileptogenesis and seizure initiation, the behavioral manifestations of tonic seizures are generated by neural circuitry in the mid- and/or hindbrain.

KEYWORDS

seizure, tonic phase, SUDEP, brainstem, epilepsy, breathing, apnea

Introduction

Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) is defined as the sudden, unexpected, non-traumatic, and non-drowning death of a person with epilepsy for which post-mortem examination does not reveal another cause of death (Nashef et al., 2012). SUDEP is the most common cause of death associated with epilepsy, accounting for up to 17% of all epilepsy-related deaths (Terra et al., 2013), and up to 50% for patients with poorly controlled seizures (Devinsky, 2011; Tolstykh and Cavazos, 2013). Furthermore, amongst all neurological disorders SUDEP is second only to stroke in the number of life years lost (Thurman et al., 2014).

Although SUDEP is likely multi-factorial, peri-ictal apnea and breathing dysfunction are believed to be a primary cause of SUDEP. Apnea and oxygen desaturation have been reported in a large percentage of patients during and after convulsive and non-convulsive seizures (Nashef et al., 1996; Bateman et al., 2008; Lacuey et al., 2018a,b; Vilella et al., 2019), and in nine cases of SUDEP with adequate postictal cardiorespiratory monitoring, terminal apnea occurred prior to terminal asystole (Ryvlin et al., 2013). It is believed that most SUDEP cases occur after generalized convulsive seizures (Dasheiff and Dickinson, 1986; Bird et al., 1997; Nilsson et al., 1999; So et al., 2000; Ryvlin et al., 2013). Thus, mouse models of SUDEP include those in which death occurs immediately after convulsive seizures. Indeed, we and others have found that mouse models of epilepsy that experience early mortality die from seizures that produce apnea. This includes transgenic mice with epilepsy-related mutations such as Scn8a^{N1768D}, $Scn8a^{R1872W}$, $Cacna1a^{S218L}$, $Lmx1b^{f/f/p}$, and $Scn1a^{R1407X}$, in addition to pharmacological and electrically stimulated models of seizure-induced death (Buchanan et al., 2014; Kim et al., 2018; Jansen et al., 2019; Loonen et al., 2019; Wenker et al., 2021).

Although progress toward understanding mechanisms of SUDEP has been made over the last decade, our understanding of seizure-induced apnea at the level of the CNS is rudimentary. Early studies in rats suggest that seizure spread to the brainstem reticular formation is the cause of apnea, particularly during the tonic phase (Faingold, 2012). In Scn8a mutant mice, we have observed tonic contraction of the main breathing muscle, the diaphragm, during the tonic phase (Wenker et al., 2021). This tonic contraction of the diaphragm is sufficient to produce the concomitant apnea; thus, determining which neural circuitry is stimulated by seizure activity to produce apnea is of critical significance. The final output of the central nervous system that controls the musculature are upper motor neurons, which reside in the primary motor cortex, as well as several subcortical regions (Purves et al., 2018). While hypersynchronous activity of cortical neurons, including those of the motor cortex, is a hallmark of convulsive seizures, it is unclear whether the activity of these neurons drive the tonic phase and concurrent apnea.

In the present study, we tested the hypothesis that while excitatory forebrain neurons are sufficient for epileptogenesis in mice harboring the N1768D point mutation in an Scn8a allele ("D/+"), their hyperactivity is not required for the tonic phase or concomitant apnea. We utilize mice heterozygous for a patient-derived, gain-of-function Scn8a mutated allele that have spontaneous, audiogenic, and hippocampal (HC) stimulated seizures. We found that in spontaneous and HC stimulated seizures, where the focus is likely the temporal lobe, cortical ictal activity is initiated prior to seizure behavior, including wild running and tonic phase apnea. However, in audiogenic seizures cortical ictal activity is not initiated until after tonic phase apnea has begun, suggesting that cortical activity does not drive tonic contraction or apnea. To directly test this hypothesis, we used chemogenetics to selectively inhibit forebrain excitatory neurons during both audiogenic and HC stimulated seizures of D/+ mice. Inhibition of forebrain excitatory neurons was sufficient to suppress electrocorticogram (ECoG) ictal activity in the motor cortex but had no effect on the tonic phase or seizure-induced apnea.

Materials and methods

Mouse husbandry and genotyping

All mice were house and cared for in accordance with the Animal Care and Use Committee standards of the University of Virginia. Mice were housed in a temperature and humiditycontrolled vivarium with a standard 12-h light/dark cycle with food and water ad libitum in accordance with NIH guidelines. Mice harboring the N1768D point mutation in an Scn8a allele ("D/+ mice") were used as a model of epilepsy. To test the role of forebrain excitatory neurons in generation of seizure-induced apnea, we used Emx1-Cre mice (Jax # 005628) to genetically target these neurons. To confirm Emx1-Cre mice generated recombination specifically in the forebrain (Figure 2), we crossed them with Ai9 reporter mice (Jax # 007909), that express TdTomato from the Rosa26 locus upon Cre mediate recombination (Madisen et al., 2010). To test the efficacy of neuronal inhibition by the synthetic ligand Clozapine-N-Oxide (CNO; Figure 3), we crossed Emx1-Cre mice with LSL-GiDREADD mice (Jax # 026219), that express GiDREADD receptors from the Rosa26 locus upon Cre mediate recombination (Zhu et al., 2016). The mice for experiments testing the role of forebrain excitatory neurons in seizure behaviors (Figures 4, 5), D/+ mice were crossed with Emx1-Cre and floxed-GiDREADD mice. Genotyping was performed by Transnetyx, Inc. (Cordova, TN, United States), with methods of each mouse line as previously described (Wagnon et al., 2015; Bunton-Stasyshyn et al., 2019; Wengert et al., 2021a).



the tonic phase based on gross electromyography (EMG) activity detected in the ECG signal. (A1) Expanded traces of pre-ictal biosignals from A1 in panel (A) that demonstrates individual QRS complexes in the ECG and inspirations in the pleth. (A2) Same signals during the tonic phase, demonstrating EMG noise in ECG and apnea. (**D**) Audiogenic seizures (blue, n = 11 seizures recorded from 5 mice), but not HC stimulated (green, n = 5 seizures recorded from 3 mice), showed a delayed onset of ECoG ictal activity relative to tonic phase compared to spontaneous seizures (black, n = 8 seizures recorded from 3 mice; *** indicates p < 0.001, Dunnett's multiple comparison test after significant Kruskal–Wallis, KW statistic = 20.27, p < 0.0001).

Surgical preparation

Custom electrocorticogram (ECoG)/electrocardiogram (ECG) headsets (P1 Technologies, Roanoke, VA, United States) were implanted in 6–8-week-old mice using standard aseptic surgical techniques as done previously (Wengert et al., 2021a,b; Wenker et al., 2021, 2022). Anesthesia was induced with 5% and maintained with 0.5–3% isoflurane. Adequacy of anesthesia was assessed by lack of toe-pinch reflex. A midline skin incision was made over the skull and the skull was cleared from connective tissue with 3% peroxide. For mice destined for audiogenic seizures, burr holes were drilled in both the left and right frontal bones to place ECoG leads in the motor cortex at the approximate coordinates of 1 mm

rostral, 1 mm lateral, and 1.5 mm ventral to bregma. Bur holes were also drilled in the occipital bone for reference and ground electrodes. Surgery was the same for mice used for HC electrically stimulated seizures, except that a bipolar electrode was implanted into the left hippocampus at coordinates 2 mm caudal, 2 mm lateral, and 2 mm ventral of bregma. The headsets were attached to the skull with dental acrylic (Jet Acrylic; Lang Dental, Wheeling, IL, United States). Two ECG leads were passed subcutaneously to the left abdomen and right shoulder and sutured into place to approximate a lead II arrangement. Mice received post-operative analgesia with ketoprofen (5 mg/kg, i.p.) and 0.9% saline (0.5 ml i.p.) and were allowed to recover a minimum of 5 days prior to experiments.



Histological examination of *Emx1*-Cre expression in the cortex and brainstem. (A) *Emx1*-Cre mice (Jax #005628) were crossed with a Cre-inducible TdTomato mouse line (Ai9 mice; Jax 007909) to produce Ai9^{*Emx1*-Cre}. (**B**-**D**) Locations of fluorescent images taken from transverse brain sections of an Ai9^{*Emx1*-Cre} mouse. Recombination, as indicated by TdTomato fluorescence in cell bodies, was observed in Pyramidal cells of Layers 2/3 of the cortex (B1), and the cell layers of the hippocampus, including the CA1 (B2) and dentate gyrus (data not shown). No cell somata were observed in any brainstem sections analyzed (12 analyzed in total, 3 depicted here as examples). As expected, the pyramidal neurons. Sparse recombination was observed in cell bodies of the cerebellar granule layer (C2). In addition, what appeared to be terminal fields or diffuse axonal processes routinely were in the nucleus of the solitary tract (NTS; D2).

Recording of electrocorticogram, electrocardiogram, and breathing

Recording of ECoG, ECG, and breathing was performed as previously described (Wengert et al., 2021b; Wenker et al., 2021). Plethysmography chambers were built to comply with requirements for continuous housing described in the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals (Council, 2011). The floor of the chambers had approximate dimensions of 4.5×4.5 inches (>20 sq. inches) and 7 inches tall. There were ports for air in and air out, and for pressure monitoring. The chamber was supplied with a continuous flow of room air at approximately 400 ml/min *via* supply and exhaust air pumps (MK-1504 Aquarium Air Pump; AQUA Culture) balanced to maintain chamber pressure near atmospheric. Mice had access

to a continuous supply of water and food. The surgically implanted headsets were attached to a custom low torque swivel cable, allowing mice to move freely in the chamber. To assess breathing frequency, the pressure of the EMU chamber was measured with an analog pressure transducer (SDP1000-L05; Sensirion, Stafa, Switzerland). ECoG and ECG signals were amplified at 2000 and bandpass filtered between 0.3-100 and 30-300 Hz, respectively, with an analog amplifier (Neurodata Model 12, Grass Instruments Co., West Warwick, RI, United States). Biosignals were digitized with a Powerlab 16/35 and recorded using LabChart 7 software (AD Instruments, Sydney, NSW, Australia) at 1 kS/s. Video acquisition was performed by multiplexing four miniature night vision-enabled cameras and then digitizing the video feed with a Dazzle Video Capture Device (Corel, Inc., Ottawa, ON, Canada) and recording at 30 fps with LabChart 7 software in tandem with biosignals.



FIGURE 3

Inhibition of neuronal activity by Clozapine-N-Oxide (CNO) in GiDREADD^{Emx1-Cre}. (A) Emx1-Cre mice were crossed with a Cre-inducible Gi-DREADD receptor mouse line to produce GiDREADD^{Emx1–Cre} mice. (**B–D**) Current clamp recordings from a layer 5 pyramidal neuron during a 1 s 400 pA square current pulse. Addition of 1 μM CNO to the bath solution resulted in hyperpolarization of the resting membrane potential (RMP) and fewer action potentials (APs) upon current inject (panel C compared to panels **B** or **D**). (E) APs generated by increasing current pulses from 0 to 600 pA were detectably less in the presence of 1 μ M CNO compared to control (n = 5 cells, 3 mice). (F) RMP in 1 μ M CNO and control (n = 5 cells, 3 mice). (G) Raw electrocorticogram (ECoG) signal and spectral power (0.5-20 Hz) from motor cortex before and after i.p. injection of saline (gray trace) or 3 mg/kg CNO (blue trace). (H) Average ECoG power spectrum histograms (n = 5 mice) for before (black) and 30-45 min after (blue) saline (top) and 3 mg/kg CNO (bottom) treatments. (I) Average ECoG spectral power (0.5-20 Hz; n = 5 mice) before (gray) and 30-45 min after (blue) i.p. injection of 0, 1, 3, and 5 mg/kg CNO. CNO reduced ECoG power at all doses. *, **, and *** indicate P < 0.05, 0.01, and 0.001, respectively.

Seizure recording and stimulation

Spontaneous, audiogenic, and HC stimulated seizures were recorded from separate sets of mice.

Three 8–12 week-old D/+ mice were used for chronic recording of spontaneous seizures. The mice were housed in the plethysmography chambers and recorded as described above 24 h a day and provided with water and food *ad libitum* as we have previous described (Wengert et al., 2021b; Wenker et al., 2021).

All stimulated seizures were performed between 10 a.m. and 3 p.m. and mice were allowed at least two recovery days inbetween seizure stimulations. All spontaneous and stimulated seizures were behaviorally and electrographically tonic seizures, as previously described for spontaneous seizures in these mice (Wengert et al., 2021b; Wenker et al., 2021), and as depicted in **Figure 1**.

Seven 8–10 week-old D/+ mice were used to induce audiogenic seizures at 15 kHz signal pure tone (~90 dB) generated using Tone Generator software (NCH Software, Inc., Canberra, ACT, Australia), amplified using a Kinter K3118 stereo amplifier (Kinter, Waukegan, IL, United States), and converted to sound using a small 3-watt speaker lowered into the plethysmography chamber. To determine the effect of CNO administration on audiogenic seizure threshold, a subset of four mice were used. On separate days mice were either injected with saline or 5 mg/kg CNO, placed in a cage, and exposed to increasing intensities (48–95 dB) of a 15 kHz tone for 30 s.

Five 8–10-week-old D/+ mice were used for HC stimulated seizures. Mice were placed in the chamber 30–60 min prior to stimulation. Stimulation of seizures was achieved by connecting the two HC leads to an isolated pulse stimulator (Model 2100, A-M Systems, Inc., Sequim, WA, United States) and stimulating 2 s trains of 1 ms biphasic current pulses at 50 Hz. Stimulations were repeated every 60 s with increased current amplitude (20–600 μ A, in 20 μ A increments) until a seizure was produced. The final current amplitude that produced a seizure was recorded as the after-discharge threshold (ADT) for that stimulation.

In vivo biosignal analysis

In vivo electrophysiological data was analyzed with Spike2 software (Cambridge Electronic Design, Ltd, Cambridge, United Kingdom). Determination of cortical ictal activity and tonic phase timing (Figure 1), apnea duration (Figures 4, 5), and ECoG power (Figures 3–5) were done by an experimenter blinded to the treatment at the time of analysis. The beginning of cortical ictal activity was defined as the time of the first spike wave discharge that was not due to the movement artifact commonly observed during wild running immediately before the tonic phase. The beginning of the tonic phase was defined as the time when tonic muscle electrical activity Wenker et al.



first became apparent during the seizure, and was confirmed in the video as the time when hindlimb extension began. Apnea duration was measured as the time difference between the two detectable breaths on either side of the apnea; breaths were detected based on a rising threshold set by the experimenter that was sufficient to detect all normal breaths preceding the seizure by 30 s, as we have done before (Wengert et al., 2021b; Wenker et al., 2021). ECoG power was performed with Spike2 software's built in Fast Fourier Transformation (FFT) using a Hanning window with



recorded during HC stimulated seizures after i.p. injection with saline (C) and 3 mg/kg CNO (D). Gray boxes represent the tonic phase. Downward arrows indicate end of HC stimulation. Upward arrows indicate cortical spike wave discharges that occur during the tonic phase. (E) Plot of ECoG Power during the tonic phase comparing saline to 1 mg/kg CNO (aqua) and 3 mg/kg CNO (green). (F) Plot of ECoG Power (gray) and Apnea Duration (blue) for saline and 3 mg/kg CNO conditions. * and ** and p < 0.05 and 0.01, respectively.

a window size of 1024 data points (1.024 s), resulting in a frequency resolution of 0.9766 Hz. Within an individual mouse, the same amount of time was analyzed for seizures under each condition (i.e., saline and CNO dosages). Tonic phase area under the curve (AUC) was also calculated in Spike2 by first deriving root mean square (RMS) of the ECG signal and then measuring the AUC between the beginning and end of the tonic phase (**Figure 4F**, middle). Reported ECoG power and tonic phase AUC was always expressed as mV^2 .

In vitro patch clamp electrophysiological recording

Preparation of acute brain slices for patch-clamp electrophysiology experiments was modified from standard protocols previously described (Wengert et al., 2021a). Mice were anesthetized with isoflurane and decapitated. The brains were rapidly removed and kept in chilled Artificial Cerebrospinal Fluid (ACSF) (0°C) containing the following (in mM): 125 NaCl, 2.5 KCl, 1.25 NaH₂PO₄, 2 CaCl₂, 1

MgCl₂, 0.5 L-ascorbic acid, 10 glucose, 25 NaHCO₃, and 2 Na-pyruvate (osmolarity 310 mOsm). The slices were continuously oxygenated with 95% O₂ and 5% CO₂ throughout the preparation; 300 μ m coronal or horizontal brain sections were prepared using a Leica Microsystems VT1200 vibratome. Slices were collected and placed in ACSF warmed to 37°C for ~30 min and then kept at room temperature for up to 6 h.

Brain slices were placed in a chamber continuously superfused (~ 2 ml/min) with continuously oxygenated recording solution. Layer 5 pyramidal neurons were identified based on anatomical location and pyramidal morphology *via* DIC video microscopy using a Carl Zeiss Axioscope microscope. Whole-cell recordings were performed using a Multiclamp 700B amplifier with signals digitized by a Digidata 1322A digitizer. Currents were amplified, low-pass filtered at 2 kHz, and sampled at 100 kHz. Borosilicate electrodes were fabricated using a Brown-Flaming puller (model P1000, Sutter Instruments, Novato, CA, United States) and had pipette resistances between 1.5 and 3.5 m Ω .

Current-clamp recordings of neuronal excitability were collected in ACSF solution identical to that used for preparation of brain slices. The internal solution contained the following (in mM): 120 K-gluconate, 10 NaCl, 2 MgCl₂, 0.5 K₂EGTA, 10 HEPES, 4 Na₂ATP, 0.3 NaGTP, pH 7.2 (osmolarity 290 mOsm). Intrinsic excitability was assessed using methods adapted from those previously described (Ottolini et al., 2017; Wengert et al., 2019, 2021a). Action potential (AP) frequency-current relationships were determined using 1 s current injections ranging from 0 to 600 pA. APs were counted as deflections that rose above 0 mV. Resting membrane potential (RMP) was acquired with Clampex software and analyzed with Clampfit software (Molecular Devices, San Jose, CA, United States).

Pharmacology

Clozapine-*N*-Oxide was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, United States For *in vivo* experiments, CNO was dissolved into sterile saline at a concentration of 0.5 mg/mL, and was sterile filtered prior to injection. Injections were given intraperitoneal (i.p.) in a volume of $50-250 \ \mu$ l per mg of mouse weight 30-45 min prior to seizure induction by audio or HC stimulation. For *in vitro* experiments, CNO was dissolved into dimethyl sulfoxide (DMSO) at a concentration of 10 mM and diluted 10,000-fold into ACSF for experiments.

Immunohistochemistry

Mice were deeply anesthetized with phenobarbital and transcardially perfused with 10 ml ice-cold Dulbecco's PBS (DPBS) followed by 10 ml ice-cold 4% PFA. Brains were removed and immersed in 4% PFA overnight at 4°C. Brains

were then washed with DPBS with 0.1% sodium azide at 4°C prior embedding in 2% agarose and making 40 μ m transverse sections using a vibratome (Leica Microsystems, Wetzlar, Germany, VT1200). Tissues were mounted on slides using AquaMount (Polysciences, Warrington, PA, United States). Microscopy and imaging were done using the Neurolucida system (MBF Bioscience, Williston, VT, United States) with a Zeiss Axioskop microscope with computer-driven stage and Zeiss MRc camera.

Statistical analysis

All data points in Figures 3I, 4G, H, 5B, E, F denote biological replicates (i.e., no animal was used more than once for the same test). Data comparing spontaneous and electrically stimulated seizures (Figure 1) and data comparing in current clamp neuronal responses to CNO (Figure 3) are technical replicates and the animal numbers are reported in the figure legends. All average data values are expressed as mean \pm SEM. Descriptive statistics and statistical tests were computed using GraphPad Prism version 9 (GraphPad Software, Inc., San Diego, CA, United States), except for MANOVAs, which were computed using SPSS (IBM, Armonk, NY, United States). Comparisons were considered statistically detectable when P < 0.05. All data was evaluated for normality of residuals by the Shapiro-Wilk test, and the appropriate non-parametric test was used when residuals were not normal.

Results

Comparison of spontaneous, audiogenic, and hippocampal stimulated seizures in D/+ mice

Spontaneous (Figure 1A), HC electrically stimulated (Figure 1B), and audiogenic (Figure 1C) seizures of D/+ mice all have very similar semiology (Supplementary Video 1), including brief wild running prior to a pronounced tonic phase coincident with apnea (Wengert et al., 2021b; Wenker et al., 2021, 2022). One difference stands out: all recorded spontaneous and HC stimulated seizures produced cortical ictal activity that preceded the tonic phase; however, cortical ictal activity was delayed until after initiation of the tonic phase of audiogenic seizures (Figures 1C,D), suggesting that cortical ictal activity is not necessary for production of the tonic phase or apnea. To further investigate this we crossed the D/+ mice with mice homozygous for Emx1-Cre and LSL-GiDREADD receptors, to produce mice with GiDREADD receptors expressed in forebrain excitatory neurons of D/+ mice to selectively inhibit forebrain excitatory neurons during both audiogenic and HC stimulated seizures.

Confirmation of forebrain excitatory neuronal inhibition by Clozapine-*N*-Oxide

To verify whether Cre-mediated recombination of Emx1-Cre mice is restricted to forebrain excitatory neurons, Emx1-Cre mice were crossed with Ai9 mice to produce Ai9^{Emx1-Cre} mice (Figure 2A), resulting in TdTomato production in cells that express Cre. As previously reported (Iwasato et al., 2000; Gorski et al., 2002; Madisen et al., 2012), many neurons were fluorescently labeled in the forebrain of Ai9^{Emx1-Cre} mice (Figure 2B) and no cell bodies were observed in the brainstem. In the brainstem, labeling was exclusively found in neuronal fibers and not in cell bodies (Figures 2C,D), with the exception of sparse labeling of somata in the cerebellum (Figure 2C2). As expected, neuronal fibers were mostly restricted to the pyramidal tract, a major output of excitatory neurons of the motor cortex. Fiber tracts with robust labeling were also found in the tractus solitarius and its terminal fields in the nucleus of the solitary tract, the primary nucleus for visceral sensory relays (Llewellyn-Smith and Verberne, 2011; Figure 2D2).

To confirm that CNO does inhibit cortical neuronal activity we recorded individual pyramidal neurons in the motor cortex in vitro and motor cortex ECoG in vivo in Emx1-Cre mice crossed with LSL-GiDREADD mice to produce GiDREADD^{Emx1-Cre} (Figure 3A). We performed whole-cell current-clamp recordings from layer V pyramidal neurons that were identified by their anatomical location, shape, and firing properties (Wengert et al., 2019, 2021a). Depolarizing current injection steps resulted in generation of APs (Figure 3B) that were reversibly inhibited by application of 1 µM CNO (Figures 3C,D). CNO (1 µM) detectably reduced AP firing across a range of current pulse amplitudes [Figure 3E; p = 0.0084, $F_{(1,8)} = 12.08$, treatment factor of 2way ANOVA] and detectably hyperpolarized resting membrane potential (RMP; Figure 3F; p = 0.0393, 2-tailed paired *t*-test). We also monitored ECoG activity (Figure 3G, top) and spectral power (Figure 3G, bottom) from the motor cortex in

TABLE 1 Mouse usage for audiogenic and HC stimulated seizures.

GiDREADD^{*Emx*1-*Cre*} mice before and after i.p. injection with CNO or saline. Spectral power was decreased 30–50 min after injection of CNO across 0.5–20 Hz (**Figure 3H**, bottom), while saline injection had minimal impact (**Figure 3H**, top). The decrease in spectral power due to CNO injection was detectable at 1, 3, and 5 mg/kg doses [**Figure 3I**; p = 0.0004, 0.0039, and 0.0008, respectively; after significant treatment factor of 2-Way ANOVA, p = 0.0071, $F_{(1:4)} = 25.79$].

Inhibition of cortical excitatory neurons does not affect tonic phase apnea of audiogenic seizures

To test the hypothesis that excitatory neurons of the cortex do not contribute to tonic muscle contraction and apnea, we used chemogenetics to inhibit cortical neurons while inducing audiogenic seizures. We crossed D/+ mice with Emx1-Cre and LSL-GiDREADD mice to produce mice heterozygous for Emx1-Cre, LSL-GiDREADD, and the N1768D mutation, which we refer to as EGiD mice (Figure 4A). Seven mice were each tested at four doses of CNO: 0 (i.e., saline control), 1, 3, and 5 mg/kg of CNO (Table 1). Audiogenic seizures were tested \sim 45 min after injection (Figure 4B). Mice were always given a minimum of 48 h to recover between trials and the order of CNO dosage administration was random. Even at a high dose of CNO (5 mg/kg), seizure threshold was unchanged (Figure 4C; *p* = 0.6056, Chi-square = 0.2667, Gehan–Breslow– Wilcoxon test). As described above, all audiogenic seizures have apnea coincident with the tonic phase and cortical ictal activity occurs after the tonic phase begins (Figure 4D). Administration of both high (5 mg/kg) and low (1 mg/kg) doses of CNO suppressed cortical ictal activity measured directly from the motor cortex region (Figures 4E,F, black traces). However, tonic muscle contraction and apnea were unchanged (Figures 4E,F, red and blue traces). To quantify this, we assessed ictal ECoG power by FFT (Figure 4G, top), apnea duration as the time between observed inspirations (Figure 4G, middle) and extent

Mouse	Seizure type	Saline	1 mg/kg CNO	3 mg/kg CNO	5 mg/kg CNO
EGiD_44	Audiogenic	Х	Х	Х	Х
EGiD_117	Audiogenic	Х	Х	Х	Х
EGiD_132	Audiogenic	Х	Х	Х	Х
EGiD_134	Audiogenic	Х	Х	Х	Х
EGiD_143	Audiogenic	Х	Х	Х	Х
EGiD_162	Audiogenic	Х	Х	Х	Х
EGiD_163	Audiogenic	Х	Х	Х	Х
EGiD_178	HC stimulated	Х	Х	Х	No seizure
EGiD_184	HC stimulated	Х	Х	Х	No seizure
EGiD_217	HC stimulated	Х	Х	No seizure	No seizure
EGiD_216	HC stimulated	Х	Х	Х	No seizure
EGiD_219	HC stimulated	Х	Not tested	Х	Х

"X" indicates seizure was stimulated in mouse at this dose and data as included for analysis.

of the tonic phase by RMS amplitude (**Figure 4G**, bottom; time constant = 0.5 s). ECoG power, but not apnea duration, was detectably decreased by 1, 3, and 5 mg/kg doses of CNO compared to control (**Figure 4H**; p = 0.0046, 0.008, and 0.007, respectively for ECoG power; p = 0.844, 0.847, and 0.954, respectively for apnea duration; using Dunnett's multiple comparison after significant MANOVA, Pillai's Trace = 1.325, F = 11.773, p > 0.001). Similarly, while ECoG power was detectably decreased by 1, 3, and 5 mg/kg doses of CNO compared to control, tonic phase AUC was not affected (**Figure 4I**; p = 0.0046, 0.008, and 0.007, respectively for ECoG power; p = 0.910, 1.000, and 0.985, respectively for apnea duration; using Dunnett's multiple comparison after significant MANOVA, Pillai's Trace = 1.205, F = 7.583, p > 0.001).

Inhibition of cortical excitatory neurons decreases hippocampal stimulated seizure susceptibility, but does not affect tonic phase apnea

We also wanted to test the hypothesis that excitatory neurons of the cortex do not contribute to tonic muscle contraction nor apnea during seizures that originate in the forebrain. To this end, we used HC stimulated seizures in D/+ mice, which have identical seizure semiology to that observed with spontaneous seizures (Figure 1). We injected EGiD mice either with saline or CNO prior to HC stimulation of seizures \sim 45 min later (Figure 5A). Mice were always given a minimum of 48 h to recover between trials and the order of CNO dosage administration was random. For every HC stimulated seizure, the ADT was determined by increasing the current pulse amplitude until a seizure occurred. Only mice with successful seizure stimulation with low ADT under saline conditions were included. Five mice met these criteria. Of the five mice, we were able to generate HC stimulated seizures in only one mouse at 5 mg/kg CNO, 3 mice at 3 mg/kg CNO, and 4 mice at 1 mg/kg CNO (Table 1). In the 4 mice tested for HC stimulated seizures in the presence of 1 mg/kg CNO, mean ADT intensities were unchanged [Figure 5B; *p* > 0.9999, Holm–Sidak's multiple comparison test after significant one-way ANOVA, p = 0.0468, $F_{(3,10)} = 3.810$]. At the higher concentration of 3 mg/kg CNO, ADT intensities were detectably elevated [Figure 5B; p = 0.0201, Holm-Sidak's multiple comparison test after significant oneway ANOVA, p = 0.0468, $F_{(3,10)} = 3.810$]. Although seizure threshold was increased by 3 mg/kg CNO, the semiology of resultant seizures was unaffected (Figures 5C,D). Routinely, we found that HC stimulated seizure had two periods of cortical ictal activity. The first was initiated during or immediately after the electrical stimulation (downward arrows in Figures 5C,D). The second period of ictal activity occurred during the tonic phase (upward arrows in Figure 5C). The ictal activity that occurred during the tonic phase was detectably inhibited by 3 mg/kg CNO administration (upward arrows in Figure 5D) but not by 1 mg/kg CNO administration [Figure 5E; p > 0.9999 and p = 0.0201, for 1 and 3 mg/kg CNO, respectively, Sidak's multiple comparison test after significant one-way ANOVA, p = 0.0468, $F_{(3,10)} = 3.810$]. Although cortical ictal activity during the tonic phase was inhibited by 3 mg/kg CNO, apnea duration was unaffected (Figure 5F; MANOVA, Pillai's Trace = 1.634, F = 8.934, p = 0.005).

Discussion

The primary finding of the current study is that synchronous activity of excitatory cortical neurons is not essential for instigation of the tonic phase and concurrent apnea of a seizure. This was true for both seizures that were initiated in the temporal lobe and audiogenic seizures, which are believed to originate in subcortical structures (Faingold, 2012). Thus, the current data suggests that regardless of how a seizure is formed, generation of the tonic phase and seizure-induced apnea is produced by neural circuitry in the mid- and hindbrain.

Scn8a mutant mice as a model of seizure-induced apnea and sudden unexpected death in epilepsy

SCN8A epileptic encephalopathy is a severe genetic epilepsy with a high risk of SUDEP (Larsen et al., 2015; Gardella and Møller, 2019). In addition, non-fatal tonic seizures have been witnessed in numerous patients. As we and others have reported, these tonic seizures present with similar semiology to those of the Scn8a mutant mouse models: that is, with apnea and generalized breathing dysfunction, in addition to bradycardia (Trivisano et al., 2019; Zawadzka et al., 2020; Wenker et al., 2021). Although cases of SUDEP in SCN8A patients have been unwitnessed, tonic seizure and the resultant apnea appear as a likely mechanism of fatality. Indeed, in Scn8a mutant mice we have found that tonic seizure and apnea produce the spontaneous death observed in these models (Wengert et al., 2021b; Wenker et al., 2021). As discussed below, tonic seizures are a feature of other models of SUDEP; thus, the Scn8a mutant mouse model utilized in this study represents both an ideal clinical and broadly applicable model of SUDEP and seizureinduced apnea.

The tonic phase and seizure-induced apnea

In the D/+ mice, spontaneous seizures are quite similar in semiology to both audiogenic (Wengert et al., 2021b) and HC stimulated seizures (Wenker et al., 2022). These seizures are of the tonic variety: a brief wild running phase is followed by a prolonged tonic phase, with occasional clonic activity prior to



recovery (Wengert et al., 2021b). Tonic seizures appear common in other models of SUDEP (Faingold et al., 2017; Martin et al., 2020) and are associated with apnea in patients (Gastaut et al., 1963; Wyllie, 2015; Zawadzka et al., 2020; Wenker et al., 2021). Thus, the association between the tonic phase and seizureinduced apnea appears to be strong. In mice, there is also an association between the tonic phase and seizure-induced deathi.e., the experimental correlate of SUDEP (Martin et al., 2020; Wengert et al., 2021b; Wenker et al., 2021). Whether this tonic phase apnea occurs in instances of clinical SUDEP is unclear; however, some epilepsies that commonly present with frequent tonic seizures (e.g., tuberous sclerosis complex, Lennox-Gastaut syndrome, and SCN8A EE) do also experience higher mortality rates, often from SUDEP (Autry et al., 2009; Gardella and Møller, 2019; Parthasarathy et al., 2021). Thus, we propose the tonic phase and concomitant apnea as a possible mechanism of SUDEP, likely amongst others.

The role of forebrain excitatory neurons in seizure generation and semiology

We have previously shown that expression of a *Scn8a* gainof-function mutation selectively in the forebrain is sufficient to produce spontaneous convulsive seizures and seizureinduced death (Bunton-Stasyshyn et al., 2019; Wenker et al., 2021). In the present study, we used mice with a *Scn8a* gain-of-function mutation expressed in the germline and expressed synthetic receptors that activate the Gi pathway (GiDREADD receptors) in excitatory forebrain neurons (Zhu et al., 2016) suppressing neuronal activity. We were able to demonstrate neuronal inhibition at the cellular level and *in vivo* during seizures. Perhaps unsurprisingly, we found that inhibition of excitatory forebrain neurons reduces susceptibility to HC stimulated seizures. However, once initiated, both HC stimulated and audiogenic seizures produced identical semiology: wild running followed by a prolonged tonic phase with apnea, and this was unaffected when cortical neurons were inhibited with CNO. Interestingly, we also observed fiber tracts projecting into the NTS that experienced recombination. It is likely that these peripheral neurons were also inhibited by CNO in our experiments, but this also had no impact on the tonic phase or seizure-induced apnea. Importantly, these results do not affect our conclusion that cortical neurons do not drive the tonic phase and apnea.

The neural circuitry of tonic phase apnea

Our interpretation is that although HC stimulated and audiogenic seizures are initiated in different regions of the brain, they impinge on the same circuitry to generate tonic phase apnea (Figure 6, black box). Interestingly, we observed cortical ictal activity during the tonic phase of both HC stimulated and audiogenic seizures. Since this cortical activity occurs with a slight delay to the start of the tonic phase, we propose that it is generated by seizure spread to the cortex from the original seizure focus (e.g., IC) or possibly from the neural circuitry that drives tonic phase apnea (Figure 6, red line). Previous work, while not causal, has implicated the broad region of the brainstem reticular formation in generation of the tonic phase of rodent seizures (Faingold and Randall, 1995; Faingold, 2012). In addition, numerous subcortical regions not depicted in our model could be critical for apnea generation. For instance, the amygdala is strongly implicated in apneas of pediatric epilepsies (Dlouhy et al., 2015; Nobis et al., 2019; Rhone et al., 2020). While these apneas appear different than those we observe, most notably that they do not occur during the tonic phase, the amygdala and other regions could play an important role in seizure-induced apnea.

These ideas are not contradictory to our current study. In fact, our work could provide a framework for future studies using GiDREADD receptors to selectively inhibit different subcortical regions that may contribute to tonic phase apnea. For example, rhombomere-specific Cre mice have been produced that can target different regions of the mid- and hindbrain (Sun et al., 2017). Indeed, when excitatory Designer Receptors Exclusively Activated by Designer Drugs (DREADD) receptors were expressed under control of Cre in these mice, CNO administration produced apnea and death, similar to what seizure-induced death in our mouse models (Wengert et al., 2021b; Wenker et al., 2021, 2022).

Conclusion

Our findings suggest that while seizures may be generated in the forebrain, the detrimental behaviors (i.e., pathological motor activity and apnea) are generated in the mid- or hindbrain. Understanding the neural circuitry that generates these behaviors has translational value, as they could be targeted with the advancing genetic therapies, such as ASOs (Lenk et al., 2020; Hill and Meisler, 2021; Wengert et al., 2022). Future experiments examining brainstem circuitry that controls respiratory muscles could help us understand and treat potentially fatal seizures.

Data availability statement

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

Ethics statement

The animal study was reviewed and approved by University of Virginia Institutional Office of the Vice President for Research Animal Care and Use Committee.

References

Autry, A. R., Trevathan, E., Van Naarden Braun, K., and Yeargin-Allsopp, M. (2009). Increased risk of death among children with lennox-gastaut syndrome and infantile spasms. *J. Child Neurol.* 25, 441–447. doi: 10.1177/0883073809348355

Author contributions

IW and MP secured the funding, designed the experiments, and co-wrote the manuscript. AB, CL, AT, RM, JH, and PS the performed experiments and analyzed the results. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This work was supported by NIH National Institute of Neurological Disorders and Stroke grants R01 NS103090, R01 NS120702, and R01 NS122834 to MP and Citizens United for Research in Epilepsy to IW.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Supplementary material

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/ fncir.2022.1002013/full#supplementary-material

SUPPLEMENTARY VIDEO 1

Side-by-side video of spontaneous, audiogenic, and hippocampal (HC) stimulated seizures in D/+ mice. Text indicates approximate timing of wild running, tonic phase, and recovery periods of the seizures.

Bateman, L. M., Li, C.-S., and Seyal, M. (2008). Ictal hypoxemia in localizationrelated epilepsy: Analysis of incidence, severity and risk factors. *Brain* 131, 3239–3245. doi: 10.1093/brain/awn277 Bird, J. M., Dembny, K. A. T., Sandeman, D., and Butler, S. (1997). Sudden unexplained death in epilepsy: An intracranially monitored case. *Epilepsia* 38, S52–S56. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.1997.tb06295.x

Buchanan, G. F., Murray, N. M., Hajek, M. A., and Richerson, G. B. (2014). Serotonin neurones have anti-convulsant effects and reduce seizure-induced mortality. *J. Physiol.* 592, 4395–4410. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2014.277574

Bunton-Stasyshyn, R. K. A., Wagnon, J. L., Wengert, E. R., Barker, B. S., Faulkner, A., Wagley, P. K., et al. (2019). Prominent role of forebrain excitatory neurons in SCN8A encephalopathy. *Brain* 142, 362–375. doi: 10.1093/brain/awy324

Council, N. R. (2011). *Guide for the care and use of laboratory animals*, 8th Edn. Washington, DC: The National Academies Press. doi: 10.17226/12910

Dasheiff, R. M., and Dickinson, L. J. (1986). Sudden unexpected death of epileptic patient due to cardiac arrhythmia after seizure. *Arch. Neurol.* 43, 194–196. doi: 10.1001/archneur.1986.0052002080028

Devinsky, O. (2011). Sudden, unexpected death in epilepsy. N. Engl. J. Med. 365, 1801–1811. doi: 10.1056/NEJMra1010481

Dlouhy, B. J., Gehlbach, B. K., Kreple, C. J., Kawasaki, H., Oya, H., Buzza, C., et al. (2015). Breathing inhibited when seizures spread to the amygdala and upon amygdala stimulation. *J. Neurosci.* 35, 10281–10289. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI. 0888-15.2015

Faingold, C. L. (2012). "Brainstem networks," in *Jasper's basic mechanisms of the epilepsies*, 4th Edn, eds J. L. Noebels, M. Avoli, M. A. Rogawski, R. W. Olsen, and A. V. Delgado-Escueta (Bethesda, MD: National Center for Biotechnology Information (US)).

Faingold, C. L., and Randall, M. E. (1995). Pontine reticular formation neurons exhibit a premature and precipitous increase in acoustic responses prior to audiogenic seizures in genetically epilepsy-prone rats. *Brain Res.* 704, 218–226. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(95)01116-1

Faingold, C., Tupal, S., and N'Gouemo, P. (2017). "Genetic models of reflex epilepsy and SUDEP in rats and mice," in *Models of seizures and epilepsy*, 2nd Edn, eds A. Pitkänen, P. Buckmaster, A. S. Galanopoulou, and S. Moshé (London: Elsevier), 441–453. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-804066-9.00032-8

Gardella, E., and Møller, R. S. (2019). Phenotypic and genetic spectrum of SCN8A-related disorders, treatment options, and outcomes. *Epilepsia* 60, S77–S85. doi: 10.1111/epi.16319

Gastaut, H., Roger, J., Ocjahchi, S., Ttmsit, M., and Broughton, R. (1963). An electro-clinical study of generalized epileptic seizures of tonic expression. *Epilepsia* 4, 15–44. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1157.1963.tb05206.x

Gorski, J. A., Talley, T., Qiu, M., Puelles, L., Rubenstein, J. L. R., and Jones, K. R. (2002). Cortical excitatory neurons and glia, but not GABAergic neurons, are produced in the Emx1-expressing lineage. *J. Neurosci.* 22, 6309–6314. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.22-15-06309.2002

Hill, S. F., and Meisler, M. H. (2021). Antisense oligonucleotide therapy for neurodevelopmental disorders. *Dev. Neurosci.* 43, 247-252. doi: 10.1159/ 000517686

Iwasato, T., Datwani, A., Wolf, A. M., Nishiyama, H., Taguchi, Y., Tonegawa, S., et al. (2000). Cortex-restricted disruption of NMDAR1 impairs neuronal patterns in the barrel cortex. *Nature* 406, 726–731. doi: 10.1038/350 21059

Jansen, N. A., Schenke, M., Voskuyl, R. A., Thijs, R. D., van den Maagdenberg, A. M. J. M., and Tolner, E. A. (2019). Apnea associated with brainstem seizures in *Cacna1a*^{S218L} mice is caused by medullary spreading depolarization. *J. Neurosci.* 39, 9633–9644. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1713-19.2019

Kim, Y., Bravo, E., Thirnbeck, C. K., Smith-Mellecker, L. A., Kim, S. H., Gehlbach, B. K., et al. (2018). Severe peri-ictal respiratory dysfunction is common in Dravet syndrome. *J. Clin. Invest.* 128, 1141–1153. doi: 10.1172/JCI94999

Lacuey, N., Hampson, J. P., Theeranaew, W., Zonjy, B., Vithala, A., Hupp, N. J., et al. (2018a). Cortical structures associated with human blood pressure control. *JAMA Neurol.* 75, 194–202. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2017.3344

Lacuey, N., Zonjy, B., Hampson, J. P., Rani, M. R. S., Zaremba, A., Sainju, R. K., et al. (2018b). The incidence and significance of periictal apnea in epileptic seizures. *Epilepsia* 59, 573–582. doi: 10.1111/epi.14006

Larsen, J., Carvill, G. L., Gardella, E., Kluger, G., Schmiedel, G., Barisic, N., et al. (2015). The phenotypic spectrum of SCN8A encephalopathy. *Neurology* 84, 480–489. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000001211

Lenk, G. M., Jafar-Nejad, P., Hill, S. F., Huffman, L. D., Smolen, C. E., Wagnon, J. L., et al. (2020). Scn8a antisense oligonucleotide is protective in mouse models of SCN8A encephalopathy and Dravet syndrome. *Ann. Neurol.* 87, 339–346. doi: 10.1002/ana.25676

Llewellyn-Smith, I. J., and Verberne, A. J. M. (2011). Central regulation of autonomic functions, 2nd Edn. Oxford: Oxford University Press. doi: 10.1093/acprof.oso/9780195306637.001.0001

Loonen, I. C. M., Jansen, N. A., Cain, S. M., Schenke, M., Voskuyl, R. A., Yung, A. C., et al. (2019). Brainstem spreading depolarization and cortical dynamics during fatal seizures in *Cacna1a* S218L mice. *Brain* 142, 412–425. doi: 10.1093/ brain/awy325

Madisen, L., Mao, T., Koch, H., Zhuo, J., Berenyi, A., Fujisawa, S., et al. (2012). A toolbox of Cre-dependent optogenetic transgenic mice for light-induced activation and silencing. *Nat. Neurosci.* 15:793. doi: 10.1038/nn.3078

Madisen, L., Zwingman, T. A., Sunkin, S. M., Oh, S. W., Zariwala, H. A., Gu, H., et al. (2010). A robust and high-throughput Cre reporting and characterization system for the whole mouse brain. *Nat. Neurosci.* 13, 133–140. doi: 10.1038/nn. 2467

Martin, B., Dieuset, G., Pawluski, J. L., Costet, N., and Biraben, A. (2020). Audiogenic seizure as a model of sudden death in epilepsy: A comparative study between four inbred mouse strains from early life to adulthood. *Epilepsia* 61, 342–349. doi: 10.1111/epi.16432

Nashef, L., So, E. L., Ryvlin, P., and Tomson, T. (2012). Unifying the definitions of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsia* 53, 227–233. doi: 10.1111/j. 1528-1167.2011.03358.x

Nashef, L., Walker, F., Allen, P., Sander, J. W., Shorvon, S. D., and Fish, D. R. (1996). Apnoea and bradycardia during epileptic seizures: Relation to sudden death in epilepsy. *J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry* 60, 297–300. doi: 10.1136/jnnp. 60.3.297

Nilsson, L., Farahmand, B. Y., Persson, P.-G., Thiblin, I., and Tomson, T. (1999). Risk factors for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: A case control study. *Lancet* 353, 888–893. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(98)05114-9

Nobis, W. P., Otárula, K. A. G., Templer, J. W., Gerard, E. E., VanHaerents, S., Lane, G., et al. (2019). The effect of seizure spread to the amygdala on respiration and onset of ictal central apnea. *J. Neurosurg. JNS* 132, 1313–1323. doi: 10.3171/ 2019.1.JNS183157

Ottolini, M., Barker, B. S., Gaykema, R. P., Meisler, M. H., and Patel, M. K. (2017). Aberrant sodium channel currents and hyperexcitability of medial entorhinal cortex neurons in a mouse model of *SCN8A* encephalopathy. *J. Neurosci.* 37, 7643–7655. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2709-16.2017

Parthasarathy, S., Mahalingam, R., Melchiorre, J., Harowitz, J., and Devinsky, O. (2021). Mortality in tuberous sclerosis complex. *Epilepsy Behav.* 121:108032. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2021.108032

Purves, D., Augustine, G. J., Fitzpatrick, D., Hall, W. C., Lamantia, A.-S., Mooney, R. D., et al. (2018). "Upper motor neuron control of the brainstem and spinal cord," in *Neuroscience*, eds D. Purves, G. J. Augustine, D. Fitzpatrick, L. C. Katz, LaMantia A-S, J. O. McNamara, et al. (New York, NY: Sinauer Associates), 381–406.

Rhone, A. E., Kovach, C. K., Harmata, G. I. S., Sullivan, A. W., Tranel, D., Ciliberto, M. A., et al. (2020). A human amygdala site that inhibits respiration and elicits apnea in pediatric epilepsy. *JCI Insight* 5:e134852. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight. 134852

Ryvlin, P., Nashef, L., Lhatoo, S. D., Bateman, L. M., Bird, J., Bleasel, A., et al. (2013). Incidence and mechanisms of cardiorespiratory arrests in epilepsy monitoring units (MORTEMUS): A retrospective study. *Lancet Neurol.* 12, 966–977. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70214-X

So, E. L., Sam, M. C., and Lagerlund, T. L. (2000). Postictal central apnea as a cause of SUDEP: Evidence from near-SUDEP incident. *Epilepsia* 41, 1494–1497. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1157.2000.tb00128.x

Sun, J. J., Huang, T.-W., Neul, J. L., and Ray, R. S. (2017). Embryonic hindbrain patterning genes delineate distinct cardio-respiratory and metabolic homeostatic populations in the adult. *Sci. Rep.* 7:9117. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-08810-4

Terra, V. C., Cysneiros, R., Cavalheiro, E. A., and Scorza, F. A. (2013). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: From the lab to the clinic setting. *Epilepsy Behav.* 26, 415–420. doi: 10.1016/J.YEBEH.2012.12.018

Thurman, D. J., Hesdorffer, D. C., and French, J. A. (2014). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: Assessing the public health burden. *Epilepsia* 55, 1479–1485. doi: 10.1111/epi.12666

Tolstykh, G. P., and Cavazos, J. E. (2013). Potential mechanisms of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsy Behav.* 26, 410–414. doi: 10.1016/J.YEBEH. 2012.09.017

Trivisano, M., Pavia, G. C., Ferretti, A., Fusco, L., Vigevano, F., and Specchio, N. (2019). Generalized tonic seizures with autonomic signs are the hallmark of SCN8A developmental and epileptic encephalopathy. *Epilepsy Behav.* 96, 219–223. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2019.03.043

Vilella, L., Lacuey, N., Hampson, J. P., Rani, M. R. S., Loparo, K., Sainju, R. K., et al. (2019). Incidence, recurrence, and risk factors for peri-ictal central apnea and sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Front. Neurol.* 10:166. doi: 10.3389/fneur. 2019.00166

Wagnon, J. L., Jones, J. M., Meisler, M. H., Korn, M. J., Parent, J. M., Parent, R., et al. (2015). Convulsive seizures and SUDEP in a mouse model of SCN8A epileptic encephalopathy. *Hum. Mol. Genet.* 24, 506–515. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddu470

Wengert, E. R., Miralles, R. M., Wedgwood, K. C. A., Wagley, P. K., Strohm, S. M., Panchal, P. S., et al. (2021a). Somatostatin-positive interneurons contribute to seizures in SCN8A epileptic encephalopathy. *J. Neurosci.* 41, 9257–9273. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0718-21.2021

Wengert, E. R., Wenker, I. C., Wagner, E. L., Wagley, P. K., Gaykema, R. P., Shin, J.-B., et al. (2021b). Adrenergic mechanisms of audiogenic seizure-induced death in a mouse model of SCN8A encephalopathy. *Front. Neurosci.* 15:198. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2021.581048

Wengert, E. R., Saga, A. U., Panchal, P. S., Barker, B. S., and Patel, M. K. (2019). Prax330 reduces persistent and resurgent sodium channel currents and neuronal hyperexcitability of subiculum neurons in a mouse model of SCN8A epileptic encephalopathy. *Neuropharmacology* 158:107699. doi: 10.1016/J.NEUROPHARM.2019.107699

Wengert, E. R., Wagley, P. K., Strohm, S. M., Reza, N., Wenker, I. C., Gaykema, R. P., et al. (2022). Targeted augmentation of nuclear gene output (TANGO)

of Scn1a rescues parvalbumin interneuron excitability and reduces seizures in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome. *Brain Res.* 1775, 147743. doi: 10.1016/j. brainres.2021.147743

Wenker, I. C., Blizzard, E. A., Wagley, P. K., and Patel, M. K. (2022). Peri-ictal autonomic control of cardiac function and seizure-induced death. *Front. Neurosci.* 15:795145. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2021.795145

Wenker, I. C., Teran, F. A., Wengert, E. R., Wagley, P. K., Panchal, P. S., Blizzard, E. A., et al. (2021). Postictal death is associated with tonic phase apnea in a mouse model of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Ann. Neurol.* 89, 1023–1035. doi: 10.1002/ana.26053

Wyllie, E. (2015). "Treatment of epilepsy during pregnancy," in *Wyllie's Treatment of Epilepsy*, 6th Edn, eds B. E. Gidal, H. P. Goodkin, T. Loddenkemper, and J. I. Sirven (Philadelphia, PA: Wolters Kluwer).

Zawadzka, M., Matheisel, A., Konieczna, S., and Mazurkiewicz-Bełdziñska, M. (2020). Autonomic seizure with prominent apnea in patient with SCN8A-related epileptic encephalopathy. *Epilepsy Res.* 167:106440. doi: 10.1016/j.eplepsyres.2020. 106440

Zhu, H., Aryal, D. K., Olsen, R. H. J., Urban, D. J., Swearingen, A., Forbes, S., et al. (2016). Cre-dependent DREADD (Designer receptors exclusively activated by designer drugs) mice. *Genesis* 54, 439–446. doi: 10.1002/dvg.2 2949 Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Steven Allen Crone, Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center, United States

REVIEWED BY Ali Golestani, Tom Baker Cancer Centre, Canada Paul M. Macey, University of California, Los Angeles, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Carolina Ciumas carolina.ciumas@gmail.com

RECEIVED 30 June 2022 ACCEPTED 01 September 2022 PUBLISHED 23 September 2022

CITATION

Ciumas C, Rheims S and Ryvlin P (2022) fMRI studies evaluating central respiratory control in humans. Front. Neural Circuits 16:982963. doi: 10.3389/fncir.2022.982963

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Ciumas, Rheims and Ryvlin. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

fMRI studies evaluating central respiratory control in humans

Carolina Ciumas^{1,2,3}*, Sylvain Rheims^{2,3,4} and Philippe Ryvlin¹

¹Department of Clinical Neurosciences, Lausanne University Hospital and University of Lausanne, Lausanne, Switzerland, ²Lyon Neuroscience Research Center, Institut National de la Santé et de la Recherche Médicale U1028/CNRS UMR 5292 Lyon 1 University, Bron, France, ³IDEE Epilepsy Institute, Lyon, France, ⁴Department of Functional Neurology and Epileptology, Hospices Civils de Lyon, Lyon, France

A plethora of neural centers in the central nervous system control the fundamental respiratory pattern. This control is ensured by neurons that act as pacemakers, modulating activity through chemical control driven by changes in the O_2/CO_2 balance. Most of the respiratory neural centers are located in the brainstem, but difficult to localize on magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) due to their small size, lack of visually-detectable borders with neighboring areas, and significant physiological noise hampering detection of its activity with functional MRI (fMRI). Yet, several approaches make it possible to study the normal response to different abnormal stimuli or conditions such as CO_2 inhalation, induced hypercapnia, volitional apnea, induced hypoxia etc. This review provides a comprehensive overview of the majority of available studies on central respiratory control in humans.

KEYWORDS

central respiratory control, brainstem, fMRI, breathing, forebrain

Introduction

Regulating breathing is a response to alterations in blood levels of oxygen (O_2) and carbon dioxide (CO₂). Traditionally, this regulation process was attributed primarily on respiratory control centers located in the brainstem, particularly in the medulla and the pons. However, more recently, suprapontine structures such as the limbic areas, the diencephalon, the striatum and the cortex were ascribed to be essential in modulation of the respiratory drive of the brainstem (Horn and Waldrop, 1998; Pattinson et al., 2009b; Feldman et al., 2013). The basic pattern of respiration is generated in the medulla, and primarily regulated by pontine centers. These areas constantly regulate respiration, so that oxygen, carbon dioxide and acid levels are kept within normal limits. It is possible for someone to deliberately breathe faster or slower or to hold their breath, and it is also possible to not breathe at all for a period of time. This active control is regulated by the cerebral cortex, the amygdala and the hypothalamus, which participate in normal or exaggerated respiratory control, such as in stressful conditions (Horn and Waldrop, 1998). There are many brain regions sensitive to hypoxia and hypercapnia, and so the overriding of the will not to breathe comes from many regions (Guz, 1997). Both voluntary and automatic respiratory control systems are primarily integrated within the brainstem. However, in animal models, electrical stimulation of the cortex produces

respiratory responses directly through the dorsal cord and the respiratory motor neurons and indirectly *via* the corticobulbar pathways (Shea, 1996). Brainstem reflex respiratory response is inhibited if cortical inputs are altered, as shown in decorticated animals (Tenney and Ou, 1977), in patients with bilateral infarction (Heyman et al., 1958) or in opioid administration (Pattinson et al., 2009a).

Several acute and chronic neurological conditions are associated with altered breathing patterns. This is caused by changes that occur in central respiratory control centers located in the brainstem or in the forebrain (Nogues and Benarroch, 2008). In general, these changes are less severe in chronic diseases, like multiple sclerosis, compared to acute diseases like stroke (Nogues et al., 2002). They can also occur intermittently, such as during or after an epileptic seizure, where they might lead to sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP).

Central nervous control

Medulla

Respiratory centers in the medulla are divided into the dorsal respiratory group (DRG) and the ventral respiratory column (VRC). The DRG represents the ventro-lateral portion of the nucleus tractus solitarius (NTS) and is mainly an inspiratory group (Alheid and Mccrimmon, 2008). It is described as a center of integration for afferents from peripheral chemoreceptors via the glossopharyngeal and vagus nerves (Alheid et al., 2011). The DRG sends constant bursts to respiratory motor neurons (Lalley, 1986). The VRC is a bilateral column formed by neurons in the lateral tegmentum and extending from the caudal part of the facial nucleus to the spino-medullary junction (Alheid and Mccrimmon, 2008; Figure 1). The caudal half of the VRC, termed the ventral respiratory group (VRG), contains bulbospinal respiratory premotoneurons that receive converging inputs from VRC rhythm generating neurons and from neurons outside the VRC, sculpting the activity pattern distributed to various pools of respiratory motoneurons (Alheid and Mccrimmon, 2008). The VRG is subdivided into the rostral (rVRG) and caudal (cVRG) group, based on the peak concentrations of inspiratory (rVRG) vs. expiratory (cVRG) bulbospinal neurons (Smith et al., 2013). The VRG is described as primarily expiratory, but it also contains inspiratory neurons. It consists of four groups of neurons, which generate a breathing rhythm through communication with each other: (1) the Bötzinger complex (BC); (2) caudal VRG jointly control the voluntary forced exhalation by sending input to intercostal and abdominal muscles. This is opposing: (3) the Prebötzinger complex (PBC); and (4) the rostral VRG that jointly acts to increase the force of inspiration (Ikeda et al., 2017). The PBC and BC are believed to be the central pattern generators of respiration (Smith et al., 2009).

Pons

The pons has two significant centers implicated in breathing regulation, both being part of the pontine respiratory group (PRG): (1) the pneumotaxic center; and (2) the apneustic center (Figure 1). The pneumotaxic center, located bilaterally in the dorsal rostral pons, is composed of the Kölliker-Fuse (KöF) and the parabrabrachial nuclei (PB) complex (Ikeda et al., 2017) and is involved in inspiratory off-switch. The KoF/PB complex is responsible for regulation of respiratory activity and respiratory phase transition (Ikeda et al., 2017). The apneustic center is located in the lower pons (Kahn and Wang, 1967). The PRG exerts "fine-tuning" influences over the medullary respiratory centers to help produce normal smooth inspirations and expirations (Douglas et al., 2004; Figure 1). Both centers communicate in order to control the rate and depth of breathing. The apneustic part is a "stimulator" and promotes inspiration by sending inputs to neurons in the DRG and VRG controlling inspiration. Although neurons involved with respiration are aggregated in certain parts of the brainstem, neurons that are active during inspiration are intermingled with those active during expiration (Smith et al., 2013).

Chemical control

Of vital importance in the control of respiration are chemoreceptors. These receptors respond to the CO₂ level in circulating blood, but the gas acts indirectly. CO₂ is capable of diffusing through the capillary blood-brain barrier. In the blood, dissolved CO2 is neutralized by the bicarbonate-carbon dioxide buffer system and carbonic acid is formed, leading to the production of hydrogen and bicarbonate ions, and allowing the body to maintain a physiological pH (Alheid and Mccrimmon, 2008). When CO₂ is elevated, the concentration of hydrogen ions in the blood increases, lowering pH and resulting in acidosis. The central chemoreceptors are stimulated and respond to this pH change. The rise in blood CO2 level, known as hypercapnia, thus triggers ventilation. The chemoreceptors that regulate respiration are located centrally near the medullary respiratory centers and peripherally in the arteries. Central chemoreceptors in the brainstem are continuously regulating breathing through monitoring of pH, the partial pressure of carbon dioxide (PCO₂) and oxygen (pO₂) in the blood. This regulation is insured by afferents from peripheral chemoreceptors located in the carotid body that are primarily targeting the solitary tractus (Lahiri et al., 1978). The partial pressure of oxygen (PO₂) will stimulate respiration when it reaches severe hypoxemic levels (Javaheri and Kazemi, 1987). The medullar structures playing the role of central chemosensors responding to changes in pH and PaCO₂



in arterial blood or cerebral spinal fluid (CSF) are: (1) the raphe nuclei; (2) the arcuate nucleus; (3) the retrotrapezoid nucleus (RTN); and (4) the parafacial respiratory group (pFRG; Smith et al., 2013). The raphe nuclei are partly formed of serotoninergic neurons that participate in cardiorespiratory regulation (Morris et al., 2010). The arcuate nucleus is a group of neurons involved in the breathing rate control and is located bilaterally on both sides of the midline in the medulla (Mikhail and Ahmed, 1975). The pFRG and RTN, the most rostral structures of the ventral medulla, are respiratory-modulators and are also regulated by hypercapnia (Smith et al., 2013).

Peripheral chemoreceptors that regulate breathing are found in structures known as the carotid and aortic bodies. These bodies contain sensory neurons which react primarily to a reduction in oxygen supply. They are generally not involved in regulating respiration, since they do not act until O_2 drops to a very low level (Memmler et al., 1992). Recent studies have shown that astrocytes are also involved in chemosensing regulation in the brainstem. Low PO₂ stimulates astrocytes in the brainstem, and they promote a general respiratory response to hypoxia to deliver adequate oxygen to arterial blood (Angelova et al., 2015; Sheikhbahaei et al., 2018). Since there is usually a sufficient supply of O_2 in the blood, CO_2 has the most immediate effect on regulating breathing in the central chemoreceptors. As the level of CO_2 increases, increased respiration is required to remove excess gas. Chemoreceptors play an important role in developing the uncomfortable sensation of dyspnea, mostly due to direct connection to forebrain regions particularly in the limbic system, and they stimulate the respiratory system due to hypoxia/hypercapnia (Buchanan and Richerson, 2009).

Cerebral and limbic system control

While it is universally accepted that the brainstem drives the autonomic respiratory pattern, cortical modulation of central respiratory rhythm and the conscious perception of breathing are still poorly understood (Evans, 2010). Through the cerebral cortex, it is possible to consciously or unconsciously increase or decrease the rate and depth of the respiratory movements. The extra-pontine and extra-bulbar respiratory centers are involved in *volitional control, autonomic control, and cortico-limbic control* (Figure 1).

The *cortico-limbic pathway* involved in modulation of respiratory control is very similar to the one active during strong emotional or affective states (Ledoux, 2000; Nagai et al., 2010; Feinstein et al., 2022). It is mostly represented by the insula

and associated operculum (its anterior agranular part mostly), the head of the hippocampus, the amygdala, and the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC; Evans, 2010). Imaging studies have showed involvement of the amygdala in experimentally induced anxiety (Feinstein et al., 2022), of limbic structures in sleep disorders (Harper et al., 2014), and of the insula in obstructive sleep apnea (OSA; Li et al., 2015).

The *autonomic regulation* is mainly controlled by the brainstem, and it was mainly covered above, but inputs and outputs are generated by central structures acting in the control of cardio-respiratory functions, including the insula, temporal lobe, central operculum, and periaqueductal gray matter (Benarroch, 1993; Linnman et al., 2012). The fastigial nucleus of the cerebellum also contains CO₂/H+ intrinsic chemoreceptors and plays an essential role in compensating for extreme changes in blood pressure and modulating hypercapnia-induced respiratory response *via* monosynaptic projections to the medullary gigantocellular nuclei (Martino et al., 2007). The cerebellum is also thought to participate mainly in the expiration phase of breathing (Prasad et al., 2021).

The *volitional respiratory control* is mediated by the primary motor and pre-motor cortex, the supplementary motor area (SMA), the dorsolateral and prefrontal cortex for decision making and motor planning, and by thalamic nuclei (ventroposterolateral, ventrolateral, anterior, pulvinar), as well as the hypothalamus. Various studies highlight the essential role of the dorsomedial hypothalamus in respiratory regulation as a result of different types of stressful situations (for review see Dampney et al., 2008). The caudal hypothalamus is also responsible for integration of respiratory output in relation to changes in homeostasis (Horn and Waldrop, 1998).

Afferents from pontine and medullary respiratory centers, cortical, limbic and other suprapontine structures descend along the anterolateral column of the spinal cord to the phrenic, intercostal and abdominal muscle motor neurons and generate respiratory movements.

Functional MRI of the brainstem in relation to respiration

The original fMRI studies of respiration were designed to detect central respiratory control in humans, but suffered from very limited sample size, lack of statistical power, and difficult interpretation of clusters observed around the midline (Gozal et al., 1995; Harper et al., 1998; Evans et al., 1999; Šmejkal et al., 2000). Furthermore, there was no correction for the various artifacts (motion artifacts caused by breathing, cardiac movement, cerebral spinal fluid pulsation) that impact BOLD signals generated in the brainstem or suprapontine structures (Dagli et al., 1999).

In recent years, the quality of MR imaging of the midline structures has improved significantly through the development

of high field and ultra-high field MRI. However, imaging of the human brainstem remains challenging. Very few structures or nuclei can be reliably identified on a structural MRI, even on a high-field MRI scanner, let alone on a 1.5 or 3T scan. This becomes even more challenging for fMRI studies, since the BOLD signal is far more difficult to detect in the brainstem than in cortical areas due to a much lower signal-to-noise ratio (Beissner et al., 2014). However, there are solutions to tackle these issues, such as reducing the size of the acquisition field of view, which will consequently increase the spatial resolution and lead to a smaller voxel size, or correcting images for physiological movements.

Spontaneous fluctuations of BOLD signal during fMRI acquisitions are influenced by a multitude of physiological variables, including cardiac rhythm (Piche et al., 2009), respiratory movements (Hu et al., 1995; Kruger and Glover, 2001; Birn et al., 2006), head movements and changes in CO_2 (Iacovella and Hasson, 2011). The presence of major arteries and CSF in the vicinity of the brainstem adds to this physiological noise and further decreases the signal-to-noise ratio in fMRI studies of respiratory centers (Beissner et al., 2014; Beissner, 2015).

It is customary for fMRI studies dedicated to central respiratory control research to record all above-mentioned physiological signals to correct for their impact on BOLD signal. This requires using a pneumatic belt, end-tidal gas monitoring and head positioning foam pads during fMRI acquisition (Chang and Glover, 2009). De-noising of data from physiologically occurring signals can then be applied (Glover et al., 2000; Birn et al., 2006, 2008b; Chang and Glover, 2009). However, one needs to keep in mind that the removal of these signals, and in particular those related to respiratory movements, might partly hide the specific activation of respiratory centers elicited by the fMRI experiment (Iacovella and Hasson, 2011). Physiological noise can also be removed by computing both low frequency [physiological oscillations (\sim 0.01–0.15 Hz)] and high-frequency (driven by cardiac rhythm and normal breathing) physiological regressors (Windischberger et al., 2002; Birn et al., 2008a,b; Chang and Glover, 2009; Chang et al., 2009; Yuan et al., 2013; Cordes et al., 2014). Removal of these components from the fMRI series can induce significant changes and allow for a more reliable interpretation of the BOLD signal (Chang et al., 2009; Tong et al., 2019). This is especially valid for the reduction of susceptibility artifacts occurring along the vertebrobasilar arterial system and neighboring brainstem (Dagli et al., 1999). There are also other susceptibility artifacts that can induce changes in the magnetic field, such as the oscillatory chest movement, diaphragm shifting, and changes in the inhaled/exhaled gas. These artifacts will generate respirationinduced B_0 fluctuations and produce shifts in the phase of the MR image (Van De Moortele et al., 2002). A potential solution is parallel imaging, which increases the contrast to noise of echo-planar image (EPI) data by acquiring multiecho EPI (Poser et al., 2006). Multiecho EPI samples the data at multiple repeated short echo times (TE). This type of acquisition with optimized echo weighting can reduce susceptibility-induced distortion and dropout artifacts in EPI images, while improving BOLD contrast sensitivity (Poser et al., 2006). The technique, in combination with Independent Component Analysis (ICA), has been shown to be effective in significantly reducing susceptibility artifacts in the brainstem (Kundu et al., 2012; Beissner and Baudrexel, 2014).

While total removal of these artifacts is improbable, their reduction is feasible either during the acquisition or in the pre-processing stage, by applying different denoising algorithms (Caballero-Gaudes and Reynolds, 2017). Yet, the intrinsic temporal relationship between the activation of the brainstem respiratory centers and respiration related movements makes such denoising a risk of masking the BOLD signal of interest. In addition, one needs to consider the degrees of freedom lost in this process. One of the most commonly used method in the field is RETROICOR, which is based on the Fourier transformation of cardiac and breathing rhythmic activities to correct for their related movement artifacts (Glover et al., 2000). A modified RETROICOR method has been developed to avoid overfitting the noise from physiological signals (Harvey et al., 2008; Jones et al., 2008; Wallace et al., 2017). Other approaches use ICA, CompCor toolbox from the CONN toolbox, or masked ICA (mICA) with a brainstem mask, to perform a signal decomposition directly from the acquired images into various components, including physiological artifacts such as breathing or heartbeat (Beissner et al., 2014; Moher Alsady et al., 2016; Jarrahi, 2021). Overall, modified RETROICOR and mICA are thought to enable removal of respiration-induced movements without masking the activity of brainstem respiratory centers (Beissner et al., 2014).

Reducing physiological noise in the brainstem is necessary for studies investigating its functions, such as control of breathing (Dunckley et al., 2005; Harvey et al., 2008). Denoising is particularly important in distinguishing between the true response of respiratory centers and the spill-over effect from neighboring vessels (Khalili-Mahani et al., 2013). Only few structures within the brainstem can be reliably identified on the traditional MRI (Matt et al., 2019). Parcellation techniques, widely used for segmenting MRIs, usually have one single label for the brainstem, or in some atlases, the brainstem is segmented into midbrain, pons, and medulla. Comparison of different preprocessing techniques for the brainstem described five methods that were sensitive to brainstem activation, including use of various parameters for normalization and smoothing in several commonly used software packages (Beissner et al., 2011). The small size of brainstem respiratory centers represents a significant issue in fMRI studies of respiratory control. Indeed, classical gradient echo images have a low spatial resolution, 3 mm³ or lower (Weibull et al., 2008). This issue can be addressed by reducing the acquisition field of view by focusing

on the brainstem (Pattinson et al., 2009b), or by using ultra-high field MR scanners which have provided promising results in the identification of brainstem nuclei. In addition, smoothing enables improving the high signal-to-noise ratio (SNR) of brainstem fMRI (Worsley and Friston, 1995; Beissner, 2015). Also, recent studies indicate that due to the particularly small size of nuclei involved in autonomic control, a small smoothing kernel of 6 mm for smoothing the data during preprocessing is advisable (Mckay et al., 2003, 2008; Evans et al., 2009; Hess et al., 2013). Yet, this results in blurring the distinction of closely spaced brainstem nuclei.

Correction models for respiratory rate and cardiac rhythm, along with direct measurements of CO₂ have also been applied successfully to quantify cerebrovascular reactivity (CVR) in the cerebrum (Golestani et al., 2015; Moreton et al., 2016; Prokopiou et al., 2019; Golestani and Chen, 2020). CVR is defined as the percentage signal change in CBF per mmHg change in arterial partial pressure of CO₂ (PaCO₂; Poublanc et al., 2015). It is often referred to as the ability of cerebral blood vessels to undergo diastolic contraction under the influence of hypercapnic challenges (Liu et al., 2019). CVR is also accompanied by mild hypoxia (Tancredi and Hoge, 2013; Chan et al., 2020). CVR is a marker of vascular reserve, and is complementary to basal cerebral hemodynamic measurements such as cerebral blood flow (CBF) and cerebral blood volume (CBV; Liu et al., 2019). Hypercapnia induced by CO₂ gas blend administration in patients with various neurological diseases effectively triggers CVR, enabling to evaluate their perfusion reserve (Spano et al., 2013). Cerebral regions that exhibit less or little BOLD CVR are usually affected in conditions such as gliomas, trauma, amyloid deposition, occlusion of major arteries etc. (Vernieri et al., 1999; Pindzola et al., 2001; Hsu et al., 2004; Ziyeh et al., 2005; Mandell et al., 2008). The CVR response to breathing challenges is different from the one induced by CO₂ inhalation, suggesting that CVR measurements in pathologies affecting the respiratory system may be inaccurate (Ogoh et al., 2019). One important issue in fMRI studies of respiratory centers is to distinguish BOLD signal changes due to CVR from those reflecting activation of brain respiratory response. In task fMRI the increase in the cerebral metabolic rate of O2 and CBV is associated with increased local neuronal activity, which results in local decrease in the concentration of deoxyhemoglobin, which decreases the tissue-blood susceptibility differential. As a result there is a decrease in spin dephasing, and consequential BOLD signal increase (Bandettini et al., 1992). This process makes it feasible to measure the task related response from the brain areas involved in the processing of the task. For the CVR measurement, use of vasodilatory stimulus such as breath holding (BH) or exogenous CO2 gas will induce only slight changes to cerebral metabolic rate of O2 but a very robust global increased BOLD signal, primarily reflecting the augmentation of CBF (due to vasodilatation effect of the CO₂). The distinction between these two is the local and global response to the task and the ways to measure the signal. The CVR BOLD quantifies the overall signal variance, the ratio between changes in the BOLD signal and end-tidal CO_2 change, whereas the BOLD response of the respiratory centers measures the local changes in BOLD intensity, which has a typical temporal profile known as the hemodynamic response function (HRF).

Removal of global signal changes is also fairly common (Macey P. M. et al., 2004). For the correction of CO_2 fluctuations on the fMRI signal, the HRF CO_2 can be convolved with end-tidal CO_2 data, and the output regressed out of the BOLD signal (Prokopiou et al., 2019). Use of end-tidal CO_2 measurements can also be useful when the user requires creation of the estimated CO_2 arrival time at each brain region and quantification of the hemodynamic response following elevation of CO_2 (Yao et al., 2021).

Using fMRI, there are several ways to obtain a response from the respiratory centers of the brain. This can be done either by: (i) inducing hypercapnia (through inhaling high concentration of CO₂ or through imposing prolonged breath holding); (ii) inducing hypoxia (through reducing the concentration of inhaled O₂); or (iii) through voluntary modulations of breathing (i.e., hyperpnea, breath-holding, slowing of respiratory pace). In particular, compliance with the breath-holding task is critical, given the role of prolonged volitional control in triggering an effective BOLD response from the respiratory centers. Breathholding experiments can be either timed, using a fixed BH duration, or maintained for as long as participants can feel comfortable (Thomason et al., 2005; Mckay et al., 2008). Other methods to activate brainstem respiratory centers include hypercapnia and hypoxia challenges. Hypercapnia can be induced by administering a mixed gas with high concentration of CO₂ (5%) and 95% O₂, delivered for 2 min (Harper et al., 2005). For the hypoxia challenges, several paradigms have been used, including breathing a mixed concentration of 15% O_2 and 85% N₂ for 2 min (Macey et al., 2005), or undergoing five hypoxic episodes of breathing a mixed gas with 10% O_2 and 90% N_2 for 180 s followed by 90 s of normoxia (Gerlach et al., 2021). Because task-related changes in arterial gases, and notably pCO₂, can be affected by manipulation of breathing, some respiratory imaging studies have used mechanical ventilation as a passive condition and volitional control of respiration as an active condition, which allowed observing BOLD signal activations, unaffected by manipulation of pCO₂ (Ramsay et al., 1993; Evans et al., 1999).

Some of these studies are reviewed below.

Hypercapnia

Increased levels of pCO_2 and reduced pH trigger a response from the raphe pallidus, pFRG/RTN, and the NTS (Okada et al., 2008). Stimulation of these medullary chemoreceptors through an increase in pCO_2 leads to an excitatory response from the respiratory neuronal network, and to a hypercapnic ventilatory response (in vivo and in vitro study; Gourine et al., 2005; Fukushi et al., 2021). Usually, elevation of pCO₂ induces dyspnea or breathlessness in healthy subjects (Chonan et al., 1987; Burki and Lee, 2010) and this is used as a stimulus in investigations directed toward studying central respiratory control in dyspnea or air hunger (behavioral and pharmacological studies). The regional fMRI signal responses to hypercapnia, using 5% CO₂-95% O₂ for 120 s mixture, showed a pronounced increased response in regions not classically associated with breathing control, but traditionally related to affect, autonomic regulation, or motor coordination (Harper et al., 2005; i.e., the thalamus, dorsal striatum, insula, hippocampus, cingulate cortex, amygdala and hypothalamus; Brannan et al., 2001; Liotti et al., 2001; Von Leupoldt and Dahme, 2005). Limbic structures are also involved in breathing regulation such as air hunger (Banzett et al., 2000; Brannan et al., 2001; Liotti et al., 2001), urge-to-cough (Mazzone et al., 2007), or respiratory challenges such as induced hypercapnia by inhaling 5% CO₂ (Harper et al., 2005) or inspiratory breath holding (Macefield et al., 2006) and forced expiratory loading (Macey K. E. et al., 2004). Limbic activations are more notable in highly anxious subjects compared to low anxious participants when subjected to hypercapnia (Chan et al., 2019). The cerebellar and more rostral (midbrain, pons) involvement in mediating hypercapnia was also reported (Gozal et al., 1994; Harper et al., 1998, 2005; Kastrup et al., 1999b; Brannan et al., 2001; Parsons et al., 2001).

Hypercapnia-based studies are typically confronted by questions on how to obtain the response-either by volitional manipulation-end-expiratory or end-inspiratory BH, hyperventilation or by CO₂ gas mixture (which requires special equipment for the gas delivery, calibration, MR-safety measurements of all equipment etc). The advantage of such delivery is the control of inhaled and exhaled gas (Moreton et al., 2016), whereas the main constraint is the requirement of special equipment. Voluntary manipulations of breathing rely fully on subjects' compliance, which also can be viewed as a constraint. The advantage is that it can be easily implemented by means of finding a suitable stimulus onset/offset software and deciding upon which type of breathing manipulation to use in the experimental setting. Studies cited above have studied CVR (Okada et al., 2008) or central response to hypercapnia (Harper et al., 2005), voluntary expiration (Macey K. E. et al., 2004), inspiratory occlusion (Chan et al., 2019), Valsava maneuver (Harper et al., 1998), end-expiratory BH (Kastrup et al., 1999b). Few studies were conducted using CO₂ gas mixture (Gozal et al., 1994; Harper et al., 1998, 2005; Brannan et al., 2001; Liotti et al., 2001; Parsons et al., 2001). Some reference articles were using a PET technique (Brannan et al., 2001; Liotti et al., 2001; Parsons et al., 2001). Regarding the preprocessing of the data, some authors used data motion correction and global signal change removal (Macey K. E. et al., 2004; Harper et al., 2005), while some opted for no correction (Harper et al., 1998; Kastrup et al.,

10.3389/fncir.2022.982963

1999b; Chan et al., 2019), or only the motion correction (Gozal et al., 1994).

Hypoxia

Hypoxia, reduction in pO2, is detected by the carotid chemoreceptors, which trigger a response from the brainstem respiratory centers that leads to hyperventilation, for review please see Gourine and Funk (2017). Another review points to peripheral chemoreceptors, that also trigger forebrain response, descending through the hypothalamus to the DRG and VRG (Fukushi et al., 2021). Indeed, the hypothalamus is one of the key regions driving the central respiratory response to hypoxia (Horn and Waldrop, 1998). Hypoxia is an effective way to experimentally trigger dyspnea, and can be easily reversed with inhalation of O2 (Fukushi et al., 2021). In an fMRI study, hypoxia was induced by repeated inhalation of 10% oxygen and 90% nitrogen, and contrasted with normoxia (Gerlach et al., 2021). Five distinct hypoxia-responsive regions were detected around the NTS (the nucleus ambiguous, intermediate reticular nucleus, dorsal motor nucleus of the vagal nerve, spinal trigeminal nucleus, and the inferior olivary nucleus; Gerlach et al., 2021), as well as three hypothalamic regions (the arcuate nucleus, anterior hypothalamic area/lateral hypothalamic area, and paraventricular nucleus; Gerlach et al., 2021). However, they did not monitor the end-tidal pCO2 during their experiment, nor did they apply a physiological correction to the BOLD series, raising the possibility that the central chemoreflex response could have been merged with the activations detected during their experiment. They also employed mICA focusing on the lower brainstem and the hypothalamus. As for the hypercapnia induced by CO2 inhalation, the advantage of inducing the hypoxia with a mixture of 10% O₂ and 90% N₂ is that it allows full control over the inhaled gas. The issue is that this method of gas delivery requires special MR safe equipment.

Voluntary modulation

Forebrain regions, such as the primary motor cortex, premotor area and supplementary motor area, are activated by volitional breathing (Brannan et al., 2001; Liotti et al., 2001; Von Leupoldt and Dahme, 2005). Voluntary modulation of breathing in 20 healthy volunteers who breathed at a slower pace than usual (i.e., 5.5 breaths per minute, similar to yoga practice, compared to 10 breaths per minute) resulted in increased BOLD activation pattern within the brainstem, across the dorsal length of the pons, in hypothalamic and thalamic regions, within cerebellar vermis and lateral cortices and in the striatum, the hippocampus and the motor, supplementary motor and parietal cortices (Critchley et al., 2015). These areas are part of an executive homeostatic network (Zaccaro et al., 2018). The observed

activations hint to the link between the control of breathing and the baroreflex sensitivity. Hypoxic challenge (breathing 13% of O₂) in the same group of subjects led to activation within the dorsal pons, bilateral amygdala, thalamus and cerebellar cortices, along with activation of occipital, medial and dorsolateral prefrontal regions, an activation pattern typically observed in stressful conditions (Critchley et al., 2015). In the modeling of fMRI data, they added end-tidal CO2, arterial oxygen saturation SaO₂, respiratory rate, tidal and minute volume (ventilation), heart rate and standard deviation of inter-beat interval. Another modulation of breathing, which consists of 6 s breath (3 s breathe in and 3 s breathe out) or 12 s breath (6 s breathe in and 6 s breathe out), provided comparable end-tidal CO2 values and patterns of BOLD response compared to those resulting from inhalation of CO2 (Liu et al., 2020). Authors accounted for variation of end-tidal CO₂ in their data preprocessing. An early fMRI study performed in five healthy men assessing volitional inspiratory control (voluntary hyperpnea ensured by a ventilator with creation of large tidal inspiratory volumes compared to passive expirations) showed activation within the superior motor cortex, premotor cortex and supplementary motor area (Evans et al., 1999). They used a 15 mm smoothing kernel, and no correction for any susceptibility artifacts was applied, but also no activation in the brainstem was reported. In another study where healthy participants executed voluntary hyperpnea (about three times faster as the normal breathing), the same cortical areas, along with medullar activation were detected (Mckay et al., 2003). They accounted for global signal changes in the volumes, and used a much smaller smoothing kernel-6 mm. Another paradigm consisted in contrasting unconscious to conscious breathing, by asking healthy volunteers to focus their attention (or not) on each inspiratory and expiratory movements. This resulted in modulation of the activation pattern in the premotor and parietal cortex (Šmejkal et al., 1999, 2000). Authors did not provide any information about data preprocessing.

The advantage of using voluntary respiration modulation relies on: (1) very little equipment required to perform the task; and (2) the facility to train subjects to perform the experiment. The drawback of this approach is: (1) little control over compliance; and (2) variability in subjects' ability to hold long breath holds.

Resting state fMRI

Resting state fMRI enables study of the synchronous spontaneous fluctuations between various cortical regions (Biswal et al., 1995). Several resting state networks have been described, however most studies focus on the default brain mode (DMN; Greicius et al., 2003). In the DMN, consistent regions of the brain are active at rest but reduce their activity when cognitive tasks are carried out. Abnormal resting state connectivity has been observed in various diseases, including conditions where respiratory and cardiovascular regulation is impaired. Confounds, such as bulk motion, cardiac-related motion, white matter fluctuations, respiratory-related motion, and variations in end-tidal CO2 account for 46% of signal variance in resting state fMRI data and must be considered when investigating low frequency variations of the BOLD signal (Harita and Stroman, 2017). Modulation of respiration also proved to influence resting state fMRI, with enhanced connections when pCO₂ is increased (Mcketton et al., 2021). Authors corrected for the end-tidal PCO2 and for head motion, and used CompCor toolbox to extract physiologically related noise in the data. The same correction was used in a recent study, which reported that voluntary normal breathing through the mouth compared to nose breathing also resulted in increased functional connectivity (FC) throughout the DMN nodes (Jung et al., 2020). The authors linked this finding to the potential cognitive disturbances observed in subjects suffering from mouth breathing syndrome (Jung et al., 2020). Another study showed synchronized neural activity through a distributed network of limbic/paralimbic and brainstem regions during uninterrupted spontaneous respiration (Evans et al., 2009). Authors used a 6 mm kernel for smoothing, and used global regressors for correcting for variation of BOLD globally and the PCO₂ regressor.

Breath-holding fMRI

Breath holding (BH) is commonly used to simulate the effect of apnea and hypercapnia on the brain, resulting in autonomic down-regulation of heart rate, vasodilatation and simultaneous reduction in blood flow to the brain (Kastrup et al., 1998; Corfield et al., 2001). Breath-holding results not only in rapid increase in pCO₂ but also in reduction of PO₂ in the first 20–30 s (Dubois, 1952; Hong et al., 1971), and the cumulative amount of CO₂ for longer BHs (30-40 s) is lower than when the BHs last 20 s or less (Lindholm and Linnarsson, 2002). Hyperventilation before BHs will reduce the CO₂ and increase the reserve of O₂, and will diminish the urge to breath. While the PO₂ levels after very long BHs will descend to 20 mmHg, the levels of CO2 will stay normal or slightly decreased (Lindholm and Lundgren, 2006). The breaking point of BH happens when the sum of lower PO₂ and higher CO₂ is sufficient to induce alveolar ventilation eight times higher the normal (Otis et al., 1948). The increase in PCO₂ will stimulate the central respiratory rhythm, which keeps its rhythmicity throughout the BH and cannot be controlled voluntarily (Parkes, 2006). The breathing patterns correlate with fluctuations in PO2 and PCO2 during BH, which are vasoactive triggers that modify global cerebral perfusion (Kastrup et al., 1999c). While the majority of fMRI studies cited in this review had reported PCO₂ or end-tidal CO₂ variations measured in their studies, only very few also focused on PO2 variations

(Gozal et al., 1995; Chan et al., 2020). That is probably due to the common concept that an increase in PCO₂ will imminently decrease the PO₂, as they work synergistically in the normoxic condition to stimulate peripheral chemoreceptors (Lahiri et al., 1978). Comparison of studies with and without measurement of PO₂, but with measurement of PCO₂ showed that variation of PCO₂ during BH and after BH are very similar (Otis et al., 1948; Gozal et al., 1995; Chan et al., 2020). Studies in which PO₂ was measured (Gozal et al., 1995; Chan et al., 2020) indicated that hypoxia and hypercapnia have synergistic effect, and reproduce results observed in animal studies (Honda et al., 1963; Lahiri et al., 1978; Chan et al., 2020).

Compared to inhalation of CO₂, where special equipment is needed, BH is safe, easy to use, suitable for various age groups, and offers fairly robust results (Godfrey and Campbell, 1968; Strohl and Altose, 1984; Li et al., 1999; Liu et al., 2002; Parkes, 2006; Mckay et al., 2008; Magon et al., 2009; Roberts et al., 2009; Bright and Murphy, 2013; Sutterlin et al., 2013; Tancredi and Hoge, 2013; Iranmahboob et al., 2016). Strong cortical, subcortical and medullary activations are usually observed during BH (data corrected for global intensity and smoothed with 6 mm kernel; Mckay et al., 2008) and the signal increase occurs with no apparent change in mean arterial pressure, but no information about data correction was reported (Kannurpatti et al., 2002). BH can be performed in different ways, either by: (1) end-expiratory BH (shortest due to lack of inhibitory lung stretch and a small lung volume reservoir to mix atmospheric air with arterial blood); (2) end-inspiratory BH (longer than expiratory BH); (3) end-inspiratory BH with previous hyperventilation (results in reduction of CO₂ due to hyperventilation, which allows this type of BH to last longer); and (4) end-inspiratory BH with previous hyperoxia [similar to (3)] (Skow et al., 2015). The most commonly used BHs in fMRI are standard end-expiratory and end-inspiratory BHs. Computer paced end-expiratory BHs were suggested to show a more intense BOLD signal compared to self-paced breathing, and data were corrected for the delay in onset of the BH (Scouten and Schwarzbauer, 2008). Breathing pace in inspiratory BH also influences the level of fMRI activation, with greater BOLD changes with faster breathing when data was corrected for head motion and delay in BH onset (Chen et al., 2021). A recent review recommended to practice expiratory BHs of 15 s with self-paced recovery period for optimal results (Pinto et al., 2021). BH fMRI studies can be applied in younger populations but suffer from significantly noisier and less activated voxels in children than in adults (Thomason et al., 2005).

A very early fMRI study (1993) of the effect of hypoxia following inspiratory BH reported a decrease in the intensity of BOLD, but no information about correction applied is provided in the article (Stehling et al., 1993). However, subsequent fMRI studies that used the inspiratory and expiratory BH maneuvers consistently observed an increase in activations, however no particular correction for the physiological noise or else was used (Kastrup et al., 1998, 1999a; Li et al., 1999). Yet, end-expiratory BH was found to be associated with both increased BOLD response in the right insula, dorsal anterior cingulate, cerebellum, and fronto-parietal cortex, and decreased BOLD signal in the left insula, ventral anterior cingulate, precentral gyrus and hippocampus (Kimmerly et al., 2013; Sharman et al., 2014). Reported data was corrected for global signal intensity change (Kimmerly et al., 2013) and for respiration and heartbeat (Sharman et al., 2014). These regions are viewed as an autonomic cortical network controlling apneainduced muscle sympathetic nerve activity (Kimmerly et al., 2013). Inspiratory BH was associated with fMRI activations in the midbrain, pons, cerebellum and lentiform nuclei, but no correction for the data was reported (Gozal et al., 1995). During resistive inspiratory load, higher BOLD activations were observed in ventrolateral and dorsal medulla (PBC) than in caudal ventro-lateral pons (pFRG; Hess et al., 2013). Data were corrected for respiratory volume per time, end-tidal CO2, RR cardiac interval and saturation, and a small smoothing kernel was used, 6 mm.

Most of the studies examined here took into account the variation of end-tidal CO2, likely because it is easy to measure and reflects the variation of O2 in expired air. However, as discussed at the beginning of this section, CO₂ and O2 fluctuations will also affect the BOLD signal and these confounds should be considered as part of the data model (Moreton et al., 2016). The first fMRI studies of central control of breathing have used little or no correction for susceptibility and movement artifacts, and also suffered from poor spatial resolution. Due to these limitations, findings from these pioneering studies were difficult to interpret, both in terms of the mechanisms underlying changes in BOLD signal and their precise anatomical location. Yet, most of these findings were confirmed in subsequent studies which have applied an appropriate methodology (Sharman et al., 2014; Chen et al., 2021).

fMRI of central respiratory control in different diseases

Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP)

Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) is the most shattering outcome in patients with epilepsy, typically affecting adolescents and young adults between 20 and 40 years of age with drug resistant epilepsy. SUDEP may account for up to 1/3 of all causes of non-suicidal, non-accidental sudden death in this age range. Recent progresses have pointed to the primary role of post-ictal central respiratory distress (Patodia et al., 2021). Individuals who are at high risk of SUDEP, based on various clinical risk factors, exhibit regional brain structural and FC alterations compared with low-risk patients. In the former, FC was found reduced between pons and thalamus, between midbrain and thalamus (Tang et al., 2014), between the thalamus, brainstem, anterior cingulate, putamen and amygdala, and was elevated between medial/orbital frontal cortex, insula, hippocampus, amygdala, subcallosal cortex, brain stem, thalamus, caudate, and putamen (Allen et al., 2017, 2019). Structural alterations were also identified in patients who died from SUDEP, such as the presence of brainstem atrophy (Mueller et al., 2014) and reduced posterior thalamic gray matter volume, possibly linked to hypoxic challenges from apnea (Wandschneider et al., 2015). Finally, in a mixed population of SUDEP cases and individuals at high risk of SUDEP, fMRI showed impaired communication between several nodes involved in respiratory and cardiovascular regulation (La et al., 2019).

Congenital central hypoventilation syndrome

Congenital central hypoventilation syndrome (CCHS) is a genetic condition characterized specifically by a lack of sensitivity to CO₂ and is defined by an important alteration of the automatic control of breathing. Hypoxia, induced through inhalation of 10% oxygen and 90% nitrogen, elicited comparable BOLD responses in CCHS and control subjects in medullary and hypothalamic structures but significantly different patterns in cerebellar, dorsolateral pontine, thalamic, basal ganglia, limbic, and midbrain areas (Macey et al., 2005) and the prefrontal cortex (Zhang et al., 2011). The altered suprapontine control of respiratory function could also account for a dysfunction in the other cognitive processes supported by the same brain regions. In a single CCHS case study, spontaneous breathing showed an increased functional connectivity between the brainstem and the frontal cortex, whereas assisted breathing (mechanical ventilation) resulted in restoration of physiological DMN low frequency oscillations and improved patients' executive functions (Sharman et al., 2014). During Valsalva maneuvre, a forced exhale and hold task, the overall BOLD response in nine patients with CCHS was muted compared to healthy controls, leading authors to conclude that in CCHS the structures that mediate sympathetic and parasympathetic output are impaired (Ogren et al., 2010).

Obstructive sleep apnea

Obstructive sleep apnea (OSA) is characterized by episodes of complete or partial repetitive upper airway collapse during sleep. In 12 patients with OSA, the BH maneuver resulted in less CVR than in controls, while brain regions of decreased CVR were larger in these patients than in controls (Buterbaugh et al., 2015). Expiratory loading in nine patients with OSA resulted in decreased global gray matter signal intensity, which was less pronounced than in healthy participants, and occurred twice as fast in OSA than in controls (20 s into the challenge compared to 40 s in controls; Macey et al., 2003). During this expiratory loading challenge, patients with OSA also showed increased activation in the ventral midbrain and the hippocampus, and decreased activation in the middle frontal gyrus and Broca's area, insula and anterior cingulate (Macey et al., 2003). Inspiratory loading in seven patients resulted in decreased BOLD signal in the dorsal and ventral striatum, frontal cortex, insula, hippocampus and midbrain, while there were significant increases in activation in the dorsal midbrain, medial cingulate, temporal and cerebellar cortex (Macey et al., 2006). fMRI study using the Valsava maneuver in 21 male subjects with OSA showed a decreased response compared to controls in the left inferior parietal cortex, anterior superior temporal gyrus, posterior insular cortex, cerebellar cortex, fastigial nucleus, and hippocampus (Henderson et al., 2003). Also, in patients with OSA, the DMN pattern is selectively altered (Li et al., 2016; Wu et al., 2020). The areas that show altered BOLD response are usually expressing regional structural changes in the white and gray matter and reduced cortical thickness (Macey et al., 2008, 2018; Canessa et al., 2011).

Conclusion

MR imaging in humans has demonstrated its ability to investigate the neural centers involved in the CNS control of respiration, using various types of experimental protocols. In particular, controlled hypercapnia, hypoxia, as well as breath holding maneuvers enable fMRI activation of brainstem respiratory centers and their hypothalamic, limbic and cortical controlling networks. Such investigations can now be used to explore medical conditions associated with known or suspected dysfunction of central respiratory control, in order to better understand their pathophysiology and to develop novel clinically relevant biomarkers.

Author contributions

CC collected books and articles for the review, conceived, designed, and wrote the review. SR and PR provided a methodological/clinical perspective and editing of the review, provided general advice on the review. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

The study was supported by two grants from InnoCentive Challenges—The SUDEP Institute Challenge 9933784: Developing Predictive Biomarkers of Epilepsy Seizures. Open access funding was provided by the University of Lausanne.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

from structural and resting-state functional MRI studies. Front. Neurol. 10:185. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2019.00185

Angelova, P. R., Kasymov, V., Christie, I., Sheikhbahaei, S., Turovsky, E., Marina, N., et al. (2015). Functional oxygen sensitivity of astrocytes. *J. Neurosci.* 35, 10460–10473. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0045 -15.2015

Bandettini, P. A., Wong, E. C., Hinks, R. S., Tikofsky, R. S., and Hyde, J. S. (1992). Time course EPI of human brain function during task activation. *Magn. Reson. Med.* 25, 390–397. doi: 10.1002/mrm.19102 50220

Banzett, R. B., Mulnier, H. E., Murphy, K., Rosen, S. D., Wise, R. J., and Adams, L. (2000). Breathlessness in humans activates insular cortex. *Neuroreport* 11, 2117–2120. doi: 10.1097/00001756-20000714 0-00012

Alheid, G. F., Jiao, W., and Mccrimmon, D. R. (2011). Caudal nuclei of the rat nucleus of the solitary tract differentially innervate respiratory compartments within the ventrolateral medulla. *Neuroscience* 190, 207–227. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroscience.2011.06.005

Alheid, G. F., and Mccrimmon, D. R. (2008). The chemical neuroanatomy of breathing. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 164, 3–11. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2008. 07.014

Allen, L. A., Harper, R. M., Kumar, R., Guye, M., Ogren, J. A., Lhatoo, S. D., et al. (2017). Dysfunctional brain networking among autonomic regulatory structures in temporal lobe epilepsy patients at high risk of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Front. Neurol.* 8:544. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2017.00544

Allen, L. A., Harper, R. M., Lhatoo, S., Lemieux, L., and Diehl, B. (2019). Neuroimaging of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP): insights

Beissner, F. (2015). Functional MRI of the brainstem: common problems and their solutions. *Clin. Neuroradiol.* 25, 251–257. doi: 10.1007/s00062-01 5-0404-0

Beissner, F., and Baudrexel, S. (2014). Investigating the human brainstem with structural and functional MRI. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 8:116. doi: 10.3389/fnhum. 2014.00116

Beissner, F., Deichmann, R., and Baudrexel, S. (2011). fMRI of the brainstem using dual-echo EPI. *Neuroimage* 55, 1593–1599. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011. 01.042

Beissner, F., Schumann, A., Brunn, F., Eisenträger, D., and Bär, K.-J. (2014). Advances in functional magnetic resonance imaging of the human brainstem. *Neuroimage* 86, 91–98. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.07.081

Benarroch, E. E. (1993). The central autonomic network: functional organization, dysfunction and perspective. *Mayo Clin. Proc.* 68, 988–1001. doi: 10.1016/s0025-6196(12)62272-1

Birn, R. M., Diamond, J. B., Smith, M. A., and Bandettini, P. A. (2006). Separating respiratory-variation-related fluctuations from neuronalactivity-related fluctuations in fMRI. *Neuroimage* 31, 1536–1548. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroimage.2006.02.048

Birn, R. M., Murphy, K., and Bandettini, P. A. (2008a). The effect of respiration variations on independent component analysis results of resting state functional connectivity. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 29, 740–750. doi: 10.1002/hbm. 20577

Birn, R. M., Smith, M. A., Jones, T. B., and Bandettini, P. A. (2008b). The respiration response function: the temporal dynamics of fMRI signal fluctuations related to changes in respiration. *Neuroimage* 40, 644–654. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroimage.2007.11.059

Biswal, B., Yetkin, F. Z., Haughton, V. M., and Hyde, J. S. (1995). Functional connectivity in the motor cortex of resting human brain using echo-planar MRI. *Magn. Reson. Med.* 34, 537–541. doi: 10.1002/mrm.1910 340409

Brannan, S., Liotti, M., Egan, G., Shade, R., Madden, L., Robillard, R., et al. (2001). Neuroimaging of cerebral activations and deactivations associated with hypercapnia and hunger for air. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 98, 2029–2034. doi: 10.1073/pnas.98.4.2029

Bright, M. G., and Murphy, K. (2013). Reliable quantification of BOLD fMRI cerebrovascular reactivity despite poor breath-hold performance. *Neuroimage* 83, 559–568. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.07.007

Buchanan, G. F., and Richerson, G. B. (2009). Role of chemoreceptors in mediating dyspnea. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 167, 9–19. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2008. 12.002

Burki, N. K., and Lee, L. Y. (2010). Blockade of airway sensory nerves and dyspnea in humans. *Pulm. Pharmacol. Ther.* 23, 279–282. doi: 10.1016/j.pupt.2010. 02.002

Buterbaugh, J., Wynstra, C., Provencio, N., Combs, D., Gilbert, M., and Parthasarathy, S. (2015). Cerebrovascular reactivity in young subjects with sleep apnea. *Sleep* 38, 241–250. doi: 10.5665/sleep.4406

Caballero-Gaudes, C., and Reynolds, R. C. (2017). Methods for cleaning the BOLD fMRI signal. *Neuroimage* 154, 128–149. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2016. 12.018

Canessa, N., Castronovo, V., Cappa, S. F., Aloia, M. S., Marelli, S., Falini, A., et al. (2011). Obstructive sleep apnea: brain structural changes and neurocognitive function before and after treatment. *Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med.* 183, 1419–1426. doi: 10.1164/rccm.201005-0693OC

Chan, S. T., Evans, K. C., Song, T. Y., Selb, J., Van Der Kouwe, A., Rosen, B. R., et al. (2020). Cerebrovascular reactivity assessment with O_2 -CO₂ exchange ratio under brief breath hold challenge. *PLoS One* 15:e0225915. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0225915

Chan, P.-Y. S., Wu, Y. T., Hsu, A. L., Li, C. W., Wu, C. W., Von Leupoldt, A., et al. (2019). The effect of anxiety on brain activation patterns in response to inspiratory occlusions: an fMRI study. *Sci. Rep.* 9:15045. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019 -51396-2

Chang, C., Cunningham, J. P., and Glover, G. H. (2009). Influence of heart rate on the BOLD signal: the cardiac response function. *Neuroimage* 44, 857–869. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.09.029

Chang, C., and Glover, G. H. (2009). Relationship between respiration, end-tidal CO2 and BOLD signals in resting-state fMRI. *Neuroimage* 47, 1381–1393. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.04.048

Chen, K., Yang, H., Zhang, H., Meng, C., Becker, B., and Biswal, B. (2021). Altered cerebrovascular reactivity due to respiratory rate and breath holding: a BOLD-fMRI study on healthy adults. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 226, 1229–1239. doi: 10.1007/s00429-021-02236-5

Chonan, T., Mulholland, M. B., Cherniack, N. S., and Altose, M. D. (1987). Effects of voluntary constraining of thoracic displacement during hypercapnia. *J. Appl. Physiol. (1985)* 63, 1822–1828. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1987.63. 5.1822

Cordes, D., Nandy, R. R., Schafer, S., and Wager, T. D. (2014). Characterization and reduction of cardiac- and respiratory-induced noise as a function of the sampling rate (TR) in fMRI. *Neuroimage* 89, 314–330. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage. 2013.12.013

Corfield, D. R., Murphy, K., Josephs, O., Adams, L., and Turner, R. (2001). Does hypercapnia-induced cerebral vasodilation modulate the hemodynamic response to neural activation? *Neuroimage* 13, 1207–1211. doi: 10.1006/nimg.2001. 0760

Critchley, H. D., Nicotra, A., Chiesa, P. A., Nagai, Y., Gray, M. A., Minati, L., et al. (2015). Slow breathing and hypoxic challenge: cardiorespiratory consequences and their central neural substrates. *PLoS One* 10:e0127082. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0127082

Dagli, M. S., Ingeholm, J. E., and Haxby, J. V. (1999). Localization of cardiacinduced signal change in fMRI. *Neuroimage* 9, 407–415. doi: 10.1006/nimg.1998. 0424

Dampney, R. A., Horiuchi, J., and Mcdowall, L. M. (2008). Hypothalamic mechanisms coordinating cardiorespiratory function during exercise and defensive behaviour. *Auton. Neurosci.* 142, 3–10. doi: 10.1016/j.autneu.2008.07.005

Douglas, C. L., Demarco, G. J., Baghdoyan, H. A., and Lydic, R. (2004). Pontine and basal forebrain cholinergic interaction: implications for sleep and breathing. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 143, 251–262. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2004. 02.011

Dubois, A. B. (1952). Alveolar CO2 and O2 during breath holding, expiration and inspiration. J. Appl. Physiol. 5, 1–12. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1952.5.1.1

Dunckley, P., Wise, R. G., Fairhurst, M., Hobden, P., Aziz, Q., Chang, L., et al. (2005). A comparison of visceral and somatic pain processing in the human brainstem using functional magnetic resonance imaging. *J. Neurosci.* 25, 7333–7341. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1100-05.2005

Evans, K. C. (2010). Cortico-limbic circuitry and the airways: insights from functional neuroimaging of respiratory afferents and efferents. *Biol. Psychol.* 84, 13–25. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2010.02.005

Evans, K. C., Dougherty, D. D., Schmid, A. M., Scannell, E., Mccallister, A., Benson, H., et al. (2009). Modulation of spontaneous breathing via limbic/paralimbic-bulbar circuitry: an event-related fMRI study. *Neuroimage* 47, 961–971. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.05.025

Evans, K. C., Shea, S. A., and Saykin, A. J. (1999). Functional MRI localisation of central nervous system regions associated with volitional inspiration in humans. *J. Physiol.* 520, 383–392. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.1999.00383.x

Feinstein, J. S., Gould, D., and Khalsa, S. S. (2022). Amygdala-driven apnea and the chemoreceptive origin of anxiety. *Biol. Psychol.* 170:108305. doi: 10.1016/j. biopsycho.2022.108305

Feldman, J. L., Del Negro, C. A., and Gray, P. A. (2013). Understanding the rhythm of breathing: so near, yet so far. *Annu. Rev. Physiol.* 75, 423–452. doi: 10.1146/annurev-physiol-040510-130049

Fukushi, I., Pokorski, M., and Okada, Y. (2021). Mechanisms underlying the sensation of dyspnea. *Respir. Investig.* 59, 66–80. doi: 10.1016/j.resinv.2020.10.007

Gerlach, D. A., Manuel, J., Hoff, A., Kronsbein, H., Hoffmann, F., Heusser, K., et al. (2021). Medullary and hypothalamic functional magnetic imaging during acute hypoxia in tracing human peripheral chemoreflex responses. *Hypertension* 77, 1372–1382. doi: 10.1161/HYPERTENSIONAHA.120.16385

Glover, G. H., Li, T. Q., and Ress, D. (2000). Image-based method for retrospective correction of physiological motion effects in fMRI: RETROICOR. *Magn. Reson. Med.* 44, 162–167. doi: 10.1002/1522-2594(200007)44:1<162::aid-mrm23>3.0.co;2-e

Godfrey, S., and Campbell, E. J. M. (1968). The control of breath holding. *Respir. Physiol.* 5, 385–400. doi: 10.1016/0034-5687(68)90030-3

Golestani, A. M., Chang, C., Kwinta, J. B., Khatamian, Y. B., and Jean Chen, J. (2015). Mapping the end-tidal CO_2 response function in the restingstate BOLD fMRI signal: spatial specificity, test-retest reliability and effect of fMRI sampling rate. *Neuroimage* 104, 266–277. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2014. 10.031

Golestani, A. M., and Chen, J. J. (2020). Controlling for the effect of arterial-CO₂ fluctuations in resting-state fMRI: comparing end-tidal CO₂ clamping and retroactive CO₂ correction. *Neuroimage* 216:116874. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage. 2020.116874

Gourine, A. V., and Funk, G. D. (2017). On the existence of a central respiratory oxygen sensor. J. Appl. Physiol. (1985) 123, 1344–1349. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol. 00194.2017

Gourine, A. V., Llaudet, E., Dale, N., and Spyer, K. M. (2005). ATP is a mediator of chemosensory transduction in the central nervous system. *Nature* 436, 108–111. doi: 10.1038/nature03690

Gozal, D., Hathout, G. M., Kirlew, K. A., Tang, H., Woo, M. S., Zhang, J., et al. (1994). Localization of putative neural respiratory regions in the human by functional magnetic resonance imaging. *J. Appl. Physiol.* (1985) 76, 2076–2083. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1994.76.5.2076

Gozal, D., Omidvar, O., Kirlew, K. A., Hathout, G. M., Hamilton, R., Lufkin, R. B., et al. (1995). Identification of human brain regions underlying responses to resistive inspiratory loading with functional magnetic resonance imaging. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 92, 6607–6611. doi: 10.1073/pnas.92.14.6607

Greicius, M. D., Krasnow, B., Reiss, A. L., and Menon, V. (2003). Functional connectivity in the resting brain: a network analysis of the default mode hypothesis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 100, 253–258. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0135058100

Guz, A. (1997). Brain, breathing and breathlessness. Respir. Physiol. 109, 197-204. doi: 10.1016/s0034-5687(97)00050-9

Harita, S., and Stroman, P. W. (2017). Confirmation of resting-state BOLD fluctuations in the human brainstem and spinal cord after identification and removal of physiological noise. *Magn. Reson. Med.* 78, 2149–2156. doi: 10.1002/mrm.26606

Harper, R. M., Gozal, D., Bandler, R., Spriggs, D., Lee, J., and Alger, J. (1998). Regional brain activation in humans during respiratory and blood pressure challenges. *Clin. Exp. Pharmacol. Physiol.* 25, 483–486. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1681. 1998.tb02240.x

Harper, R. M., Kumar, R., Macey, P. M., Woo, M. A., and Ogren, J. A. (2014). Affective brain areas and sleep-disordered breathing. *Prog. Brain Res.* 209, 275–293. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-444-63274-6.00014-X

Harper, R. M., Macey, P. M., Woo, M. A., Macey, K. E., Keens, T. G., Gozal, D., et al. (2005). Hypercapnic exposure in congenital central hypoventilation syndrome reveals CNS respiratory control mechanisms. *J. Neurophysiol.* 93, 1647–1658. doi: 10.1152/jn.00863.2004

Harvey, A. K., Pattinson, K. T., Brooks, J. C., Mayhew, S. D., Jenkinson, M., and Wise, R. G. (2008). Brainstem functional magnetic resonance imaging: disentangling signal from physiological noise. *J. Magn. Reson. Imaging* 28, 1337–1344. doi: 10.1002/jmri.21623

Henderson, L. A., Woo, M. A., Macey, P. M., Macey, K. E., Frysinger, R. C., Alger, J. R., et al. (2003). Neural responses during Valsalva maneuvers in obstructive sleep apnea syndrome. *J. Appl. Physiol.* (1985) 94, 1063–1074. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00702.2002

Hess, A., Yu, L., Klein, I., De Mazancourt, M., Jebrak, G., Mal, H., et al. (2013). Neural mechanisms underlying breathing complexity. *PLoS One* 8:e75740. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0075740

Heyman, A., Birchfield, R. I., and Sieker, H. O. (1958). Effects of bilateral cerebral infarction on respiratory center sensitivity. *Neurology* 8, 694–700. doi: 10.1212/wnl. 8.9.694

Honda, Y., Natsui, T., Hasumura, N., and Nakamura, K. (1963). Threshold Pco2 for respiratory system in acute hypoxia of dogs. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 18, 1053–1056. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1963.18.6.1053

Hong, S. K., Lin, Y. C., Lally, D. A., Yim, B. J., Kominami, N., Hong, P. W., et al. (1971). Alveolar gas exchanges and cardiovascular functions during breath holding with air. *J. Appl. Physiol.* 30, 540–547. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1971.30.4.540

Horn, E. M., and Waldrop, T. G. (1998). Suprapontine control of respiration. *Respir. Physiol.* 114, 201–211. doi: 10.1016/s0034-5687(98)00087-5

Hsu, Y. Y., Chang, C. N., Jung, S. M., Lim, K. E., Huang, J. C., Fang, S. Y., et al. (2004). Blood oxygenation level-dependent MRI of cerebral gliomas during breath holding. *J. Magn. Reson. Imaging* 19, 160–167. doi: 10.1002/jmri.10447

Hu, X., Le, T. H., Parrish, T., and Erhard, P. (1995). Retrospective estimation and correction of physiological fluctuation in functional MRI. *Magn. Reson. Med.* 34, 201–212. doi: 10.1002/mrm.1910340211

Iacovella, V., and Hasson, U. (2011). The relationship between BOLD signal and autonomic nervous system functions: implications for processing of "physiological noise". *Magn. Reson. Imaging* 29, 1338–1345. doi: 10.1016/j.mri.2011.03.006

Ikeda, K., Kawakami, K., Onimaru, H., Okada, Y., Yokota, S., Koshiya, N., et al. (2017). The respiratory control mechanisms in the brainstem and spinal cord: integrative views of the neuroanatomy and neurophysiology. *J. Physiol. Sci.* 67, 45–62. doi: 10.1007/s12576-016-0475-y

Iranmahboob, A., Peck, K. K., Brennan, N. P., Karimi, S., Fisicaro, R., Hou, B., et al. (2016). Vascular reactivity maps in patients with gliomas using breathholding BOLD fMRI. *J. Neuroimaging* 26, 232–239. doi: 10.1111/jon.12278

Jarrahi, B. (2021). An ICA investigation into the effect of physiological noise correction on dimensionality and spatial maps of intrinsic connectivity

networks. Annu. Int. Conf. IEEE Eng. Med. Biol. Soc. 2021, 3145-3148. doi: 10.1109/EMBC46164.2021.9629877

Javaheri, S., and Kazemi, H. (1987). Metabolic alkalosis and hypoventilation in humans. Am. Rev. Respir. Dis. 136, 1011–1016. doi: 10.1164/ajrccm/136.4.1011

Jones, T. B., Bandettini, P. A., and Birn, R. M. (2008). Integration of motion correction and physiological noise regression in fMRI. *Neuroimage* 42, 582–590. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.05.019

Jung, J. Y., Park, C. A., Lee, Y. B., and Kang, C. K. (2020). Investigation of functional connectivity differences between voluntary respirations via mouth and nose using resting state fMRI. *Brain Sci.* 10:704. doi: 10.3390/brainsci10100704

Kahn, N., and Wang, S. C. (1967). Electrophysiologic basis for pontine apneustic center and its role in integration of the Hering-Breuer reflex. *J. Neurophysiol.* 30, 301–318. doi: 10.1152/jn.1967.30.2.301

Kannurpatti, S. S., Biswal, B. B., and Hudetz, A. G. (2002). Differential fMRI-BOLD signal response to apnea in humans and anesthetized rats. *Magn. Reson. Med.* 47, 864–870. doi: 10.1002/mrm.10131

Kastrup, A., Kruger, G., Glover, G. H., and Moseley, M. E. (1999a). Assessment of cerebral oxidative metabolism with breath holding and fMRI. *Magn. Reson. Med.* 42, 608–611. doi: 10.1002/(sici)1522-2594(199909)42:3<608::aid-mrm26>3. 0.co;2-i

Kastrup, A., Krüger, G., Glover, G. H., Neumann-Haefelin, T., and Moseley, M. E. (1999b). Regional variability of cerebral blood oxygenation response to hypercapnia. *Neuroimage* 10, 675–681. doi: 10.1006/nimg.1999.0505

Kastrup, A., Li, T. Q., Glover, G. H., and Moseley, M. E. (1999c). Cerebral blood flow-related signal changes during breath-holding. *Am. J. Neuroradiol.* 20, 1233–1238.

Kastrup, A., Li, T. Q., Takahashi, A., Glover, G. H., and Moseley, M. E. (1998). Functional magnetic resonance imaging of regional cerebral blood oxygenation changes during breath holding. *Stroke* 29, 2641–2645. doi: 10.1161/01.str.29.12. 2641

Khalili-Mahani, N., Chang, C., Van Osch, M. J., Veer, I. M., Van Buchem, M. A., Dahan, A., et al. (2013). The impact of "physiological correction" on functional connectivity analysis of pharmacological resting state fMRI. *Neuroimage* 65, 499–510. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2012.09.044

Kimmerly, D. S., Morris, B. L., and Floras, J. S. (2013). Apnea-induced cortical BOLD-fMRI and peripheral sympathoneural firing response patterns of awake healthy humans. *PLoS One* 8:e82525. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0082525

Kruger, G., and Glover, G. H. (2001). Physiological noise in oxygenationsensitive magnetic resonance imaging. *Magn. Reson. Med.* 46, 631–637. doi: 10.1002/mrm.1240

Kundu, P., Inati, S. J., Evans, J. W., Luh, W. M., and Bandettini, P. A. (2012). Differentiating BOLD and non-BOLD signals in fMRI time series using multi-echo EPI. *Neuroimage* 60, 1759–1770. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011. 12.028

La, A., Rm, H., M, G., R, K., Ja, O., Sb, V., et al. (2019). Altered brain connectivity in sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) revealed using resting-state fMRI. *Neuroimage Clin.* 24:102060. doi: 10.1016/j.nicl.2019.102060

Lahiri, S., Mokashi, A., Delaney, R. G., and Fishman, A. P. (1978). Arterial P_{O_2} and P_{CO_2} stimulus threshold for carotid chemoreceptors and breathing. *Respir. Physiol.* 34, 359–375. doi: 10.1016/0034-5687(78)90134-2

Lalley, P. M. (1986). Responses of phrenic motoneurones of the cat to stimulation of medullary raphe nuclei. *J. Physiol.* 380, 349–371. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1986. sp016290

Ledoux, J. E. (2000). Emotion circuits in the brain. Annu. Rev. Neurosci. 23, 155–184. doi: 10.1146/annurev.neuro.23.1.155

Li, T.-Q., Kastrup, A., Takahashi, A. M., and Moseley, M. E. (1999). Functional MRI of human brain during breath holding by BOLD and FAIR techniques. *NeuroImage* 9, 243–249. doi: 10.1006/nimg.1998.0399

Li, H. J., Nie, X., Gong, H. H., Zhang, W., Nie, S., and Peng, D. C. (2016). Abnormal resting-state functional connectivity within the default mode network subregions in male patients with obstructive sleep apnea. *Neuropsychiatr. Dis. Treat.* 12, 203–212. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S97449

Li, M. X., Yan, C. Y., and Wang, S. (2015). New insights on the role of the insular cortex and habenula in OSA. *Sleep Breath.* 19, 1347–1353. doi: 10.1007/s11325-015-1168-0

Lindholm, P., and Linnarsson, D. (2002). Pulmonary gas exchange during apnoea in exercising men. *Eur. J. Appl. Physiol.* 86, 487–491. doi: 10.1007/s00421-002-0581-9

Lindholm, P., and Lundgren, C. E. G. (2006). Alveolar gas composition before and after maximal breath-holds in competitive divers. *Undersea Hyperb. Med.* 33, 463–467.
Linnman, C., Moulton, E. A., Barmettler, G., Becerra, L., and Borsook, D. (2012). Neuroimaging of the periaqueductal gray: state of the field. *Neuroimage* 60, 505–522. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2011.11.095

Liotti, M., Brannan, S., Egan, G., Shade, R., Madden, L., Abplanalp, B., et al. (2001). Brain responses associated with consciousness of breathlessness (air hunger). *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 98, 2035–2040. doi: 10.1073/pnas.98. 4.2035

Liu, P., De Vis, J. B., and Lu, H. (2019). Cerebrovascular reactivity (CVR) MRI with CO₂ challenge: a technical review. *Neuroimage* 187, 104–115. doi: 10.1016/j. neuroimage.2018.03.047

Liu, H. L., Huang, J., Wu, C. T., and Hsu, Y. Y. (2002). Detectability of blood oxygenation level-dependent signal changes during short breath hold duration. *Magn. Reson. Imaging* 20, 643–648. doi: 10.1016/s0730-725x(02) 00595-7

Liu, P., Xu, C., Lin, Z., Sur, S., Li, Y., Yasar, S., et al. (2020). Cerebrovascular reactivity mapping using intermittent breath modulation. *Neuroimage* 215:116787. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2020.116787

Macefield, V. G., Gandevia, S. C., and Henderson, L. A. (2006). Neural sites involved in the sustained increase in muscle sympathetic nerve activity induced by inspiratory capacity apnea: a fMRI study. *J. Appl. Physiol.* (1985) 100, 266–273. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00588.2005

Macey, P. M., Haris, N., Kumar, R., Thomas, M. A., Woo, M. A., and Harper, R. M. (2018). Obstructive sleep apnea and cortical thickness in females and males. *PLoS One* 13:e0193854. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone. 0193854

Macey, P. M., Kumar, R., Woo, M. A., Valladares, E. M., Yan-Go, F. L., and Harper, R. M. (2008). Brain structural changes in obstructive sleep apnea. *Sleep* 31, 967–977. doi: 10.5665/sleep/31.7.967

Macey, P. M., Macey, K. E., Henderson, L. A., Alger, J. R., Frysinger, R. C., Woo, M. A., et al. (2003). Functional magnetic resonance imaging responses to expiratory loading in obstructive sleep apnea. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 138, 275–290. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2003.09.002

Macey, P. M., Macey, K. E., Kumar, R., and Harper, R. M. (2004). A method for removal of global effects from fMRI time series. *Neuroimage* 22, 360–366. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2003.12.042

Macey, K. E., Macey, P. M., Woo, M. A., Harper, R. K., Alger, J. R., Keens, T. G., et al. (2004). fMRI signal changes in response to forced expiratory loading in congenital central hypoventilation syndrome. *J. Appl. Physiol. (1985)* 97, 1897–1907. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00359.2004

Macey, K. E., Macey, P. M., Woo, M. A., Henderson, L. A., Frysinger, R. C., Harper, R. K., et al. (2006). Inspiratory loading elicits aberrant fMRI signal changes in obstructive sleep apnea. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 151, 44–60. doi: 10.1016/j. resp.2005.05.024

Macey, P. M., Woo, M. A., Macey, K. E., Keens, T. G., Saeed, M. M., Alger, J. R., et al. (2005). Hypoxia reveals posterior thalamic, cerebellar, midbrain and limbic deficits in congenital central hypoventilation syndrome. *J. Appl. Physiol. (1985)* 98, 958–969. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00969.2004

Magon, S., Basso, G., Farace, P., Ricciardi, G. K., Beltramello, A., and Sbarbati, A. (2009). Reproducibility of BOLD signal change induced by breath holding. *Neuroimage* 45, 702–712. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008. 12.059

Mandell, D. M., Han, J. S., Poublanc, J., Crawley, A. P., Stainsby, J. A., Fisher, J. A., et al. (2008). Mapping cerebrovascular reactivity using blood oxygen leveldependent MRI in Patients with arterial steno-occlusive disease: comparison with arterial spin labeling MRI. *Stroke* 39, 2021–2028. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.107. 506709

Martino, P. F., Davis, S., Opansky, C., Krause, K., Bonis, J. M., Pan, L. G., et al. (2007). The cerebellar fastigial nucleus contributes to CO2-H+ ventilatory sensitivity in awake goats. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 157, 242–251. doi: 10.1016/j. resp.2007.01.019

Matt, E., Fischmeister, F. P. S., Amini, A., Robinson, S. D., Weber, A., Foki, T., et al. (2019). Improving sensitivity, specificity and reproducibility of individual brainstem activation. *Brain Struct. Funct.* 224, 2823–2838. doi: 10.1007/s00429-019-01936-3

Mazzone, S. B., Mclennan, L., Mcgovern, A. E., Egan, G. F., and Farrell, M. J. (2007). Representation of capsaicin-evoked urge-to-cough in the human brain using functional magnetic resonance imaging. *Am. J. Respir. Crit. Care Med.* 176, 327–332. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200612-1856OC

Mckay, L. C., Adams, L., Frackowiak, R. S., and Corfield, D. R. (2008). A bilateral cortico-bulbar network associated with breath holding in humans, determined by functional magnetic resonance imaging. *Neuroimage* 40, 1824–1832. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.01.058

Mckay, L. C., Evans, K. C., Frackowiak, R. S. J., and Corfield, D. R. (2003). Neural correlates of voluntary breathing in humans. *J. Appl. Physiol. (1985)* 95, 1170–1178. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00641.2002

Mcketton, L., Sam, K., Poublanc, J., Crawley, A. P., Sobczyk, O., Venkatraghavan, L., et al. (2021). The effect of CO2 on resting-state functional connectivity: Isocapnia vs. Poikilocapnia. *Front. Physiol.* 12:639782. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2021.639782

Memmler, R. L., Cohen, B. J., and Wood, D. L. (1992). *The Human Body in Health and Disease*. Philadelphia; New York [et autres]: J. B. Lippincott.

Mikhail, Y., and Ahmed, Y. Y. (1975). Outline of the arcuate nucleus in the human medulla oblongata. Acta Anat. (Basel) 92, 285–291. doi: 10.1159/000144447

Moher Alsady, T., Blessing, E. M., and Beissner, F. (2016). MICA-A toolbox for masked independent component analysis of fMRI data. *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 37, 3544–3556. doi: 10.1002/hbm.23258

Moreton, F. C., Dani, K. A., Goutcher, C., O'hare, K., and Muir, K. W. (2016). Respiratory challenge MRI: practical aspects. *Neuroimage Clin.* 11, 667–677. doi: 10.1016/j.nicl.2016.05.003

Morris, K. F., Nuding, S. C., Segers, L. S., Baekey, D. M., Shannon, R., Lindsey, B. G., et al. (2010). Respiratory and Mayer wave-related discharge patterns of raphe and pontine neurons change with vagotomy. *J. Appl. Physiol.* (1985) 109, 189–202. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.01324.2009

Mueller, S. G., Bateman, L. M., and Laxer, K. D. (2014). Evidence for brainstem network disruption in temporal lobe epilepsy and sudden unexplained death in epilepsy. *Neuroimage Clin.* 5, 208–216. doi: 10.1016/j.nicl.2014.06.010

Nagai, M., Hoshide, S., and Kario, K. (2010). The insular cortex and cardiovascular system: a new insight into the brain-heart axis. J. Am. Soc. Hypertens. 4, 174–182. doi: 10.1016/j.jash.2010.05.001

Nogues, M. A., and Benarroch, E. (2008). Abnormalities of respiratory control and the respiratory motor unit. *Neurologist* 14, 273–288. doi: 10.1097/NRL. 0b013e318173e830

Nogues, M. A., Roncoroni, A. J., and Benarroch, E. (2002). Breathing control in neurological diseases. *Clin. Auton. Res.* 12, 440–449. doi: 10.1007/s10286-002-0067-1

Ogoh, S., Suzuki, K., Washio, T., Tamiya, K., Saito, S., Bailey, T. G., et al. (2019). Does respiratory drive modify the cerebral vascular response to changes in end-tidal carbon dioxide? *Exp. Physiol.* 104, 1363–1370. doi: 10.1113/EP087744

Ogren, J. A., Macey, P. M., Kumar, R., Woo, M. A., and Harper, R. M. (2010). Central autonomic regulation in congenital central hypoventilation syndrome. *Neuroscience* 167, 1249–1256. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2010. 02.078

Okada, Y., Kuwana, S., Masumiya, H., Kimura, N., Chen, Z., and Oku, Y. (2008). Chemosensitive neuronal network organization in the ventral medulla analyzed by dynamic voltage-imaging. *Adv. Exp. Med. Biol.* 605, 353–357. doi: 10.1007/978-0-387-73693-8_62

Otis, A. B., Rahn, H., and Fenn, W. O. (1948). Alveolar gas changes during breath holding. *Am. J. Physiol.* 152, 674–686. doi: 10.1152/ajplegacy.1948.152.3.674

Parkes, M. J. (2006). Breath-holding and its breakpoint. *Exp. Physiol.* 91, 1–15. doi: 10.1113/expphysiol.2005.031625

Parsons, L. M., Egan, G., Liotti, M., Brannan, S., Denton, D., Shade, R., et al. (2001). Neuroimaging evidence implicating cerebellum in the experience of hypercapnia and hunger for air. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 98, 2041–2046. doi: 10.1073/pnas.98.4.2041

Patodia, S., Somani, A., and Thom, M. (2021). Review: neuropathology findings in autonomic brain regions in SUDEP and future research directions. *Auton. Neurosci.* 235:102862. doi: 10.1016/j.autneu.2021.102862

Pattinson, K. T. S., Governo, R. J., Macintosh, B. J., Russell, E. C., Corfield, D. R., Tracey, I., et al. (2009a). Opioids depress cortical centers responsible for the volitional control of respiration. *J. Neurosci.* 29, 8177–8186. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1375-09.2009

Pattinson, K. T. S., Mitsis, G. D., Harvey, A. K., Jbabdi, S., Dirckx, S., Mayhew, S. D., et al. (2009b). Determination of the human brainstem respiratory control network and its cortical connections *in vivo* using functional and structural imaging. *Neuroimage* 44, 295–305. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.09.007

Piche, M., Cohen-Adad, J., Nejad, M. K., Perlbarg, V., Xie, G., Beaudoin, G., et al. (2009). Characterization of cardiac-related noise in fMRI of the cervical spinal cord. *Magn. Reson. Imaging* 27, 300–310. doi: 10.1016/j.mri.2008. 07.019

Pindzola, R. R., Balzer, J. R., Nemoto, E. M., Goldstein, S., and Yonas, H. (2001). Cerebrovascular reserve in patients with carotid occlusive disease assessed by stable xenon-enhanced ct cerebral blood flow and transcranial Doppler. *Stroke* 32, 1811–1817. doi: 10.1161/01.str.32.8.1811 Pinto, J., Bright, M. G., Bulte, D. P., and Figueiredo, P. (2021). Cerebrovascular reactivity mapping without gas challenges: a methodological guide. *Front. Physiol.* 11:608475. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2020.608475

Poser, B. A., Versluis, M. J., Hoogduin, J. M., and Norris, D. G. (2006). BOLD contrast sensitivity enhancement and artifact reduction with multiecho EPI: parallel-acquired inhomogeneity-desensitized fMRI. *Magn. Reson. Med.* 55, 1227–1235. doi: 10.1002/mrm.20900

Poublanc, J., Crawley, A. P., Sobczyk, O., Montandon, G., Sam, K., Mandell, D. M., et al. (2015). Measuring cerebrovascular reactivity: the dynamic response to a step hypercapnic stimulus. *J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab.* 35, 1746–1756. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2015.114

Prasad, S., Pal, P. K., and Chen, R. (2021). "Chapter 1 - breathing and the nervous system," in *Aminoff's Neurology and General Medicine (Sixth Edition)*, eds M. J. Aminoff and S. A. Josephson (Boston: Academic Press), 3–19.

Prokopiou, P. C., Pattinson, K. T. S., Wise, R. G., and Mitsis, G. D. (2019). Modeling of dynamic cerebrovascular reactivity to spontaneous and externally induced CO2 fluctuations in the human brain using BOLD-fMRI. *Neuroimage* 186, 533–548. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2018.10.084

Ramsay, S. C., Adams, L., Murphy, K., Corfield, D. R., Grootoonk, S., Bailey, D. L., et al. (1993). Regional cerebral blood flow during volitional expiration in man: a comparison with volitional inspiration. *J. Physiol.* 461, 85–101. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1993.sp019503

Roberts, P., Jezzard, P., and Bulte, D. (2009). Comparison of breath holding techniques for the calibration of FMRI measurements of oxygen metabolism. *Proc. Intl. Soc. Mag. Reson. Med.* 17, 1532.

Scouten, A., and Schwarzbauer, C. (2008). Paced respiration with end-expiration technique offers superior BOLD signal repeatability for breath-hold studies. *Neuroimage* 43, 250–257. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.03.052

Sharman, M., Gallea, C., Lehongre, K., Galanaud, D., Nicolas, N., Similowski, T., et al. (2014). The cerebral cost of breathing: an FMRI case-study in congenital central hypoventilation syndrome. *PLoS One* 9:e107850. doi: 10.1371/journal. pone.0107850

Shea, S. A. (1996). Behavioural and arousal-related influences on breathing in humans. *Exp. Physiol.* 81, 1–26. doi: 10.1113/expphysiol.1996.sp003911

Sheikhbahaei, S., Turovsky, E. A., Hosford, P. S., Hadjihambi, A., Theparambil, S. M., Liu, B., et al. (2018). Astrocytes modulate brainstem respiratory rhythm-generating circuits and determine exercise capacity. *Nat. Commun.* 9:370. doi: 10.1038/s41467-017-02723-6

Skow, R. J., Day, T. A., Fuller, J. E., Bruce, C. D., and Steinback, C. D. (2015). The ins and outs of breath holding: simple demonstrations of complex respiratory physiology. *Adv. Physiol. Educ.* 39, 223–231. doi: 10.1152/advan.00030.2015

Šmejkal, V., Druga, R., and Tintéra, J. (1999). Control of breathing and brain activation in human subjects seen by functional magnetic resonance imaging. *Physiol. Res.* 48, 21–25.

Šmejkal, V., Druga, R., and Tintěra, J. (2000). Brain activation during volitional control of breathing. *Physiol. Res.* 49, 659–663.

Smith, J. C., Abdala, A. P., Borgmann, A., Rybak, I. A., and Paton, J. F. (2013). Brainstem respiratory networks: building blocks and microcircuits. *Trends Neurosci.* 36, 152–162. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2012.11.004

Smith, J. C., Abdala, A. P., Rybak, I. A., and Paton, J. F. (2009). Structural and functional architecture of respiratory networks in the mammalian brainstem. *Philos. Trans. R. Soc. Lond. B Biol. Sci.* 364, 2577–2587. doi: 10.1098/rstb.2009.0081

Spano, V. R., Mandell, D. M., Poublanc, J., Sam, K., Battisti-Charbonney, A., Pucci, O., et al. (2013). CO₂ blood oxygen level-dependent MR mapping of cerebrovascular reserve in a clinical population: safety, tolerability and technical feasibility. *Radiology* 266, 592–598. doi: 10.1148/radiol.12112795

Stehling, M. K., Schmitt, F., and Ladebeck, R. (1993). Echo-planar MR imaging of human brain oxygenation changes. *J. Magn. Reson. Imaging* 3, 471–474. doi: 10.1002/jmri.1880030307

Strohl, K. P., and Altose, M. D. (1984). Oxygen saturation during breath-holding and during Apneas in sleep. *Chest* 85, 181–186. doi: 10.1378/chest.85.2.181

Sutterlin, S., Schroijen, M., Constantinou, E., Smets, E., Van Den Bergh, O., and Van Diest, I. (2013). Breath holding duration as a measure of distress tolerance: examining its relation to measures of executive control. *Front. Psychol.* 4:483. doi: 10.3389/fpsyg.2013.00483

Tancredi, F. B., and Hoge, R. D. (2013). Comparison of cerebral vascular reactivity measures obtained using breath-holding and CO₂ inhalation. *J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab.* 33, 1066–1074. doi: 10.1038/jcbfm.2013.48

Tang, Y., Chen, Q., Yu, X., Xia, W., Luo, C., Huang, X., et al. (2014). A resting-state functional connectivity study in patients at high risk for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsy Behav.* 41, 33–38. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2014. 08.140

Tenney, S. M., and Ou, L. C. (1977). Ventilatory response of decorticate and decerebrate cats to hypoxia and CO₂. *Respir. Physiol.* 29, 81–92. doi: 10.1016/0034-5687(77)90119-0

Thomason, M. E., Burrows, B. E., Gabrieli, J. D., and Glover, G. H. (2005). Breath holding reveals differences in fMRI BOLD signal in children and adults. *Neuroimage* 25, 824–837. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.12.026

Tong, Y., Hocke, L. M., and Frederick, B. B. (2019). Low frequency systemic hemodynamic "noise" in resting state BOLD fMRI: characteristics, causes, implications, mitigation strategies and applications. *Front. Neurosci.* 13:787. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2019.00787

Van De Moortele, P. F., Pfeuffer, J., Glover, G. H., Ugurbil, K., and Hu, X. (2002). Respiration-induced B0 fluctuations and their spatial distribution in the human brain at 7 Tesla. *Magn. Reson. Med.* 47, 888–895. doi: 10.1002/mrm.10145

Vernieri, F., Pasqualetti, P., Passarelli, F., Rossini, P. M., and Silvestrini, M. (1999). Outcome of carotid artery occlusion is predicted by cerebrovascular reactivity. *Stroke* 30, 593–598. doi: 10.1161/01.str.30.3.593

Von Leupoldt, A., and Dahme, B. (2005). Cortical substrates for the perception of dyspnea. *Chest* 128, 345–354. doi: 10.1378/chest.128.1.345

Wallace, T. E., Manavaki, R., Graves, M. J., Patterson, A. J., and Gilbert, F. J. (2017). Impact of physiological noise correction on detecting blood oxygenation level-dependent contrast in the breast. *Phys. Med. Biol.* 62, 127–145. doi: 10.1088/1361-6560/62/1/127

Wandschneider, B., Koepp, M., Scott, C., Micallef, C., Balestrini, S., Sisodiya, S. M., et al. (2015). Structural imaging biomarkers of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Brain* 138, 2907–2919. doi: 10.1093/brain/awv233

Weibull, A., Gustavsson, H., Mattsson, S., and Svensson, J. (2008). Investigation of spatial resolution, partial volume effects and smoothing in functional MRI using artificial 3D time series. *Neuroimage* 41, 346–353. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008. 02.015

Windischberger, C., Langenberger, H., Sycha, T., Tschernko, E. M., Fuchsjager-Mayerl, G., Schmetterer, L., et al. (2002). On the origin of respiratory artifacts in BOLD-EPI of the human brain. *Magn. Reson. Imaging* 20, 575–582. doi: 10.1016/s0730-725x(02)00563-5

Worsley, K. J., and Friston, K. J. (1995). Analysis of fMRI time-series revisitedagain. *Neuroimage* 2, 173–181. doi: 10.1006/nimg.1995.1023

Wu, Y., Zhao, W., Chen, X., Wan, X., and Lei, X. (2020). Aberrant awake spontaneous brain activity in obstructive sleep apnea: a review focused on restingstate EEG and resting-state fMRI. *Front. Neurol.* 11:768. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020. 00768

Yao, J. F., Yang, H. S., Wang, J. H., Liang, Z., Talavage, T. M., Tamer, G. G., et al. (2021). A novel method of quantifying hemodynamic delays to improve hemodynamic response and CVR estimates in CO₂ challenge fMRI. *J. Cereb. Blood Flow Metab.* 41, 1886–1898. doi: 10.1177/0271678X20 978582

Yuan, H., Zotev, V., Phillips, R., and Bodurka, J. (2013). Correlated slow fluctuations in respiration, EEG and BOLD fMRI. *Neuroimage* 79, 81-93. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.04.068

Zaccaro, A., Piarulli, A., Laurino, M., Garbella, E., Menicucci, D., Neri, B., et al. (2018). How breath-control can change your life: a systematic review on psycho-physiological correlates of slow breathing. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 12:353. doi: 10.3389/fnhum.2018.00353

Zhang, X., Ma, L., Li, S., Wang, Y., and Wang, L. (2011). A functional MRI evaluation of frontal dysfunction in patients with severe obstructive sleep apnea. *Sleep Med.* 12, 335–340. doi: 10.1016/j.sleep.2010.08.015

Ziyeh, S., Rick, J., Reinhard, M., Hetzel, A., Mader, I., and Speck, O. (2005). Blood oxygen level-dependent MRI of cerebral CO₂ reactivity in severe carotid stenosis and occlusion. *Stroke* 36, 751–756. doi: 10.1161/01.STR. 0000157593.03470.3d

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Mark Stewart, Downstate Health Sciences University, United States

REVIEWED BY Shigefumi Yokota, Shimane University, Japan Henner Koch, University Hospital RWTH Aachen, Germany

*CORRESPONDENCE Steven A. Crone steven.crone@cchmc.org

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Epilepsy, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

RECEIVED 11 September 2022 ACCEPTED 11 October 2022 PUBLISHED 01 November 2022

CITATION

Schottelkotte KM and Crone SA (2022) Forebrain control of breathing: Anatomy and potential functions. *Front. Neurol.* 13:1041887. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2022.1041887

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Schottelkotte and Crone. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Forebrain control of breathing: Anatomy and potential functions

Karl M. Schottelkotte¹ and Steven A. Crone^{2,3,4*}

¹Department of Pharmacology and Systems Physiology, University of Cincinnati College of Medicine, Cincinnati, OH, United States, ²Division of Pediatric Neurosurgery, Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center, Cincinnati, OH, United States, ³Division of Developmental Biology, Cincinnati Children's Hospital Medical Center, Cincinnati, OH, United States, ⁴Department of Neurosurgery, University of Cincinnati College of Medicine, Cincinnati, OH, United States

The forebrain plays important roles in many critical functions, including the control of breathing. We propose that the forebrain is important for ensuring that breathing matches current and anticipated behavioral, emotional, and physiological needs. This review will summarize anatomical and functional evidence implicating forebrain regions in the control of breathing. These regions include the cerebral cortex, extended amygdala, hippocampus, hypothalamus, and thalamus. We will also point out areas where additional research is needed to better understand the specific roles of forebrain regions in the control of breathing.

KEYWORDS

forebrain, control of breathing, limbic system, cortex, respiratory circuits

Introduction

Breathing is an essential function for humans during every waking and sleeping moment to provide movement of air in and out of the lungs (1–3). Our oxygen demands are dynamic and constantly changing depending on our activity level, emotional state, health status, and current behaviors. Because of this, the brain must constantly ensure that our breathing is appropriately matched to our physiological state and behavior. For example, our breathing rate and/or volume changes in anticipation of altered needs for gas exchange and tissue oxygenation during exercise or other physical activities (4). This feed-forward control is critical for maintaining homeostasis because there is no known mechanism for sensing gas exchange in the muscle or lungs. Breathing changes with emotional states as well, as the feelings of stress and fear can cause hyperventilation (5–7). Although the basic pattern of respiration (inspiration, post-inspiration, and expiration phases) is generated by neurons in the brainstem and transmitted to respiratory muscles via spinal circuits (1, 2, 8), these neurons are influenced by other brain regions in order to ensure that breathing is appropriate for the current situation.

Breathing, unlike other autonomic processes such as heart rate and blood pressure, can be modulated voluntarily in addition to autonomically (9–11). For example, singers and musicians that play wind instruments need precise control over their breathing to produce the correct notes and tones. Mindfulness exercises such as meditation and yoga utilize deliberate and precise breathing methods to elicit calming responses from the body, including lowering blood pressure and heart rate. Competitive weightlifters are among a variety of athletes that use methodic breathing techniques such as

hyperventilating before their lift to provide sympathetic activation to maximize strength during their lift. Swimmers pace their breathing to ensure that they do not inadvertently inhale water. Thus, intentionally pacing respiration or modulating breathing volume is a tool that humans and animals use to control their own physiology.

The forebrain is important for the planning and execution of movements, sensory processing, regulating sleep wake states and behavioral responses to emotions such as stress and fear (5, 7). Each of these functions can have an impact on breathing. For example, fear is linked with a variety of respiratory changesyou may gasp if you are startled, you might find yourself holding your breath when scared, or even hyperventilating as your body prepares its fight or flight response. Sleep/wake states strongly influence the control of breathing, with important consequences if this relationship is dysfunctional, such as sleep apnea, congenital central hypoventilation syndrome, sudden infant death syndrome, or sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. Thus, we propose that the forebrain may be important for ensuring that breathing matches current and anticipated emotional, behavioral, and physiological needs. However, the circuits and mechanisms by which the forebrain exerts control over breathing are only partly understood. This review will summarize anatomical and functional evidence implicating forebrain regions in the control of breathing. These regions include the cerebral cortex, extended amygdala, hippocampus, hypothalamus, and thalamus (Figure 1). We will also point out areas where additional research is needed to better understand the specific roles of forebrain regions in the control of breathing.

Brainstem and midbrain control of breathing

The brainstem is critical for the generation of respiratory rhythm, patterning of motor output, and adapting respiration to changes in blood gasses to ensure adequate ventilation at all times (1-3, 8, 12). Historically, the brainstem has been broadly divided into the ventral respiratory column, dorsal respiratory group, the parafacial respiratory group, and the pontine respiratory group. Here, we describe the main structures within these groups responsible for the control of breathing to provide a foundation for understanding how forebrain structures might modify breathing via their connections to these structures.

Ventral respiratory column and the triple oscillator model

The pre-Bötzinger complex (preBötC), post-inspiratory complex (PiCo), and lateral portion of the parafacial respiratory group (pF_L) are thought to be oscillatory rhythm generators

responsible for driving the inspiratory, post-inspiratory, and expiratory phases of breathing, respectively (13). The preBötC is part of the ventral respiratory column that also includes the Bötzinger complex (BötC), rostral ventral respiratory group (rVRG), and caudal ventral respiratory group (cVRG) (1). The preBötC drives inspiration via connections to bulbospinal neurons in the rVRG (14). PiCo is an oscillatory neuronal population adjacent to the BötC and parafacial respiratory groups that is active in the post-inspiratory period (15). The pF_L drives expiration via connections to the bulbospinal neurons in the cVRG (1). Expiration is passive at rest and expiratory muscles are only recruited when metabolic/ventilatory demand is high, such as during exercise. The BötC contains inhibitory neurons that are active during post-inspiration and/or expiration and inhibit the preBötC and other brainstem regions (16). Inhibitory connections between the three oscillators are thought to maintain the three distinct phases of breathing (13). Forebrain regions with connections to the ventral respiratory column could potentially alter the inspiratory rhythm, coordination between the three oscillators/phases of breathing, or transmission of the respiratory rhythm to motor neurons.

Parafacial respiratory group

The parafacial respiratory group consists of a lateral part (pF_L) and a ventral part (pF_V) , located adjacent to the facial motor nucleus. The pF_L is thought to generate the rhythm responsible for the expiratory phase of breathing, as discussed above. The pF_V (also referred to as the retrotrapezoid nucleus) is critical for central chemosensation- responding to changes in pCO2 and pH in the blood (12). These two groups can be distinguished by their location as well as expression of Phox2b only in the pF_V (17, 18). Thus, forebrain connections to the pFRG region could potentially alter expiratory rhythm, control passive vs. active expiration, or modulate chemosensory responses.

Dorsal respiratory group

The dorsal respiratory group consists of a population of respiratory neurons within the nucleus of the solitary tract (NTS) in the medulla. The NTS receives sensory input from the periphery and projects throughout the brainstem to modulate autonomic functions such as breathing and heart rate (19, 20). It is a major information processing and relay station, though only a portion of the NTS is involved in respiratory function. In the context of respiration, the NTS relays sensory afferent information from the vagal and glossopharyngeal nerves to the ventral respiratory column and receives information from the carotid bodies about circulating blood gas concentrations



(19, 20). Therefore, forebrain regions connected to the dorsal respiratory group are likely to modify respiratory responses to peripheral sensory information or alter sensory processing.

Pontine respiratory group

The pontine respiratory group is comprised of the Kölliker-Fuse nucleus and parabrachial nuclei. These are a collection of neurochemically diverse structures that are important for coordinating respiratory muscles during breathing and other orofacial behaviors such as vocalizing, coughing, swallowing, and emesis (21-23). The Kölliker-Fuse nucleus patterns respiratory muscle activity during the transition from the inspiratory to expiratory phases, mediates the inspiratory off-switch that triggers glottal closure, and controls upper airway patency (22, 24). The parabrachial nuclei pattern airway and expiratory muscle activity as well as receive chemosensory (i.e., hypoxia and hypercapnia) and mechanosensory information (i.e., negative airway pressure) important for arousal from hypercapnia (25, 26). These areas are likely critical for coordinating airway and respiratory muscles during diverse respiratory-related and orofacial behaviors driven by the forebrain.

Periaqueductal gray

Located in the midbrain, the periaqueductal gray (PAG) serves as an interface between the forebrain and the brainstem to produce integrated behavioral responses to internal or external stressors (e.g., pain or threats) (27). The PAG coordinates respiratory, cardiovascular, and pain responses, as well as plays a part in vocalization, cough, sneeze, swallow, crying, laughter, micturition, arousal, thermoregulation, and sexual behaviors (27–30). As part of the "emotional motor system," a major role of the PAG is likely to regulate breathing in response to emotional challenges and survival programs such as "fight or flight" or freezing responses (30).

The PAG receives inputs from the prefrontal cortex, amygdala, hypothalamus and nociceptive pathways and coordinates respiratory, cardiovascular, motor, and pain responses *via* efferents to the brainstem, forebrain and spinal cord (27, 30). Electrical or chemical stimulation of the PAG changes breathing patterns in rodents (31–33). Importantly, the pattern produced is dependent on which part of the PAG is stimulated. The effects of PAG stimulation on breathing include increasing respiratory frequency (e.g., tachypnea) and inspiratory effort (dorsal PAG, ventral part of lateral PAG), lengthening (e.g., apneusis) or shortening the inspiratory period (lateral PAG), or apnea (ventrolateral PAG) (32). The PAG is

part of a descending system that modulates airway sensory processing, critical for control of breathing and breathing related behaviors, *via* projections to the nucleus of the solitary tract (29). The PAG can also directly control breathing through projections to the preBötzinger complex that modify the activity of pre-inspiratory neurons (32, 34). In addition, the PAG projects to the nucleus retroambiguus, a medullary region important for airway control during breathing, vocalization, and other behaviors (30, 35), as well as the Raphe nuclei and adrenergic nuclei (29). Thus, the PAG relays information from the forebrain to the brainstem to ensure that breathing patterns suit current behavioral or emotional needs such as fleeing predators, freezing, talking, crying, coughing, etc.

Cerebellum

The cerebellum contains nearly half of the neurons in the central nervous system (36) and is a hub for processing information from many regions of the nervous system including the motor cortex, brainstem, and sensory afferents (37, 38). Although not principally a "respiratory region," respiration is among the many motor and non-motor aspects modulated by the cerebellum (39-43). The ventral respiratory group sends numerous projections to the cerebellum and cerebellar deep nuclei send projections back to the ventral respiratory group (44-46), providing evidence that the cerebellum is actively involved in respiratory regulation. The cerebellum also has numerous reciprocal connections to other brainstem and forebrain regions, including those associated with responses to hypercapnia and air hunger (42-44). Additional evidence also suggests that the cerebellum is involved in the response to chemical (hypoxia and hypercapnia), and mechanical (tracheal occlusion and positive pressure breathing) respiratory challenges (41, 43, 45, 47). Although the role of the cerebellum in control of breathing is not fully understood, it's connectivity to both forebrain and brainstem respiratory centers makes it a potential hub for the forebrain to exert control over breathing.

Forebrain control of breathing

The following sections will describe the anatomical and functional evidence supporting a role for each of the following structures in the control of breathing: cerebral cortex, amygdala, bed nucleus of the stria terminalis, hippocampus, hypothalamus, and thalamus (Figure 1).

Cerebral cortex

The cerebral cortex of the brain is responsible for a diverse array of functions including voluntary motor functions, sensory processing, emotional processing, executive functions, attention, perception, memory, language, and cognition (48). Respiration is a motor function that is modified by sensory processes and emotional state, indicating that the cerebral cortex likely plays multiple roles in the control of breathing (49). This section will discuss evidence that different regions of the cerebral cortex likely play different roles in the control of breathing.

Motor cortex

The motor cortex is responsible for selecting, planning, and executing movements. Early evidence for a role of the cortex in breathing came in the late 1950's when it was noted that stimulation of the motor cortex in cats activated the phrenic nerve with a short latency, indicating a possible direct corticomotoneuronal connection from the motor cortex to the phrenic motor nucleus (50), which was corroborated by various other studies (9, 51, 52). Investigators have suggested that activation of the diaphragm via the motor cortex is congruent with similar experiments that activate limb muscles through corticospinal pathways (53). In fact, the diaphragm region of the motor cortex can control forelimb muscles following a phrenic nerve transfer to the forelimb (54). It has since been shown that direct corticomotoneuronal as well as cortico-reticulospinal and corticopropriospinal-motor neuron pathways can mediate cortical control of breathing (9, 51, 55) and that these pathways do not involve medullary respiratory regions (9, 52, 56). The primary motor area, premotor area, and the supplementary motor area likely cooperate to modulate breathing. Respiratory linked activity has been observed in all three brain regions through a combination of EEG recordings, transcranial stimulation experiments, and neuroimaging efforts (57-61). Vocalizations require the deliberate and precise modification of respiration, and much of these signals originate in premotor cortices (11, 59, 62–64). The supplementary motor area exhibits a tonic drive to phrenic motoneurons that is thought to play an important role in the wakefulness drive to breathe as well as modulating breathing for speech (59, 63). A better understanding of how the motor cortex exerts volitional and tonic drive to spinal respiratory circuits could lead to new therapies to improve breathing in cases of disease or injury in which respiratory drive is insufficient.

Somatosensory cortex

The somatosensory cortex is activated by respiratory loads as well as low tidal volume, presumably *via* lung and chest wall mechanoreceptors (49). Low tidal volume also activates association motor cortices. Hypercapnia, which is sensed by carotid body and medullary chemoreceptors, does not activate the somatosensory cortex. Intriguingly, human subjects are able to distinguish between different magnitudes of respiratory loads, but not hypercapnia, consistent with the somatosensory cortex being important for discriminatory processes (49).

Insular and cingulate cortices

The insular and cingulate cortices have gained attention for their role in the sensation of dyspnea, the feeling of being unable to breathe (65–67). Therefore, these regions are particularly responsive to respiratory challenges such as hypercapnia, low tidal volume, and respiratory loads (49, 68–73). Due to their ties to the limbic system (65, 74) these regions also integrate emotional valence to sensory information (67, 71, 75) and likely play a role in generating behavioral responses to uncomfortable respiratory sensations (49).

The extended amygdala: Amygdala and bed nucleus of the stria terminalis

The amygdala is part of the limbic system and evaluates the emotional importance of sensory information to prompt an appropriate response. It is known for its roles in processing fearful or threatening stimuli, reward processing, and stimulating aggressive behavior (5, 7, 76).

The bed nucleus of the stria terminalis (BNST) is a limbic structure adjacent to the amygdala that is also involved in fear and aggressive behaviors (7, 77, 78). We refer to these structures together as the extended amygdala due to their close functional association. This section of the review will discuss what is currently known about the role of the amygdala and the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis in the control of breathing and suggest directions for future research.

The extended amygdala has connections to brainstem respiratory regions

Functional imaging and electroencephalogram (EEG) studies have shown that the amygdala, along with other cortical and limbic brain regions, exhibits a high degree of coordination with the respiratory cycle predominantly within the lateral amygdaloid region (10, 76, 79). However, ablation of the amygdala has no effect on eupnea in rodents (80). Anterograde and retrograde tracing studies demonstrated that there are reciprocal connections between the extended amygdala and the ventral respiratory group (VRG) (44), which could potentially mediate the coordination of activity. In fact, the central nucleus of the amygdala (the output center of the amygdala), has direct, monosynaptic projections to the preBötzinger Complex, as identified by viral tracing experiments (11, 81). Although the central nucleus is predominantly composed of inhibitory GABAergic neurons, it has connections to both excitatory and inhibitory neurons of the preBötzinger Complex (preBötC) and thus is poised to exert a variety of effects on the preBötC, possibly dependent upon emotional states (82–85). These reciprocal connectivity between the extended amygdala and VRG may serve as a substrate to regulate breathing in response to fear/anxiety, regulate fear-related behaviors in response to breathing rhythm, or both. Functional testing of this hypothesis in animal models awaits future studies.

The extended amygdala also has connections to other brain regions important for the control of breathing. Retrogradetracing studies in rats and mice have shown that both the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis and central nucleus of the amygdala have afferent projections to the nucleus of the solitary tract, which is the viscerosensory tract that bears information from the vagus nerve among others (19, 86). However, since both the nucleus of the solitary tract and extended amygdala have broad functions in autonomic control, it is unclear whether this connection has a role in respiration. The midline apneic site, a medullary brain region related to the raphe nuclei and partially containing the raphe pallidus, receives projections from both the BNST and central nucleus of the amygdala (87). This connection could provide an explanation for the respiratory depression and central apnea that is elicited by stimulation of the central amygdala and bed nucleus of the stria terminalis (see below).

Amygdala stimulation can inhibit breathing

Direct proof that the amygdala can influence breathing comes from animal studies demonstrating that electrical stimulation of the lateral amygdala region can reduce phrenic nerve output and slow ventilation (82). Working with human epilepsy and non-epileptic patients, multiple studies have noted that electrical stimulation of the amygdala can cause apnea (83, 85, 88, 89). The location of this site, called the amygdala inhibition of respiration (AIR) site, has been mapped in pediatric patients (85). Intriguingly, stimulation of the amygdala in excess of 30s evoked apnea; yet the subjects showed no signs of discomfort (i.e., dyspnea) or arousal (83, 85). For comparison, subjects were unable to voluntarily hold their breath for longer than 20s without experiencing dyspnea. Interestingly, patients stimulated in the amygdala were still able to breathe by bringing their attention (6, 89). Another interesting finding is that apnea only occurs when the patient is breathing through their nose; apnea did not occur following amygdala stimulation when the patient was instructed to breathe through their mouth (89). This discovery is likely mediated through higher brain regions, as voluntary breathing is known to override amygdala stimulationinduced apnea and cortical structures have a known impact on volitional breathing. These findings may have important implications for sudden death in epilepsy (SUDEP) or sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS) as they suggest a mechanism whereby altered amygdala function could cause prolonged apneas while at the same time inhibiting dyspnea and arousal, leading to death.

The extended amygdala and sudden death in epilepsy

There is a growing body of evidence implicating the extended amygdala in seizure-induced respiratory dysfunction. In several mouse models of epilepsy, induction of seizures can result in central apnea and peri-ictal respiratory depression that can lead to death (80, 90-92). Studies in epileptic patients have shown that seizure spread to the amygdala is correlated with apneas (83, 85, 93). Moreover, electrolytic lesions of the amygdala reduce the occurrence of seizure-induced respiratory arrest in a mouse SUDEP model (80). Together with the studies described above showing that direct stimulation of the amygdala can cause apneas (see: Amygdala stimulation can inhibit breathing), these findings suggest that aberrant activity of the amygdala during or following seizures could lead to breathing dysfunction and SUDEP. Currently, it is not clear whether the amygdala directly alters breathing via connections to the VRG, NTS and other brainstem structures, and/or alternatively via other forebrain or midbrain regions. The bed nucleus of the stria terminalis has also been implicated in seizure-induced respiratory changes as these neurons are activated by seizures in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome (78). The investigators demonstrated that neurons projecting from the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis to the parabrachial nucleus (a pontine structure that regulates breathing) are hypoexcitable in Dravet syndrome mice, suggesting a potential circuit leading to breathing dysfunction and SUDEP (78). Additional studies are warranted to identify and further test which circuits are responsible for seizure-induced breathing abnormalities in different forms or models of epilepsy and how they might lead to SUDEP.

Hippocampus

The hippocampus is a structure located in the archicortex or allocortex and is considered an extension of the temporal lobe of the cerebral cortex although anatomically and functionally distinct (94). Main functions of the hippocampus include, but are not limited to, emotional processing, memory and learning, and spatial navigation. The role that the hippocampus plays in respiration is still not well understood but current evidence will be discussed below.

Lack of evidence for direct connectivity to brainstem respiratory centers

Viral tracing studies in rats demonstrate that the hippocampus receives connections from the nucleus of the solitary tract *via* polysynaptic pathways, suggesting the hippocampus may play a role in processing afferent information from the vagus nerve (95). However, whether the hippocampus receives information from lung afferents

has not yet been determined. Diffusion imaging studies in humans provide evidence that there are connections between the hippocampus and the brainstem and cervical spinal cord (96). Electrophysiological studies in rodents have demonstrated sleep-state dependent functional connectivity between the hippocampus and brainstem (97). However, the imaging and electrophysiological studies could not assess the direction of signaling between the brainstem and hippocampus. Moreover, evidence of direct connections from the hippocampus to brainstem respiratory centers is lacking (44, 76, 81, 87, 98). Effects of the hippocampus on breathing are likely to be indirect (i.e., polysynaptic), mediated through another region such as the thalamus, cortex or amygdala, or the connections could be so sparse that they are difficult to label and trace.

Hippocampus stimulation alters breathing

Cells of the hippocampus have also been reported to discharge in phase with respiratory patterns in humans and rodents (10, 84, 99-102). Electrical stimulation of the hippocampus can result in the cessation of breathing (6, 88, 103). Like the amygdala, hippocampal-produced apnea can be overcome by volitional breathing or speech (6). Varying the levels of stimulation intensity or location can result in a spectrum of breathing differences (6). For example, stimulating the hippocampus during expiration can halt expiration or induce a phase switch to inspiration (100). The hippocampus may also play a role in triggering sighs, or "augmented breaths." Sighs are a normal component of breathing driven by the preBötzinger complex that are important for reinflating collapsed alveoli (1), but are also associated with the expression of mood and emotions. Poe et al. (101) noted that hippocampal activity in freely behaving cats increased prior to the initiation of a sigh or the end of an apnea. However, another study demonstrated that electrical stimulation of the ventral hippocampus inhibits sighs (99). Thus, it has been proposed that the hippocampus may play a role in controlling the timing of sighs (99). The ventral region of the hippocampus is a primary region dealing with fear and anxiety. Thus, it seems likely that the hippocampus is part of a limbic circuit that controls emotional aspects of sighing via indirect connections to the preBötzinger complex.

Hypothalamus

The hypothalamus is a structure located just above the brainstem with well-known roles in homeostatic regulation: from metabolism and endocrine function to sleep regulation and the circadian rhythm (48, 104). Since the hypothalamus is involved in many autonomic processes, researchers have explored its role in respiration. For a more focused discussion on the role of the hypothalamus in control of breathing, we

recommend Fukushi et al. (105). Here, we first discuss the main neuropeptide hormones produced by the hypothalamus that influence breathing (orexin and vasopressin). We then describe potential roles of the distinct hypothalamic regions in the control of breathing, including: the paraventricular nucleus, perifornical area, dorsomedial region of the hypothalamus, and lateral and posterior hypothalamus.

Neuropeptide hormone signaling by the hypothalamus

The hypothalamus is responsible for the production and release of numerous hormones that regulate a broad variety of autonomic and behavioral functions (106–108). Two in particular, vasopressin and orexin, appear to be involved in respiratory physiology and will be discussed below (109, 110).

Vasopressin, also known as antidiuretic hormone, is generated in the paraventricular and supraoptic nuclei of the hypothalamus by processing of the same pre-pro-hormone that generates neurophysin II and copeptin (109). It is well known for its role in maintaining the balance of water and electrolytes in the kidneys and circulatory system but can also influence other homeostatic functions such as glucose regulation, cardiovascular regulation, and breathing (109). Vasopressin can act as a hormone in the periphery or as a neuropeptide within the central nervous system by binding to one of three different Gprotein coupled receptors (V1a, V1b, V2) (109). The receptor most significant for the control of breathing is likely the V1a receptor (V1aR), which is expressed in the lungs, carotid bodies, and circumventricular organs (subfornical organ, area postrema, and organum vasculosum laminae terminalis). Within the brainstem, V1aRs can be found in the rostral ventrolateral medulla, the rostral ventral respiratory column, and the preBötzinger complex, as well as the nucleus of the solitary tract, and the phrenic nuclei (111-113). A link between vasopressin and control of breathing was established by studies showing that the same stimuli that release vasopressin also result in changes to ventilation (114-118). The effects of circulating or central release of vasopressin on breathing can vary by target region, but it is generally inhibitory to breathing (109). Vasopressin is released during physical exercise, and it has been noted that increased levels of vasopressin accompany respiratory disorders such as COPD and pneumonia (119). Moreover, the expression of V1aRs has been shown to change in response to respiratory stresses. For example, hypoxia has been shown to increase the expression of V1aRs in the rostral ventrolateral medulla, the ventral respiratory column, and the phrenic nuclei (113). Additionally, hypercapnia has been shown to activate the vasopressinergic neurons of the paraventricular nucleus in the hypothalamus (120). Thus, vasopressin likely plays a homeostatic role in the control of breathing by modulating the function of multiple brain and spinal cord regions in response to activity or respiratory stress. Although it is not clear why a hormone that is generally inhibitory to breathing is released under conditions of respiratory stress, it has been proposed to play a protective role in preventing hyperventilation (109). Additional research is warranted to better understand the role of vasopressin in control of breathing.

Orexin (also known as hypocretin) is a neuropeptide expressed exclusively in the hypothalamus that acts on G-protein coupled receptors throughout the central nervous system (110, 121, 122). It has two forms (orexin-A and orexin-B) derived from the same precursor protein. The loss of orexinergic neurons leading to narcolepsy, demonstrating its critical role in promoting wakefulness (123, 124). Orexin has also been implicated in regulating aspects of metabolism, homeostasis, reward seeking behavior, and respiration (122, 125). Orexinergic neurons can be found in the perifornical area, dorsomedial hypothalamus, and lateral hypothalamus (110, 121, 126) and have known projections to respiratory regions, including: the preBötzinger complex, nucleus of the solitary tract, Kölliker-Fuse nucleus, parabrachial nuclei, and the phrenic nucleus of the spinal cord (122, 124, 127-132). Orexin neurons are sensitive to CO2, implicating them in chemosensory responses (133, 134). Orexin is likely important for sleep state-dependent regulation of breathing, as its expression is greatest during wakefulness. Further, mice lacking orexin show a 50% decrease in the respiratory response to CO2 during wakefulness, but not during sleep (135), which can be remedied by orexin supplementation (123). Consistent with this data, orexin deficiency can lead to sleep apneas in animal models (123) and decreased orexin levels are found in patients with obstructive sleep apneas (136). At least some of the stimulatory effects of orexin on breathing appear to be mediated through projections to the Kölliker-Fuse nucleus, as injection of orexin-B into this region increases the respiratory frequency in rodent brainstem preparation (137). A better understanding of the role of orexin in sleep statedependent regulation of breathing and arousal could have important implications for sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS) or sudden death in epilepsy (SUDEP).

Paraventricular nucleus

The paraventricular nucleus (PVN) is predominantly known for its role in the regulation of various autonomic functions including stress responses, metabolism, and reproduction (138– 140). The PVN has vast connections to brainstem regions important for respiratory control including the periaqueductal gray, parabrachial nucleus, retrotrapezoid nucleus, nucleus of the solitary tract, preBötzinger complex, and the phrenic nucleus in the spinal cord (105, 139, 141, 142). Experiments in rats and rabbits found that electrical or chemical (glutamate) stimulation of the paraventricular nucleus increases respiration (140, 143). The paraventricular nucleus receives afferent input from other parts of the hypothalamus, as well as the subfornical organ (a chemosensory organ), and the BNST (see: *The extended* *amygdala: amygdala and bed nucleus of the stria terminalis*) (144). Inputs from the hippocampus, amygdala, and lateral septum can influence magnocellular neurosecretory cells in the PVN, likely *via* short projections from other parts of the hypothalamus and/or from the BNST. Thus, the PVN may serve as a relay station or integration center for other forebrain regions to influence the brainstem and/or spinal circuits controlling breathing.

Perifornical area

The perifornical area is commonly known for its role in the hypothalamic defense system, which is important for the assessment of threats, and predatory threats in particular (105, 126, 145, 146). The perifornical area is a widely interconnected region, showing projections to the nucleus of the solitary tract, Kölliker-Fuse nucleus, parabrachial nuclei, and periaqueductal gray (121, 123, 147–153). Chemical inhibition of the perifornical area abolishes the respiratory response to stressful auditory and visual stimuli in rats (145). Further, chemical disinhibition of the perifornical area of rats increases respiration (146). Thus, this area is likely to work with limbic structures to drive appropriate respiratory responses to stress and fear.

Dorsomedial hypothalamus

The dorsomedial hypothalamus plays a prominent role in response to stress and arousal (105, 154) and is crucial for the processing of respiratory and other autonomic changes in response to psychological stressors (145, 155). Congruent with its role in stress and arousal, the dorsomedial hypothalamus receives dense projections from the amygdala and bed nucleus of the stria terminalis (126, 156). The dorsomedial hypothalamus is known to send projections to the ventral respiratory column, as well as the periaqueductal gray, nucleus of the solitary tract, and Kölliker-Fuse nucleus/parabrachial nuclei (121, 123, 149, 152, 157-160). Disinhibition of the dorsomedial hypothalamus by injecting bicuculline in rats leads to increased respiratory drive and hyperventilation (161, 162). Working in concert with the perifornical area, these neighboring regions form the center of the hypothalamic defense area that is known to elicit a variety of sympathetic changes including increases in cardiovascular and respiratory activity in response to stress (126, 146, 163).

Lateral hypothalamus

The lateral hypothalamus is classically known as the "feeding center" because of its association with driving the motivation to eat and drink (164, 165) and also plays a role in controlling sleep/wake states (122, 123). Destruction of the lateral hypothalamus or inhibition by barbiturates has been shown to decrease the frequency and depth of ventilation (104). The lateral hypothalamus contains orexinergic neurons and has known projections to the rostral ventral respiratory

group (44). The lateral hypothalamus also has a role in central chemosensation as neurons in this region respond to changes in the levels of carbon dioxide (133, 134). This region is also known to receive projections from the preBötzinger Complex (166). Chemosensory activation of the lateral hypothalamus is likely to regulate breathing at least in part *via* release of orexin, which is released maximally during wakefulness (134) (see: *Neuropeptide hormone signaling by the hypothalamus*). This region is thus likely important for sleep/wake state-dependent regulation of breathing.

Posterior hypothalamus

The posterior hypothalamus, also referred to as the caudal hypothalamus, is involved in a variety of behaviors and processes including: cardiovascular regulation, cardiorespiratory responses, locomotion, circadian rhythms, and defense responses (105, 106, 110, 167). This region has strong connections to the periaqueductal gray and medullary respiratory centers (168, 169). The posterior hypothalamus may play a role in the respiratory increase that accompanies movement (i.e., exercise hyperpnea) (105, 155, 170). Prior to and during exercise, both feedforward (central command) and feedback (chemosensory) signaling mechanisms ensure that respiration is able to provide enough oxygen for the increase in metabolic demand. The posterior hypothalamus contains chemosensitive neurons that respond to hypoxia and facilitate respiration as well as GABAergic neurons that modulate the respiratory response to hypercapnia (105, 171, 172). The posterior hypothalamus likely plays a role in the feedforward mechanism of exercise hyperpnea as electrical stimulation or chemical disinhibition are able to induce both increased respiration and spontaneous locomotion (170, 173, 174). These results indicate that the posterior hypothalamus uses multiple mechanisms to ensure that respiratory activity is matched to behavioral and metabolic demands.

Thalamus

The thalamus is a structure of the diencephalon important for relaying sensory information to the cortex and motor information from the cortex to other brain regions (175–178). There are several thalamic nuclei that are known to send direct, monosynaptic projections to the rVRG, namely the parafascicular, mediodorsal, and subparafascicular nuclei (44). The thalamus may also influence respiration indirectly *via* connections to the cerebral cortex, hippocampus, extended amygdala or other brain areas that control breathing.

As different parts of the thalamus play different roles in gating sensory and motor information, it is not surprising that different parts of the thalamus appear to have different effects on breathing. Electrical stimulation of the mediodorsal

81



nucleus of the thalamus in cats can increase respiratory rate (179). However, electrical stimulation of the parafascicular nucleus of the thalamus in fetal sheep reduces respiratory frequency (180). Consistent with this finding, lesions to the posteromedial thalamus, and particularly the parafascicular nuclei, abolished the normal response of the fetus to hypoxic conditions (181, 182). This region of the thalamus is involved with sleep regulation postnatally (181), but its involvement in sleep-disordered breathing is currently unclear. In a rat

model for obstructive sleep apnea, rats exposed to chronic intermittent hypoxia revealed increased *c-fos* expression in the paraventricular thalamus (183). In this situation, the increase in neuronal activity indicated by the increase in *c-fos* expression suggests that the thalamus plays an important role in the stress response as it relays information to the prefrontal and insular cortices. Additional research is needed to better understand how sensory (or chemosensory) information is gated by the thalamus as well as how

respiratory motor output may be processed for the control of breathing.

Conclusions

Our brain uses a variety of feedback, feedforward, and homeostatic mechanisms to ensure that our breathing is appropriately matched to our physiological, emotional, and behavioral state. We propose that the forebrain regions reviewed here (the cerebral cortex, extended amygdala, hippocampus, hypothalamus, and thalamus) contribute to the regulation of breathing for this purpose. These forebrain regions have multiple connections to each other, as well as direct or indirect connections to brainstem regions known to be important for the control of breathing (Figure 2). For each region, there is functional evidence that they play a role in the control of breathing, at least during certain behaviors, conditions, or physiological states. Further research is necessary to elucidate the roles of these forebrain structures in the control of breathing under different conditions as well as the specific circuits and mechanisms involved.

Author contributions

KS and SC conceived, designed, and wrote the manuscript. KS designed and generated the figures. SC edited the figures and

References

1. del Negro CA, Funk GD, Feldman JL. Breathing matters. Nat Rev Neurosci. (2018) 19:351–67. doi: 10.1038/s41583-018-0003-6

2. Garcia AJ, Zanella S, Koch H, Doi A, Ramirez JM. Networks within networks: the neuronal control of breathing. *Prog Brain Res.* (2011) 188:31–50.

3. Ramirez JM, Doi A, Garcia AJ, Elsen FP, Koch H, Wei AD. The cellular building blocks of breathing. *Compr Physiol.* (2012) 2:2683–731. doi:10.1002/cphy.c110033

4. Forster H, v., Haouzi P, Dempsey JA. Control of Breathing During Exercise. In: *Comprehensive Physiology*. Wiley. (2012). pp. 743–777.

5. Baxter MG, Croxson PL. Facing the role of the amygdala in emotional information processing. *PNAS.* (2012) 109:21180–1. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1219167110

6. Lacuey N, Zonjy B, Londono L, Lhatoo SD. Amygdala and hippocampus are symptomatogenic zones for central apneic seizures. *Am Acad Neurol.* (2017) 88:701–5. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000003613

7. Shackman AJ, Fox AS. Contributions of the central extended amygdala to fear and anxiety. *J Neurosci.* (2016) 36:8050–63. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0982-16.2016

8. Jensen VN, Alilain WJ, Crone SA. Role of propriospinal neurons in control of respiratory muscles and recovery of breathing following injury. *Front Syst Neurosci.* (2020) 13:1-8. doi: 10.3389/fnsys.2019. 00084

9. Gandevia SC, Rothwell JC. Activation of the human diaphragm from the motor cortex. J Physiol. (1987) 384:109–18. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1987.sp016445

10. Herrero JL, Khuvis S, Yeagle E, Cerf M, Mehta AD. Breathing above the brainstem: Volitional control and attentional modulation in humans. J Neurophysiol. (2018) 119:145–59. doi: 10.1152/jn.00551.2017

manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

Our research on forebrain control of breathing is supported by the Citizens United for Research in Epilepsy (CURE) Foundation and NIH R21 NS121644-01.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

11. Trevizan-Baú P, Dhingra RR, Furuya WI, Stanic D, Mazzone SB, Dutschmann M. Forebrain projection neurons target functionally diverse respiratory control areas in the midbrain, pons, and medulla oblongata. *J Comp Neurol.* (2021) 529:2243–64. doi: 10.1002/cne.25091

12. Guyenet PG, Stornetta RL, Souza GMPR, Abbott SBG, Shi Y, Bayliss DA. The retrotrapezoid nucleus: central chemoreceptor and regulator of breathing automaticity. *Trends Neurosci.* (2019) 42:807–24. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2019.09.002

13. Anderson TM, Ramirez JM. Respiratory rhythm generation: triple oscillator hypothesis. F1000Research, (2017) 6:139. doi: 10.12688/f1000research.10193.1

14. Wu J, Capelli P, Bouvier J, Goulding M, Arber S, Fortin G. A V0 core neuronal circuit for inspiration. *Nat Commun.* (2017) 8:544. doi: 10.1038/s41467-017-00589-2

15. Anderson TM, Iii AJG, Baertsch NA, Pollak J, Bloom JC, Wei AD, et al. A novel excitatory network for the control of breathing. *Nature*. (2016) 536:76–80. doi: 10.1038/nature18944

16. Ausborn J, Koizumi H, Barnett WH, John TT, Zhang R, Molkov YI, et al. Organization of the core respiratory network: Insights from optogenetic and modeling studies. *PLoS Comput Biol.* (2018) 14:e1006148. doi: 10.1371/journal.pcbi.1006148

17. Pagliardini S, Janczewski WA, Tan W, Dickson CT, Deisseroth K, Feldman JL. Active expiration induced by excitation of ventral medulla in adult anesthetized rats. *J Neurosci.* (2011) 31:2895–905. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5338-1 0.2011

18. Stornetta RL, Moreira TS, Takakura AC, Kang BJ, Chang DA, West GH, et al. Expression of Phox2b by brainstem neurons involved in chemosensory integration in the adult rat. *J Neurosci.* (2006) 26:10305–14. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2917-06.2006

19. Gasparini S, Howland JM, Thatcher AJ, Geerling JC. Central afferents to the nucleus of the solitary tract in rats and mice. *J Comp Neurol.* (2020) 528:2708–28. doi: 10.1002/cne.24927

20. Zoccal DB, Furuya WI, Bassi M, Colombari DSA, Colombari E. The nucleus of the solitary tract and the coordination of respiratory and sympathetic activities. *Front Physiol.* (2014) 5. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2014.00238

21. Browaldh N, Bautista TG, Dutschmann M, Berkowitz RG. The Kölliker-Fuse nucleus: a review of animal studies and the implications for cranial nerve function in humans. *Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol.* (2016) 273:3505– 10. doi: 10.1007/s00405-015-3861-9

22. Dutschmann M, Dick TE. Pontine mechanisms of respiratory control. *Compr Physiol.* (2012) 2:2443–69. doi: 10.1002/cphy.c100015

23. Varga AG, Maletz SN, Bateman JT, Reid BT, Levitt ES. Neurochemistry of the Kölliker-Fuse nucleus from a respiratory perspective. *J Neurochem.* (2021) 156:16–37. doi: 10.1111/jnc.15041

24. Poon CS, Song G. Bidirectional plasticity of pontine pneumotaxic postinspiratory drive: implication for a pontomedullary respiratory central pattern generator. *Prog Brain Res.* (2014) 209:235–54. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-444-63274-6.00012-6

25. Chiang MC, Bowen A, Schier LA, Tupone D, Uddin O, Heinricher MM. Parabrachial complex: a hub for pain and aversion. *J Neurosci.* (2019) 39:8225–30. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1162-19.2019

26. Kaur S, Saper CB. Neural Circuitry Underlying Waking Up to Hypercapnia. Front Neurosci. (2019) 13. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2019.00401

27. Benarroch EE. Periaqueductal gray: an interface for behavioral control. *Neurology.* (2012) 78:210–7. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e31823fcdee

28. Holstege G. The periaqueductal gray controls brainstem emotional motor systems including respiration. *Prog Brain Res.* (2014) 209:379–405. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-444-63274-6.00020-5

29. McGovern AE, Ajayi IE, Farrell MJ, Mazzone SB. A neuroanatomical framework for the central modulation of respiratory sensory processing and cough by the periaqueductal grey. *J Thorac Dis.* (2017) 9:4098–107. doi: 10.21037/jtd.2017.08.119

30. Subramanian HH, Holstege G. The midbrain periaqueductal gray changes the eupneic respiratory rhythm into a breathing pattern necessary for survival of the individual and of the species. *Prog Brain Res.* (2014) 212:351–84. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-444-63488-7.00017-3

31. Hockman Ch H, Duffin J, Rupert AH, Vachon BR. Phase-switching of respiration induced by central gray and hippocampal stimulation in the cat. *J Neural Transm.* (1974) 35:327–35. doi: 10.1007/BF02205229

32. Subramanian HH, Holstege G. Stimulation of the midbrain periaqueductal gray modulates preinspiratory neurons in the ventrolateral medulla in the rat *in vivo. J Comp Neurol.* (2013) 521:3083–98. doi: 10.1002/cne.23334

33. Zhang W, Hayward LF, Davenport PW. Respiratory responses elicited by rostral versus caudal dorsal periaqueductal gray stimulation in rats. *Auton Neurosci.* (2007) 134:45–54. doi: 10.1016/j.autneu.2007.02.003

34. van Bockstaele EJ, Aston-Jones G, Pieribone VA, Ennis M, Shipley MT. Subregions of the periaqueductal gray topographically innervate the rostral ventral medulla in the rat. *J Comp Neurol.* (1991) 309:305–27. doi: 10.1002/cne.903090303

35. Subramanian HH, Holstege G. The nucleus retroambiguus control of respiration. J Neurosci. (2009) 29:3824–32. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0607-09.2009

36. Sotelo C, Ango F, Hawkes R. Development of the neuronal circuitry of the cerebellar cortex. In: Rubenstein J, Rakic P, Chen B, Kwan KY, editors. *Neural Circuit and Cognitive Development: Comprehensive Developmental Neuroscience.* 2nd ed. London: Elsevier; Academic Press (2020). p. 243-63.

37. Haroun HS. Cerebellar nuclei and connections in man. *APBIJ.* (2016) 1:1–8. doi: 10.19080/APBIJ.2016.01.555552

38. Moini J, Piran P. Cerebellum. In: Moini J, Piran P, editors. Functional and Clinical Neuroanatomy: A Guide for Healthcare Professionals. London: Elsevier; Academic Press (2020). p. 497–517.

39. Calton MA, Howard JR, Harper RM, Goldowitz D, Mittleman G, Corno G, et al. The cerebellum and SIDs : disordered breathing in a mouse model of developmental cerebellar purkinje cell loss during recovery from hypercarbia. *Front Neurol.* (2016) 7:1–9. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2016.00078

40. Filip P, Bareš M. Cerebellum—aging of the neuronal machine. In: Martin CR, Preedy VR, Rajendram R, editors. *Factors Affecting Neurological Aging*. London: Elsevier; Academic Press (2021). p. 281–8.

41. Liu Y, Qi S, Thomas F, Correia BL, Taylor AP, Sillitoe R, et al. Loss of cerebellar function selectively affects intrinsic rhythmicity of eupneic breathing. *Biol Open.* (2020) 9:1–6. doi: 10.1242/bio.048785

42.	Park	IS,	Lee NJ,	Rhyu	IJ.	Roles	of	the	declive,
folium,	and	tuber	cerebel	llar veri	nian	lobules	in	spo	rtspeople.
J (Clin	Neurol	. (201	8) 14	:1-7.	doi:	10).3988,	/jcn.2018.
14.1.1									

43. Parsons LM, Egan G, Liotti M, Brannan S, Denton D, Shade R, et al. Neuroimaging evidence implicating cerebellum in the experience of hypercapnia and hunger for air. *PNAS*. (2001) 98:2041–6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.98.4.2041

44. Gaytan SP, Pasaro R. Connections of the rostral ventral respiratory neuronal cell group: an anterograde and retrograde tracing study in the rat. *Brain Res.* (1998) 47:625–42. doi: 10.1016/S0361-9230(98)00125-7

45. Xu F, Frazier DT. Medullary respiratory neuronal activity modulated by stimulation of the fastigial nucleus of the cerebellum. *Brain Res.* (1995) 705:53–64. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(95)01138-2

46. Zhang XY, Wang JJ, Zhu JN. Cerebellar fastigial nucleus: From anatomic construction to physiological functions. *Cerebellum Ataxias.* (2016) 3:1–10. doi: 10.1186/s40673-016-0047-1

47. Macey PM, Woo MA, Macey KE, Keens TG, Saeed MM, Alger JR, et al. Hypoxia reveals posterior thalamic, cerebellar, midbrain, and limbic deficits in congenital central hypoventilation syndrome. *J Appl Physiol.* (2005) 98:958–69. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00969.2004

48. Kandel E, Koester J, Mack S, Siegelbaum S. *Principles of Neural Science*. 6th ed. In: Weitz M, Davis KJ, editors. New York, NY: McGraw Hill (2021).

49. Davenport PW, Vovk A. Cortical and subcortical central neural pathways in respiratory sensations. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2009) 167:72–86. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2008.10.001

50. Colle J, Massion J. Effet de la stimulation du cortex moteur sur l'activitea EAlectrique des nerfs phreaniques et meadians. *Arch Physiol Biochem.* (1958) 66:496–514. doi: 10.3109/13813455809084226

51. Aminoff MJ, Sears TA. Spinal integration of segmental, cortical and breathing inputs to thoracic respiratory motoneurones. *J Physiol.* (1971) 215:557–75. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1971.sp009485

52. Lipski J, Bektas A, Porter R. Short latency inputs to phrenic motoneurones from the sensorimotor cortex in the cat. *Exp Brain Res.* (1986) 61:280–90. doi: 10.1007/BF00239518

53. Marsden CD, Merton PA, Morton HB. Direct electrical stimulation of corticospinal pathways through the intact scalp in human subjects. *Adv Neurol.* (1983) 39:387–91.

54. Zheng MX, Shen YD, Hua XY, Hou AL, Zhu Y, Xu WD. Cortical reorganization in dual innervation by single peripheral nerve. *Neurosurgery*. (2018) 83:819–26. doi: 10.1093/neuros/nyx474

55. Maskill D, Murphy K, Mier A, Owen M, Guz A. Motor cortical representation of the diaphragm in man. *J Physiol.* (1991) 443:105–21. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1991.sp018825

56. Corfield DR, Murphy K, Guz A. Does the motor cortical control of the diaphragm ' bypass ' the brain stem respiratory centres in man? *Respir Physiol.* (1998) 114:109–17. doi: 10.1016/S0034-5687(98)00083-8

57. Evans KC, Shea SA, Saykin AJ. Functional MRI localisation of central nervous system regions associated with volitional inspiration in humans. *J Physiol.* (1999) 520:383–92. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.1999.00383.x

58. Fumoto M, Sato-Suzuki I, Seki Y, Mohri Y, Arita H. Appearance of high-frequency alpha band with disappearance of low-frequency alpha band in EEG is produced during voluntary abdominal breathing in an eyes-closed condition. *Neurosci Res.* (2004) 50:307–17. doi: 10.1016/j.neures.2004.08.005

59. Laviolette L, Niérat MC, Hudson AL, Raux M, Allard É, Similowski T. The Supplementary motor area exerts a tonic excitatory influence on corticospinal projections to phrenic motoneurons in awake humans. *PLoS ONE.* (2013) 8:1–8. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0062258

60. Locher C, Raux M, Fiamma MN, Morélot-Panzini C, Zelter M, Derenne JP, et al. Inspiratory resistances facilitate the diaphragm response to transcranial stimulation in humans. *BMC Physiol.* (2006) 6:1–9. doi: 10.1186/1472-6793-6-7

61. Sharshar T, Hopkinson NS, Jonville S, Prigent H, Carlier R, Dayer MJ, et al. Demonstration of a second rapidly conducting cortico-diaphragmatic pathway in humans. *J Physiol.* (2004) 560:897–908. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2004. 061150

62. Andalman AS, Foerster JN, Fee MS. Control of vocal and respiratory patterns in birdsong: Dissection of forebrain and brainstem mechanisms using temperature. *PLoS ONE*. (2011) 6:1–20. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0025461

63. Hudson AL, Niérat MC, Raux M, Similowski T. The relationship between respiratory-related premotor potentials and small perturbations in ventilation. *Front Physiol.* (2018) 9:1–9. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2018.00621

64. Schmidt MF, Mclean J, Goller F. Breathing and vocal control: The respiratory system as both a driver and a target of telencephalic vocal motor circuits in songbirds. *Exp Physiol.* (2012) 97:455–61. doi: 10.1113/expphysiol.2011.058669

65. Gehrlach DA, Weiand C, Gaitanos TN, Cho E, Klein AS, Hennrich AA, et al. A whole-brain connectivity map of mouse insular cortex. *Elife.* (2020) 9:1–78. doi: 10.7554/eLife.55585.sa2

66. Peiffer C, Costes N, Herv,é P, Garcia-Larrea L. Relief of dyspnea involves a characteristic brain activation and a specific quality of sensation. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med.* (2008) 177:440–49. doi: 10.1164/rccm.200612-1774OC

67. von Leupoldt A, Dahme B. Cortical substrates for the perception of dyspnea. *Chest.* (2005) 128:345–54. doi: 10.1378/chest.128.1.345

68. Brannan S, Liotti M, Egan G, Shade R, Madden L, Robillard R, et al. Neuroimaging of cerebral activations and deactivations associated with hypercapnia and hunger for air. *Physiology.* (2001) 98:2029–34. doi: 10.1073/pnas.98.4.2029

69. Corfield DR, Fink GR, Ramsay SC, Murphy K, Harty HR, Watson JD, et al. Evidence for limbic system activation during CO2-stimulated breathing in man. *J Physiol.* (1995) 488:77–84. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1995.sp020947

70. Corfield DR, Fink GR, Ramsay SC, Murphy K, Harty HR, Watson JDG, et al. Activation of limbic structures during CO2 stimulated breathing in awake man. *Adv Exp Med Biol.* (1995) 393:331–4. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4615-1933-1_62

71. Evans KC, Banzett RB, Adams L, McKay L, Frackowiak RSJ, Corfield DR. Bold fMRI identifies limbic, paralimbic, and cerebellar activation during air hunger. *J Neurophysiol.* (2002) 88:1500–11. doi: 10.1152/jn.2002.88.3.1500

72. Harper RM, Macey PM, Woo MA, Macey KE, Keens TG, Gozal D, et al. Hypercapnic exposure in congenital central hypoventilation syndrome reveals CNS respiratory control mechanisms. *J Neurophysiol.* (2005) 93:1647–58. doi: 10.1152/jn.00863.2004

73. Liotti M, Brannan S, Egan G, Shade R, Madden L, Abplanalp B, et al. Brain responses associated with consciousness of breathlessness (air hunger). *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. (2001) 98:2035–40. doi: 10.1073/pnas.98.4.2035

74. Gabbott PLA, Warner TA, Jays PRL, Salway P, Busby SJ. Prefrontal cortex in the rat: projections to subcortical autonomic, motor, and limbic centers. *J Comp Neurol.* (2005) 492:145–77. doi: 10.1002/cne.20738

75. Yu L, Mazancourt M, de Hess A, Ashadi FR, Klein I, Mal H, et al. Functional connectivity and information flow of the respiratory neural network in chronic obstructive pulmonary disease. *Hum Brain Map.* (2016) 37:2736–54. doi: 10.1002/hbm.23205

76. Evans KC, Dougherty DD, Schmid AM, Scannell F, Mccallister A, Benson H, et al. NeuroImage Modulation of spontaneous breathing via limbic / paralimbic – bulbar circuitry : an event-related fMRI study. *Neuroimage*. (2009) 47:961–71. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.05.025

77. Lebow MA, Chen A. Overshadowed by the amygdala: the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis emerges as key to psychiatric disorders. *Mol Psychiatry*. (2016) 21:450–63. doi: 10.1038/mp.2016.1

78. Yan WW, Xia M, Chiang J, Levitt A, Hawkins N, Kearney J, et al. Enhanced synaptic transmission in the extended amygdala and altered excitability in an extended amygdala to brainstem circuit in a dravet syndrome mouse model. *ENeuro.* (2021) 8:1–14. doi: 10.1523/ENEURO.0306-20.2021

79. Zhang JX, Harper RM, Frysinger RC. Respiratory modulation of neuronal discharge in the central nucleus of the amygdala during sleep and waking states. *Exp Neurol.* (1986) 91:193–207. doi: 10.1016/0014-4886(86)90037-3

80. Marincovich A, Bravo E, Dlouhy B, Richerson GB. Epilepsy and Behavior Amygdala lesions reduce seizure-induced respiratory arrest in DBA/1 mice. *Epilepsy Behavior.* (2019) 121:1–8. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2019.07.041

81. Yang CF, Kim EJ, Callaway EM, Feldman JL. Monosynaptic projections to excitatory and inhibitory prebötzinger complex neurons. *Front Neuroanat.* (2020) 14:1–11. doi: 10.3389/fnana.2020.00058

82. Bonvallet M, Bobo EG. Changes in phrenic activity and heart rate elicited by localized stimulation of amygdala and adjacent structures. *Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol.* (1972) 32:1–16. doi: 10.1016/0013-4694(72)90223-4

83. Dlouhy BJ, Gehlbach BK, Kreple CJ, Kawasaki H, Oya X, Buzza C, et al. Breathing inhibited when seizures spread to the amygdala and upon amygdala stimulation. *J Neurosci.* (2015) 35:10281–9. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0888-15.2015

84. Frysinger RC, Harper RM. Cardiac and respiratory correlations with unit discharge in human amygdala and hippocampus. *Electroencephalogr Clin Neurophysiol.* (1989) 72:463–70. doi: 10.1016/0013-4694(89)90222-8

85. Rhone AE, Wemmie JA, Dlouhy BJ, Rhone AE, Kovach CK, Harmata GIS, et al. A human amygdala site that inhibits respiration and elicits apnea in pediatric epilepsy. *JCI Insight*. (2020) 5:1–16. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight.134852

86. Kawai Y, Senba E. Electrophysiological and morphological characterization of cytochemically-defined neurons in the caudal nucleus of tractus solitarius of the rat. *Neuroscience*. (1999) 89:1347–55. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4522(98)00393-5

87. Verner TA, Pilowsky PM, Goodchild AK. Retrograde projections to a discrete apneic site in the midline medulla oblongata of the rat. *Brain Res.* (2008) 1208:128–36. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2008.02.028

88. Lacuey N, Hampson JP, Harper RM, Miller JP. Limbic and paralimbic structures driving ictal central apnea. *Am Acad Neurol.* (2019) 92:655-69. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000006920

89. Nobis WP, Schuele S, Templer JW, Zhou G, Lane G, Rosenow JM, et al. Amygdala-stimulation-induced apnea is attention and nasal-breathing dependent. *Ann Neurol.* (2018) 83:460–71. doi: 10.1002/ana.25178

90. Kim Y Jr, George B, Invest JC, Kim Y, Bravo E, Thirnbeck CK, et al. Severe peri-ictal respiratory dysfunction is common in Dravet syndrome Find the latest version : Severe peri-ictal respiratory dysfunction is common in Dravet syndrome. *J Clin Investig.* (2018) 128:1141–53. doi: 10.1172/JCI94999

91. Kuo FS, Cleary CM, Loturco JJ, Chen X, Mulkey DK. Disordered breathing in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome. *Elife*. (2019) 8. doi: 10.7554/eLife.43387.022

92. Xia M, Owen B, Chiang J, Levitt A, Preisinger K, Yan WW, et al. Disruption of synaptic transmission in the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis reduces seizureinduced death in DBA/1 Mice and Alters Brainstem E/I Balance. ASN Neuro. (2022) 14:175909142211031.88

93. Nobis WP, González Otárula KA, Templer JW, Gerard EE, VanHaerents S, Lane G, et al. The effect of seizure spread to the amygdala on respiration and onset of ictal central apnea. *J Neurosurg.* (2020) 132:1313–23. doi: 10.3171/2019.1.JNS183157

94. Anand KS, Dhikva V. Hippocampus in health and disease: an overview. *Ann Indian Acad Neurol.* (2012) 15:239–46. doi: 10.4103/0972-2327.104323

95. Castle M, Comoli E, Loewy AD. Autonomic brainstem nuclei are linked to the hippocampus. *Neuroscience.* (2005) 134:657– 69. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2005.04.031

96. Arrigo A, Mormina E, Calamuneri A, Gaeta M, Marino S, Milardi D, et al. Amygdalar and hippocampal connections with brainstem and spinal cord: a diffusion MRI study in human brain. *Neuroscience.* (2017) 343:346-54. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2016.12.016

97. Tsunematsu T, Patel AA, Onken A, Sakata S. State-dependent brainstem ensemble dynamics and their interactions with hippocampus across sleep states. *Elife.* (2020) 9:1–19. doi: 10.7554/eLife.52244.sa2

98. Evans KC. Cortico-limbic circuitry and the airways : Insights from functional neuroimaging of respiratory afferents and efferents. *Biol Psychol.* (2010) 84:13–25. doi: 10.1016/j.biopsycho.2010.02.005

99. Ajayi IE, Mills PC. Effects of the hippocampus on the motor expression of augmented breaths. *PLoS ONE*. (2017) 12:1–15. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0183619

100. Duffin J, Hockman CH. Limbic forebrain and midbrain modulation and phase-switching of expiratory neurons. *Brain Res.* (1972) 39:235–9. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(72)90798-6

101. Poe GR, Kristensen MP, Rector DM, Harper RM. Hippocampal activity during transient respiratory events in the freely behaving cat. *Neuroscience*. (1996) 72:39–48. doi: 10.1016/0306-4522(95)00525-0

102. Radna RJ, MacLean PD. Vagal elicitation of respiratory-type and other unit responses in basal limbic structures of squirrel monkeys. *Brain Res.* (1981) 213:45–61. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(81)91247-6

103. Kaada BR, Jasper H. Respiratory responses to stimulation of temporal pole, insula, and hippocampal and limbic gyri in man. J Am Med Assoc Arch Neurol Psychiatry. (1952) 68:609–19. doi: 10.1001/archneurpsyc.1952.02320230035004

104. Redgate ES, Gellhorn E. Respiratory activity and the hypothalamus. Am J Physiol. (1958) 193:189–94. doi: 10.1152/ajplegacy.1958.193.1.189

105. Fukushi I, Yokota S, Okada Y. The role of the hypothalamus in modulation of respiration. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2019) 265:172– 9. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2018.07.003

106. Cavdar S, Onat F, Aker R, Sehirli U, San T, Yananli HR. The afferent connections of the posterior hypothalamic nucleus in the rat using horseradish peroxidase. *J Anat.* (2001) 198:463–72. doi: 10.1017/S0021878201007555

107. Pang ZP, Han W. Regulation of synaptic functions in central nervous system by endocrine hormones and the maintenance of energy homoeostasis. *Biosci Rep.* (2012) 32:423–32. doi: 10.1042/BSR20120026

108. Shahid Z, Asuka E, Singh G. Physiology, Hypothalamus. In: *StatPearls*. Treasure Island, FL: StatPearls Publishing (2022).

109. Proczka M, Przybylski J, Cudnoch-Jedrzejewska A, Szczepańska-Sadowska E, Zera T. Vasopressin and breathing: review of evidence for respiratory effects of the antidiuretic hormone. *Front Physiol.* (2021) 12:1-10. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2021.744177

110. Stettner GM, Kubin L, Stettner GM. Antagonism of orexin receptors in the posterior hypothalamus reduces hypoglossal and cardiorespiratory excitation from the perifornical hypothalamus. *J Appl Physiol.* (2013) 114:119–30. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00965.2012

111. Jackson K, Vieira Silva HM, Zhang W, Michelini LC, Stern JE. Exercise training differentially affects intrinsic excitability of autonomic and neuroendocrine neurons in the hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus. *J Neurophysiol.* (2005) 94:3211–20. doi: 10.1152/jn.00277.2005

112. Kc P, Haxhiu MA, Trouth CO, Balan KV, Anderson WA, Mack SO. CO 2induced c-Fos expression in hypothalamic vasopressin containing neurons. *Respir Physiol.* (2002) 129:289–96. doi: 10.1016/S0034-5687(01)00321-8

113. Kc P, Dick TE. Modulation of cardiorespiratory function mediated by the paraventricular nucleus. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2010) 174:55-64. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2010.08.001

114. Convertino VA, Lye KR, Koons NJ, Joyner MJ. Physiological comparison of hemorrhagic shock and max: A conceptual framework for defining the limitation of oxygen delivery. *Exp Biol Med.* (2019) 244:690–701. doi: 10.1177/1535370219846425

115. Doerschug KC, Delsing AS, Schmidt GA, Ashare A. Renin-angiotensin system activation correlates with microvascular dysfunction in a prospective cohort study of clinical sepsis. *Crit Care*. (2010) 14:1–9. doi: 10.1186/cc8887

116. Frier BM. Hypoglycaemia in diabetes mellitus: Epidemiology and clinical implications. *Nat Rev Endocrinol.* (2014) 10:711–22. doi: 10.1038/nrendo.2014.170

117. Lüning H, Mangelus C, Carlström E, Nilson F, Börjesson M. Incidence and characteristics of severe exercise-associated collapse at the world's largest half-marathon. *PLoS ONE.* (2019) 14:1–7. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0217465

118. Thompson EL, Ray CJ, Holmes AP, Pye RL, Wyatt CN, Coney AM, et al. Adrenaline release evokes hyperpnoea and an increase in ventilatory CO2 sensitivity during hypoglycaemia: a role for the carotid body. *J Physiol.* (2016) 594:4439–52. doi: 10.1113/JP272191

119. Wade CE, Claybaugh JR. Plasma renin activity, vasopressin concentration, and urinary excretory responses to exercise in men. *J Appl Physiol*. (1980) 49:930–6. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1980.49.6.930

120. Kc P, Haxhiu MA, Tolentino-Silva FP, Wu M, Trouth CO, Mack SO. Paraventricular vasopressin-containing neurons project to brain stem and spinal cord respiratory-related sites. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2002) 133:75–88. doi: 10.1016/S1569-9048(02)00131-3

121. Peyron C, Tighe DK, van den Pol AN, de Lecea L, Heller HC, Sutcliffe JG, et al. Neurons Containing Hypocretin (Orexin) Project to Multiple Neuronal Systems. *J Neurosci.* (1998) 18:9996–10015. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.18-23-09996.1998

122. Sakurai T. The neural circuit of orexin (hypocretin): maintaining sleep and wakefulness. Nat Rev Neurosci. (2007) 8:171-81. doi: 10.1038/nrn2092

123. Kuwaki T. Orexinergic modulation of breathing across vigilance states. Respir Physiol Neurobiol. (2008) 164:204-12. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2008.03.011

124. Williams RH, Burdakov D. Hypothalamic orexins/hypocretins as regulators of breathing. *Expert Rev Mol Med.* (2008) 10:e28. doi: 10.1017/S1462399408000823

125. Chen YW, Morganstern I, Barson JR, Hoebel BG, Leibowitz SF. Differential Role of D1 and D2 receptors in the perifornical lateral hypothalamus in controlling ethanol drinking and food intake: possible interaction with local orexin neurons. *Alcohol Clin Exp Res.* (2014) 38:777–86. doi: 10.1111/acer.12313

126. Zhang W, Zhang N, Sakurai T, Kuwaki T. Orexin neurons in the hypothalamus mediate cardiorespiratory responses induced by disinhibition of the amygdala and bed nucleus of the stria terminalis. *Brain Res.* (2009) 1262:25–37. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2009.01.022

127. Fung SJ, Yamuy J, Sampogna S, Morales FR, Chase MH. Hypocretin (orexin) input to trigeminal and hypoglossal motoneurons in the cat: a double-labeling immunohistochemical study. *Brain Res.* (2001) 903:257–62. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(01)02318-6

128. Krout KE, Mettenleiter TC, Karpitskiy V, van Nguyen X, Loewy AD. CNS neurons with links to both mood-related cortex and sympathetic nervous system. *Brain Res.* (2005) 1050:199–202. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2005.04.090

129. Machado BH, Bonagamba LGH, Dun SL, Kwok EH, Dun NJ. Pressor response to microinjection of orexin/hypocretin into rostral ventrolateral medulla of awake rats. *Regul Pept.* (2002) 104:75–81. doi: 10.1016/S0167-0115(01) 00351-2

130. Nixon JP, Smale L. A comparative analysis of the distribution of immunoreactive orexin A and B in the brains of nocturnal and diurnal rodents. *Behav Brain Funct.* (2007) 3:1–27. doi: 10.1186/1744-9081-3-28

131. Yokota S, Oka T, Asano H, Yasui Y. Orexinergic fibers are in contact with Kölliker-Fuse nucleus neurons projecting to the respiration-related nuclei in the medulla oblongata and spinal cord of the rat. *Brain Res.* (2016) 1648:512–23. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2016.08.020

132. Young JK, Wu M, Manaye KF, Kc P, Allard JS, Mack SO, et al. Orexin stimulates breathing via medullary and spinal pathways. *J Appl Physiol.* (2005) 98:1387–95. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00914.2004

133. Cross BA, Silver IA. Unit Activity in the Hypothalamus and the Sympathetic Response to Hypoxia and Hypercapnia. *Exp Neurol.* (1963) 7:375–93. doi: 10.1016/0014-4886(63)90019-0

134. Li N, Li A, Nattie E. Focal microdialysis of CO2 in the perifornicalhypothalamic area increases ventilation during wakefulness but not NREM sleep. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2013) 185:349–55. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2012.09.007

135. Deng BS, Nakamura A, Zhang W, Yanagisawa M, Fukuda Y, Kuwaki T. Contribution of orexin in hypercapnic chemoreflex: evidence from genetic and pharmacological disruption and supplementation studies in mice. *J Appl Physiol.* (2007) 103:1772–9. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00075.2007

136. Busquets X, Barbé F, Barceló A, de la Peña M, Sigritz N, Mayoralas LR, et al. Decreased Plasma Levels of Orexin-A in Sleep Apnea. *Respiration*. (2004) 71:575–9. doi: 10.1159/000081757

137. Dutschmann M, Kron M, Mörschel M, Gestreau C. Activation of Orexin B receptors in the pontine Kölliker-Fuse nucleus modulates pre-inspiratory hypoglossal motor activity in rat. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2007) 159:232–5. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2007.06.004

138. Ferguson AV, Latchford KJ, Samson WK. The Paraventricular Nucleus of the Hypothalamus a potential target for integrative treatment of autonomic dysfunction. *Expert Opin Therap Targets*. (2008) 12:717–27. doi: 10.1517/14728222.12.6.717

139. Mack SO, Kc P, Wu M, Coleman BR, Tolentino-Silva FP, Haxhiu MA. Paraventricular oxytocin neurons are involved in neural modulation of breathing. *J Appl Physiol*. (2002) 92:826–34. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00839.2001

140. Yeh ER, Erokwu B, LaManna JC, Haxhiu MA. The paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus influences respiratory timing and activity in the rat. *Neurosci Lett.* (1997) 232:63–6. doi: 10.1016/S0304-3940(97)00579-X

141. de Abreu SB, Lenhard A, Mehanna A, de Souza HCD, de Aguiar Correa FM, Hasser EM, et al. Role of paraventricular nucleus in exercise traininginduced autonomic modulation in conscious rats. *Auton Neurosci.* (2009) 148:28– 35. doi: 10.1016/j.autneu.2009.02.007

142. Ruyle BC, Martinez D, Heesch CM, Kline DD, Hasser EM. The PVN enhances cardiorespiratory responses to acute hypoxia via input to the nTS. *Am J Physiol.* (2019) 317:R818–33. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00135.2019

143. Duan YF, Winters R, McCabe PM, Green EJ, Huang Y, Schneiderman N. Cardiorespiratory components of defense reaction elicited from paraventricular nucleus. *Physiol Behav.* (1997) 61:325–30. doi: 10.1016/S0031-9384(96)00410-6

144. Sawchenko PE, Swanson LW. The organization of forebrain afferents to the paraventricular and supraoptic nuclei of the rat. *J Comp Neurol.* (1983) 218:121–44. doi: 10.1002/cne.902180202

145. Bondarenko E, Beig MI, Hodgson DM, Braga VA, Nalivaiko E. Blockade of the dorsomedial hypothalamus and the perifornical area inhibits respiratory responses to arousing and stressful stimuli. *Am J Physiol.* (2015) 308:R816–22. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00415.2014

146. Iigaya K, Horiuchi J, McDowall LM, Lam ACB, Sediqi Y, Polson JW, et al. Blockade of orexin receptors with Almorexant reduces cardiorespiratory responses evoked from the hypothalamus but not baro- or chemoreceptor reflex responses. *Am J Physiol.* (2012) 303:1011–22. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00263.2012

147. Carrive P, Gorissen M. Premotor sympathetic neurons of conditioned fear in the rat. *Eur J Neurosci.* (2008) 28:428–46. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2008.06351.x

148. Furlong TM, McDowall LM, Horiuchi J, Polson JW, Dampney RAL. The effect of air puff stress on c-Fos expression in rat hypothalamus and brainstem: central circuitry mediating sympathoexcitation and baroreflex resetting. *Eur J Neurosci.* (2014) 39:1429–38. doi: 10.1111/ejn.12521

149. Nambu T, Sakurai T, Mizukami K, Hosoya Y, Yanagisawa M, Goto K. Distribution of orexin neurons in the adult rat brain. *Brain Res.* (1999) 827:243–60. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(99)01336-0

150. Papp RS, Palkovits M. Brainstem projections of neurons located in various subdivisions of the dorsolateral hypothalamic area-an anterograde tract-tracing study. *Front Neuroanat*. (2014) 8:1–16. doi: 10.3389/fnana.2014.00034

151. Sakurai T, Amemiya A, Ishii M, Matsuzaki I, Chemelli RM, Tanaka H, et al. Orexins and orexin receptors: A family of hypothalamic neuropeptides and G protein-coupled receptors that regulate feeding behavior. *Cell.* (1998) 92:573–85. doi: 10.1016/S0092-8674(00)8 0949-6

152. Sakurai T. The role of orexin in motivated behaviours. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* (2014) 15:719–31. doi: 10.1038/nrn3837

153. Zhang W, Fukuda Y, Kuwaki T. Respiratory and cardiovascular actions of orexin-A in mice. *Neurosci Lett.* (2005) 385:131-6. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2005.05.032

154. Dampney RAL, Horiuchi J, McDowall LM. Hypothalamic mechanisms coordinating cardiorespiratory function during exercise and defensive behaviour. *Auton Neurosci.* (2008) 142:3–10. doi: 10.1016/j.autneu.2008.07.005

155. Kabir MM, Beig MI, Baumert M, Trombini M, Mastorci F, Sgoifo A, et al. Respiratory pattern in awake rats: Effects of motor activity and of alerting stimuli. *Physiol Behav.* (2010) 101:22–31. doi: 10.1016/j.physbeh.2010.04.004

156. Chiou RJ, Kuo CC, Yen CT. Comparisons of terminal densities of cardiovascular function-related projections from the amygdala subnuclei. *Auton Neurosci.* (2014) 181:21–30. doi: 10.1016/j.autneu.2013.12.002

157. Kataoka N, Hioki H, Kaneko T, Nakamura K. Psychological stress activates a dorsomedial hypothalamus-medullary raphe circuit driving brown adipose tissue thermogenesis and hyperthermia. *Cell Metab.* (2014) 20:346–58. doi: 10.1016/j.cmet.2014.05.018

158. Sarkar S, Zaretskaia MM, Zaretsky DV, Moreno M, DiMicco JA. Stress- and lipopolysaccharide-induced c-fos expression and nNOS in hypothalamic neurons projecting to medullary raphe in rats: a triple immunofluorescent labeling study. *Eur J Neurosci.* (2007) 26:2228–38. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2007.05843.x

159. Thompson RH, Canteras NS, Swanson LW. Organization of projections from the dorsomedial nucleus of the hypothalamus: a PHA-L study in the rat. *J Comp Neurol.* (1996) 376:143–73. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1096-9861(19961202)376:1<143::AID-CNE9>3.0.CO;2-3

160. Tupone D, Madden CJ, Cano G, Morrison SF. An orexinergic projection from perifornical hypothalamus to raphe pallidus increases rat brown adipose tissue thermogenesis. *J Neurosci.* (2011) 31:15944–55. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3909-11.2011

161. Mcdowall LM, Horiuchi J, Dampney RAL. Effects of disinhibition of neurons in the dorsomedial hypothalamus on central respiratory drive. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol.* (2007) 293:1728–35. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.00503.2007

162. Reynolds CR, Vujisic K, Davenport PW, Hayward LF. Disinhibition of the dorsomedial hypothalamus increases the frequency of augmented breaths in the anesthetized rat. In: Poulin MJ, Wilson RJA, editors. *Integration in Respiratory Control.* New York, NY: Springer (2008). p. 274–8.

163. Martinez RCR, Carvalho-Netto EF, Amaral VCS, Nunes-de-Souza RL, Canteras NS. Investigation of the hypothalamic defensive system in the mouse. *Behav Brain Res.* (2008) 192:185–90. doi: 10.1016/j.bbr.2008. 03.042

164. Hoebel BG. Hypothalamic lesions by electrocauterization: disinhibition of feeding and self-stimulation. *Science*. (1965) 149:452–3. doi: 10.1126/science.149.3682.452

165. Hoebel BG, Teitelbaum P. Hypothalamic control of feeding and selfstimulation. *Science*. (1962) 135:375–7. doi: 10.1126/science.135.3501.375

166. Yang CF, Feldman JL. Efferent projections of excitatory and inhibitory preBötzinger Complex neurons. *J Comp Neurol.* (2018) 526:1389–402. doi: 10.1002/cne.24415

167. Abrahamson EE, Moore RY. The posterior hypothalamic area: chemoarchitecture and afferent connections. *Brain Res.* (2001) 889:1–2. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(00)03015-8

168. Vertes RP, Crane AM. Descending projections of the posterior nucleus of the hypothalamus: phaseolus vulgaris leucoagglutinin analysis in the rat. *J Comp Neurol.* (1996) 374:607–31. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1096-9861(19961028)374:4<607::AID-CNE9>3.0.CO;2-5

169. Vibert JF, Caille D, Bertrand F, Gromysz H, Hugelin A. Ascending projection from the respiratory centre to mesencephalon and diencephalon. *Neurosci Lett.* (1979) 11:29–33. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(79)90051-X

170. Shekhar A, Dimicco JA. Defense reaction elicited by injection of GABA antagonists and syntesis inhibitors into the posterior hypothalamus in rats. *Neuropharmacology*. (1987) 26:407–17. doi: 10.1016/0028-3908(87)90020-7

171. Horn EM, Waldrop TG. Suprapontine control of respiration. *Respir Physiol.* (1998) 114:201–11. doi: 10.1016/S0034-5687(98)00087-5

172. Tenney SM, Ou LC. Ventilatory response of decorticate and decerebrate cats to hypoxia and CO2. *Respir Physiol.* (1977) 29:81–92. doi: 10.1016/0034-5687(77)90119-0

173. Orlovskii GN. Spontaneous and induced locomotion of the thalamic cat. *Biophysics.* (1969) 16:1154–62.

174. Waldrop TG, Bauer RM, Iwamoto GA. Microinjection of GABA antagonists into the posterior hypothalamus elicits locomotor activity and a cardiorespiratory activation. *Brain Res.* (1988) 444:84–94. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(88)90916-X

175. Harris JA, Mihalas S, Hirokawa KE, Whitesell JD, Choi H, Bernard A, et al. Hierarchical organization of cortical and thalamic connectivity. *Nature*. (2019) 575:195–202. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-1716-z

176. Jones EG. Viewpoint: the core and matrix of thalamic organization. *Neuroscience*. (1998) 85:331-45. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4522(97)00581-2

177. Sherman SM. Thalamus plays a central role in ongoing cortical functioning. *Nat Neurosci.* (2016) 19:533–41. doi: 10.1038/nn.4269

178. Torrico TJ, Munakomi S. Neuroanatomy, Thalamus. In: *StatPearls*. Treasure Island, FL: StatPearls Publishing (2022).

179. Angyan L. Somatomotor and cardiorespiratory responses to basal ganglia stimulation in cats. *Physiol Behav.* (1994) 56:167– 73. doi: 10.1016/0031-9384(94)90275-5

180. Koos BJ, Kawasaki Y, Hari A, Bohorquez F, Jan C, Roostaeian J, et al. Electrical stimulation of the posteromedial thalamus modulates breathing in unanesthetized fetal sheep. *J Appl Physiol.* (2004) 96:115–23. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00517.2003

181. Koos BJ, Chau A, Matsuura M, Punla O, Kruger L. Thalamic locus mediates hypoxic inhibition of breathing in fetal sheep. *J Neurophysiol.* (1998) 79:2382–93. doi: 10.1152/jn.1998.79.5.2383

182. Koos BJ, Chau A, Matsuura M, Punla O, Kruger L. Thalamic lesions dissociate breathing inhibition by hypoxia and adenosine in fetal sheep. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol.* (2000) 278:831-7. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu.2000.278.4.R831

183. Sica AL, Greenberg HE, Scharf SM, Ruggiero DA. Chronic-intermittent hypoxia induces immediate early gene expression in the midline thalamus and epithalamus. *Brain Res.* (2000) 883:224–8. doi: 10.1016/S0006-8993(00)02800-6

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Russell Ray, Baylor College of Medicine, United States

REVIEWED BY

Cameron S. Metcalf, The University of Utah, United States Massimo Mantegazza, UMR7275 Institut de Pharmacologie Moléculaire et Cellulaire (IPMC), France

*CORRESPONDENCE Daniel K. Mulkey daniel.mulkey@uconn.edu

RECEIVED 31 August 2022 ACCEPTED 28 November 2022 PUBLISHED 20 December 2022

CITATION

Mulkey DK and Milla BM (2022) Perspectives on the basis of seizure-induced respiratory dysfunction. Front. Neural Circuits 16:1033756. doi: 10.3389/fncir.2022.1033756

COPYRIGHT

© 2022 Mulkey and Milla. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Perspectives on the basis of seizure-induced respiratory dysfunction

Daniel K. Mulkey* and Brenda M. Milla

Department of Physiology and Neurobiology, University of Connecticut, Storrs, CT, United States

Epilepsy is an umbrella term used to define a wide variety of seizure disorders and sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) is the leading cause of death in epilepsy. Although some SUDEP risk factors have been identified, it remains largely unpredictable, and underlying mechanisms remain poorly understood. Most seizures start in the cortex, but the high mortality rate associated with certain types of epilepsy indicates brainstem involvement. Therefore, to help understand SUDEP we discuss mechanisms by which seizure activity propagates to the brainstem. Specifically, we highlight clinical and pre-clinical evidence suggesting how seizure activation of: (i) descending inhibitory drive or (ii) spreading depolarization might contribute to brainstem dysfunction. Furthermore, since epilepsy is a highly heterogenous disorder, we also considered factors expected to favor or oppose mechanisms of seizure propagation. We also consider whether epilepsy-associated genetic variants directly impact brainstem function. Because respiratory failure is a leading cause of SUDEP, our discussion of brainstem dysfunction focuses on respiratory control.

KEYWORDS

cortical-brainstem connectivity, seizure propagation, spreading depolarization (SD), SUDEP (sudden unexpected death in epilepsy), apnea

Introduction

Epilepsy is a chronic disease associated with uncontrolled brain activity that results in recurrent seizures. Approximately 50 million people globally have epilepsy and people with this condition have a two-three-fold higher mortality rate than the general public. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP)- defined as death in people with epilepsy that are not caused by injury, drowning, or other known reasons- is a leading cause of death in epilepsy patients (Pathak et al., 2022) and is second only to stroke in years of potential life lost to neurological disease, thus making SUDEP a significant public health problem (Thurman et al., 2014). Despite their potential lethality, most seizures are not fatal, and so a frequent question posed by family members of SUDEP victims is "what was it about that [final] seizure that resulted in death"1? Considering seizures typically originate in the cortex and lethality involves disruption of autonomic (Thijs et al., 2021) and respiratory (Teran et al., 2022) function at the level of the brainstem, to address this question, we discuss two likely mechanisms by which cortical seizure activity propagates to the brainstem. We also consider whether the expression of epilepsy-associated genes in the brainstem contributes to epilepsy-associated cardiorespiratory dysfunction (Figure 1). It is our contention that SUDEP is a heterogenous process involving different mechanisms depending on the underlying cause of seizure activity. Highlighted here are what we consider the most likely mechanisms by which cortical seizure activity might propagate to the brainstem; however, it is also important to recognize that other regions and polysynaptic pathways may contribute to descending seizure propagation.

I. Descending seizure propagation through synaptic connectivity

Essential components of the respiratory circuit are located in the brainstem and include inspiratory rhythmogenic neurons in the pre-bötzinger complex (pre-bötC; Smith et al., 1991), neurons in the retrotrapezoid nucleus (RTN; Mulkey et al., 2004) and medullary raphe (Richerson, 2004; Ray et al., 2011) that regulate breathing in response to changes in CO2/H⁺ (i.e., function as respiratory chemoreceptors), parabrachial neurons that modulate inspiratory-expiratory phase transitions and integrate chemoreceptor, visceral and arousal information between the forebrain and brainstem (Kaur and Saper, 2019), and respiratory motor neurons that serve as the final common output for the respiratory system (Fogarty et al., 2018). These respiratory centers also receive input from suprapontine regions including the insular cortex (McKay et al., 2003), hippocampus (Harper et al., 1998), and amygdala (Feinstein et al., 2022); in humans, stimulation of these regions results in cessation of breathing (Ochoa-Urrea et al., 2020), presumably to allow for voluntary and emotional control of ventilation (Bondarenko et al., 2014; Ashhad et al., 2022). Evidence also suggests communication between brainstem respiratory centers and suprapontine structures is bidirectional; ascending respiratory activity entrains cortical and limbic network oscillations that are

thought to be important for emotion and memory consolidation (Herrero et al., 2018; Karalis and Sirota, 2022). Furthermore, brainstem projections from the reticular formation to the thalamus and cortex *via* the reticular activating system modulate sleep-wake transitions and arousal (Kovalzon, 2016). In the context of epilepsy, cortical-brainstem connections provide an anatomical substrate for cortical seizure propagation to the brainstem, and as such, have long been implicated in seizure-induced cardiorespiratory dysfunction (Frysinger and Harper, 1990).

The amygdala stands out as a hub of the so-called brainstemhomeostatic forebrain connectome (Edlow et al., 2016). This region is located in the temporal lobe and sends extensive inhibitory projections to brainstem respiratory centers where it is thought to regulate fear-related respiratory responses (Nardi et al., 2009; Feinstein et al., 2022), particularly to external perceived threats but not necessarily interoceptive threats (Feinstein et al., 2013; for review see Feinstein et al., 2022). The amygdala is also highly susceptible to seizure activity (Aroniadou-Anderjaska et al., 2008), and animal models (Totola et al., 2019), as well as clinical work from pediatric (Rhone et al., 2020) and adult (Dlouhy et al., 2015; Lacuey et al., 2017; Nobis et al., 2018) epilepsy patients, showed that stimulation or seizure activation could elicit apnea. Consistent with its lack of involvement in interoceptive threats (Feinstein et al., 2022), amygdala-evoked apneas did not occur in conjunction with dyspnea (Dlouhy et al., 2015). Curiously, amygdala-evoked apneas are dependent on attention and nasal breathing (Nobis et al., 2018). This is interesting because cortical respiratory rhythms also depend on nasal breathing (Zelano et al., 2016), suggesting there is a hierarchical organization to cortical-brainstem communication where conscious effort through attention or elicited by mouth breathing can override coordinated activity between regions. This also suggests interventions that facilitate mouth breathing might limit seizureinduced apnea.

It should be noted that the amygdala is composed of multiple sub-nuclei and only a subset of which contribute to the respiratory activity. For example, stimulation of the basolateral, basomedial, and central regions consistently resulted in apnea, whereas stimulation of the more lateral amygdala failed to affect breathing (Rhone et al., 2020). Therefore, not all amygdala seizures result in apnea (Park et al., 2020). It is also worth mentioning that amygdala stimulation elicited apnea even during sleep (Nobis et al., 2018) when SUDEP occurs most frequently (Nobili et al., 2011). By contrast, another putative SUDEP mechanism, namely spreading depolarization (SD), is less likely to be favored during sleep (see next section below). In any case, these mechanisms are not mutually exclusive, but rather may occur simultaneously and in a synergistic manner. For example, SD will result in high extracellular potassium ([K⁺]o) and this has been shown to facilitate excitatory more so than inhibitory synaptic

¹ Partners Against Mortality in Epilepsy (PAME) hosts an annual meeting that brings together health care providers, basic scientists and families touched by epilepsy with the goal of improving our understanding of SUDEP. During previous PAME meetings we had the opportunity to talk with family members that lost a loved one to SUDEP. These interactions made a lasting impact on our perception of this disease and continue to motivate our work in this field.



Lower insets, cartoon coronal sections show the relative location of suprapontine regions that project to brainstem respiratory centers implicated in SUDEP (Harper et al., 1998; McKay et al., 2003; Rosin et al., 2006; Yang et al., 2020; Trevizan-Baú et al., 2021; Feinstein et al., 2022; Leitner et al., 2022). IC, insular cortex; LHA, lateral hypothalamus; HYP, hypothalamus; CeA, central amygdala nucleus; SC, superior colliculus; RN, red nucleus; KF, kölliker-fuse; PBN, parabrachial nuclei; raphe, medullary raphe nucleus; RTN, retrotrapezoid nucleus; NTS, nucleus of the solitary tract; pre-bötC, pre-bötzinger complex. Note, that the medullary raphe is part of the reticular activating system.

transmission (Rasmussen et al., 2020), thus promoting synaptic seizure propagation. Likewise, excitatory synaptic transmission has been shown to facilitate SD in a seizure-related mouse model of familial hemiplegic migraine type-1 (Tottene et al., 2009). Furthermore, SUDEP-prone mouse lines showed cortical epileptic activity that correlated with abnormal brainstem electroencephalographic (EEG) oscillations and suppression of brainstem activity (Gu et al., 2022), suggesting corticalbrainstem connectivity facilitated SD propagation to the brainstem.

In addition to individual ictal events causing cardiorespiratory arrest as described above, it is also possible that repeated cortical seizures cause maladaptive changes to the forebrain and brainstem respiratory circuity that render the respiratory system vulnerable to failure. In this case, epilepsy patients are expected to exhibit background cardiorespiratory abnormalities. Indeed, interictal cardiorespiratory problems are common in epilepsy (Barot and Nei, 2019). Typical background autonomic and respiratory symptoms exhibited by Dravet syndrome patients and partly recapitulated in animal models of this disease include diminished heart rate variability, bradycardia, and hypoventilation with increased apnea (Delogu et al., 2011; Kim et al., 2018). The possibility the brainstem is disrupted in epilepsy is also supported by anatomical evidence showing patients with focal epilepsy have diminished brainstem volume (Mueller et al., 2018) including loss of both neurons (Patodia et al., 2021) and astrocytes (Patodia et al., 2019) in respiratory control centers. Evidence also suggests that seizure activity can alter synaptic connectivity between cortical and brainstem structures, and such circuit level changes may alter brainstem function and perpetuate excitotoxicity-related damage (Armada-Moreira et al., 2020). For example, amygdala neurons located ipsilateral to the temporal lobe seizure foci exhibited a stronger convergence of cardiorespiratory information compared to neurons on the contralateral side (Frysinger and Harper, 1990), thus indicating seizure activity enhanced excitatory coupling between cortical and brainstem respiratory areas. Nevertheless, the possibility that altered cortex-brainstem connectivity contributes to brainstem dysfunction or cell death remains unknown. From a bottom-up perspective, it is conceivable that enhanced respiratory-driven oscillations in cortical regions might increase neural network synchronization and seizure propensity.

It has also been speculated that seizure-induced amygdaladependent apnea is independent of the underlying cause or type of epilepsy (Rhone et al., 2020). However, considering the central nucleus of the amygdala provides a primary output of this region to the brainstem (Feinstein et al., 2022) and since neurons in this region are mostly inhibitory and suppress breathing presumably by synaptic inhibition, it seems unlikely such a mechanism would be effective in forms of epilepsy associated with loss of inhibitory tone. Consistent with this, amygdala neurons that make monosynaptic projections to the parabrachial pneumotaxic center are hypoexcitable in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome (Yan et al., 2021). Also, inhibitory neurons in the amygdala appear prone to seizure-induced damage (Tuunanen et al., 1996), which conceivably will favor epileptogenesis in the amygdala and nearby hippocampus but is less likely to increase inhibitory bombardment of brainstem respiratory centers.

In sum, seizure activation of cortical to brainstem inhibitory projections can disrupt cardiorespiratory function and contribute to SUDEP (**Figure 2**). Repeated activation of cortical-brainstem circuits may also alter network connectivity in maladaptive ways that compromise cardiorespiratory control, favor seizure propagation to the brainstem or increase synchronized cortical activity to increase seizure propensity.

II. Spreading depolarization

SD is a pathological event associated with migraine headache, ischemic, or traumatic brain injury and epilepsy (for reviews see Pietrobon and Moskowitz, 2014; Cozzolino et al., 2018). It is thought to be triggered by a severe depolarization that leads to large-scale loss of ion and transmitter homeostasis. In particular, a pronounced increase in [K⁺]o and glutamate can initiate a self-propagating wave of depolarization and cytotoxic edema (Hinzman et al., 2016; Hubel et al., 2017). The ability of such a wave to propagate into and through contiguous tissue is strongly influenced by ongoing neural activity and



metabolic status (Aiba and Noebels, 2015). SD is followed shortly thereafter by a wave of neural inactivation (presumably caused by depolarizing block) that results in depression of EEG activity as frequently observed following generalized tonicclonic seizures (GTCS; Surges et al., 2011). In the cortex, this so-called spreading depression may serve a protective role by limiting further seizure activity (Tamim et al., 2021). However, if such an event were to occur in the brainstem it is expected to have a negative impact on cardiorespiratory control. Consistent with this, GTCS are the most common type of seizure associated with SUDEP (Ryvlin et al., 2019), and mechanisms underlying GTCS are thought to involve dysregulation of the ascending reticular activating system and descending reticulospinal projections to result in characteristic features of GTCS including loss of consciousness and muscle convulsions (Sedigh-Sarvestani et al., 2015).

In epilepsy patients it is unclear whether post-ictal EEG suppression is an independent risk factor SUDEP (Ryvlin et al., 2019); however, pre-clinical experiments using monogenic SUDEP models showed that brainstem SD correlated with cardiorespiratory failure and mortality. For example, cortical-evoked seizures in two SUDEP mouse models (Kv1.1 null and *Scn1a*^{R1407X/+} loss of function) resulted in brainstem SD and cardiorespiratory arrest (Aiba and Noebels, 2015). Similar results were also observed in mice expressing a Ca_v2.1 gain of function mutation associated with familial hemiplegic migraine type 1

(*Cacna1a*^{S218L/+}; Jansen et al., 2019) and mice expressing a ryanodine receptor-2 gain of function mutation associated with catecholaminergic polymorphic ventricular tachycardia (Aiba et al., 2016). Also, in *Cacna1a*^{S218L/+} mice the superior colliculus, a midbrain structure that receives input from both the cortex and brainstem, was particularly effective at propagating seizure-induced SD to the brainstem (Cain et al., 2022), suggesting anatomical connectivity may facilitate SD.

Interestingly, expression of certain epilepsy-associated channel variants in the cortex but not the brainstem can cause cortical seizures and SD but in the absence of increased mortality. For example, Kcnq2 channels produce a subthreshold K⁺ conductance (Abbott, 2020) and loss of Kcnq2 function is associated with neonatal epileptic encephalopathy (Orhan et al., 2014; Kim H. J. et al., 2021). Conditional deletion of Kcna2 from forebrain excitatory neurons (*Emx1*^{Cre/+}::*Kcnq2*^{f/f}; *Kcnq2* cKO) resulted in cortical seizures and SD. Despite this, only a small subset of these animals died prematurely (Aiba and Noebels, 2021). However, a caveat to these experiments is that $Emx1^{cre/+}$ is not restricted to cortical excitatory neurons but rather is also expressed by peripheral autonomic ganglia that provide modulatory feedback to cardiorespiratory centers (Ning et al., 2022). Excluding potential confounding effects of peripheral nerves, these results suggest compromised brainstem function is required for cortical seizure- or SD-induced respiratory arrest and premature death (see Section "III. Direct effect of epilepsy associated mutations on brainstem function" below for more detail).

The initiation phase of SD is dependent on the concentration of ions and transmitters in the extracellular space which are themselves inversely related to extracellular volume (ECV). Also, ECV increases during sleep (Ding et al., 2016), therefore, we speculate the threshold for SD induction will be higher during sleep when SUDEP is thought to occur most frequently (Nobili et al., 2011). Consistent with this, spontaneous cortical SD in Kcnq2 cKO mice (Aiba and Noebels, 2021), as well as seizureinduced death in Kv1.1 null mice (Moore et al., 2014) and Scn1a^{R1407X/+} mice (Teran et al., 2019), occurred primarily during the dark/active state when ECV is expected to be minimal and the impact of [K⁺]o on neural activity is most favored (Ding et al., 2016). Therefore, these results are consistent with the involvement of high [K⁺]o as a key determinant of SD threshold and propagation. However, these results are not consistent with clinical evidence suggesting SUDEP occurs primarily during sleep (Buchanan et al., 2021). Note that once SD has been initiated the corresponding cellular edema is expected to negate this issue; thus, SD propagation is not expected to be sleep-wake state dependent.

Seizure events can deplete energy availability, thus limiting ion and transmitter buffer capacity and lowering SD induction threshold (Major et al., 2020). Consistent with this, Kv1.1 null and $Scn1a^{R1407X/+}$ models showed a low threshold for SD elicited by metabolic stress. Furthermore, repeated seizures may

facilitate pathological remodeling that can lead to progressively more severe outcomes. For example, mice that express the Scn1a loss of function variant R1648H exhibit a mild/asymptomatic phenotype under resting conditions that can be transformed into a severe phenotype by subjecting the mice to heator chemoconvulsant-induced seizures (Dutton et al., 2017; Salgueiro-Pereira et al., 2019). This study also showed that wild type mice subjected to the same seizure induction protocol did not develop a severe seizure phenotype. These results suggest loss of Scn1a function lowered the seizure threshold, as expected, and is required for remodeling following repeated seizures that can lead to severe phenotypes and SUDEP. However, contrary to this, early work with chemoconvulsant models of epilepsy suggests frequent seizures can confer resistance to SD. For example, a pentylenetetrazol rat model of epilepsy showed that frequent seizures increased the SD threshold (Koroleva et al., 1993). Furthermore, patients with chronic epilepsy and pilocarpine-treated rats exhibited a similar high [K⁺]o threshold for SD (Maslarova et al., 2011). Based on this, it was speculated that chronic seizures promote a compensatory increase in [K⁺]o buffering capacity.

A critical function of astrocytes is to regulate extracellular ion and transmitter homeostasis and as such are important determinants of [K⁺]o buffering. The dynamics of [K⁺]o are complex and depend on several factors. Here, we focus on inward rectifying Kir4.1 channels because these are the main determinant of astrocyte resting membrane potential (by K⁺ efflux) and can serve as a conduit for K⁺ uptake when the reversal potential for K⁺ is depolarized to resting membrane potential as can occur during increased neural activity. Glutamate uptake by astrocytes is also an electrogenic process favored at more negative membrane potentials (Grewer and Rauen, 2005). Astrocytes are also highly sensitive to seizure activity and in chronic epilepsy these cells are known to proliferate (gliosis) and transition into a pro-inflammatory state (so-called reactive astrocyte) characterized by the release of cytokines and growth factors that can increase seizure propensity or promote tissue repair (for review see Wetherington et al., 2008; Verhoog et al., 2020). Although there is some evidence suggesting Kir4.1 expression increased in a pilocarpine model of temporal lobe epilepsy (Nagao et al., 2013) and a mouse model of Dravet syndrome (Miljanovic et al., 2021), most studies suggest the opposite, that astrocyte Kir4.1 channel expression is diminished in epilepsy (Kinboshi et al., 2020; Ohno et al., 2021). Indeed, loss of function variations (missense and nonsense mutations) in KCNJ10 (the gene encoding Kir4.1) causes an epileptic disorder known as EAST/SeSAME syndrome (Bockenhauer et al., 2009) characterized by early onset tonic-clonic seizures, sensorineural deafness, ataxia, intellectual disability, and electrolyte imbalance. Also, astrocyte Kir4.1 expression or function has been shown to be reduced in humans (Heuser et al., 2012; Steinhauser et al., 2012; Kitaura et al., 2018) and various animal models of epilepsy (Harada et al., 2013) including DBA/2 model of audiogenic seizures (Invushin et al., 2010). Note that Kir4.1 channels also contribute to K⁺ buffering by oligodendrocytes, and loss of oligodendrocyte Kir4.1 channels also increases seizure activity (Larson et al., 2018). Also, loss of serotonergic signaling by raphe neurons contributed to seizure propensity and respiratory arrest in DBA/2 mice (Cervo et al., 2005). This is interesting because Kir4.1 channels can heteromerize with Kir5.1 to form a CO_2/H^+ sensitive conductance (Xu et al., 2000), and recent work showed that both Kir4.1 and Kir5.1 transcript are expressed by medullary serotonergic raphe neurons and so may contribute to CO₂/H⁺ detection by these putative chemoreceptors (Puissant et al., 2017). Moreover, loss of Kir5.1 (Kcnj16 gene) resulted in an audiogenic seizure phenotype with increased mortality in a rat model of salt-sensitive hypertension and chronic kidney disease (Manis et al., 2021), probably by a mechanism involving disruption of heteromeric Kir4.1/5.1 channels since Kir5.1 does not form functional homomeric channels (Pessia et al., 1996). Therefore, disruption of homo or heteromeric Kir4.1 channels may be a common substrate for breathing problems and seizure propensity.

As expected, astrocyte-specific deletion of *Kcnj10* also disrupted K⁺ and glutamate uptake and resulted in increased seizure activity and premature death (Djukic et al., 2007). Kir4.1 channels also colocalize with aquaporin-4 (Aqp4) water channels (Nagelhus et al., 2004) and Aqp4 knockout mice exhibited slowed [K⁺]o clearance (Amiry-Moghaddam et al., 2003) and longer duration seizures following neural stimulation (Binder et al., 2006). Therefore, disruption of Kir4.1 may impact Aqp4 function and consequently regulation of cell size and ECV. This may be important because the ability of astrocytes to influence neural activity by paracrine signaling or regulation of extracellular ions and transmitters is proximity-dependent and inversely related to ECV (Murphy et al., 2017).

It is also possible that the loss of Kir4.1 containing channels will facilitate the release of various neuroactive signaling molecules from astrocytes. In particular, inhibition of Kir4.1 chanenls in cultured astrocytes increased expression of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF; Kinboshi et al., 2017), a growth factor that signals through TrkB receptors to regulate neural growth, differentiation, and synaptic plasticity (Cowley et al., 1994; Meakin et al., 1999; Huang and Reichardt, 2003). This is of interest because BDNF is a potent modulator of epileptogenesis; BDNF expression reportedly increased in the brains of epileptic patients and animal models of epilepsy (Jankowsky and Patterson, 2001), whereas disruption of BDNF/TrkB signaling suppressed seizure activity in epileptic mouse models (Kokaia et al., 1995; Hagihara et al., 2005; Liu et al., 2013). Although the link between the loss of Kir4.1 and increased BDNF expression remains murky, pharmacological evidence implicates activation of the MAPK/ERK pathway (Kinboshi et al., 2017), possibly in response to the depolarization-induced increase in intracellular

Ca²⁺. Together, these results suggest seizure-induced changes in astrocyte Kir4.1 expression is maladaptive and likely to contribute to epileptogenesis.

It is also important to recognize that increased Kir4.1 expression will not necessarily diminish seizure propensity. For example, KCNJ10 gain of function variants that result in increased channel expression (p.R18Q), diminish proton-dependent inhibition (p.R348H) or increased channel conductance (p.V84M) are also associated with seizure-like behavior (Sicca et al., 2011, 2016). Mechanistically, it is hard to imagine how increased Kir4.1 channel function in astrocytes might promote seizures. One possibility is that increased Kir4.1 channel activity may increase [K⁺]o buffering kinetics, thereby limiting [K⁺]o build-up during increased activity. This mechanism may minimize depolarization-induced Na⁺ channel inactivation and allow neurons to fire at higher frequencies for longer periods of time (Niday and Tzingounis, 2018). Note that increased Kir4.1 expression is not expected to substantially decrease [K⁺]o because a prerequisite for K⁺ uptake by astrocytes is high [K⁺]o and a depolarized K⁺ reversal potential relative to resting membrane potential. As such, decreasing $[K^+]$ o will favor K^+ efflux.

Another interesting mechanism by which increased Kir4.1 might favor seizure activity involves dysregulation of brain pH. Astrocytes express high levels of the electrogenic sodium bicarbonate cotransporter (NBC; Turovsky et al., 2016). The most common NBC isoform expressed by astrocytes has 1 Na^+ : 2 HCO_3^- stoichiometry and a predicted reversal potential of around -100 mV (Mulkey and Wenker, 2011). This value is negative to astrocyte resting membrane potential, thus under normal conditions HCO_3^- flux through the NBC is directed inward (Mulkey and Wenker, 2011). If this is the case, then increased expression of Kir4.1 is expected to hyperpolarize astrocyte membrane potential and decrease electrogenic HCO_3^- transport, thereby resulting in extracellular alkalosis. This is significant because just 0.2 pH unit increase in extracellular pH can cause seizures (Schuchmann et al., 2006).

In sum, there is no doubt that SD, once initiated, can have profound effects on neural activity, and preclinical studies clearly implicate SD as a cause of seizure-induced mortality. However, the correlation between postictal generalized EEG suppression (PGES), which presumably also reflects SD, and SUDEP is a matter of debate in the literature. Some studies suggest there is a correlation between PGES and SUDEP (Lhatoo et al., 2010; Moseley and DeGiorgio, 2015), whereas other studies found PGES duration is not a risk factor for SUDEP (Surges et al., 2011; Lamberts et al., 2013). Also, sleep-wake changes in ECV are not expected to favor the initiation of SD during sleep when SUDEP usually occurs. Furthermore, although chronic seizure activity may result in compensatory cellular responses to limit SD, such adaptations are not likely to involve increased astrocyte Kir4.1 expression since most evidence indicates loss of this channel in epilepsy. For this same

reason, astrocyte Kir4.1 channels may have some therapeutic potential in treating epilepsy, possibly by limiting SD. Consistent with this, certain antiepileptic drugs have been shown to stimulate Kir4.1 expression (Mukai et al., 2018).

III. Direct effect of epilepsy associated mutations on brainstem function

In addition to promoting seizure activity in the cortex, epilepsy-associated genetic mutations may also be expressed in the brainstem (Kuo et al., 2019) where they increase SUDEP risk in seizure-dependent and -independent manners (Figure 3). For example, as noted above *Emx1^{cre/+}::Kcnq2^{f/f}* mice (*Kcnq2* cKO) showed spontaneous cortical seizures with SD but they did not die prematurely (Aiba and Noebels, 2021), suggesting the brainstem was protected from SD infiltration. Another study used a similar approach (Emx1^{Cre/+}) to express a dominant negative Kcnq2 variant (M547V) in forebrain pyramidal neurons (but with some off-target expression in astrocytes) of Kcnq2 heterozygous knockout mice (C57BL/6 background); unlike Kcnq2 cKO animals, these mice showed a severe phenotype including seizures and premature death (Kim E. C. et al., 2021). In this case, global Kcnq2 haploinsufficiency appears sufficient to allow cortical seizures to disrupt brainstem function and result in mortality.

The possibility that brainstem expression of epilepsyassociated mutations increases the risk of mortality is supported by evidence that SUDEP can occur without overt seizure activity (Lhatoo et al., 2016). Pre-clinical animal experiments also support this possibility. For example, polymorphisms associated with DBA/2 mice (a common model of audiogenic seizures; De Sarro et al., 2017) appear to disrupt brainstem serotonergic signaling and contribute to seizure-induced cardiorespiratory failure. Specifically, DBA/2 mice express a single amino acid



substitution in the gene encoding tryptophan hydroxylase-2 that results in limited serotonin production (Cervo et al., 2005), and this likely contributes to seizure-induced respiratory arrest since the systemic application of serotonin reuptake inhibitors improved seizure activity and related apneic events in DBA/2 mice (Faingold et al., 2014). DBA/2 mice also express a *Kcnj10* loss of function mutation that has been shown to disrupt Kir4.1-dependent maintenance of extracellular K⁺ and glutamate (Ferraro et al., 2004; Inyushin et al., 2010) and thus lower seizure threshold (Figure 2). It is also worth noting that Kir4.1 channels together with Kir5.1 may contribute to CO_2/H^+ chemosensation by serotonergic neurons (Puissant et al., 2017), thus loss of Kir4.1 could further compromise raphe chemoreception and worsen seizure-induced respiratory problems.

The retrotrapezoid nucleus (RTN) is another important respiratory chemoreceptor region implicated in SUDEP (Patodia et al., 2018). For example, in the context of Dravet syndrome (caused by loss of function mutations in SCN1A), we showed that Scn1a transcript is expressed by inhibitory parafacial neurons in the region of the RTN (Kuo et al., 2019). We also showed that inhibitory somatostatin (SST)-expressing neurons in the region of the RTN are inhibited by CO2/H⁺ and contribute to RTN chemoreception by disinhibition of CO₂/H⁺-activated glutamatergic neurons (i.e., RTN chemoreceptors; Cleary et al., 2021). Therefore, in addition to causing cortical seizure activity, Dravet syndrome-associated Scn1a mutations may disrupt the inhibitory modulation of RTN chemoreception. Consistent with this, inhibitory neurons in the region of the RTN in slices from mice that express a loss of function Scn1a mutation (A1783V) conditionally in inhibitory neurons under the vesicular GABA transporter promoter (Slc32a^{1cre/+}::Scn1a^{A1783V fl/+}) showed lower basal activity compared to control cells and fired fewer action potentials in response to depolarizing current steps (Kuo et al., 2019). Consistent with a disinhibitory mechanism, chemosensitive RTN neurons in slices from Slc32a^{1cre/+}::Scn1a^{A1783V fl/+} mice showed increased baseline activity and enhanced output in response to increases in CO₂ (Kuo et al., 2019). However, at the whole animal level, Vgat^{A1783V/+} mice showed reduced respiratory activity in room air and a blunted ventilatory response to CO₂ (Kuo et al., 2019). This outcome is not entirely unexpected because inhibitory signaling in the RTN (Cregg et al., 2017) and at other levels of the respiratory circuit (Baertsch et al., 2018) can facilitate respiratory output. Also, $Slc32a^{1cre/+}$:: $Scn1a^{A1783V fl/+}$ mice have spontaneous seizures which, for reasons mentioned above, may propagate to the brainstem and disrupt respiratory control in a seizure-dependent manner. This later possibility is an important consideration since deletion of Scn1a only from forebrain inhibitory neurons also resulted in seizures and premature death (Cheah et al., 2012), suggesting in this mouse model that cortical seizure activity can cause brainstem dysfunction and SUDEP. This contrasts with evidence from Kcng2 cKO that as noted above exhibits cortical seizure activity that did not correlate with premature death (Aiba and Noebels, 2021). Both mouse models are maintained on a similar C56BL/6 background so the reason(s) for these divergent results remains unclear. That said, it is worth mentioning that disruption of Scn1a globally or conditionally only in forebrain inhibitory neurons caused sleep fragmentation with less non-rapid eve movement (NREM) sleep and more frequent waking episodes (Kalume et al., 2015). Although the relationship between sleep, sleep problems, and epilepsy have long been appreciated (Diaz-Negrillo, 2013; Wang et al., 2018), the basis for these associations is not clear. Based on evidence that regulation of the ECV is coupled to sleep-wake status (Ding et al., 2016) and decreased ECV positively correlates with neural activity (Walch et al., 2022), we speculate that disruption of sleep (as seen in Dravet syndrome; Kalume et al., 2015) will decrease ECV, lower seizure threshold and favor propagation of SD (Figure 2).

In sum, epilepsy-associated genes may be expressed by neurons or astrocytes in brainstem respiratory centers and so may contribute to background breathing problems that render the system vulnerable to failure. Altered neural activity or compromised astrocyte regulation of the extracellular milieu may also favor the propagation of SD into the brainstem.

Author contributions

DM drafted manuscript, drafted figures, and approved the final version. BM edited manuscript and figures, and approved

References

Abbott, G. W. (2020). KCNQs: ligand- and voltage-gated potassium channels. *Front. Physiol.* 11:583. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2020.00583

Aiba, I., and Noebels, J. L. (2015). Spreading depolarization in the brainstem mediates sudden cardiorespiratory arrest in mouse SUDEP models. *Sci. Transl. Med.* 7:282ra246. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aaa4050

Aiba, I., and Noebels, J. L. (2021). Kcnq2/Kv7.2 controls the threshold and bi-hemispheric symmetry of cortical spreading depolarization. *Brain* 144, 2863–2878. doi: 10.1093/brain/awab141

Aiba, I., Wehrens, X. H., and Noebels, J. L. (2016). Leaky RyR2 channels unleash a brainstem spreading depolarization mechanism of sudden cardiac death. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 113, E4895–4903. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1605216113

Amiry-Moghaddam, M., Williamson, A., Palomba, M., Eid, T., de Lanerolle, N. C., Nagelhus, E. A., et al. (2003). Delayed K⁺ clearance associated with aquaporin-4 mislocalization: phenotypic defects in brains of alpha-syntrophin-null mice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 100, 13615–13620. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2336064100

Armada-Moreira, A., Gomes, J. I., Pina, C. C., Savchak, O. K., Goncalves-Ribeiro, J., Rei, N., et al. (2020). Going the extra (Synaptic) mile: excitotoxicity as the road toward neurodegenerative diseases. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* 14:90. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2020.00090

Aroniadou-Anderjaska, V., Fritsch, B., Qashu, F., and Braga, M. F. (2008). Pathology and pathophysiology of the amygdala in epileptogenesis and epilepsy. *Epilepsy Res.* 78, 102–116. doi: 10.1016/j.eplepsyres.2007.11.011

Ashhad, S., Kam, K., Del Negro, C. A., and Feldman, J. L. (2022). Breathing rhythm and pattern and their influence on emotion. *Annu. Rev. Neurosci.* 45, 223–247doi: 10.1146/annurev-neuro-090121-014424

the final version. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This work was supported by the following National Institutes of Health Grants: HL104101 (DM), HL137094 (DM), and F31 NS120467 (BM).

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Baertsch, N. A., Baertsch, H. C., and Ramirez, J. M. (2018). The interdependence of excitation and inhibition for the control of dynamic breathing rhythms. *Nat. Commun.* 9:843. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-03223-x

Barot, N., and Nei, M. (2019). Autonomic aspects of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP). *Clin. Auton. Res.* 29, 151–160. doi: 10.1007/s10286-018-0576-1

Binder, D. K., Yao, X., Zador, Z., Sick, T. J., Verkman, A. S., Manley, G. T., et al. (2006). Increased seizure duration and slowed potassium kinetics in mice lacking aquaporin-4 water channels. *Glia* 53, 631–636. doi: 10.1002/glia.20318

Bockenhauer, D., Feather, S., Stanescu, H. C., Bandulik, S., Zdebik, A. A., Reichold, M., et al. (2009). Epilepsy, ataxia, sensorineural deafness, tubulopathy and KCNJ10 mutations. *N. Engl. J. Med.* 360, 1960–1970. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa0810276

Bondarenko, E., Hodgson, D. M., and Nalivaiko, E. (2014). Amygdala mediates respiratory responses to sudden arousing stimuli and to restraint stress in rats. *Am. J. Physiol. Regul. Integr. Comp. Physiol.* 306, R951–R959. doi: 10.1152/ajpregu. 00528.2013

Buchanan, G. F., Gluckman, B. J., Kalume, F. K., Lhatoo, S., Maganti, R. K., Noebels, J. L., et al. (2021). Proceedings of the sleep and epilepsy workshop: section 3 mortality: sleep night and SUDEP. *Epilepsy Curr.* 21:15357597211004556. doi:10.1177/15357597211004556

Cain, S. M., Bernier, L. P., Zhang, Y., Yung, A. C., Kass, J., Bohnet, B., et al. (2022). Hyperexcitable superior colliculus and fatal brainstem spreading depolarization in a model of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Brain Commun.* 4:fcac006. doi: 10.1093/braincomms/fcac006

Cervo, L., Canetta, A., Calcagno, E., Burbassi, S., Sacchetti, G., Caccia, S., et al. (2005). Genotype-dependent activity of tryptophan hydroxylase-2 determines the

response to citalopram in a mouse model of depression. J. Neurosci. 25, 8165–8172. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1816-05.2005

Cheah, C. S., Yu, F. H., Westenbroek, R. E., Kalume, F. K., Oakley, J. C., Potter, G. B., et al. (2012). Specific deletion of Na_V1.1 sodium channels in inhibitory interneurons causes seizures and premature death in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 109, 14646–14651. doi: 10.1073/pnas. 1211591109

Cleary, C. M., Milla, B. M., Kuo, F. S., James, S., Flynn, W. F., Robson, P., et al. (2021). Somatostatin-expressing parafacial neurons are CO2/H⁺ sensitive and regulate baseline breathing. *eLife* 10:e60317. doi: 10.7554/eLife. 60317

Cowley, S., Paterson, H., Kemp, P., and Marshall, C. J. (1994). Activation of MAP kinase kinase is necessary and sufficient for PC12 differentiation and for transformation of NIH 3T3 cells. *Cell* 77, 841–852. doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(94)90133-3

Cozzolino, O., Marchese, M., Trovato, F., Pracucci, E., Ratto, G. M., Buzzi, M. G., et al. (2018). Understanding spreading depression from headache to sudden unexpected death. *Front. Neurol.* 9:19. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2018.00019

Cregg, J. M., Chu, K. A., Dick, T. E., Landmesser, L. T., and Silver, J. (2017). Phasic inhibition as a mechanism for generation of rapid respiratory rhythms. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 114, 12815–12820. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1711 536114

De Sarro, G., Russo, E., Citraro, R., and Meldrum, B. S. (2017). Genetically epilepsy-prone rats (GEPRs) and DBA/2 mice: Two animal models of audiogenic reflex epilepsy for the evaluation of new generation AEDs. *Epilepsy Behav.* 71, 165–173. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2015.06.030

Delogu, A. B., Spinelli, A., Battaglia, D., Dravet, C., De Nisco, A., Saracino, A., et al. (2011). Electrical and autonomic cardiac function in patients with dravet syndrome. *Epilepsia* 52, 55–58. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2011. 03003.x

Diaz-Negrillo, A. (2013). Influence of sleep and sleep deprivation on ictal and interictal epileptiform activity. *Epilepsy Res. Treat.* 2013:492524. doi: 10.1155/2013/492524

Ding, F., O'Donnell, J., Xu, Q., Kang, N., Goldman, N., Nedergaard, M., et al. (2016). Changes in the composition of brain interstitial ions control the sleep-wake cycle. *Science* 352, 550–555. doi: 10.1126/science.aad4821

Djukic, B., Casper, K. B., Philpot, B. D., Chin, L. S., and McCarthy, K. D. (2007). Conditional knock-out of Kir4.1 leads to glial membrane depolarization, inhibition of potassium and glutamate uptake and enhanced short-term synaptic potentiation. *J. Neurosci.* 27, 11354–11365. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0723-07. 2007

Dlouhy, B. J., Gehlbach, B. K., Kreple, C. J., Kawasaki, H., Oya, H., Buzza, C., et al. (2015). Breathing inhibited when seizures spread to the amygdala and upon amygdala stimulation. *J. Neurosci.* 35, 10281–10289. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI. 0888-15.2015

Dutton, S. B. B., Dutt, K., Papale, L. A., Helmers, S., Goldin, A. L., Escayg, A., et al. (2017). Early-life febrile seizures worsen adult phenotypes in Scn1a mutants. *Exp. Neurol.* 293, 159–171. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2017.03.026

Edlow, B. L., McNab, J. A., Witzel, T., and Kinney, H. C. (2016). The structural connectome of the human central homeostatic network. *Brain Connect.* 6, 187–200. doi: 10.1089/brain.2015.0378

Faingold, C. L., Kommajosyula, S. P., Long, X., Plath, K., and Randall, M. (2014). Serotonin and sudden death: differential effects of serotonergic drugs on seizure-induced respiratory arrest in DBA/1 mice. *Epilepsy Behav.* 37, 198–203. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2014.06.028

Feinstein, J. S., Buzza, C., Hurlemann, R., Follmer, R. L., Dahdaleh, N. S., Coryell, W. H., et al. (2013). Fear and panic in humans with bilateral amygdala damage. *Nat. Neurosci.* 16, 270–272. doi: 10.1038/nn.3323

Feinstein, J. S., Gould, D., and Khalsa, S. S. (2022). Amygdala-driven apnea and the chemoreceptive origin of anxiety. *Biol. Psychol.* 170:108305. doi: 10.1016/j. biopsycho.2022.108305

Ferraro, T. N., Golden, G. T., Smith, G. G., Martin, J. F., Lohoff, F. W., Gieringer, T. A., et al. (2004). Fine mapping of a seizure susceptibility locus on mouse Chromosome 1: nomination of Kcnj10 as a causative gene. *Mamm. Genome* 15, 239–251. doi: 10.1007/s00335-003-2270-3

Fogarty, M. J., Mantilla, C. B., and Sieck, G. C. (2018). Breathing: motor control of diaphragm muscle. *Physiology (Bethesda)* 33, 113–126. doi: 10.1152/physiol. 00002.2018

Frysinger, R. C., and Harper, R. M. (1990). Cardiac and respiratory correlations with unit discharge in epileptic human temporal lobe. *Epilepsia* 31, 162–171. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.1990.tb06301.x

Grewer, C., and Rauen, T. (2005). Electrogenic glutamate transporters in the CNS: molecular mechanism, pre-steady-state kinetics and their impact on synaptic signaling. *J. Membr. Biol.* 203, 1–20. doi: 10.1007/s00232-004-0731-6

Gu, B., Levine, N. G., Xu, W., Lynch, R. M., Pardo-Manuel de Villena, F., Philpot, B. D., et al. (2022). Ictal neural oscillatory alterations precede sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Brain Commun.* 4:fcac073. doi: 10.1093/braincomms/fcac073

Hagihara, H., Hara, M., Tsunekawa, K., Nakagawa, Y., Sawada, M., Nakano, K., et al. (2005). Tonic-clonic seizures induce division of neuronal progenitor cells with concomitant changes in expression of neurotrophic factors in the brain of pilocarpine-treated mice. *Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res.* 139, 258–266. doi: 10.1016/j. molbrainres.2005.05.031

Harada, Y., Nagao, Y., Shimizu, S., Serikawa, T., Terada, R., Fujimoto, M., et al. (2013). Expressional analysis of inwardly rectifying Kir4.1 channels in Noda epileptic rat (NER). *Brain Res.* 1517, 141–149. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2013.04.009

Harper, R. M., Poe, G. R., Rector, D. M., and Kristensen, M. P. (1998). Relationships between hippocampal activity and breathing patterns. *Neurosci. Biobehav. Rev.* 22, 233–236. doi: 10.1016/s0149-7634(97)00010-9

Herrero, J. L., Khuvis, S., Yeagle, E., Cerf, M., and Mehta, A. D. (2018). Breathing above the brain stem: volitional control and attentional modulation in humans. *J. Neurophysiol.* 119, 145–159. doi: 10.1152/jn.00551.2017

Heuser, K., Eid, T., Lauritzen, F., Thoren, A. E., Vindedal, G. F., Tauboll, E., et al. (2012). Loss of perivascular Kir4.1 potassium channels in the sclerotic hippocampus of patients with mesial temporal lobe epilepsy. *J. Neuropathol. Exp. Neurol.* 71, 814–825. doi: 10.1097/NEN.0b013e318267b5af

Hinzman, J. M., Wilson, J. A., Mazzeo, A. T., Bullock, M. R., and Hartings, J. A. (2016). Excitotoxicity and metabolic crisis are associated with spreading depolarizations in severe traumatic brain injury patients. *J. Neurotrauma* 33, 1775–1783. doi: 10.1089/neu.2015.4226

Huang, E. J., and Reichardt, L. F. (2003). Trk receptors: roles in neuronal signal transduction. *Annu. Rev. Biochem.* 72, 609–642. doi: 10.1146/annurev.biochem.72. 121801.161629

Hubel, N., Hosseini-Zare, M. S., Ziburkus, J., and Ullah, G. (2017). The role of glutamate in neuronal ion homeostasis: a case study of spreading depolarization. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* 13:e1005804. doi: 10.1371/journal.pcbi.1005804

Inyushin, M., Kucheryavykh, L. Y., Kucheryavykh, Y. V., Nichols, C. G., Buono, R. J., Ferraro, T. N., et al. (2010). Potassium channel activity and glutamate uptake are impaired in astrocytes of seizure-susceptible DBA/2 mice. *Epilepsia* 51, 1707–1713. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2010.02592.x

Jankowsky, J. L., and Patterson, P. H. (2001). The role of cytokines and growth factors in seizures and their sequelae. *Prog. Neurobiol.* 63, 125–149. doi: 10.1016/s0301-0082(00)00022-8

Jansen, N. A., Schenke, M., Voskuyl, R. A., Thijs, R. D., van den Maagdenberg, A., Tolner, E. A., et al. (2019). Apnea associated with brainstem seizures in Cacna1a (S218L) mice is caused by medullary spreading depolarization. *J. Neurosci.* 39, 9633–9644. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1713-19.2019

Kalume, F., Oakley, J. C., Westenbroek, R. E., Gile, J., de la Iglesia, H. O., Scheuer, T., et al. (2015). Sleep impairment and reduced interneuron excitability in a mouse model of Dravet Syndrome. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 77, 141–154. doi: 10.1016/j. nbd.2015.02.016

Karalis, N., and Sirota, A. (2022). Breathing coordinates cortico-hippocampal dynamics in mice during offline states. *Nat. Commun.* 13:467. doi: 10.1038/s41467-022-28090-5

Kaur, S., and Saper, C. B. (2019). Neural circuitry underlying waking up to hypercapnia. *Front. Neurosci.* 13:401. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2019.00401

Kim, Y., Bravo, E., Thirnbeck, C. K., Smith-Mellecker, L. A., Kim, S. H., Gehlbach, B. K., et al. (2018). Severe peri-ictal respiratory dysfunction is common in dravet syndrome. *J. Clin. Invest.* 128, 1141–1153. doi: 10.1172/JCI94999

Kim, H. J., Yang, D., Kim, S. H., Won, D., Kim, H. D., Lee, J. S., et al. (2021). Clinical characteristics of KCNQ2 encephalopathy. *Brain Dev.* 43, 244–250. doi: 10.1016/j.braindev.2020.08.015

Kim, E. C., Zhang, J., Tang, A. Y., Bolton, E. C., Rhodes, J. S., Christian-Hinman, C. A., et al. (2021). Spontaneous seizure and memory loss in mice expressing an epileptic encephalopathy variant in the calmodulin-binding domain of Kv7.2. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 118:e2021265118. doi: 10.1073/pnas. 2021265118

Kinboshi, M., Ikeda, A., and Ohno, Y. (2020). Role of astrocytic inwardly rectifying potassium (Kir) 4.1 channels in epileptogenesis. *Front. Neurol.* 11:626658. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.626658

Kinboshi, M., Mukai, T., Nagao, Y., Matsuba, Y., Tsuji, Y., Tanaka, S., et al. (2017). Inhibition of inwardly rectifying potassium (Kir) 4.1 channels facilitates brainderived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) expression in astrocytes. *Front. Mol. Neurosci.* 10:408. doi: 10.3389/fnmol.2017.00408

Kitaura, H., Shirozu, H., Masuda, H., Fukuda, M., Fujii, Y., Kakita, A., et al. (2018). Pathophysiological characteristics associated with epileptogenesis in human hippocampal sclerosis. *EBioMedicine* 29, 38–46. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2018. 02.013

Kokaia, M., Ernfors, P., Kokaia, Z., Elmer, E., Jaenisch, R., Lindvall, O., et al. (1995). Suppressed epileptogenesis in BDNF mutant mice. *Exp. Neurol.* 133, 215–224. doi: 10.1006/exnr.1995.1024

Koroleva, V. I., Vinogradova, L. V., and Bures, J. (1993). Reduced incidence of cortical spreading depression in the course of pentylenetetrazol kindling in rats. *Brain Res.* 608, 107–114. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(93)90780-q

Kovalzon, V. M. (2016). Ascending reticular activating system of the brain. *Transl. Neurosci. Clin.* 2, 275–285. doi: 10.18679/CN11-6030_R.2016.034

Kuo, F. S., Cleary, C. M., LoTurco, J. J., Chen, X., and Mulkey, D. K. (2019). Disordered breathing in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome. *eLife* 8:e43387. doi: 10.7554/eLife.43387

Lacuey, N., Zonjy, B., Londono, L., and Lhatoo, S. D. (2017). Amygdala and hippocampus are symptomatogenic zones for central apneic seizures. *Neurology* 88, 701–705. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000003613

Lamberts, R. J., Gaitatzis, A., Sander, J. W., Elger, C. E., Surges, R., Thijs, R. D., et al. (2013). Postictal generalized EEG suppression: an inconsistent finding in people with multiple seizures. *Neurology* 81, 1252–1256. doi: 10.1212/WNL. 0b013e3182a6cbeb

Larson, V. A., Mironova, Y., Vanderpool, K. G., Waisman, A., Rash, J. E., Agarwal, A., et al. (2018). Oligodendrocytes control potassium accumulation in white matter and seizure susceptibility. *eLife* 7:e34829. doi: 10.7554/eLife.34829

Leitner, D. F., Kanshin, E., Askenazi, M., Faustin, A., Friedman, D., Devore, S., et al. (2022). Raphe and ventrolateral medulla proteomics in epilepsy and sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Brain Commun.* 4:fcac186. doi: 10.1093/braincomms/fcac186

Lhatoo, S. D., Faulkner, H. J., Dembny, K., Trippick, K., Johnson, C., Bird, J. M., et al. (2010). An electroclinical case-control study of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Ann. Neurol.* 68, 787–796. doi: 10.1002/ana.22101

Lhatoo, S. D., Nei, M., Raghavan, M., Sperling, M., Zonjy, B., Lacuey, N., et al. (2016). Nonseizure SUDEP: sudden unexpected death in epilepsy without preceding epileptic seizures. *Epilepsia* 57, 1161–1168. doi: 10.1111/epi. 13419

Liu, G., Gu, B., He, X. P., Joshi, R. B., Wackerle, H. D., Rodriguiz, R. M., et al. (2013). Transient inhibition of TrkB kinase after status epilepticus prevents development of temporal lobe epilepsy. *Neuron* 79, 31–38. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron. 2013.04.027

Major, S., Huo, S., Lemale, C. L., Siebert, E., Milakara, D., Woitzik, J., et al. (2020). Direct electrophysiological evidence that spreading depolarizationinduced spreading depression is the pathophysiological correlate of the migraine aura and a review of the spreading depolarization continuum of acute neuronal mass injury. *Geroscience* 42, 57–80. doi: 10.1007/s11357-019 -00142-7

Manis, A. D., Palygin, O., Isaeva, E., Levchenko, V., LaViolette, P. S., Pavlov, T. S., et al. (2021). Kcnj16 knockout produces audiogenic seizures in the Dahl salt-sensitive rat. *JCI Insight* 6:e143251. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight. 143251

Maslarova, A., Alam, M., Reiffurth, C., Lapilover, E., Gorji, A., Dreier, J. P., et al. (2011). Chronically epileptic human and rat neocortex display a similar resistance against spreading depolarization *in vitro*. *Stroke* 42, 2917–2922. doi: 10.1161/STROKEAHA.111.621581

McKay, L. C., Evans, K. C., Frackowiak, R. S., and Corfield, D. R. (2003). Neural correlates of voluntary breathing in humans. *J. Appl. Physiol. (1985)* 95, 1170–1178. doi: 10.1152/japplphysiol.00641.2002

Meakin, S. O., MacDonald, J. I., Gryz, E. A., Kubu, C. J., and Verdi, J. M. (1999). The signaling adapter FRS-2 competes with Shc for binding to the nerve growth factor receptor TrkA. A model for discriminating proliferation and differentiation. *J. Biol. Chem.* 274, 9861–9870. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.14. 9861

Miljanovic, N., Hauck, S. M., van Dijk, R. M., Di Liberto, V., Rezaei, A., Potschka, H., et al. (2021). Proteomic signature of the Dravet syndrome in the genetic Scn1a-A1783V mouse model. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 157:105423. doi: 10.1016/j. nbd.2021.105423

Moore, B. M., Jerry Jou, C., Tatalovic, M., Kaufman, E. S., Kline, D. D., Kunze, D. L., et al. (2014). The Kv1.1 null mouse, a model of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP). *Epilepsia* 55, 1808–1816. doi: 10.1111/epi.12793

Moseley, B. D., and DeGiorgio, C. M. (2015). The sudep risk inventory: association with postictal generalized eeg suppression. *Epilepsy Res.* 117, 82–84. doi: 10.1016/j.eplepsyres.2015.09.006

Mueller, S. G., Nei, M., Bateman, L. M., Knowlton, R., Laxer, K. D., Friedman, D., et al. (2018). Brainstem network disruption: a pathway to sudden unexplained death in epilepsy? *Hum. Brain Mapp.* 39, 4820–4830. doi: 10.1002/hbm. 24325

Mukai, T., Kinboshi, M., Nagao, Y., Shimizu, S., Ono, A., Sakagami, Y., et al. (2018). Antiepileptic drugs elevate astrocytic Kir4.1 expression in the rat limbic region. *Front. Pharmacol.* 9:845. doi: 10.3389/fphar.2018.00845

Mulkey, D. K., Stornetta, R. L., Weston, M. C., Simmons, J. R., Parker, A., Bayliss, D. A., et al. (2004). Respiratory control by ventral surface chemoreceptor neurons in rats. *Nat. Neurosci.* 7, 1360–1369. doi: 10.1038/nn1357

Mulkey, D. K., and Wenker, I. C. (2011). Astrocyte chemoreceptors: mechanisms of H+ sensing by astrocytes in the retrotrapezoid nucleus and their possible contribution to respiratory drive. *Exp. Physiol.* 96, 400–406. doi: 10.1113/expphysiol.2010.053140

Murphy, T. R., Binder, D. K., and Fiacco, T. A. (2017). Turning down the volume: astrocyte volume change in the generation and termination of epileptic seizures. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 104, 24–32. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2017.04.016

Nagao, Y., Harada, Y., Mukai, T., Shimizu, S., Okuda, A., Fujimoto, M., et al. (2013). Expressional analysis of the astrocytic Kir4.1 channel in a pilocarpine-induced temporal lobe epilepsy model. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* 7:104. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2013.00104

Nagelhus, E. A., Mathiisen, T. M., and Ottersen, O. P. (2004). Aquaporin-4 in the central nervous system: cellular and subcellular distribution and coexpression with KIR41. *Neuroscience* 129, 905–913. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2004. 08.053

Nardi, A. E., Freire, R. C., and Zin, W. A. (2009). Panic disorder and control of breathing. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 167, 133–143. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2008.07.011

Niday, Z., and Tzingounis, A. V. (2018). Potassium channel gain of function in epilepsy: an unresolved paradox. *Neuroscientist* 24, 368–380. doi: 10.1177/1073858418763752

Ning, Y., Noebels, J. L., and Aiba, I. (2022). Emx1-Cre is expressed in peripheral autonomic ganglia that regulate central cardiorespiratory functions. *eNeuro* 9:ENEURO.0093-22.2022. doi: 10.1523/ENEURO.0093-22.2022

Nobili, L., Proserpio, P., Rubboli, G., Montano, N., Didato, G., Tassinari, C. A., et al. (2011). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) and sleep. *Sleep Med. Rev.* 15, 237–246. doi: 10.1016/j.smrv.2010.07.006

Nobis, W. P., Schuele, S., Templer, J. W., Zhou, G., Lane, G., Rosenow, J. M., et al. (2018). Amygdala-stimulation-induced apnea is attention and nasal-breathing dependent. *Ann. Neurol.* 83, 460–471. doi: 10.1002/ana.25178

Ochoa-Urrea, M., Dayyani, M., Sadeghirad, B., Tandon, N., Lacuey, N., Lhatoo, S. D., et al. (2020). Electrical stimulation-induced seizures and breathing dysfunction: a systematic review of new insights into the epileptogenic and symptomatogenic zones. *Front. Hum. Neurosci.* 14:617061. doi: 10.3389/fnhum. 2020.617061

Ohno, Y., Kunisawa, N., and Shimizu, S. (2021). Emerging roles of astrocyte Kir4.1 channels in the pathogenesis and treatment of brain diseases. *Int. J. Mol. Sci.* 22:10236. doi: 10.3390/ijms221910236

Orhan, G., Bock, M., Schepers, D., Ilina, E. I., Reichel, S. N., Loffler, H., et al. (2014). Dominant-negative effects of KCNQ2 mutations are associated with epileptic encephalopathy. *Ann. Neurol.* 75, 382–394. doi: 10.1002/ana.24080

Park, K., Kanth, K., Bajwa, S., Girgis, F., Shahlaie, K., Seyal, M., et al. (2020). Seizure-related apneas have an inconsistent linkage to amygdala seizure spread. *Epilepsia* 61, 1253–1260. doi: 10.1111/epi.16518

Pathak, S. J., Yousaf, M. I. K., and Shah, V. B. (2022). Sudden Unexpected Death in Epilepsy. Treasure Island, FL: StatPearls.

Patodia, S., Paradiso, B., Ellis, M., Somani, A., Sisodiya, S. M., Devinsky, O., et al. (2019). Characterisation of medullary astrocytic populations in respiratory nuclei and alterations in sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsy Res.* 157:106213. doi: 10.1016/j.eplepsyres.2019.106213

Patodia, S., Somani, A., O'Hare, M., Venkateswaran, R., Liu, J., Michalak, Z., et al. (2018). The ventrolateral medulla and medullary raphe in sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Brain* 141, 1719–1733. doi: 10.1093/brain/awy078

Patodia, S., Somani, A., and Thom, M. (2021). Review: neuropathology findings in autonomic brain regions in SUDEP and future research directions. *Auton. Neurosci.* 235:102862. doi: 10.1016/j.autneu.2021.102862

Pessia, M., Tucker, S. J., Lee, K., Bond, C. T., and Adelman, J. P. (1996). Subunit positional effects revealed by novel heteromeric inwardly rectifying K⁺ channels. *EMBO J.* 15, 2980–2987.

Pietrobon, D., and Moskowitz, M. A. (2014). Chaos and commotion in the wake of cortical spreading depression and spreading depolarizations. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 15, 379–393. doi: 10.1038/nrn3770

Puissant, M. M., Mouradian, G. C. Jr., Liu, P., and Hodges, M. R. (2017). Identifying candidate genes that underlie cellular pH sensitivity in serotonin neurons using transcriptomics: a potential role for Kir5.1 channels. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* 11:34. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2017.00034

Rasmussen, R., O'Donnell, J., Ding, F., and Nedergaard, M. (2020). Interstitial ions: a key regulator of state-dependent neural activity? *Prog. Neurobiol.* 193:101802. doi: 10.1016/j.pneurobio.2020.101802

Ray, R. S., Corcoran, A. E., Brust, R. D., Kim, J. C., Richerson, G. B., Nattie, E., et al. (2011). Impaired respiratory and body temperature control upon acute serotonergic neuron inhibition. *Science* 333, 637–642. doi: 10.1126/science. 1205295

Rhone, A. E., Kovach, C. K., Harmata, G. I., Sullivan, A. W., Tranel, D., Ciliberto, M. A., et al. (2020). A human amygdala site that inhibits respiration and elicits apnea in pediatric epilepsy. *JCI Insight* 5:e134852. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight. 134852

Richerson, G. B. (2004). Serotonergic neurons as carbon dioxide sensors that maintain pH homeostasis. Nat. Rev. Neurosci. 5, 449-461. doi: 10.1038/nrn1409

Rosin, D. L., Chang, D. A., and Guyenet, P. G. (2006). Afferent and efferent connections of the rat retrotrapezoid nucleus. *J. Compar. Neurol.* 499, 64–89doi: 10.1002/cne.21105

Ryvlin, P., Rheims, S., and Lhatoo, S. D. (2019). Risks and predictive biomarkers of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy patient. *Curr. Opin. Neurol.* 32, 205–212. doi: 10.1097/WCO.00000000000668

Salgueiro-Pereira, A. R., Duprat, F., Pousinha, P. A., Loucif, A., Douchamps, V., Regondi, C., et al. (2019). A two-hit story: Seizures and genetic mutation interaction sets phenotype severity in SCN1A epilepsies. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 125, 31–44. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2019.01.006

Schuchmann, S., Schmitz, D., Rivera, C., Vanhatalo, S., Salmen, B., Mackie, K., et al. (2006). Experimental febrile seizures are precipitated by a hyperthermiainduced respiratory alkalosis. *Nat. Med.* 12, 817–823. doi: 10.1038/nm1422

Sedigh-Sarvestani, M., Blumenfeld, H., Loddenkemper, T., and Bateman, L. M. (2015). Seizures and brain regulatory systems: consciousness, sleep and autonomic systems. *J. Clin. Neurophys.* 32, 188–193. doi: 10.1097/WNP.000000000000133

Sicca, F., Ambrosini, E., Marchese, M., Sforna, L., Servettini, I., Valvo, G., et al. (2016). Gain-of-function defects of astrocytic Kir4.1 channels in children with autism spectrum disorders and epilepsy. *Sci. Rep.* 6:34325. doi: 10.1038/srep34325

Sicca, F., Imbrici, P., D'Adamo, M. C., Moro, F., Bonatti, F., Brovedani, P., et al. (2011). Autism with seizures and intellectual disability: possible causative role of gain-of-function of the inwardly-rectifying K⁺ channel Kir4.1. *Neurobiol. Dis.* 43, 239–247. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2011.03.016

Smith, J. C., Ellenberger, H. H., Ballanyi, K., Richter, D. W., and Feldman, J. L. (1991). Pre-Botzinger complex: a brainstem region that may generate respiratory rhythm in mammals. *Science* 254, 726–729. doi: 10.1126/science.1683005

Steinhauser, C., Seifert, G., and Bedner, P. (2012). Astrocyte dysfunction in temporal lobe epilepsy: K^+ channels and gap junction coupling. *Glia* 60, 1192–1202. doi: 10.1002/glia.22313

Surges, R., Strzelczyk, A., Scott, C. A., Walker, M. C., and Sander, J. W. (2011). Postictal generalized electroencephalographic suppression is associated with generalized seizures. *Epilepsy Behav.* 21, 271–274. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2011. 04.008

Tamim, I., Chung, D. Y., de Morais, A. L., Loonen, I. C. M., Qin, T., Misra, A., et al. (2021). Spreading depression as an innate antiseizure mechanism. *Nat. Commun.* 12:2206. doi: 10.1038/s41467-021-22464-x

Teran, F. A., Bravo, E., and Richerson, G. B. (2022). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: respiratory mechanisms. *Handb. Clin. Neurol.* 189, 153–176. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-323-91532-8.00012-4

Teran, F. A., Kim, Y., Crotts, M. S., Bravo, E., Emaus, K. J., Richerson, G. B., et al. (2019). Time of day and a ketogenic diet influence susceptibility to SUDEP in $Scn1a^{R1407X/+}$ mice. *Front. Neurol.* 10:278. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2019.00278

Thijs, R. D., Ryvlin, P., and Surges, R. (2021). Autonomic manifestations of epilepsy: emerging pathways to sudden death? *Nat. Rev.* 17, 774–788. doi: 10.1038/s41582-021-00574-w

Thurman, D. J., Hesdorffer, D. C., and French, J. A. (2014). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: assessing the public health burden. *Epilepsia* 55, 1479–1485. doi: 10.1111/epi.12666

Totola, L. T., Malheiros-Lima, M. R., Delfino-Pereira, P., Del Vecchio, F., Souza, F. C., Takakura, A. C., et al. (2019). Amygdala rapid kindling impairs breathing in response to chemoreflex activation. *Brain Res.* 1718, 159–168. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2019.05.015

Tottene, A., Conti, R., Fabbro, A., Vecchia, D., Shapovalova, M., Santello, M., et al. (2009). Enhanced excitatory transmission at cortical synapses as the basis for facilitated spreading depression in Ca(v)2.1 knockin migraine mice. *Neuron* 61, 762–773. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2009.01.027

Trevizan-Baú, P., Dhingra, R. R., Furuya, W. I., Stanić, D., Mazzone, S. B., Dutschmann, M., et al. (2021). Forebrain projection neurons target functionally diverse respiratory control areas in the midbrain, pons and medulla oblongata. *J. Compar. Neurol.* 529, 2243–2264. doi: 10.1002/cne.25091

Turovsky, E., Theparambil, S. M., Kasymov, V., Deitmer, J. W., Del Arroyo, A. G., Ackland, G. L., et al. (2016). Mechanisms of CO_2/H^+ sensitivity of astrocytes. J. Neurosci. 36, 10750–10758. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1281-16.2016

Tuunanen, J., Halonen, T., and Pitkanen, A. (1996). Status epilepticus causes selective regional damage and loss of GABAergic neurons in the rat amygdaloid complex. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 8, 2711–2725. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.1996.tb01566.x

Verhoog, Q. P., Holtman, L., Aronica, E., and van Vliet, E. A. (2020). Astrocytes as guardians of neuronal excitability: mechanisms underlying epileptogenesis. *Front. Neurol.* 11:591690. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.591690

Walch, E., Bilas, A., Bebawy, V., Lam, A., Murphy, T. R., Sriram, S., et al. (2022). Contributions of astrocyte and neuronal volume to CA1 neuron excitability changes in elevated extracellular potassium. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* 16:930384. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2022.930384

Wang, Y. Q., Zhang, M. Q., Li, R., Qu, W. M., and Huang, Z. L. (2018). The mutual interaction between sleep and epilepsy on the neurobiological basis and therapy. *Curr. Neuropharmacol.* 16, 5–16. doi: 10.2174/1570159X15666170509101237

Wetherington, J., Serrano, G., and Dingledine, R. (2008). Astrocytes in the epileptic brain. *Neuron* 58, 168–178. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2008.04.002

Xu, H., Cui, N., Yang, Z., Qu, Z., and Jiang, C. (2000). Modulation of kir4.1 and kir5.1 by hypercapnia and intracellular acidosis. *J. Physiol.* 524, 725–735. doi: 10.1111/j.1469-7793.2000.00725.x

Yan, W. W., Xia, M., Chiang, J., Levitt, A., Hawkins, N., Kearney, J., et al. (2021). Enhanced synaptic transmission in the extended amygdala and altered excitability in an extended amygdala to brainstem circuit in a dravet syndrome mouse model. *eNeuro* 8:ENEURO.0306-20.2021. doi: 10.1523/ENEURO.0306-20.2021

Yang, C. F., Kim, E. J., Callaway, E. M., and Feldman, J. L. (2020). Monosynaptic projections to excitatory and inhibitory prebötzinger complex neurons. *Front. Neuroanat.* 14:58. doi: 10.3389/fnana.2020.00058

Zelano, C., Jiang, H., Zhou, G., Arora, N., Schuele, S., Rosenow, J., et al. (2016). Nasal respiration entrains human limbic oscillations and modulates cognitive function. *J. Neurosci.* 36, 12448–12467. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2586-16.2016

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Brian James Dlouhy, The University of Iowa, United States

REVIEWED BY Irina Oane, Bucharest University Emergency Hospital, Romania Massimo Mantegazza, UMR7275 Institut de Pharmacologie Moléculaire et Cellulaire (IPMC), France

*CORRESPONDENCE Henner Koch Mhkoch@ukaachen.de

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Epilepsy, a section of the journal Frontiers in Neurology

RECEIVED 09 September 2022 ACCEPTED 12 December 2022 PUBLISHED 06 January 2023

CITATION

Bauer J, Devinsky O, Rothermel M and Koch H (2023) Autonomic dysfunction in epilepsy mouse models with implications for SUDEP research. *Front. Neurol.* 13:1040648. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2022.1040648

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Bauer, Devinsky, Rothermel and Koch. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Autonomic dysfunction in epilepsy mouse models with implications for SUDEP research

Jennifer Bauer^{1,2}, Orrin Devinsky³, Markus Rothermel² and Henner Koch^{1*}

¹Department of Epileptology and Neurology, RWTH Aachen University, Aachen, Germany, ²Institute for Physiology and Cell Biology, University of Veterinary Medicine Hannover, Foundation, Hannover, Germany, ³Departments of Neurology, Neurosurgery and Psychiatry, NYU Langone School of Medicine, New York, NY, United States

Epilepsy has a high prevalence and can severely impair quality of life and increase the risk of premature death. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) is the leading cause of death in drug-resistant epilepsy and most often results from respiratory and cardiac impairments due to brainstem dysfunction. Epileptic activity can spread widely, influencing neuronal activity in regions outside the epileptic network. The brainstem controls cardiorespiratory activity and arousal and reciprocally connects to cortical, diencephalic, and spinal cord areas. Epileptic activity can propagate trans-synaptically or via spreading depression (SD) to alter brainstem functions and cause cardiorespiratory dysfunction. The mechanisms by which seizures propagate to or otherwise impair brainstem function and trigger the cascading effects that cause SUDEP are poorly understood. We review insights from mouse models combined with new techniques to understand the pathophysiology of epilepsy and SUDEP. These techniques include in vivo, ex vivo, invasive and non-invasive methods in anesthetized and awake mice. Optogenetics combined with electrophysiological and optical manipulation and recording methods offer unique opportunities to study neuronal mechanisms under normal conditions, during and after non-fatal seizures, and in SUDEP. These combined approaches can advance our understanding of brainstem pathophysiology associated with seizures and SUDEP and may suggest strategies to prevent SUDEP.

KEYWORDS

epilepsy, SUDEP, brainstem, mouse models, cardiorespiratory activity

Epilepsy and SUDEP

Epilepsy affects $\sim 0.75\%$ of all people (1), or ~ 50 million people worldwide, with an incidence of 4–10/1000 people/year. Epileptic seizures result from abnormal hypersynchronous neuronal activity (2, 3). Most seizures arise from both hemispheres simultaneously (generalized) or from restricted regions in one or both hemispheres but can propagate widely (focal) (4, 5). Anti-seizure medicines (ASMs) prevent seizures for $\sim 67\%$ of patients, but many well-controlled patients experience cognitive and behavioral comorbid disorders and ASMs side effects. One-third of patients have drug-resistant epilepsy and often take multiple and high doses of ASMs with greater comorbidities, adverse effects, impairments of quality of life, and higher mortality (6–8).

Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) is a witnessed or unwitnessed, non-drowning, and non-traumatic death in a person with epilepsy which often but not always follows a convulsive seizure. SUDEP excludes status epilepticus and cases where post-mortem examination or toxicology reveals another cause of death (9). SUDEP is the leading cause of death in drug-resistant epilepsy (DRE), with an incidence rate of 1-5 cases per 1000 patients per year (10, 11). SUDEP is the second leading neurological cause of lost years of life after stroke (12). Case-control studies reveal the following risk factors: generalized tonic-clonic seizures (GTCS) (any in the last year and further increased risk with \geq 3/year), lack of adequate medication, nocturnal seizures, and lack of nocturnal supervision (13, 14). Many SUDEP cases are undetected or misclassified, suggesting the incidence is higher than reported (13, 15).

SUDEPs The few recorded on video with electroencephalographic and electrocardiographic data are biased toward more severe focal epilepsy cases admitted for presurgical evaluation with rapid ASMs reduction (16). By contrast, SUDEP affects the full spectrum of people with epilepsy (17), and results from epilepsy monitoring units cannot be generalized. The underlying mechanisms of SUDEP remain poorly defined. Most occur during sleep and follow convulsive seizures, with reduced brain activity and respiratory impairments commonly observed, although cardiac dysfunction can contribute (18-20). Postictal disruption of brainstem regulation of arousal, respiratory and cardiovascular functions is considered the common final pathway of death in SUDEP (9, 20-23). In animal models, arousal and cardiorespiratory dysfunctions can result from fast direct synaptic circuit mechanisms (24-27) and slower phenomenons like spreading depressions (SD) (28-31). How cortical seizure activity impairs brainstem functions postictally is a critical research issue. Understanding this pathophysiology will inform preventative and therapeutic strategies. We review potential mechanisms of seizure propagation and spread that might contribute to SUDEP, examine models used to study the mechanisms, and highlight advances in investigating complex network interaction in vivo in mouse models.

Propagation of epileptic activity – the problem of a highly connected brain

This section reviews the following questions: how does epileptic activity spread to the brainstem? Is this a rare event, or common but usually compensated for (and if so, how)?

Rodent, primate, and human brains orchestrate multiple areas to optimally assess internal and external conditions and determine behavioral outputs. This requires high connectivity, precise coordination, and balance between interacting corticalsubcortical networks. During cortical seizures, affected areas are directly impacted by aberrant excitation and inhibition. In addition, areas beyond the epileptic network can be severely disturbed by ictal spread to resonating areas. The brainstem receives projections from cortical and subcortical brain areas (32-34). During and after seizures, these connections can alter brainstem activity and potentially impair arousal and cardiorespiratory functions and contribute to SUDEP (32, 34-36). Understanding why some cortical seizures propagate to other cortical and subcortical areas and how this disrupts brainstem activity is a major challenge in SUDEP research. The brain regions involved in epileptic circuits - cerebral cortex (37), hippocampus (38), amygdala (39, 40), and thalamus (41) - are directly and indirectly connected to the brainstem and exert powerful influences over it. The brainstem and more rostral cerebral regions share strong reciprocal connections, complicating our understanding. We review new techniques to study network interaction involved in SUDEP in epileptic mouse models.

General concepts of the spreading of pathological activity

Epileptic seizures can be provoked by disrupting neuronal E/I balance by altering intrinsic properties, or by altering synaptic transmission and network stability causing hypersynchronous activity (42). The mechanisms underlying seizure propagation and termination are less well characterized. Focal seizures influence other brain areas via rapid axonal connections or spreading depression (SD), a slow propagating depolarization wave that inactivates neurons (25, 31, 35, 36). This slow ictal wavefront propagation corresponds to the gradual evolution of seizure symptoms, as in the Jacksonian sensory symptom march (43). The ictal wavefront may evoke a feedback loop to the seizure focus which triggers the clinical symptoms. Failure of feedforward inhibition supports epileptiform activity and seizure spread via this slow route in addition to classic synaptic pathways (44, 45). While SD contributes to symptoms of migraine and epilepsy, the mechanisms may be conserved or divergent (29, 46). The propagation rate of SD in migraine and epilepsy are similar, but their onset, duration, impacted brain regions and EEG changes can differ (47-50). Different SDs might exert distinct influences on brainstem function and SUDEP risk (29, 51). Debate persists whether this risk is primarily an ictal or post-ictal phenomenon. While the ictal seizure spreading into the brainstem might cause direct autonomic dysfunctions (36, 52, 53), the disturbance in the post-ictal period might substantially outlast the seizures. The post-ictal EEG suppression is viewed as a potential contributor but only a weak SUDEP predictor (54-56).

Mouse models of familial hemiplegic migraine with mutations in *Cacna1a* (57, 58), *Atp1a2* (59) and *Scn1a* (60, 61) show increased mortality. In mice with *Cacn1a* variants, brainstem SD elicited by seizures can be fatal (31). Brainstem SD may directly impair cardiorespiratory function (21, 30, 31, 35, 40). In focal seizures, SD with seizure propagation may be restricted to cortical regions in most instances. SDs were directly triggered by high neuronal activity of focally induced seizures and prevented by applying tetrodotoxin (TTX; a potent sodium channel inhibitor) (62). The authors postulate that SD is an innate mammalian mechanism to prevent seizure propagation and generalization, and to induce seizure termination (62). However, if SDs reach brainstem autonomic centers, severe cardiorespiratory dysfunction may follow (31, 63).

Brain areas linked to autonomic control

Human studies used electrical stimulation or the time of seizure invasion to investigate cortical structures that alter breathing. These brain areas include the amygdala (32, 36, 64), the hippocampus head and body, anterior parahippocampal gyrus, and antero-mesial fusiform gyrus (65, 66). A pediatric study found apneas and seizure spread to the amygdala were strongly correlated (67), an adult study failed to replicate this (64). Electrical stimulation to the insula and left cingulate gyrus decreased cardiac output and induced cardiac asystole in epilepsy patients without effects on breathing (68, 69). However, electrical activation cannot precisely target specific neurons and circuits. Further, cortical and subcortical electrode coverage is limited. So the invasion of ictal activity to a region (e.g., amygdala) may be accompanied by spread to areas that were not sampled (e.g., hypothalamus, anterior cingulate, and orbitofrontal cortices). Also, correlating seizure invasion to apneas might reveal only some parts of the network involved in autonomic dysfunction. In animals and humans, physiological changes in subcortical areas (e.g., locus coeruleus) alter breathing (27, 70).

In addition to seizure invasion of cortical areas, altered connectivity between cortical areas and respiratory brainstem centers may be important (71). Functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI)-studies on epilepsy patients show reductions in resting-state functional connectivity and tissue loss in cortical, subcortical, and brainstem structures associated with impaired autonomic control and increased SUDEP risk (71–73). However, monitoring of patients who later died from SUDEP did not reveal a direct associated location or lateralization of the epileptogenic zone with their higher risk of death (16). Intracranial EEG recordings and stimulation studies implicate the amygdala, hippocampus, insular cortex, and seizure spread to the contralateral temporal lobe to correlate with ictal cardiorespiratory dysfunctions (32, 36, 53, 65, 67, 74). Thus,

identifying the detailed and complex connectivity and the altered brain activity in regions controlling cardiorespiratory activity is crucial for SUDEP risk estimation.

Control of autonomic functions in the brainstem and SUDEP

Here, we review evidence of brainstem alterations (e.g., genetic or physiological/structural resulting from chronic epilepsy) associated with SUDEP risk. We discuss crucial brainstem areas generating and modulating autonomic rhythms, such as breathing, and discuss their potential role in SUDEP. The respiratory network flexibly adapts to environmental and metabolic changes while maintaining stability to guarantee effective gas exchange (75). This network integrates brainstem rhythm-generating nuclei with other central and peripheral neural regions (76). The brainstem respiratory network includes the parafacial respiratory group (pFRG), Bötzinger complex (BötC), pre-Bötzinger complex (pre-BötC), rostral ventral respiratory group (rVRG), and caudal VRG (cVRG). Pontine nuclei modulate respiratory activity via projections to medullary respiratory nuclei (34, 76, 77). The post-inspiratory complex (PiCo) provides excitatory input to generate post-inspiration patterns (78). Seizure-related effects on respiratory and cardiac brainstem centers can impair these functions and contribute to SUDEP (20, 21, 79, 80) (Figure 1). Cardiorespiratory dysfunction in SUDEP could result from the effects of higher cortical and limbic areas on brainstem function, direct brainstem alterations, or both, including descending and ascending circuitries (27, 38, 81) (Figure 2). Chronic alterations of respiratory control, such as reduced ventilatory responses to increased CO2 levels, occur in epilepsy patients (82).

Epileptic seizures can directly alter heart rhythms and heart rate variability (HRV), which reflects balanced sympathetic and parasympathetic activity (83–86). High sympathetic tone and elevated levels of several neuropeptides can follow seizures (87, 88). Other seizure-induced acute changes include asystole, brady- and tachy-arrhythmias are most common with seizure foci in paralimbic and limbic cortices (69) and may contribute to SUDEP (23, 89, 90). Reduced HRV can result from voltagegated sodium channel gene variants (91), and low-frequency HRV power is associated with SUDEP risk (92). Temporal lobe seizures may disturb arousal and vigilance networks (93).

A critical challenge is distinguishing indirect vs. direct effects on brainstem autonomic centers. For example, PreBötC dysfunction can result from mutations in ion channels (94–96) and mitochondrial genes (97), as well as transcription factors (98). In animal SUDEP models with *Kcna1* and *Scn1a* mutations, the threshold to trigger brainstem SD is reduced (21). However, respiratory networks are state-dependent; neuromodulators influencing respiratory activity include norepinephrine, serotonin, acetylcholine, substance P,



group; VRG, Ventral respiratory group.

ATP, somatostatin, dopamine, endorphins, and adenosine (99). Several have been shown to be elevated during and following seizures and potentially could contribute to SUDEP (88, 100–102).

The brainstem is crucial for controlling cardiorespiratory autonomic function impairments likely contribute to sudden infant death syndrome (SIDS), the sudden and unexpected death of a seemingly healthy baby under age 1 year (103–105). There are striking similarities between SIDS, sudden unexplained death in childhood (SUDC), and SUDEP (106–109) with the exclusion of other causes, nocturnal occurrence in the prone position, and an unwitnessed death (106). Arousal can be triggered by increased CO₂ (hypercapnia) and reduced oxygen levels (hypoxia), further preventing a build-up of end-tidal CO₂ and restoration of normal oxygen levels (103). This arousal response is linked to breathing and is normally initiated with a sigh (augmented breath) (110–112). Sighs are generated in the

PreBötC by the same rhythm-generating network crucial for eupnea and gasping (95, 113). In addition, several other areas such as the dorsal raphe nucleus, the nucleus tractus solitarius, the parabrachial nucleus, and the retrotrapezoid nucleus are involved in arousal (106). Seizures in the amygdala [bed nucleus of the stria terminalis (BNST)] can activate projections to the brainstem, disturbing structures like the parabrachial nucleus involved in arousal and respiratory function (40). The BNST is highly interconnected to cortical regions, the hippocampus, the hypothalamus, the midbrain, and other brainstem nuclei and may serve as an integrator of autonomic and neuroendocrine responses (40, 114-117). As discussed above, massive release of neuromodulators (e.g., norepinephrine, serotonin, and acetylcholine) can disturb arousal. Since hypoxia and hypercapnia trigger arousal and gasping, they are a focus of SIDS research. However, another vulnerability phase is reoxygenation after a hypoxia/hypercapnia. This phase includes



post-hypoxic ventilatory depression (118, 119), which can occur after generalized tonic-clonic seizures and could be potentially prolonged in SUDEP. To dissect these mechanisms, modern experimental technology, including optogenetics and chemogenetics in animal models, as discussed below, is critical.

Future directions of SUDEP research seek to identify common molecular and cellular changes overlapping in several SUDEP animal models and potentially identify common changes in SIDS and SUDC models. While expression changes in RNA levels in brainstem areas of animals showing SD in cortical areas were detected (120), more investigations in epileptic animal models (genetic and induced) are needed to unravel molecular changes that participate in SUDEP.

ASM and brainstem function

Another potential SUDEP mechanism is direct ASM effects on brainstem function. ASM can reduce SUDEP risk by a

reduction of seizure frequency and severity, thereby preventing seizure-induced impairment of brainstem autonomic centers. Under normal oxygen concentrations, mammals are eupneic, their robust respiratory network combines diverse synaptic and intrinsic signals in the respiratory network (99). During severe hypoxia, the respiratory network generates gasping (121, 122) through reduced mechanisms of rhythm generation (99, 113). During gasping, changes include reduced inhibition (123) and a switch to sodium-dependent intrinsic neuronal bursting securing rhythm generation (124-126). These altered rhythm-generating properties of the respiratory network alter the sensitivity to sodium channel-blocking ASMs and may interrupt the gasping response during seizure-induced postictal hypoxia (127). These direct brainstem effects may contribute to increased mortality associated with lamotrigine use observed in some studies (128). Moreover, during seizures, patients can experience repeated hypoxic episodes combined with increased norepinephrine and other neurotransmitter/modulator levels. This combination can destabilize PreBötC function (129)

and may parallel secondary changes induced by the hypoxic conditions during and after cortical seizures.

More investigations of the brainstem function and gene expression of the brainstem areas controlling respiratory and cardiac functions are needed in epileptic mice to get a better understanding of the mechanisms underlying SUDEP. New insights into chronic brainstem changes could stem from novel techniques of brainstem transcriptome using single-cell RNA-Seq or spatial transcriptomics (130).

Model systems for studying epilepsy and SUDEP

Model systems help to investigate the pathological interactions between brain regions that can result in a collapse of cardiorespiratory function and SUDEP. *In vitro* and *in vivo* models can study neuronal disease network mechanisms (131–133). *In vitro* models standardize experimental conditions, but oversimplify neuronal network function or whole organism interaction, which may be critical in SUDEP. *In vivo* models comprise diverse methods and model organisms (134–138). Brain areas involved in epileptic activity and cardiorespiratory regulation are similar in mice and humans (78, 139) (Figures 2A, B). Thus, mice can appropriately model human epilepsy. Modern techniques can target specific brain areas and predefined neuronal cell populations to decipher their role in epilepsy and SUDEP (140).

Epilepsy can result from diverse pathological processes, including trauma, stroke, tumors, infections, autoimmune disorders, and >150 genetic variants (141, 142). Epilepsy is often accompanied by comorbid disorders, including autism spectrum, cognitive, psychiatric, and hyperkinetic (143-148). The developmental and epileptic encephalopathies (DEEs) include a diverse spectrum of early-life epilepsies, often resulting from genetic disorders, and associated with developmental delays partly attributable to seizures and interictal epileptiform activity (149). Across these disorders, E/I imbalances occur in the amygdala, cortex, hippocampus, and other epileptogenic regions (150, 151). Complex and heterogeneous genetic mouse models recapitulate various human pathologies, offering insights into epilepsy and SUDEP and allowing controlled experiments on mechanisms by controlling for different confounds. Epilepsy mouse models are divided into induced and genetic models. In kindling models, stimulation (electrical, chemical, or acoustic) induces seizures, whereas in genetic models, gene mutations result in spontaneous seizures (136, 152). Mouse models can mimic focal and generalized epilepsies as well as post-traumatic epilepsy (153), temporal lobe epilepsy (TLE) (152), genetic variants (80, 154), and scores of rare genetic disorders (e.g., tuberous sclerosis complex, CDKL5, Rett Syndrome, Dravet Syndrome, FOXG1 syndrome, STXBP1 syndrome and many more) (Figure 3).



Some genetically modified mouse lines model SUDEP with deadly seizure-induced cardiorespiratory abnormalities (39, 155). Many genetic models involve ion channels, including sodium voltage-gated channels (Na_v) (154, 156–158), potassium voltage-gated channels (K_v) (28, 159, 160), or calcium voltage-gated channels (Ca_v) (30, 161) (Table 1). Some display spontaneous epileptic seizures (e.g., *Scn1a*, *Scn1b*, *Kcna1*, *Kcnq1*, *Cacna1a*, *Shank3*) (31, 143, 159, 162, 163) while others are susceptible to heat or audiogenic-induced seizures (e.g. Scn1a, Scn8a, DBA/1) (80, 164) (Figure 3).

Commonly SUDEP mouse models carry mutations in the Nav (1.1, 1.6) and Kv (1.1, 7.1, 11.1) genes (159, 162, 165). Scn1a mutations alter the Navα1 subunit (Nav1.1) and Nav1.1 haploinsufficiency can cause Dravet Syndrome (DS). DS is a treatment-resistant early-onset epilepsy with 70-80% of cases due to Scn1a variants and high rates of SUDEP (9, 83, 166-169). Nav1.1 is expressed in inhibitory neurons. A loss of function decreases their excitability, increasing network excitability, altering action potential (AP) dynamics (170-173) and impairs thalamic glutamatergic and GABAergic function, disrupting thalamocortical networks and facilitating seizure generation (174, 175). Nav1.1 deficient mice recapitulate many aspects of human DS pathology including severe epilepsy, multiple neuropsychiatric comorbidities, and increased SUDEP risk (21, 22, 83, 173, 176-180). Other gene mutations (e.g., Scn1b and Scn8a) display similar symptoms (163, 164, 181, 182). Mice with mutations in genes encoding for K_v show cardiorespiratory failure including cardiac abnormalities and apnea observed in SUDEP (21, 183). K_v1.1-α1 subunits, encoded by the Kcna1 gene, are crucial for neuronal excitability and are broadly expressed in the cortex, hippocampus, cerebellum, and brainstem (184, 185). Kcna1 knockout mice display earlyonset generalized tonic-clonic seizures, seizure-related death,

Gene	Channel	Expression	Disorder	Studies	
SCN1A	$\mathrm{Na^{+}}$ channel (α subunit of $\mathrm{Na_v1.1})$	Central nervous system and cardiac myocytes	Genetic epilepsy with febrile seizures plus (GEFS+), Dravet Syndrome	(22, 169, 170, 173, 174, 191)	
SCN1B	Na^+ channel (β subunit of $\mathrm{Na}_v 1.1)$	Central and peripheral nervous system, skeletal, and cardiac muscles.	Genetic epilepsy with febrile seizures plus (GEFS+)	(163, 181)	
SCN8A	$\mathrm{Na^{+}}$ channel ($lpha$ subunit of $\mathrm{Na_v1.6}$)	Central nervous system	Epilepsy	(148, 154, 164, 182)	
KCNA1	K^+ channel (α subunit of $K_{\rm v}1.1)$	Central and peripheral nervous system	Epilepsy, Episodic ataxia	(159, 160, 183, 187)	
KCNH2	K ⁺ channel (K _v 11.1)	Brain and heart	Long QT syndrome	(165, 189)	
KCNQ1	K ⁺ channel (K _v 7.1)	Heart, intestinal cells	Long QT syndrome	(162)	
CACNA1A	Ca^{2+} channel (α subunit of $Ca_v 2.1)$	Brain	Epilepsy, Familial hemiplegic migraine, Episodic ataxia	(30, 31, 35, 161)	

TABLE 1 Overview of common channelopathies in mouse models of epilepsy and SUDEP.

and cardiorespiratory dysfunction (159, 186–188). These mice exhibit apneas, increased respiratory variability, and precede cardiac failure as risk factors for SUDEP (183, 187). Further K_v -channelopathies (e.g., *Kcnh2* and *Kcnq1*) are susceptible to recurrent seizures and long QT syndrome (LQTS); i.e., arrhythmias and SUDEP (162, 189, 190).

Mutations in genes encoding for Na_v1.1, K_v1.1, and Ca_v2.1 are moreover linked to brainstem seizures, medullary SD, and cortical seizures propagating to the brainstem causing cardiorespiratory arrest (21, 30, 31, 35). Thereby, local brainstem SD can elicit EEG suppression, apnea, bradycardia, and asystole, mimicking the involvement of SD in epileptic activity propagation and its relevance as SUDEP models.

Thus, a number of model systems and especially mouse models, are nowadays available for epilepsy and SUDEP research. In the direct context of SUDEP, models with Na_v (1.1, 1.6) and K_v (1.1, 7.1, 11.1) mutations seem particularly promising. Of these, *Scn1a* models have been extensively studied and largely model the human SUDEP pathology and phenotypes well (152, 167, 191). Future studies need to extend to clinically and genetically characterized epilepsies to explore if common or distinct pathways of autonomic dysfunction mediate SUDEP.

Techniques to study network interaction involved in SUDEP

To understand SUDEP mechanisms, we need models and techniques to represent and measure cortical seizure generation and propagation as well as cardiorespiratory function. *In vivo* techniques allow direct epileptic activity measurements and manipulations (192, 193) of complex circuitries and brain connections. *Ex vivo* recordings from targeted brain regions allow cellular processes to be investigated at high resolution. *Ex vivo* measurements like histological reconstructions, stainings,

and spatial transcriptomics (180, 194) can reveal anatomical brain changes associated with epilepsy, which may be the cause or effect of epilepsy or an epiphenomenon of the underlying pathology.

Next, we will discuss recent advancements in methods to investigate *in vivo* and *ex vivo* models, including optogenetics, electrophysiology, imaging, and other measurements (Figure 4).

Optogenetics is a technique to study specific cells and their relations to brain functions and disorders (195). Optogenetics utilizes the expression of light-sensitive proteins (opsins) in brain areas or specific cells. Depending on the opsin used, targeted neurons can be activated or inhibited (or even both) using light stimulation to precisely control neuronal activity. Optogenetics can trigger or prevention of epileptic activity (196) with millisecond temporal precision, enabling the assessment of how specific firing patterns affect brain cells and networks (197). Optogenetics can be applied invasively and non-invasively (198) and can be combined with electrophysiological recordings and imaging techniques. Chemogenetics can selectively modulate cellular pathways using restricted artificial chemogenetic receptors [e.g. DREADDs (Designer Receptors Exclusively Activated by Designer Drugs)] delivered to specific neuronal populations. Instead of light stimulation, chemogenetics systemically injected or microinfused can activate ligands that excite or inhibit targeted neurons (199). Optogenetics can be combined with chemogenetics to manipulate neuronal activity with a high temporal and spatial resolution (200). In epilepsy animal models, these combined methods can identify and manipulate specific neuron populations, brain regions, and neuronal circuitries involved in epileptic activity (201).

Seizures and interictal epileptic discharges (IEDs) can be restricted to certain brain regions and networks. Electroencephalographic (EEG) recordings can localize brain regions giving rise to seizures and examine epilepsy-related



neuronal activity changes across brain regions (202). Scalp EEG records changes in electrical potentials caused by ion flow across neural membranes, mainly at the brain's surface. It can detect the origin and propagation of epileptic activity throughout different brain regions at a macro scale (203, 204) (Figure 4A). Invasive methods include intracranial EEG (iEEG) using depth or subdural EEG recordings (ECoG) to study seizure onset and spread as well as SD and seizure propagation in SUDEP models at a higher spatiotemporal resolution (22, 30). Stereotaxically inserted multi-channel electrodes can record local field potentials (LFPs) and single-cell activity (204, 205). Modulation of neuronal activity via electrical stimulation with these electrodes is possible but is much less precise than optogenetic manipulation. For example, SDs can be induced by electrical, and optogenetic techniques (206) whereas electrophysiological and optical recording methods can assess their propagation and effects on other structures (207, 208).

Combined optogenetics and electrophysiology *in vivo*, using optical microelectrodes are called *optrodes* (209, 210)

enabling a direct readout of manipulated cell activity. Here, a single microelectrode probe with integrated optical fiber can simultaneously record and transmit light to genetically modified, opsin-expressing cells. Optrodes can study neuronal circuit dynamics in awake-behaving animals (211, 212) (Figure 4B).

Imaging allows the visualization/mapping of cortical activity with high spatial and temporal resolution (213, 214). Voltagesensitive dyes (VSDs) or genetically encoded calcium indicators (GECIs) react to direct or indirect (Ca²⁺) changes in neuronal activity. VSD imaging incorporates dyes into the cell membrane that signal membrane-potential differences as changes in fluorescence. VDS imaging can monitor synaptic transmission and propagation of cortical activity but has a low signal-tonoise ratio and lacks cellular specificity (215, 216). GECIs allow cell-specific targeting but have a slower temporal resolution. GECIs have been used to record population activity in widefield calcium imaging experiments. Combined with two-photon imaging, GECIS can reveal activity dynamics of hundreds of

106



individual neurons (217). Since the activity-dependent changes in calcium-sensitive proteins can be visualized *in vivo* over months, large-scale longitudinal functional studies can assess activity before, during, and after seizures and in a single animal (Figure 4C). Imaging techniques can visualize seizures *in vivo* at high temporal and cellular resolution (172, 218).

Fiber photometry can combine imaging and optogenetics using an implanted fiber-optic cannula to deliver excitation pulses and monitor activity-dependent fluorescence changes (219). This technique is ideal for deep brain recordings and can study calcium signals in distinct epileptic brain regions in freely moving mice (220) (Figure 4D). Fiber photometry can be used simultaneously with electrophysiological recordings to combine cell-type-specific imaging with high temporal-resolution spike recordings in freely behaving mice (221).

These methods have provided new insights into the role of brain regions and cell populations in epilepsy. Optogenetics combined with optical manipulation, and electrophysiological recordings revealed the key role of inhibitory GABAergic interneuron signaling in seizure generation and ictal propagation in epileptic mice (212, 222). Other studies addressing brainstem excitatory neurons showed a direct correlation to reduced subcortical activity during seizures (223). Together, these techniques provide new research opportunities on epilepsy networks and seizure dynamics over the whole brain.

Investigating SUDEP and cardiorespiratory dysfunctions requires additional recording techniques for *in vivo* monitoring of autonomic functions including breathing and heart rate. Several methods are available in the mouse (155, 182, 183, 224). Cardiac activity is typically recorded *via* electrocardiography (ECG) (225, 226). Methods can monitor breathing (227) including invasive (telemetry systems and intranasal cannulas)

and non-invasive methods (movement sensors, restraining systems, plethysmographs) (Figure 5). The whole-chamber plethysmography approach offers a non-invasive method in freely, non-restrained animals (95, 97, 228). This technique allows recordings of breathing under hypoxia/hypoxemia conditions (low blood oxygen levels and insufficient oxygen supply) linked to SUDEP (30, 52, 229).

Although *in vivo* methods provide insights into the network mechanisms, *ex vivo* studies offer more focused investigations of cellular changes. Histological reconstructions and stainings of brain regions can follow *in vivo* experiments to verify transgene expressions and precisely localize implanted electrodes or optical fibers (30, 180, 230). Brain slice preparations containing cortical, hippocampal, or brainstem microcircuits allow single-cell recordings or small network analysis to gain insights into pathophysiology (78, 95, 231, 232). Spatial transcriptomics can map the organization and connectivity of distinct genetically defined cell types (194, 233). In epilepsy research, this can provide a deeper exploration of disease mechanisms and pathogenic changes in the spatial organization and molecular signaling networks (234).

Thus, combining different techniques can provide a greater definition of the dysfunctions associated with epileptic activity and its interplay with autonomic functions on different levels to identify possible biomarkers for epilepsy, seizure onset, and SUDEP (202, 235).

Possible therapeutic approaches could be based on electrical or optical stimulation of specific brain areas to "rebalance" their E/I activity and maintain cardiorespiratory function during and after seizures (198, 236). Electrical stimulation in patients to map epileptic zones can inhibit or enhance respiration (237). Optogenetic neuronal activation has been shown to suppress seizure-induced respiratory arrest and exert an anticonvulsant
effect in a SUDEP mouse model (238). Further, *ex vivo* methods might provide opportunities for new molecular targets and drug screening (233, 234, 239). However, these invasive approaches will require far more refinement for their potential benefits to exceed their definite risks.

Conclusion and future perspectives

SUDEP is the leading epilepsy-related cause of death, affecting all age groups and epilepsy severities. SUDEP mechanisms are poorly understood but are critical for preventive and therapeutic strategies. Although ASMs can control seizures in most patients, they do not alter long-term prognosis or cure epilepsy (240). Further, their side effects can be severe (241, 242). 30% of the patients with ASM-resistant epilepsy suffer ongoing seizures and experience an increased SUDEP risk. Medications/treatments that prevent seizures in those that are currently uncontrolled with minimal side effects are desperately needed. Understanding SUDEP mechanisms in more detail is a desperate need.

Epilepsy mouse models with ion channel mutations mimic human epilepsies (176) and are critical in translational neuroscience research (243). They offer possibilities to investigate the link between genetic alterations and their underlying neurobiological mechanisms in much greater detail compared to humans. Translation of basic animal research to human epilepsy is exemplified by *SCN1A*-mice whose response to ASM has enabled the development of FDA-approved medications and gene therapy trials (191). Translational research with new molecular targets for anti-epileptogenic and anti-seizure research can empower novel drug discoveries and identify potential biomarkers for early diagnoses and more effective treatments (235, 243, 244).

Cardiorespiratory inhibition following epileptic seizures may be the common final mechanism of SUDEP. Cardiorespiratory dysfunctions from cortical or subcortical epileptic activity propagating to brainstem regions could cause SUDEP (21, 30, 31). SD might be directly involved in SUDEPrelated seizure spread to the brainstem (29). Mouse models combining technological advances allow precise investigations of the brain networks implicated in SUDEP (235). These brain areas may provide new targets for interventions to prevent SUDEP.

In mice, invasive methods such as optical or electrical stimulations can manipulate neuronal networks (198, 245) whereas neurostimulation-based techniques can also be applied to epilepsy patients. Acute and chronic deep brain stimulation (DBS), as well as vagus nerve stimulation (VNS), are epilepsy

therapies (236, 246–248). Combining neurostimulation and ASM may be more effective in controlling seizures than either alone (249).

There remains a critical need to better understand the mechanisms of epilepsy and SUDEP. Mouse models combined with precise methods are an important tools to assess these mechanisms and translate this knowledge into preventive and therapeutic strategies.

Author contributions

JB, OD, MR, and HK reviewed the literature and wrote this review article. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This study was supported by the Deutsche [DFG, Forschungsgemeinschaft German Research Foundation, 250583768/RO4046/2-1 and /2-2 (MR), 445965029/RO4046/5-1 (MR), 466488864/RO4046/6-1 and 7-1 (MR), 368482240/GRK2416 (MR)], 263938822/KO-4877/2-1 and the Interdisciplinary Center for Clinical Research within the faculty of Medicine at the RWTH Aachen University Grant IZKF TN1-7 532007 (MR) and FACES (Finding a Cure for Epilepsy and Seizures) (HK).

Acknowledgments

Figures were partly created with Biorender.com.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

References

1. Beghi, E., Giussani, G., Nichols, E., Abd-Allah, F., Abdela, J., Abdelalim, A., et al.L. (2019). Global, regional, and national burden of epilepsy, 1990–2016: a systematic analysis for the Global Burden of Disease Study 2016. *Lancet Neurol* 18, 357–375. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(18)30454-X

2. Beghi E. The epidemiology of epilepsy. *Neuroepidemiology*. (2020) 54:185–91. doi: 10.1159/000503831

3. Fisher RS, Van Emde Boas W, Blume W, Elger C, Genton P, Lee P, et al. Epileptic Seizures and Epilepsy: Definitions Proposed by the International League Against Epilepsy (ILAE) and the International Bureau for Epilepsy (IBE). *Epilepsia*. (2005) 46:470–2. doi: 10.1111/j.0013-9580.2005.66104.x

4. Cuello Oderiz C, von Ellenrieder N, Dubeau F, Eisenberg A, Gotman J, Hall J, et al. Association of cortical stimulation-induced seizure with surgical outcome in patients with focal drug-resistant epilepsy. *JAMA Neurol.* (2019) 76:1070–78. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2019.1464

5. Fisher RS, Cross JH, French JA, Higurashi N, Hirsch E, Jansen FE, et al. Operational classification of seizure types by the international league against epilepsy: position paper of the ILAE commission for classification and terminology. *Epilepsia*. (2017) 58:522–30. doi: 10.1111/epi.13670

6. Berto P. Quality of life in patients with epilepsy and impact of treatments. *Pharmacoeconomics.* (2002) 20:1039–59. doi: 10.2165/00019053-200220150-00002

7. Kwan, P., and Brodie, M. (2000). Early identification of refractory epilepsy. N Engl J Med., 342, 314–319. doi: 10.1056/NEJM200002033420503

8. Sveinsson O, Andersson T, Carlsson S, Tomson T. The incidence of SUDEP: A natiowide population-based cohort study. *Neurology*. (2017) 89:170–7. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000004094

9. Devinsky O, Hesdorffer DC, Thurman DJ, Lhatoo S, Richerson G. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: epidemiology, mechanisms, and prevention. *Lancet Neurol.* (2016) 15:1075–88. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(16)30158-2

10. Surges R, Thijs RD, Tan HL, Sander JW. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: risk factors and potential pathomechanisms. *Nat Rev Neurol.* (2009) 5:492–504. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2009.118

11. Tomson T, Walczak T, Sillanpaa M, Sander J. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: a review of incidenceand risk factors. *Epilepsia.* (2005) 46:54–61. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2005.00411.x

12. Thurman DJ, Hesdorffer DC, French JA. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: assessing the public health burden. *Epilepsia*. (2014) 55:1479–85. doi: 10.1111/epi.12666

13. Sveinsson O, Andersson T, Mattsson P, Carlsson S, Tomson T. Pharmacologic treatment and SUDEP risk: A nationwide, population-based, case-control study. *Neurology.* (2020) 95:e2509–18. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000010874

14. van der Lende M, Hesdorffer DC, Sander JW, Thijs RD. Nocturnal supervision and SUDEP risk at different epilepsy care settings. *Neurology*. (2018) 91:e1508–18. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000006356

15. Devinsky O, Friedman D, Cheng JY, Moffatt E, Kim A, Tseng ZH, et al. Underestimation of sudden deaths among patients with seizures and epilepsy. *Neurolgy.* (2017) 89:886–92. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000004292

16. Nei M, Ho RT, Abou-Khalil BW, Drislane FW, Liporace J, Romeo A, et al. EEG and ECG in sudden unexplained death in epilepsy. *Epilepsia.* (2004) 45:338–45. doi: 10.1111/j.0013-9580.2004.05503.x

17. Verducci C, Hussain F, Donner E, Moseley BD, Buchhalter J, Hesdorffer D, et al. SUDEP in the North American SUDEP registry: the full spectrum of epilepsies. *Neurology*. (2019) 93:e227–36. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000007778

18. Blum A. Respiratory physiology of seizures. J Clin Neurophysiol. (2009) 26:309–15. doi: 10.1097/WNP.0b013e3181b7f14d

19. Lamberts RJ, Thijs RD, Laffan A, Langan Y, Sander JW. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: people with nocturnal seizures may be at highest risk. *Epilepsia*. (2012) 53:253–7. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2011.03360.x

20. Ryvlin P, Nashef L, Lhatoo SD, Bateman LM, Bird J, Bleasel A, et al. Incidence and mechanisms of cardiorespiratory arrests in epilepsy monitoring units (MORTEMUS): a retrospective study. *Lancet Neurology.* (2013) 12:966–77. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70214-X

21. Aiba I, Noebels JL. Spreading depolarization in the brainstem mediates sudden cardiorespiratory arrest in mouse SUDEP models. *Sci Transl Med.* (2015) 7:246. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.aaa4050

22. Kalume F, Westenbroek RE, Cheah CS, Yu FH, Oakley JC, Scheuer T, et al. Sudden unexpected death in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome. *J Clin Invest.* (2013) 123:1798–808. doi: 10.1172/JCI66220

23. Leung H, Kwan P, Elger CE. Finding the missing link between ictal bradyarrhythmia, ictal asystole, and sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsy Behav.* (2006) 9:19–30. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2006.05.009

24. Derera ID, Delisle BP, Smith BN. Functional neuroplasticity in the nucleus tractus solitarius and increased risk of sudden death in mice with acquired temporal lobe epilepsy. *eNeuro*. (2017) 4:5. doi: 10.1523/ENEURO.0319-17.2017

25. Lertwittayanon W, Devinsky O, Carlen PL. Cardiorespiratory depression from brainstem seizure activity in freely moving rats. *Neurobiol Dis.* (2020) 134:104628. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2019.104628

26. Pilar M, DeFelipe J. Altered synaptic circuitry in the human temporal neocortex removed from epileptic patients. *Exp Brain Res.* (1997) 114:1–10. doi: 10.1007/PL00005608

27. Yackle K, Schwarz LA, Kam K, Sorokin JM, Huguenard JR, Feldman JL, et al. Breathing control center neurons that promote arousal in mice. *Science*. (2017) 355:1411–5. doi: 10.1126/science.aai7984

28. Aiba I, Noebels JL. Kcnq2/Kv7.2 controls the threshold and bi-hemispheric symmetry of cortical spreading depolarization. *Brain.* (2021) 144:2863–78. doi: 10.1093/brain/awab141

29. Cozzolino O, Marchese M, Trovato F, Pracucci E, Ratto GM, Buzzi MG, et al. Understanding spreading depression from headache to sudden unexpected death. *Front Neurol.* (2018) 9:19. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2018.00019

30. Jansen NA, Schenke M, Voskuyl RA, Thijs RD, van den Maagdenberg A, Tolner EA, et al. Apnea associated with brainstem seizures in Cacna1a (S218L) mice is caused by medullary spreading depolarization. *J Neurosci.* (2019) 39:9633– 44. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1713-19.2019

31. Loonen ICM, Jansen NA, Cain SM, Schenke M, Voskuyl RA, Yung AC, et al. Brainstem spreading depolarization and cortical dynamics during fatal seizures in Cacna1a S218L mice. *Brain.* (2019) 142:412–25. doi: 10.1093/brain/awy325

32. Dlouhy BJ, Gehlbach BK, Kreple CJ, Kawasaki H, Oya H, Buzza C, et al. Breathing inhibited when seizures spread to the amygdala and upon amygdala stimulation. *J Neurosci.* (2015) 35:10281–9. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0888-15.2015

33. Herrero JL, Khuvis S, Yeagle E, Cerf M, Mehta AD. Breathing above the brain stem: volitional control and attentional modulation in humans. *J Neurophysiol.* (2018) 119:145–59. doi: 10.1152/jn.00551.2017

34. Yang CF, Feldman JL. Efferent projections of excitatory and inhibitory preBotzinger Complex neurons. *J Comp Neurol.* (2018) 526:1389–402. doi: 10.1002/cne.24415

35. Cain SM, Bernier LP, ZhangY, Yung AC, Kass J, Bohnet B, et al. Hyperexcitable superior colliculus and fatal brainstem spreading depolarization in a model of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Brain Commun.* (2022) 4:fcac006. doi: 10.1093/braincomms/fcac006

36. Nobis WP, Gonzalez Otarula KA, Templer JW, Gerard EE, VanHaerents S, Lane G, et al. The effect of seizure spread to the amygdala on respiration and onset of ictal central apnea. *J Neurosurg.* (2019) 132:1313–23. doi: 10.3171/2019.1.JNS183157

37. Jarre G, Altwegg-Boussac T, Williams MS, Studer F, Chipaux M, David O, et al. Building up absence seizures in the somatosensory cortex: from network to cellular epileptogenic processes. *Cereb Cortex*. (2017) 27:4607-23. doi:10.1093/cercor/bhx174

38. Karalis N, Sirota A. Breathing coordinates cortico-hippocampal dynamics in mice during offline states. *Nat Commun.* (2022) 13:467. doi: 10.1038/s41467-022-28090-5

39. Marincovich A, Bravo E, Dlouhy B, Richerson GB. Amygdala lesions reduce seizure-induced respiratory arrest in DBA/1 mice. *Epilepsy Behav.* (2021) 121:106440. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2019.07.041

40. Yan WW, Xia M, Chiang J, Levitt A, Hawkins N, Kearney J, et al. Enhanced synaptic transmission in the extended amygdala and altered excitability in an extended amygdala to brainstem circuit in a dravet syndrome mouse model. *eNeuro*. (2021) 8:3. doi: 10.1523/ENEURO.0306-20. 2021

41. Kostopoulus G. Involvement of the thalamocortical system in epileptic loss of consciousness. *Epilepsia*. (2001) 42:13–9. doi: 10.1046/j.1528-1157.2001.042suppl. 3013.x

42. Bonansco C, Fuenzalida M. Plasticity of hippocampal excitatoryinhibitory balance: missing the synaptic control in the epileptic brain. *Neural Plast.* (2016) 2016:8607038. doi: 10.1155/2016/86 07038 43. Liou JY, Smith EH, Bateman LM, Bruce SL, McKhann GM, Goodman RR, et al. A model for focal seizure onset, propagation, evolution, and progression. *Elife.* (2020) 9: 50927. doi: 10.7554/eLife.50927

44. Eissa TL, Dijkstra K, Brune C, Emerson RG, van Putten M, Goodman RR, et al. Cross-scale effects of neural interactions during human neocortical seizure activity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A.* (2017) 114:10761–6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1702490114

45. Schevon CA, Weiss SA, McKhann GJr, Goodman RR, Yuste R, Emerson RG, et al. Evidence of an inhibitory restraint of seizure activity in humans. *Nat Commun.* (2012) 3:1060. doi: 10.1038/ncomms2056

46. Chever O, Zerimech S, Scalmani P, Lemaire L, Pizzamiglio L, Loucif A, et al. Initiation of migraine-related cortical spreading depolarization by hyperactivity of GABAergic neurons and NaV1, 1 Channels. *J Clin Invest.* (2021) 131:21. doi:10.1172/JCl142203

47. Bigal ME, Lipton RB, Cohen J, Silberstein SD. Epilepsy and migraine. *Epilepsy Behav.* (2003) 4:S13–24. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2003.07.003

48. Charles AC, Baca SM. Cortical spreading depression and migraine. *Nat Rev Neurol.* (2013) 9:637–44. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2013.192

49. Rho YI, Kim SH, Kang HC, Lee YJ, Kim YO, Kim SK, et al. EEG Characteristics and diagnostic implications in childhood headache: a multi-center study. *Front Neurol.* (2020) 11:569486. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2020.569486

50. Rogawski MA. Migraine and epilepsy-shared mechanisms within the family of episodic disorders. *Jasper's Basic Mech Epilepsies*. (2012) 51:1–5. doi: 10.1093/med/9780199746545.003.0073

51. Chong CD, Plasencia JD, Frakes DH, Schwedt TJ. Structural alterations of the brainstem in migraine. *Neuroimage Clin.* (2017) 13:223-7. doi: 10.1016/j.nicl.2016.10.023

52. Bateman LM, Li CS, Seyal M. Ictal hypoxemia in localization-related epilepsy: analysis of incidence, severity and risk factors. *Brain.* (2008) 131:3239–45. doi: 10.1093/brain/awn277

53. Seyal M, Bateman LM. Ictal apnea linked to contralateral spread of temporal lobe seizures: Intracranial EEG recordings in refractory temporal lobe epilepsy. *Epilepsia*. (2009) 50:2557–62. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2009.02245.x

54. Kang JY, Rabiei AH, Myint L, Nei M. Equivocal significance of post-ictal generalized EEG suppression as a marker of SUDEP risk. *Seizure*. (2017) 48:28–32. doi: 10.1016/j.seizure.2017.03.017

55. Seyal M, Bateman LM, Li CS. Impact of periictal interventions on respiratory dysfunction, postictal EEG suppression, and postictal immobility. *Epilepsia*. (2013) 54:377–82. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2012.03691.x

56. Surges R, Strzelczyk A, Scott CA, Walker MC, Sander JW. Postictal generalized electroencephalographic suppression is associated with generalized seizures. *Epilepsy Behav.* (2011) 21:271-4. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2011.04.008

57. van den Maagdenberg AM, Pietrobon D, Pizzorusso T, Kaja S, Broos LA, Cesetti T, et al. A Cacna1a knockin migraine mouse model with increased susceptibility to cortical spreading depression. *Neuron.* (2004) 41:701-10. doi:10.1016/S0896-6273(04)00085-6

58. van den Maagdenberg AM, Pizzorusso T, Kaja S, Terpolilli N, Shapovalova M, Hoebeek FE, et al. High cortical spreading depression susceptibility and migraineassociated symptoms in Ca(v)2.1 S218L mice. *Ann Neurol.* (2010) 67:85–98. doi: 10.1002/ana.21815

59. Leo L, Gherardini L, Barone V, Fusco D, Pietrobon M, et al. Increased susceptibility to cortical spreading depression in the mouse model of familial hemiplegic migraine type 2. *PLoS Genet.* (2011) 7:e1002129. doi: 10.1371/journal.pgen.1002129

60. Auffenberg E, Hedrich UB, Barbieri R, Miely D, Groschup B, Wuttke TV, et al. Hyperexcitable interneurons trigger cortical spreading depression in an Scn1a migraine model. *J Clin Invest.* (2021) 131:21. doi: 10.1172/JCI14 2202

61. Jansen NA, Dehghani A, Linssen MML, Breukel C, Tolner EA, van den Maagdenberg A, et al. First FHM3 mouse model shows spontaneous cortical spreading depolarizations. *Ann Clin Transl Neurol.* (2020) 7:132–8. doi: 10.1002/acn3.50971

62. Tamim I, Chung DY, Morais D, Loonen AL, Qin ICM, Misra T, et al. Spreading depression as an innate antiseizure mechanism. *Nat Commun.* (2021) 12:2206. doi: 10.1038/s41467-021-22464-x

63. Noebels JLMD. Brainstem spreading depolarization: rapid descent into the shadow of SUDEP. Brain. (2019) 142:231–3. doi: 10.1093/brain/awy356

64. Park K, Kanth K, Bajwa S, Girgis F, Shahlaie K, Seyal M, et al. Seizure-related apneas have an inconsistent linkage to amygdala seizure spread. *Epilepsia.* (2020) 61:1253–60. doi: 10.1111/epi.16518

65. Lacuey N, Hampson JP, Harper RM, Miller JP, Lhatoo S. Limbic and paralimbic structures driving ictal central apnea. *Neurology*. (2019) 92:e655–69. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000006920

66. Lacuey N, Zonjy B, Londono L, Lhatoo SD. Amygdala and hippocampus are symptomatogenic zones for central apneic seizures. *Neurology*. (2017) 88:701–5. doi: 10.1212/WNL.00000000003613

67. Rhone AE, Kovach CK, Harmata GI, Sullivan AW, Tranel D, Ciliberto MA, et al. A human amygdala site that inhibits respiration and elicits apnea in pediatric epilepsy. *JCI Insight*. (2020) 5:134852. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight.134852

68. Leung H, Schindler K, Kwan P, Elger C. Asystole induced by electrical stimulation of the left cingulate gyrus. *Epileptic Disord.* (2007) 9:77–81. doi: 10.1684/epd.2007.0054

69. Sanchez-Larsen A, Principe A, Ley M, Navarro-Cuartero J, Rocamora R. Characterization of the insular role in cardiac function through intracranial electrical stimulation of the human insula. *Ann Neurol.* (2021) 89:1172-80. doi: 10.1002/ana.26074

70. Doi A, Ramirez JM. State-dependent interactions between excitatory neuromodulators in the neuronal control of breathing. *J Neurosci.* (2010) 30:8251–62. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5361-09.2010

71. Allen LA, Harper RM, Lhatoo S, Lemieux L, Diehl B. Neuroimaging of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP): insights from structural and resting-state functional MRI studies. *Front Neurol.* (2019) 10:185. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2019.00185

72. Mueller SG, Nei M, Bateman LM, Knowlton R, Laxer KD, Friedman D, et al. Brainstem network disruption: a pathway to sudden unexplained death in epilepsy? *Hum Brain Mapp*. (2018) 39:4820–30. doi: 10.1002/hbm.24325

73. Tang Y, Chen Q, Yu X, Xia W, Luo C, Huang X, et al. A resting-state functional connectivity study in patients at high risk for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsy Behav.* (2014) 41:33–8. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2014.08.140

74. Afif A, Minotti L, Kahane P, Hoffmann D. Anatomofunctional organization of the insular cortex: a study using intracerebral electrical stimulation in epileptic patients. *Epilepsia.* (2010) 51:2305–15. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2010.02755.x

75. Ramirez JM, Baertsch N. Defining the Rhythmogenic Elements of Mammalian Breathing. *Physiology.* (2018) 33:302–16. doi: 10.1152/physiol.00025.2018

76. Garcia AJ, Zanella S, Koch H, Doi A, Ramirez JM. Chapter 3-networks within networks: the neuronal control of breathing. *Prog Brain Res.* (2011) 188:31–50. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-444-53825-3.00008-5

77. Dutschmann M, Dick TE. Pontine mechanisms of respiratory control. *Compr Physiol.* (2012) 2:2443–69. doi: 10.1002/cphy.c100015

78. Anderson TM, Garcia AJ, Baertsch NA, Pollak J, Bloom JC, Wei AD, et al. A novel excitatory network for the control of breathing. *Nature*. (2016) 536:76–80. doi: 10.1038/nature18944

79. Manolis TA, Manolis AA, Melita H, Manolis AS. Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: The neuro-cardio-respiratory connection. *Seizure*. (2019) 64:65–73. doi: 10.1016/j.seizure.2018.12.007

80. Schilling WP, McGrath MK, Yang T, Glazebrook PA, Faingold CL, Kunze DL, et al. Simultaneous cardiac and respiratory inhibition during seizure precedes death in the DBA/1 audiogenic mouse model of SUDEP. *PLoS One.* (2019) 14:e0223468. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0223468

81. Yang CF, Kim EJ, Callaway EM, Feldman JL. Monosynaptic Projections to Excitatory and Inhibitory preBotzinger Complex Neurons. *Front Neuroanat.* (2020) 14:58. doi: 10.3389/fnana.2020.00058

82. Sainju RK, Dragon DN, Winnike HB, Nashelsky MB, Granner MA, Gehlbach BK, et al. Ventilatory response to CO_2 in patients with epilepsy. *Epilepsia.* (2019) 60:508–17. doi: 10.1111/epi.14660

83. Kalume F. Sudden unexpected death in Dravet syndrome: respiratory and other physiological dysfunctions. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2013) 189:324–8. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2013.06.026

84. Massey CA, Sowers LP, Dlouhy BJ, Richerson GB. Mechanisms of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: the pathway to prevention. *Nat Rev Neurol.* (2014) 10:271–82. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.2014.64

85. Menuet C, Connelly AA, Bassi JK, Melo MR, Le S, Kamar J, et al. PreBotzinger complex neurons drive respiratory modulation of blood pressure and heart rate. *Elife.* (2020) 9. doi: 10.7554/eLife.57288.sa2

86. Moridani MK, Farhadi H. Heart rate variability as a biomarker for epilepsy seizure prediction. *Bratisl Lek Listy.* (2017) 118:3-8. doi: 10.4149/BLL_2017_001

87. Hampel KG, Jahanbekam A, Elger CE, Surges R. Seizure-related modulation of systemic arterial blood pressure in focal epilepsy. *Epilepsia.* (2016) 57:1709–18. doi: 10.1111/epi.13504

88. Patodia S, Somani A, Thom M. Review: Neuropathology findings in autonomic brain regions in SUDEP and future research directions. *Auton Neurosci.* (2021) 235:102862. doi: 10.1016/j.autneu.2021.102862

89. Barot N, Nei M. Autonomic aspects of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP). *Clin Auton Res.* (2019) 29:151–60. doi: 10.1007/s10286-018-0576-1

90. van der Lende M, Surges R, Sander JW, Thijs RD. Cardiac arrhythmias during or after epileptic seizures. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry.* (2016) 87:69–74. doi: 10.1016/j.autneu.2015.07.066

91. Myers KA, Bello-Espinosa LE, Symonds JD, Zuberi SM, Clegg R, Sadleir LG, et al. Heart rate variability in epilepsy: a potential biomarker of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy risk. *Epilepsia*. (2018) 59:1372–80. doi: 10.1111/epi.14438

92. Sivathamboo S, Friedman D, Laze J, Nightscales R, Chen Z, Kuhlmann L, et al. Association of short-term heart rate variability and sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Neurology*. (2021) 97:e2357–67. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000012946

93. Englot DJ, Morgan VL, Chang C. Impaired vigilance networks in temporal lobe epilepsy: Mechanisms and clinical implications. *Epilepsia*. (2020) 61:189–202. doi: 10.1111/epi.16423

94. Buehler PK, Bleiler D, Tegtmeier I, Heitzmann D, Both C, Georgieff M, et al. Abnormal respiration under hyperoxia in TASK-1/3 potassium channel double knockout mice. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2017) 244:17–25. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2017.06.009

95. Koch H, Zanella S, Elsen GE, Smith L, Doi A, Garcia AJ, et al. Stable respiratory activity requires both P/Q-type and N-type voltage-gated calcium channels. *J Neurosci.* (2013) 33:3633–45. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.6390-11.2013

96. Lu B, Su Y, Das S, Liu J, Xia J, Ren D, et al. The neuronal channel NALCN contributes resting sodium permeability and is required for normal respiratory rhythm. *Cell*. (2007) 129:371–83. doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2007.02.041

97. Quintana A, Zanella S, Koch H, Kruse SE, Lee D, Ramirez JM, et al. Fatal breathing dysfunction in a mouse model of Leigh syndrome. *J Clin Invest.* (2012) 122:2359–68. doi: 10.1172/JCI62923

98. Gallego J, Dauger S. PHOX2B mutations and ventilatory control. Respir Physiol Neurobiol. (2008) 164:49–54. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2008.07.003

99. Ramirez JM, Doi A, Garcia AJ, Elsen FP, Koch H, Wei AD. The cellular building blocks of breathing. *Compr Physiol.* (2012) 2:2683–731. doi:10.1002/cphy.c110033

100. Murugesan A, Rani MRS, Hampson J, Zonjy B, Lacuey N, Faingold CL, et al. Serum serotonin levels in patients with epileptic seizures. *Epilepsia.* (2018) 59:e91–7. doi: 10.1111/epi.14198

101. Nass RD, Motloch LJ, Paar V, Lichtenauer M, Baumann J, Zur B, et al. Blood markers of cardiac stress after generalized convulsive seizures. *Epilepsia.* (2019) 60:201–10. doi: 10.1111/epi.14637

102. Simon RP, Aminhoff MJ, Benowitz NL. Changes in plasma catecholamines after tonic-clonic seizures. *Neurology*. (1984) 34:255–7. doi: 10.1212/WNL.34.2.255

103. Garcia AJ, Koschnitzky JE, Ramirez JM. The physiological determinants of sudden infant death syndrome. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol.* (2013) 189:288–300. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2013.05.032

104. McCulloch K, Brouillette RT, Guzzetta AJ, Hunt CE. Arousal responses in near-miss sudden infant death syndrome and in normal infants. *J Pediatr.* (1982) 101:911–7. doi: 10.1016/S0022-3476(82)80009-7

105. Sawaguchi T, Kato I, Franco P, Sottiaux M, Kadhim H, Shimizu S, et al. Apnea, glial apoptosis and neuronal plasticity in the arousal pathway of victims of SIDS. *Forensic Sci Int.* (2005) 149:205–17. doi: 10.1016/j.forsciint.2004.10.015

106. Buchanan GF. Impaired CO2-induced arousal in SIDS and SUDEP. Trends Neurosci. (2019) 42:242–50. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2019.02.002

107. Crandall LG, Lee JH, Stainman R, Friedman D, Devinsky O. Potential role of febrile seizures and other risk factors associated with sudden deaths in children. *JAMA Netw Open*. (2019) 2:e192739. doi: 10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.2739

108. Hesdorffer DC, Crandall LA, Friedman D, Devinsky O. Sudden unexplained death in childhood: A comparison of cases with and without a febrile seizure history. *Epilepsia*. (2015) 56:1294–300. doi: 10.1111/epi.13066

109. Richerson GB, Buchanan GF. The serotonin axis: Shared mechanisms in seizures, depression, and SUDEP. *Epilepsia.* (2011) 52:28–38. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2010.02908.x

110. Lijowska AS, Reed NW, Chiodini BA, Thach BT. Sequential arousal and airway-defensive behavior of infants in asphyxial sleep environments. J Appl Physiol. (1997) 83:219–28. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1997.83.1.219

111. McNamara F, Wulbrand H, Thach BT. Characteristics of the infant arousal response. J Appl Physiol. (1982) 85:2314–21. doi: 10.1152/jappl.1998.85.6.2314

112. Ramirez JM. The integrative role of the sigh in psychology, physiology, pathology, and neurobiology. *Prog Brain Res.* (2014) 209:91-129. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-444-63274-6.00006-0

113. Lieske SP, Thoby-Brisson M, Telgkamp P, Ramirez JM. Reconfiguration of the neural network controlling multiple breathing patterns: eupnea, sighs and gasps. *Nat Neurosci.* (2000) 3:600–7. doi: 10.1038/75776

114. Cassell MD, Freedman LJ, Shi C. The intrinsic organization of the central extended amygdala. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* (1999) 877:217–41. doi: 10.1111/j.1749-6632.1999.tb09270.x

115. Dong HW, Swanson LW. Projections from bed nuclei of the stria terminalis, dorsomedial nucleus: implications for cerebral hemisphere integration of neuroendocrine, autonomic, and drinking responses. *J Comp Neurol.* (2006) 494:75–107. doi: 10.1002/cne.20790

116. Pollak Dorocic I, Furth D, Xuan Y, Johansson Y, Pozzi L, Silberberg G, et al. A whole-brain atlas of inputs to serotonergic neurons of the dorsal and median raphe nuclei. *Neuron.* (2014) 83:663–78. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2014.07.002

117. Reichard RA, Subramanian S, Desta MT, Sura T, Becker ML, Ghobadi CW, et al. Abundant collateralization of temporal lobe projections to the accumbens, bed nucleus of stria terminalis, central amygdala and lateral septum. *Brain Struct Funct.* (2017) 222:1971–88. doi: 10.1007/s00429-016-1321-y

118. Garcia AJ, Rotem-Kohavi N, Doi A, Ramirez JM. Post-hypoxic recovery of respiratory rhythm generation is gender dependent. *PLoS ONE.* (2013) 8:e60695. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0060695

119. Poets CF, Meny RG, Chobanian MR, Bobofiglo RE. Gasping and other cardiorespiratory patterns during sudden infant deaths. *Pediatr Res.* (1999) 45:350–4. doi: 10.1203/00006450-199903000-00010

120. Sintas C, Fernandez-Castillo N, Vila-Pueyo M, Pozo-Rosich P, Macaya A, Cormand B, et al. Transcriptomic changes in rat cortex and brainstem after cortical spreading depression with or without pretreatment with migraine prophylactic drugs. J Pain. (2017) 18:366–75. doi: 10.1016/j.jpain.2016.11.007

121. Paton JF, Abdala AP, Koizumi H, Smith JC, St-John WM. Respiratory rhythm generation during gasping depends on persistent sodium current. *Nat Neurosci.* (2006) 9:311-3. doi: 10.1038/nn1650

122. Telgkamp P, Ramirez JM. Differential responses of respiratory nuclei to anoxia in rhythmic brain stem slices of mice. *J Neurophysiol.* (1999) 82:2163–70. doi: 10.1152/jn.1999.82.5.2163

123. Schmidt C, Bellingham MC, Richter DW. Adenosinergic modulation of respiratory neurones and hypoxic responses in the anaesthetized cat. *J Physiol.* (1995) 483:769–81. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.1995.sp020621

124. Koch H, Caughie C, Elsen FP, Doi A, Garcia AJ, Zanella S, Ramirez JM. Prostaglandin E2 differentially modulates the central control of eupnoea, sighs and gasping in mice. *J Physiol.* (2015) 593:305–19. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2014.279794

125. Pena F, Aguileta MA. Effects of riluzole and flufenamic acid on eupnea and gasping of neonatal mice *in vivo. Neurosci Lett.* (2007) 415:288–93. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2007.01.032

126. Pena F, Parkis MA, Tryba AK, Ramirez JM. Differential contribution of pacemaker properties to the generation of respiratory rhythms during normoxia and hypoxia. *Neuron.* (2004) 43:105–17. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2004.06.023

127. Layer N, Brandes J, Luhrs PJ, Wuttke TV, Koch H. The effect of lamotrigine and other antiepileptic drugs on respiratory rhythm generation in the pre-Botzinger complex. *Epilepsia*. (2021) 62:2790–803. doi: 10.1111/epi.17066

128. Christensen J, Trabjerg BB, Dreier JW. Cardiac morbidity and mortality associated with the use of lamotrigine. *Epilepsia.* (2022) 63:2371-80. doi: 10.1111/epi.17339

129. Zanella S, Doi A, Garcia AJ, Elsen F, Kirsch S, Wei AD, Ramirez JM. When norepinephrine becomes a driver of breathing irregularities: how intermittent hypoxia fundamentally alters the modulatory response of the respiratory network. *J Neurosci.* (2014) 34:36–50. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3644-12.2014

130. Bruxel EM, Bruno DCF, Do Canto AM, Geraldis JC, Godoi AB, Martin M, et al. Multi-omics in mesial temporal lobe epilepsy with hippocampal sclerosis: Clues into the underlying mechanisms leading to disease. *Seizure.* (2021) 90:34–50. doi: 10.1016/j.seizure.2021.03.002

131. Grainger AI, King MC, Nagel DA, Parri HR, Coleman MD, Hill EJ, et al. *In vitro* models for seizure-liability testing using induced pluripotent stem cells. *Front Neurosci.* (2018) 12:590. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2018.00590

132. Raimondo JV, Heinemann U, Curtis D, Goodkin M, Dulla, HP, et al. Methodological standards for *in vitro* models of epilepsy and epileptic seizures. A TASK1-WG4 report of the AES/ILAE translational task force of the ILAE. *Epilepsia*. (2017) 58:40–52. doi: 10.1111/epi.13901 133. Ziobro JM, Deshpande LS, Delorenzo RJ. An organotypic hippocampal slice culture model of excitotoxic injury induced spontaneous recurrent epileptiform discharges. *Brain Res.* (2011) 1371:110–20. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2010.11.065

134. Baraban S. Emerging epilepsy models: insights from mice, flies, worms and fish. *Curr Opin Neurol.* (2007) 20:164–8. doi: 10.1097/WCO.0b013e328042bae0

135. Buchsbaum IY, Cappello S. Neuronal migration in the CNS during development and disease: insights from *in vivo* and *in vitro* models. *Development*. (2019) 146:163766. doi: 10.1242/dev.163766

136. Kandratavicius L, Balista PA, Lopes-Aguiar C, Ruggiero RN, Umeoka EH, Garcia-Cairasco N, et al. Animal models of epilepsy: use and limitations. *Neuropsychiatr Dis Treat.* (2014) 10:1693–705. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S50371

137. Opitz A, Falchier A, Linn GS, Milham MP, Schroeder CE. Limitations of ex vivo measurements for *in vivo* neuroscience. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. (2017) 114:5243–6. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1617024114

138. Stewart AM, Braubach O, Spitsbergen J, Gerlai R, Kalueff AV. Zebrafish models for translational neuroscience research: from tank to bedside. *Trends Neurosci.* (2014) 37:264–78. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2014.02.011

139. Schwarzacher SW, Rub U, Deller T. Neuroanatomical characteristics of the human pre-Botzinger complex and its involvement in neurodegenerative brainstem diseases. *Brain*. (2011) 134:24–35. doi: 10.1093/brain/awq327

140. Bentley JN, Chestek C, Stacey WC, Patil PG. Optogenetics in epilepsy. *Neurosurg Focus.* (2013) 34:E4. doi: 10.3171/2013.3.FOCUS1364

141. Helbig I, Ellis CA. Personalized medicine in genetic epilepsies - possibilities, challenges, and new frontiers. *Neuropharmacology.* (2020) 172:107970. doi: 10.1016/j.neuropharm.2020.107970

142. Helbig I, Tayoun AA. Understanding Genotypes and Phenotypes in Epileptic Encephalopathies. *Mol Syndromol.* (2016) 7:172–81. doi: 10.1159/000448530

143. Han K, Holder JL, Schaaf CP, Lu H, Chen H, Kang H, et al. SHANK3 overexpression causes manic-like behaviour with unique pharmacogenetic properties. *Nature*. (2013) 503:72–7. doi: 10.1038/nature12630

144. Jin C, Zhang Y, Kim S, Kim Y, Lee Y, Han K, et al. Spontaneous seizure and partial lethality of juvenile Shank3-overexpressing mice in C57BL/6 J background. *Mol Brain.* (2018) 11:57. doi: 10.1186/s13041-018-0403-6

145. Lee Y, Zhang Y, Kim S, Han K. Excitatory and inhibitory synaptic dysfunction in mania: an emerging hypothesis from animal model studies. *Exp Mol Med.* (2018) 50:1–11. doi: 10.1038/s12276-018-0187-x

146. Lewis ML, Kesler M, Candy SA, Rho JM, Pittman QJ. Comorbid epilepsy in autism spectrum disorder: Implications of postnatal inflammation for brain excitability. *Epilepsia*. (2018) 59:1316–26. doi: 10.1111/epi.14440

147. Seiffert S, Pendziwiat M, Bierhals T, Goel H, Schwarz N, van der Ven A, et al. Modulating effects of FGF12 variants on NaV1.2 and NaV1.6 being associated with developmental and epileptic encephalopathy and Autism spectrum disorder: a case series. *EBioMedicine*. (2022) 83:104234. doi: 10.1016/j.ebiom.2022.104234

148. Wong JC, Grieco SF, Dutt K, Chen L, Thelin JT, Inglis GAS, et al. Autistic-like behavior, spontaneous seizures, and increased neuronal excitability in a Scn8a mouse model. *Neuropsychopharmacology*. (2021) 46:2011–20. doi: 10.1038/s41386-021-00985-9

149. Guerrini R, Conti V, Mantegazza M, Balestrini S, Galanopoulou AS, Benfenati F, et al. Developmental and epileptic encephalopathies: from genetic heterogeneity to phenotypic continuum. *Physiol Rev.* (2023) 103:433–513. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00063.2021

150. Colmers PLW, Maguire J. Network dysfunction in comorbid psychiatric illnesses and epilepsy. *Epilepsy Curr.* (2020) 20:205–10. doi: 10.1177/1535759720934787

151. Weston CSE. Four Social Brain Regions, Their Dysfunctions, and Sequelae, Extensively Explain Autism Spectrum Disorder Symptomatology. *Brain Sci.* (2019) 9:130. doi: 10.3390/brainsci9060130

152. Marshall GF, Gonzalez-Sulser A, Abbott CM. Modelling epilepsy in the mouse: challenges and solutions. *Dis Model Mech.* (2021) 14:47449. doi: 10.1242/dmm.047449

153. Di Sapia R, Moro F, Montanarella M, Iori V, Micotti E, Tolomeo D, et al. In-depth characterization of a mouse model of post-traumatic epilepsy for biomarker and drug discovery. *Acta Neuropathol Commun.* (2021) 9:76. doi: 10.1186/s40478-021-01165-y

154. Meisler MH, Kearney J, Escayg A, MacDonald BT, Sprunger LK. Sodium channels and neurological disease: insights from Scn8a mutations in the mouse. *Neuroscientist.* (2001) 7:136–45. doi: 10.1177/107385840100700208

155. Goldman AM, Buchanan G, Aiba I, Noebels JL. SUDEP Animal Models. *Models Seizures Epilepsy.* (2017) 1:1007–18. doi: 10.1016/B978-0-12-804066-9.00070-5 156. Catterall WA. Sodium Channel Mutations and Epilepsy in Jasper's Basic Mechanisms of the Epilepsies. Bethesda, MD: National Center for Biotechnology Information (2012).

157. Mantegazza M, Cestele S, Catterall WA. Sodium channelopathies of skeletal muscle and brain. *Physiol Rev.* (2021) 101:1633-89. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00025.2020

158. Meisler MH, Hill SF, Yu W. Sodium channelopathies in neurodevelopmental disorders. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* (2021) 22:152–66. doi: 10.1038/s41583-020-00418-4

159. Glasscock E, Yoo JW, Chen TT, Klassen TL, Noebels JL. Kv1.1 potassium channel deficiency reveals brain-driven cardiac dysfunction as a candidate mechanism for sudden unexplained death in epilepsy. *J Neurosci.* (2010) 30:5167–75. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5591-09.2010

160. Smart SL, Lopantsev V, Zhang CL, Robbins CA, Wang H, Chiu SY, et al. Deletion of the KV1.1 potassium channel causes epilepsy in mice. *Neuron.* (1998) 20:809–19. doi: 10.1016/S0896-6273(00)81018-1

161. Felix R. Insights from mouse models of absence epilepsy into Ca²⁺ channel physiology and disease etiology. *Cell Mol Neurobiol.* (2002) 22:103–20. doi: 10.1023/A:1019807719343

162. Goldman AM, Glasscock E, Yoo J, Chen TT, Klassen TL, Noebels JL, et al. Arrhythmia in heart and brain: KCNQ1 mutations link epilepsy and sudden unexplained death. *Sci Transl Med.* (2009) 1:6. doi: 10.1126/scitranslmed.3000289

163. Yuan Y, O'Malley HA, Smaldino MA, Bouza AA, Hull JM, Isom LL, et al. Delayed maturation of GABAergic signaling in the Scn1a and Scn1b mouse models of Dravet Syndrome. *Sci Rep.* (2019) 9:6210. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-42191-0

164. Wengert ER, Wenker IC, Wagner EL, Wagley PK, Gaykema RP, Shin JB, et al. Adrenergic mechanisms of audiogenic seizure-induced death in a mouse model of SCN8A encephalopathy. *Front Neurosci.* (2021) 15:581048. doi:10.3389/fnins.2021.581048

165. Zamorano-Leon JJ, Yanez R, Jaime G, Rodriguez-Sierra P, Calatrava-Ledrado L, Alvarez-Granada RR, et al. KCNH2 gene mutation: a potential link between epilepsy and long QT-2 syndrome. *J Neurogenet.* (2012) 26:382–6. doi: 10.3109/01677063.2012.674993

166. Auerbach DS, Jones J, Clawson BC, Offord J, Lenk GM, Ogiwara I, et al. Altered cardiac electrophysiology and SUDEP in a model of Dravet syndrome. *PLoS One.* (2013) 8:e77843. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0077843

167. Brunklaus A, Zuberi SM. Dravet syndrome-from epileptic encephalopathy to channelopathy. *Epilepsia*. (2014) 55:979-84. doi: 10.1111/epi.12652

168. Connolly MB. Dravet syndrome: diagnosis and long-term course. Can J Neurol Sci. (2016) 43:S3-8. doi: 10.1017/cjn.2016.243

169. Kim Y, Bravo E, Thirnbeck CK, Smith-Mellecker LA, Kim SH, Gehlbach BK, et al. Severe peri-ictal respiratory dysfunction is common in Dravet syndrome. *J Clin Invest.* (2018) 128:1141–53. doi: 10.1172/JCI94999

170. Hedrich UB, Liautard C, Kirschenbaum D, Pofahl M, Lavigne J, Liu Y, et al. Impaired action potential initiation in GABAergic interneurons causes hyperexcitable networks in an epileptic mouse model carrying a human Na(V)1.1 mutation. *J Neurosci.* (2014) 34:14874–89. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0721-14.2014

171. Layer N, Sonnenberg L, Pardo Gonzalez E, Benda J, Hedrich UBS, Lerche H, et al. Dravet Variant SCN1A (A1783V) Impairs Interneuron Firing Predominantly by Altered Channel Activation. *Front Cell Neurosci.* (2021) 15:754530. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2021.754530

172. Tran CH, Vaiana M, Nakuci J, Somarowthu A, Goff KM, Goldstein N, et al. Interneuron desynchronization precedes seizures in a mouse model of dravet syndrome. *J Neurosci.* (2020) 40:2764–75. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2370-19.2020

173. Yu FH, Mantegazza M, Westenbroek RE, Robbins CA, Kalume F, Burton KA, et al. Reduced sodium current in GABAergic interneurons in a mouse model of severe myoclonic epilepsy in infancy. *Nat Neurosci.* (2006) 9:1142–9. doi: 10.1038/nn1754

174. Lange, d. e., Gunning, I. M., Sonsma, B., van Gemert, A. C. M., van Kempen, L., Verbeek, M., et al. (2019). Outcomes and comorbidities of SCN1A-related seizure disorders. *Epilepsy Behav* 90, 252–259. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2018.09.041

175. Studtmann C, Ladislav M, Topolski MA, Safari M, Swanger SA. NaV1.1 haploinsufficiency impairs glutamatergic and GABAergic neuron function in the thalamus. *Neurobiol Dis.* (2022) 167:105672. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2022.105672

176. Cheah CS, Yu FH, Westenbroek RE, Kalume FK, Oakley JC, Potter GB, et al. Specific deletion of NaV1.1 sodium channels in inhibitory interneurons causes seizures and premature death in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A.* (2012) 109:14646–51. doi: 10.1073/pnas.12115 91109

177. Gataullina S, Dulac O. From genotype to phenotype in Dravet disease. Seizure. (2017) 44:58-64. doi: 10.1016/j.seizure.2016.10.014

178. Han S, Tai C, Westenbroek RE, Yu FH, Cheah CS, Potter GB, et al. Autistic-like behaviour in Scn1a+/- mice and rescue by enhanced GABA-mediated neurotransmission. *Nature*. (2012) 489:385–90. doi: 10.1038/nature11356

179. Kuo FS, Cleary CM, LoTurco JJ, Chen X, Mulkey DK. Disordered breathing in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome. *Elife*. (2019) 8:22. doi: 10.7554/eLife.43387.022

180. Ricobaraza A, Mora-Jimenez L, Puerta E, Sanchez-Carpintero R, Mingorance A, Artieda J, et al. Epilepsy and neuropsychiatric comorbidities in mice carrying a recurrent Dravet syndrome SCN1A missense mutation. *Sci Rep.* (2019) 9:14172. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-50627-w

181. Chen C, Westenbroek RE, Xu X, Edwards CA, Sorenson DR, Chen Y, et al. Mice lacking sodium channel beta1 subunits display defects in neuronal excitability, sodium channel expression, and nodal architecture. *J Neurosci.* (2004) 24:4030–42. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4139-03.2004

182. Wenker IC, Blizzard EA, Wagley PK, Patel MK. Peri-ictal autonomic control of cardiac function and seizure-induced death. *Front Neurosci.* (2021) 15:795145. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2021.795145

183. Dhaibar H, Gautier NM, Chernyshev OY, Dominic P, Glasscock E. Cardiorespiratory profiling reveals primary breathing dysfunction in Kcna1-null mice: Implications for sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Neurobiol Dis.* (2019) 127:502–11. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2019.04.006

184. Guan D, Lee JC, Higgs MH, Spain WJ, Foehring RC. Functional roles of Kv1 channels in neocortical pyramidal neurons. *J Neurophysiol*. (2007) 97:1931–40. doi: 10.1152/jn.00933.2006

185. Wang H, Kunkel DD, Schwartzkroin PA, Tempel BL. Localization of Kv1.1 and Kv1.2. Two K channel proteins, to synaptic terminals, somata, and dendrites in the mouse brain. J Neurosci. (1994) 14:4588–99. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.14-08-04588.1994

186. Moore BM, Jerry Jou C, Tatalovic M, Kaufman ES, Kline DD, Kunze DL, et al. The Kv1.1 null mouse a model of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP). *Epilepsia*. (2014) 55:1808–16. doi: 10.1111/epi.12793

187. Simeone KA, Hallgren J, Bockman CS, Aggarwal A, Kansal V, Netzel L, et al. Respiratory dysfunction progresses with age in Kcna1-null mice, a model of sudden unexpected death in epilepsy. *Epilepsia*. (2018) 59:345–57. doi: 10.1111/epi.13971

188. Thouta S, Zhang Y, Garcia E, Snutch TP. Kv1.1 channels mediate network excitability and feed-forward inhibition in local amygdala circuits. *Sci Rep.* (2021) 11:15180. doi: 10.1038/s41598-021-94633-3

189. Partemi S, Cestele S, Pezzella M, Campuzano O, Paravidino R, Pascali VL, et al. Loss-of-function KCNH2 mutation in a family with long QT syndrome, epilepsy, and sudden death. *Epilepsia*. (2013) 54:e112–116. doi: 10.1111/epi.12259

190. Tiron C, Campuzano O, Perez-Serra A, Mademont I, Coll M, Allegue C, et al. Further evidence of the association between LQT syndrome and epilepsy in a family with KCNQ1 pathogenic variant. *Seizure.* (2015) 25:65–7. doi: 10.1016/j.seizure.2015.01.003

191. Hawkins NA, Anderson LL, Gertler TS, Laux L, George AL, Kearney JA. Screening of conventional anticonvulsants in a genetic mouse model of epilepsy. *Ann Clin Transl Neurol.* (2017) 4:326–39. doi: 10.1002/acn3.413

192. Chauvette S, Soltani S, Seigneur J, Timofeev I. *In vivo* models of cortical acquired epilepsy. *J Neurosci Methods.* (2016) 260:185–201. doi: 10.1016/j.jneumeth.2015.08.030

193. Rubio C, Rubio-Osornio M, Retana-Marquez S, Veronica Custodio ML, Paz C. *In vivo* experimental models of epilepsy. *Cent Nerv Syst Agents Med Chem.* (2010) 10:298–309. doi: 10.2174/187152410793429746

194. Ortiz C, Carlen M, Meletis K. Spatial transcriptomics: molecular maps of the mammalian brain. *Annu Rev Neurosci.* (2021) 44:547-62. doi: 10.1146/annurev-neuro-100520-082639

195. Boyden E. Optogenetics and the future of neuroscience. Nat. Neurosci. (2015) 18;1200-1. doi: 10.1038/nn.4094

196. Shimoda Y, Beppu K, Ikoma Y, Morizawa YM, Zuguchi S, Hino U, et al. Optogenetic stimulus-triggered acquisition of seizure resistance. *Neurobiol Dis.* (2022) 163:105602. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2021.105602

197. Mahmoudi P, Veladi H, Pakdel F. Optogenetics, tools and applications in neurobiology. J Med Signals Sens. (2017) 7:71–9. doi: 10.4103/2228-7477.205506

198. Pouliopoulos AN, Murillo MF, Noel RL, Batts AJ, Ji R, Kwon N, et al. Non-invasive optogenetics with ultrasound-mediated gene delivery and red-light excitation. *Brain Stimul.* (2022) 15:927–41. doi: 10.1016/j.brs.2022.06.007

199. Campbell EJ, Marchant NJ. The use of chemogenetics in behavioural neuroscience: receptor variants, targeting approaches and caveats. *Br J Pharmacol.* (2018) 175:994–1003. doi: 10.1111/bph.14146

200. Berglund K, Tung JK, Higashikubo B, Gross RE, Moore CI, Hochgeschwender U, et al. Combined optogenetic and chemogenetic

control of neurons. *Methods Mol Biol.* (2016) 1408:207–25. doi: 10.1007/978-1-4939-3512-3_14

201. Cela E, Sjöström PJ. Novel optogenetic approaches in epilepsy research. Front Neurosci. (2019) 13:947. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2019.00947

202. Staba RJ, Stead M, Worrell GA. Electrophysiological biomarkers of epilepsy. Neurotherapeutics. (2014) 11:334-46. doi: 10.1007/s13311-014-0259-0

203. Choi JH, Koch KP, Poppendieck W, Lee M, Shin HS. High resolution electroencephalography in freely moving mice. *J Neurophysiol.* (2010) 104:1825–34. doi: 10.1152/jn.00188.2010

204. Sheybani L, Birot G, Contestabile A, Seeck M, Kiss JZ, Schaller K, et al. Electrophysiological evidence for the development of a self-sustained large-scale epileptic network in the kainate mouse model of temporal lobe epilepsy. *J Neurosci.* (2018) 38:3776–91. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2193-17.2018

205. Dai Y, Song Y, Xie J, Xu S, Li X, He E, et al. *In vivo* microelectrode arrays for detecting multi-region epileptic activities in the hippocampus in the latent period of rat model of temporal lobe epilepsy. *Micromachines.* (2021) 12:6. doi: 10.3390/mi12060659

206. Houben T, Loonen IC, Baca SM, Schenke M, Meijer JH, Ferrari MD, et al. Optogenetic induction of cortical spreading depression in anesthetized and freely behaving mice. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab.* (2017) 37:1641–55. doi: 10.1177/0271678X16645113

207. Chung DY, Sugimoto K, Fischer P, Bohm M, Takizawa T, Sadeghian H, et al. Real-time non-invasive *in vivo* visible light detection of cortical spreading depolarizations in mice. *J Neurosci Methods*. (2018) 309:143–6. doi: 10.1016/j.jneumeth.2018.09.001

208. Smith JM, Bradley DP, James MF, Huang CL. Physiological studies of cortical spreading depression. *Biol Rev Camb Philos Soc.* (2006) 81:457–81. doi: 10.1017/S1464793106007081

209. Dufour S, Koninck Y. Optrodes for combined optogenetics and electrophysiology in live animals. *Neurophotonics*. (2015) 2:1-14. doi: 10.1117/1.NPh.2.3.031205

210. Tian H, Xu K, Zou L, Fang Y. Multimodal neural probes for combined optogenetics and electrophysiology. *iScience*. (2022) 25:103612. doi: 10.1016/j.isci.2021.103612

211. Anikeeva P, Andalman AS, Witten I, Warden M, Goshen I, Grosenick L, et al. Optetrode: a multichannel readout for optogenetic control in freely moving mice. *Nat Neurosci.* (2011) 15:163–70. doi: 10.1038/nn.2992

212. Lu Y, Zhong C, Wang L, Wei P, He W, Huang K, et al. Optogenetic dissection of ictal propagation in the hippocampal-entorhinal cortex structures. *Nat Commun.* (2016) 7:10962. doi: 10.1038/ncomms10962

213. Lim DH, Ledue J, Mohajerani MH, Vanni MP, Murphy TH. Optogenetic approaches for functional mouse brain mapping. *Front Neurosci.* (2013) 7:54. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2013.00054

214. Xiao D, Forys BJ, Vanni MP, Murphy TH. MesoNet allows automated scaling and segmentation of mouse mesoscale cortical maps using machine learning. *Nat Commun.* (2021) 12:5992. doi: 10.1038/s41467-021-26255-2

215. Fehervari TD, Okazaki Y, Sawai H, Yagi T. *In vivo* voltage-sensitive dye study of lateral spreading of cortical activity in mouse primary visual cortex induced by a current impulse. *PLoS ONE.* (2015) 10:e0133853. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0133853

216. Goldberg EM, Coulter DA. Mechanisms of epileptogenesis: a convergence on neural circuit dysfunction. *Nat Rev Neurosci.* (2013) 14:337–49. doi: 10.1038/nrn3482

217. Oh J, Lee C, Kaang BK. Imaging and analysis of genetically encoded calcium indicators linking neural circuits and behaviors. *Korean J Physiol Pharmacol.* (2019) 23:237–49. doi: 10.4196/kjpp.2019.23.4.237

218. Somarowthu A, Goff KM, Goldberg EM. Two-photon calcium imaging of seizures in awake, head-fixed mice. *Cell Calcium*. (2021) 96:102380. doi: 10.1016/j.ceca.2021.102380

219. Li L, Tang Y, Sun L, Rahman K, Huang K, Xu W, et al. *In vivo* fiber photometry of neural activity in response to optogenetically manipulated inputs in freely moving mice. *J Innov Opt Health Sci.* (2017) 10:5. doi: 10.1142/S1793545817430015

220. Dong X, Zhang X, Wang F, Liu N, Liu A, Li Y, et al. Simultaneous calcium recordings of hippocampal CA1 and primary motor cortex M1 and their relations to behavioral activities in freely moving epileptic mice. *Exp Brain Res.* (2020) 238:1479–88. doi: 10.1007/s00221-020-05 815-w

221. Patel AA, McAlinden N, Mathieson K, Sakata S. Simultaneous electrophysiology and fiber photometry in freely behaving mice. *Front Neurosci.* (2020) 14:148. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2020.00148

222. Levesque M, Wang S, Etter G, Williams S, Avoli M. Bilateral optogenetic activation of inhibitory cells favors ictogenesis. *Neurobiol Dis.* (2022) 171:105794. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2022.105794

223. Furman M, Zhan Q, McCafferty C, Lerner BA, Motelow JE, Meng J, et al. Optogenetic stimulation of cholinergic brainstem neurons during focal limbic seizures: Effects on cortical physiology. *Epilepsia.* (2015) 56:e198–202. doi: 10.1111/epi.13220

224. Liu S, Han S. Simultaneous recording of breathing and neural activity in awake behaving mice. *STAR Protoc.* (2022) 3:101412. doi: 10.1016/j.xpro.2022.101412

225. Ho D, Zhao X, Gao S, Hong C, Vatner DE, Vatner SF, et al. Heart rate and electrocardiography monitoring in mice. *Curr Protoc Mouse Biol.* (2011) 1:123–39. doi: 10.1002/9780470942390.mo100159

226. Mongue-Din H, Salmon A, Fiszman MY, Fromes Y. Non-invasive restrained ECG recording in conscious small rodents: a new tool for cardiac electrical activity investigation. *Pflugers Arch.* (2007) 454:165–71. doi: 10.1007/s00424-006-0197-8

227. Grimaud J, Murthy VN. How to monitor breathing in laboratory rodents: a review of the current methods. *J Neurophysiol.* (2018) 120:624–32. doi: 10.1152/jn.00708.2017

228. Viemari JC, Roux JC, Tryba AK, Saywell V, Burnet H, Pena F, et al. Mecp2 deficiency disrupts norepinephrine and respiratory systems in mice. *J Neurosci.* (2005) 25:11521–30. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4373-05.2005

229. Park KJ, Sharma G, Kennedy JD, Seyal M. Potentially high-risk cardiac arrhythmias with focal to bilateral tonic-clonic seizures and generalized tonic-clonic seizures are associated with the duration of periictal hypoxemia. *Epilepsia*. (2017) 58:2164–71. doi: 10.1111/epi.13934

230. Medinaceli Quintela R, Bauer J, Wallhorn L, Le K, Brunert D, Rothermel M, et al. Dynamic impairment of olfactory behavior and signaling mediated by an olfactory corticofugal system. *J Neurosci.* (2020) 40:7269–85. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2667-19.2020

231. Kaneko K, Currin CB, Goff KM, Wengert ER, Somarowthu A, Vogels TP, et al. Developmentally regulated impairment of parvalbumin interneuron synaptic transmission in an experimental model of Dravet syndrome. *Cell Rep.* (2022) 38:110580. doi: 10.1016/j.celrep.2022.110580

232. Valassina N, Brusco S, Salamone A, Serra L, Luoni M, Giannelli S, et al. Scn1a gene reactivation after symptom onset rescues pathological phenotypes in a mouse model of Dravet syndrome. *Nat Commun.* (2022) 13:161. doi: 10.1038/s41467-021-27837-w

233. Lein E, Borm LE, Linnarsson S. The promise of spatial transcriptomics for neuroscience in the era of molecular cell typing. *Science*. (2017) 358:64–9. doi: 10.1126/science.aan6827

234. Leitner DF, Mills JD, Pires G, Faustin A, Drummond E, Kanshin E, et al. Proteomics and Transcriptomics of the hippocampus and cortex in SUDEP and high-risk SUDEP Patients. *Neurology.* (2021) 96:e2639–52. doi: 10.1212/WNL.000000000011999

235. Hutson TN, Rezaei F, Gautier NM, Indumathy J, Glasscock E, Iasemidis L, et al. Directed Connectivity Analysis of the Neuro-Cardio- and Respiratory

Systems Reveals Novel Biomarkers of Susceptibility to SUDEP. IEEE Open J Eng Med Biol. (2020) 1:301–11. doi: 10.1109/OJEMB.2020.3036544

236. Boon P, Raedt R, Herdt DE, Wyckhuys VT, Vonck K. Electrical stimulation for the treatment of epilepsy. *Neurotherapeutics*. (2009) 6:218–27. doi: 10.1016/j.nurt.2008.12.003

237. Chaitanya G, Hampson JP, Toth E, Hupp NJ, Hampson JS, Mosher JC, et al. Limbic and paralimbic respiratory modulation: from inhibition to enhancement. *Epilepsia*. (2022) 63:1799–811. doi: 10.1111/epi.17244

238. Zhang H, Zhao H, Zeng C, Van Dort C, Faingold CL, Taylor NE, et al. Optogenetic activation of 5-HT neurons in the dorsal raphe suppresses seizureinduced respiratory arrest and produces anticonvulsant effect in the DBA/1 mouse SUDEP model. *Neurobiol Dis.* (2018) 110:47–58. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2017.11.003

239. Magalhaes DM, Pereira N, Rombo DM, Beltrao-Cavacas C, Sebastiao AM, Valente CA, et al. Ex vivo model of epilepsy in organotypic slicesa new tool for drug screening. *J Neuroinflammation*. (2018) 15:203. doi: 10.1186/s12974-018-1225-2

240. Chen Z, Brodie MJ, Liew D, Kwan P. Treatment outcomes in patients with newly diagnosed epilepsy treated with established and new antiepileptic drugs: a 30-year longitudinal cohort study. *JAMA Neurol.* (2018) 75:279–86. doi:10.1001/jamaneurol.2017.3949

241. Luoni C, Bisulli F, Canevini MP, Sarro D, Fattore G, et al. Determinants of health-related quality of life in pharmacoresistant epilepsy: results from a large multicenter study of consecutively enrolled patients using validated quantitative assessments. *Epilepsia*. (2011) 52:2181–91. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2011.03325.x

242. Ortinski P, Meador KJ. Cognitive side effects of antiepileptic drugs. *Epilepsy Behav.* (2004) 5:S60–65. doi: 10.1016/j.yebeh.2003.11.008

243. Löscher W. Critical review of current animal models of seizures and epilepsy used in the discovery and development of new antiepileptic drugs. *European Journal of Epilepsy.* (2011) 20:359–68. doi: 10.1016/j.seizure.2011.01.003

244. Engel J, Pitkanen A, Loeb JA, Dudek FE, Bertram EH, Cole AJ, et al. Epilepsy biomarkers. *Epilepsia*. (2013) 54:61–9. doi: 10.1111/epi.12299

245. Panuccio G, Colombi I, Chiappalone M. Recording and modulation of epileptiform activity in rodent brain slices coupled to microelectrode arrays. *J Vis Exp.* (2018) 135:57548. doi: 10.3791/57548

246. Ben-Menachem E. Vagus-nerve stimulation for the treatment of epilepsy. Lancet Neurol. (2002) 1:477-82. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(02)00220-X

247. Han CL, Hu W, Stead M, Zhang T, Zhang JG, Worrell GA, et al. Electrical stimulation of hippocampus for the treatment of refractory temporal lobe epilepsy. *Brain Res Bull.* (2014) 109:13–21. doi: 10.1016/j.brainresbull.2014.08.007

248. Rodenkirch C, Carmel JB, Wang Q. Rapid effects of vagus nerve stimulation on sensory processing through activation of neuromodulatory systems. *Front Neurosci.* (2022) 16:922424. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2022.922424

249. Batson S, Shankar R, Conry J, Boggs J, Radtke R, Mitchell S, et al. Efficacy and safety of VNS therapy or continued medication management for treatment of adults with drug-resistant epilepsy: systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Neurol.* (2022) 269:2874–91. doi: 10.1007/s00415-022-10967-6

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Russell Ray, Baylor College of Medicine, United States

REVIEWED BY Shigeki Tsutsui, University of Calgary, Canada Kun-Ze Lee, National Sun Yat-sen University, Taiwan

*CORRESPONDENCE Isato Fukushi ⊠ fukushi@1998.jukujn.kejo.ac.jp

RECEIVED 29 July 2022 ACCEPTED 27 February 2023 PUBLISHED 22 March 2023

CITATION

Fukushi I, Ikeda K, Takeda K, Yoshizawa M, Kono Y, Hasebe Y, Pokorski M and Okada Y (2023) Minocycline prevents hypoxia-induced seizures. Front. Neural Circuits 17:1006424. doi: 10.3389/fncir.2023.1006424

COPYRIGHT

© 2023 Fukushi, Ikeda, Takeda, Yoshizawa, Kono, Hasebe, Pokorski and Okada. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Minocycline prevents hypoxia-induced seizures

Isato Fukushi^{1,2}*, Keiko Ikeda³, Kotaro Takeda^{2,4}, Masashi Yoshizawa^{2,5}, Yosuke Kono^{2,5}, Yohei Hasebe^{2,5}, Mieczyslaw Pokorski⁶ and Yasumasa Okada²

¹Faculty of Health Sciences, Aomori University of Health and Welfare, Aomori, Japan, ²Clinical Research Center, Murayama Medical Center, Musashimurayama, Japan, ³Homeostatic Mechanism Research Unit, Institute of Innovative Research, Tokyo Institute of Technology, Yokohama, Japan, ⁴Faculty of Rehabilitation, School of Health Sciences, Fujita Health University, Toyoake, Japan, ⁵Department of Pediatrics, Faculty of Medicine, University of Yamanashi, Chuo, Japan, ⁶Institute of Health Sciences, University of Opole, Opole, Poland

Severe hypoxia induces seizures, which reduces ventilation and worsens the ictal state. It is a health threat to patients, particularly those with underlying hypoxic respiratory pathologies, which may be conducive to a sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP). Recent studies provide evidence that brain microglia are involved with both respiratory and ictal processes. Here, we investigated the hypothesis that microglia could interact with hypoxia-induced seizures. To this end, we recorded electroencephalogram (EEG) and acute ventilatory responses to hypoxia (5% O_2 in N_2) in conscious, spontaneously breathing adult mice. We compared control vehicle pre-treated animals with those pre-treated with minocycline, an inhibitory modulator of microglial activation. First, we histologically confirmed that hypoxia activates microglia and that pre-treatment with minocycline blocks hypoxia-induced microglial activation. Then, we analyzed the effects of minocycline pre-treatment on ventilatory responses to hypoxia by plethysmography. Minocycline alone failed to affect respiratory variables in room air or the initial respiratory augmentation in hypoxia. The comparative results showed that hypoxia caused seizures, which were accompanied by the late phase ventilatory suppression in all but one minocycline pre-treated mouse. Compared to the vehicle pre-treated, the minocycline pre-treated mice showed a delayed occurrence of seizures. Further, minocycline pre-treated mice tended to resist post-ictal respiratory arrest. These results suggest that microglia are conducive to seizure activity in severe hypoxia. Thus, inhibition of microglial activation may help suppress or prevent hypoxia-induced ictal episodes.

KEYWORDS

microglia, hypoxia, seizure, SUDEP, minocycline

Introduction

A seizure is a paroxysmal alteration of neurologic function caused by excessive hypersynchronous discharge of neurons in the brain, which causes temporary abnormalities in muscle tone or movements, behaviors, sensations, or states of awareness (Stafstrom and Carmant, 2015). Severe hypoxia induces seizures (Miyake et al., 2007; Gillam-Krakauer and Carter, 2012), which reduce ventilation and worsens the ictal state, occasionally resulting in sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP) (So, 2008; Sowers et al., 2013; Fukushi et al., 2020). This negative spiral is a health risk to patients with epilepsy and comorbid hypoxic

respiratory pathologies, e.g., severe asthmatic attack or sleep apnea (Gullach et al., 2015; Harnod et al., 2017). However, pathophysiological mechanisms of hypoxia-induced seizures and post-ictal ventilatory depression remain unclear. Recent progress in glial physiology suggests that microglia are involved with brain neural processes (Wake et al., 2009; Baalman et al., 2015), neurotransmission (Hoshiko et al., 2012), and synaptic plasticity (Rogers et al., 2011). Microglia are also relevant to both epileptic and respiratory functions (Eyo et al., 2017; Camacho-Hernández et al., 2022). Here, we hypothesize that microglia are involved with the occurrence of hypoxia-induced seizures and hypoxic ventilatory responsiveness. We tested the hypothesis by comparing electroencephalogram (EEG) and ventilatory responses to acute severe hypoxia using minocycline, an inhibitory modulator of microglial activation (Tikka et al., 2001; Garrido-Mesa et al., 2013).

Materials and methods

Animal welfare

Experiments were approved by the Animal Experiment Ethics Committee of Murayama Medical Center and complied with guidelines for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals of the National Research Council of the National Academies (8th edition, revised 2011) and Guiding Principles for the Care and Use of Animals of the Physiological Society of Japan.

Immunohistochemistry

We first performed immunohistochemical investigation to evaluate whether hypoxia activates microglia and minocycline blocks hypoxia-induced microglial activation in the piriform cortex, which is the crucial epileptogenic site in humans and rodents (Piredda and Gale, 1985; Vismer et al., 2015; Chee et al., 2022). We used eight adult male C57BL/6 mice aged 7.0 \pm 0.0 weeks (mean \pm SD). There were four groups of mice: with and without minocycline pre-treatment, without and with hypoxic loading (n = 2 each). Minocycline (Fuji Pharma, Tokyo, Japan) was diluted in saline, neutralized with sodium hydroxide solution to pH 7.4 (final concentration 11.8 mg/ml), and administered for three consecutive days before the experiment. Mice received 50 mg/kg minocycline twice daily for the first 2 days, and once for the next day (Zheng et al., 2015). Mice without minocycline group received saline as a vehicle in like manner. All injections were intraperitoneal. Mice without hypoxia loading were acclimated to a whole-body plethysmography chamber in room air for 60 min and then left in room air for 30 min. Mice subjected to hypoxia loading were also acclimated to the chamber environment for 60 min in room air and exposed to 7% O₂ hypoxia (N₂ balanced) for 30 min, followed by 30 min survival in room air. Then, under deep isoflurane anesthesia, mice were transcardially perfused with 4% paraformaldehyde (PFA)/phosphate buffered solution (PBS), pH 7.4, and brains were extracted. Immunohistochemistry was performed as described previously (Ikeda et al., 2007). To evaluate the cellular morphology of microglia, we immunostained ionized calcium-binding adaptor protein-1 (Iba-1), a constitutively expressed protein in almost all microglia, which is widely used as a microglia marker (Ito et al., 1998). The staining was performed using 1:2,000 anti-Iba-1 antibody (Wako, Neuss, Germany) as the first antibody, 1:1,000 fluorescent conjugated anti-rabbit antibody (Thermo Fisher Scientific, MA, USA) as the second antibody, and 1:2,000 alkaline phosphatase (AP)-conjugated anti-fluorescent antibody as the third antibody. The shape of stained resting microglia is ramified, and that of activated microglia is de-ramified round or ovoidal (Kettenmann et al., 2011; Fernández-Arjona et al., 2019). Signals were detected with nitro blue tetrazolium (NBT)/5-bromo-4-chloro-3-indolyl-phosphate (BCIP; Roche Diagnostics, Basel, Switzerland) as a chromogen. The piriform cortex was photographed with a high-resolution digital camera (DP70, Olympus, Tokyo, Japan) and the morphology of Iba-1-immunoreactive cells was examined.

Functional evaluation

Twenty adult male C57BL/6 mice aged 7.0 \pm 0.0 weeks were used. The mice were divided into vehicle and minocycline groups of 10 each and were pre-treated with saline and minocycline, respectively, in the way as described above in the immunohistochemistry section.

EEG recordings

EEG electrodes were implanted as described previously (Fukushi et al., 2016, 2020, 2021; Terada et al., 2016). Briefly, the skull surface was surgically exposed under anesthesia with inhaled isoflurane (3.0%) and intraperitoneally injected pentobarbital (45-50 mg/kg). Then, two miniature screws (diameter 1.2 mm, length 2.0 mm) were inserted as recording electrodes into the skull over the frontal lobes, 2.5 mm posterior to the bregma, the third screw (diameter 1.2 mm, length 2.0 mm) along the midline, 4.5 mm anterior to the bregma, as a ground electrode. Dental resin and adhesive were used to fix the implanted electrodes, along with an additional screw for mounting the head. Screws for EEG electrodes were connected with a single amplifier by vinyl-coated flexible copper wires (O.D. 1.1 mm). The mice appeared to fully recover after 7 days, but the recovery period was extended by additional 4 days. The recording was conducted in the conscious, spontaneously breathing condition. EEG signals were amplified (JB-101J and AB-651J, Nihon Kohden, Tokyo, Japan) and bandpass filtered at 0.08-10,000 Hz. The EEG time signal was transferred to the frequency domain via a fast Fourier transform to calculate the power of theta (4-8 Hz) and gamma (35-45 Hz) bands. Each theta and gamma power was averaged across time in room air and during initial augmentation of ventilation in hypoxia before seizure appearance.

Ventilation recordings

A whole-body plethysmograph (PLY 310, EMMS, Bordon, UK), consisting of a recording and reference chambers placed inside a transparent acrylic box (size $20 \times 20 \times 20$ cm), was used to non-invasively measure the respiratory flow, as described previously (Pokorski et al., 2014; Fukushi et al., 2016, 2020, 2021).

Briefly, the mouse was placed in a pre-calibrated recording chamber (volume 530 ml), which was maintained at 25°C throughout the experiment. The air in the chamber was suctioned at a rate of 250 ml/min using a constant flow generator (MV-6005VP, E.M.P-Japan, Tokyo, Japan). The pressure difference between the recording and reference chambers was measured using a differential pressure transducer (TPF100, EMMS), which was amplified with an amplifier (AIU060, Information and Display Systems, Bordon, UK) and bandpassed at 0.1-20 Hz. Since changes in the respiratory flow are proportional to those in the chamber pressure, the flow was calculated based on the pressure difference between the recording and reference chambers. Tidal volume was calculated for each breath (VT; µl/g b.w.) by integrating the respiratory flow, and the counted respiratory rate (RR) was assessed as the number of breaths per min. Minute ventilation (VE; ml/g/min) was expressed as $VT \times RR$. Respiratory variables were calculated in 1 min epochs. Controlled mixing of N2 and air in the acrylic box was done to adjust the chamber O2 concentration, which was monitored with an oxygen paramagnetic sensor (OxyStar-100, CWE, PA). An A/D converter (PowerLab4/26, ADInstruments, Colorado Springs, CO) was used to digitize pressure, EEG signals, and O₂ concentration data simultaneously at a sampling rate of 4,000 Hz. Ventilatory and EEG data were stored on a PC hard disk with LabChart7 software (ADInstruments). Signal processing was performed using MATLAB 2020a (MathWorks, Natick, MA).

The mouse was allowed to acclimate to the experimental setup in room air in the recording chamber for 60 min before the EEG and ventilation measurements began. After the normoxic recordings for 5 min, the gas was switched to 5% O2 (N2 balanced) for the continuous recording of ventilation for 20 min, followed by a switch back to room air. When respiratory arrest occurred during hypoxia, the gas in the chamber was immediately switched back to room air, and the recording was terminated. The moments of seizure appearance and cessation were determined by careful macroscopic observation of animals and counter-confirmed by EEG activity. The occurrence of respiratory arrest was defined as a point of flattening of the respiratory flow signal. Periods of sniffing, grooming, or licking that deviated from the mouse's normal breathing pattern were discarded. The periods of seizures, distorting the respiratory flow signals, were discarded as well. The variables recorded in the control group with saline were compared to those in the minocycline intervention group.

Statistical elaboration

The generalized Wilcoxon test was used to assess differences in the incidence of respiratory arrest between the two groups. The Mann-Whitney U test was used for differences in the time of seizure appearance during hypoxia between the vehicle and minocycline pre-treated groups. The mean values of $\dot{V}E$, VT, RR, theta power, and gamma power were respectively submitted to a two-factor within-subject ANOVA; with two pharmacological conditions (vehicle and minocycline), and two O₂ conditions (baseline room air and 5% O₂). When significant interactions were obtained, the *post-hoc* analysis was conducted using Welch's *t*-test between pharmacological conditions and paired *t*-test to determine the significant differences between the oxygen conditions. The

Results

The immunohistological investigation showed that the cortical Iba-1 positive cells were ramified in shape in mice breathing room air irrespective of minocycline pre-treatment or its lack (Figures 1A,B). In the hypoxic conditions, Iba-1 positive cells in the vehicle pre-treated mice were ovoidal (Figure 1C). However, those in the minocycline pre-treated mice were mostly ramified but intermingled with a small number of ovoidal cells (Figure 1D). These findings were consistent in the two sets of histological specimens investigated.

The functional investigation showed that severe hypoxia transiently augmented ventilation followed by the ventilatory fall-off in all mice. Figure 2 shows raw recordings of respiratory flow and EEG. Table 1 presents VE, VT, and RR in room air and the initial hypoxic augmentation without and with minocycline. Respiration increased in response to hypoxia in both conditions; an increase remained unaffected by minocycline pre-treatment. Statistically, the ANOVA revealed the significant main effect on \dot{V}_E of oxygen condition (*F*(1, 18) = 94.482, *p* < 0.001), no effect of pharmacological condition (F(1, 18) = 0.281,p = 0.646), and no interaction between pharmacological and oxygen conditions (F(1, 18) = 1.243, p = 0.280). Changes in VT and RR were in harmony with those in VE. Likewise, there were main effects on both VT and RR of oxygen conditions (F(1, 18) = 90.816, p < 0.001 and F(1, 18) = 33.763, p < 0.001,respectively), but no significant effects of pharmacological conditions on either variable. The time courses of VE, VT, and RR in individual mice in the conditions without and with minocycline are shown in Figure 3. There appeared essentially no difference in ventilation between the two conditions in room air and during the early hypoxic phase with respiratory augmentation. However, as compared to the vehicle-pretreated mice, the minocycline-pre-treated mice tended to resist respiratory depression and respiratory arrest during the late hypoxic phase.

Hypoxia also induced seizures in all but one minocyclinepre-treated mouse. Figure 4A shows representative raw traces of respiratory flow and EEG. At the onset of seizures, characteristic high amplitude aberrant waves in EEG were observed. In the mice without administration of minocycline, theta power, and gamma power were 44.84 \pm 31.12 and 0.97 \pm 0.75 $\mu V^2/Hz$ in room air, 27.19 \pm 13.12 and 1.14 \pm 1.10 $\mu V^2/Hz$ during the time period from hypoxic exposure to seizure appearance, respectively. In the mice pre-treated with minocycline, theta power, and gamma power were 15.59 \pm 12.85 and 0.41 \pm 0.45 $\mu V^2/Hz$ in room air, 8.45 \pm 7.37 and 0.43 \pm 0.41 $\mu V^2/Hz$ during the time period from hypoxic exposure to seizure appearance, respectively. The ANOVA revealed the significant main effect on theta power of pharmacological condition (F(1, 17) = 9.472,p < 0.01), no effect of oxygen condition (F(1, 17) = 1.986, p = 0.177), and the interaction between pharmacological and oxygen conditions (F(1, 17) = 11.091, p < 0.01). The post-hoc Welch's t-tests showed a significant reduction in theta power



loading. (A) Room air without minocycline; ramified non-active cells. (B) Room air with minocycline; ramified cells. (C) Hypoxia without minocycline: activated ovoid cells. (D) Hypoxia with minocycline: mostly ramified lba-1 positive cells intermingled with some ovoid cells. (Minocycline suppressed hypoxia-induced microglial activation to some extent in the epileptogenic piriform cortex. The panels' left-sided rectangles were blown-up in the corresponding right panels. The scale bars are all 200 μ m.

from the vehicle to minocycline administration both in room air (p < 0.05) and in hypoxia (p < 0.005). The *post-hoc* paired *t*-tests showed a significant reduction in theta power from room air to hypoxia in conditions both without pre-administration of minocycline (p < 0.05) and with minocycline (p < 0.01). Changes in gamma power were not in harmony with those in theta power. There were no main effects on the gamma power of oxygen conditions (F(1, 17) = 0.529, p = 0.477), pharmacological conditions (F(1, 17) = 3.733, p = 0.070), and no interaction between the two (F(1, 17) = 0.949, p = 0.344). Time to seizure occurrence was significantly longer in the minocycline than in vehicle pre-treated mice (p < 0.05; **Figure 4B**). Following the seizures, mice frequently exhibited respiratory arrests. **Figure 5** shows that the minocycline pre-treated mice tended to have fewer respiratory arrests compared to the vehicle pre-treated mice (p = 0.12).

Discussion

Here, we investigated the role of microglia in the appearance of severe hypoxia-induced seizures and post-ictal respiratory arrest.



This comparative study used a pharmacologic tool consisting of minocycline to unravel the potential role of microglia in the ventilatory responses to hypoxia and the appearance of seizures. Our immunohistological investigation showed that Iba-1 positive cells converted from the resting ramified to activated

TABLE 1 Respiratory variables in room air and during the respiratory augmenting phase in 5% hypoxia in the two conditions, without and with minocycline pre-treatment.

	VE [ml/g/min]		Vτ [μl/g]		RR [breath/min]	
	Vehicle	Minocycline	Vehicle	Minocycline	Vehicle	Minocycline
Room air	0.82 ± 0.14	0.73 ± 0.12	5.00 ± 0.70	4.47 ± 0.73	163 ± 18	163 ± 14
Нурохіа	1.28 ± 0.26	1.26 ± 0.23	5.30 ± 0.81	6.09 ± 0.97	241 ± 22	207 ± 24

Values are means \pm SD. Ve, minute ventilation. VT, tidal volume. RR, respiratory rate. All variables increased during hypoxia compared to room air (p < 0.001). Minocycline pre-treatment did not significantly affect the variables.



de-ramified ovoidal form in hypoxia in the control vehicle pre-treated condition. However, pre-treatment with minocycline inhibited the hypoxia-driven conversion. These results suggest that hypoxia did activate microglia, which was suppressed by minocycline. Severe hypoxia, applied for 20 min, initially increased ventilation, but subsequently caused seizures followed by the post-ictal ventilatory fall-off in all but one mouse. Further, compared to the vehicle group, minocycline pre-treated mice showed a delayed appearance of seizures and tended to resist respiratory arrest.

In the present study, minocycline administration did not affect respiratory variables in room air or the initial hypoxic augmentation. These results are at variance with minocyclineinduced reductions in hypoxia-induced increases in VE and VT in rats in the study reported by Silva et al. (2017). However, it should be considered that microglia are positioned upstream of astrocytes. When microglia are activated, they transmit ATP that binds to P2Y1R on astrocytes and activates neighboring astrocytes in a paracrine manner (Pascual et al., 2012). Astrocytes enhance respiratory output by releasing gliotransmitters (Okada et al., 2012; Rajani et al., 2018; Sheikhbahaei et al., 2018). Astrocytes can also act as hypoxia sensors thereby modifying the hypoxic ventilatory response (Tadmouri et al., 2014; Angelova et al., 2015; Fukushi et al., 2016, 2021; Uchiyama et al., 2020). The present results did not support a mediatory role of astrocytes *via* microglia in hypoxic ventilatory augmentation, since minocycline failed to affect respiratory variables. Alternatively, the protocol might not allow sufficient time for the transmission of microglial activation to astrocytes to augment ventilation.

In animal models, activated microglia decrease the seizure threshold by releasing proinflammatory chemokines such as IL-1 β or TNF- α , which promotes glutamate release by astrocytes (Volterra and Meldolesi, 2005; Vezzani et al., 2011; Galic et al., 2012; Vezzani et al., 2013; Benson et al., 2015). These effects may be relayed over astrocytes. Pre-treatment with minocycline reduces IL-1 β and TNF- α mRNA levels in the rostral ventrolateral medulla after acute hypoxia in rats (Silva et al., 2017). The present findings lend support to scarce animal data showing that brain microglia activated by hypoxia could exert proconvulsive action through the production of IL-1 β and TNF α if the suppression of these cytokines by minocycline delayed the onset of seizures.

Microglial and astrocytic activation are well-described features of epilepsy. Dysregulation of astrocytic function contributes to hyperexcitation of neuronal networks leading to seizures (Devinsky et al., 2013; Coulter and Steinhäuser, 2015; Fukushi et al., 2020). Microglial activation occurs before reactive astrogliosis in brain diseases (Sofroniew and Vinters, 2010; Shinozaki et al., 2014). Acute hypoxia activates microglia that enhance astrocytic function through the release of ATP as discussed above. Sano et al. (2021) reported that the sequential activations of microglia and astrocytes are essential for epileptogenesis and susceptibility to seizures in a drug-induced epileptic model. In the present study, hypoxia-induced microglial activation conceivably caused astrocytic activation and induced seizures. The inhibition of microglial activation by minocycline delayed astrocytic excitation and consequently the onset of seizures.

Microglia are activated in human epilepsy, including mesial temporal sclerosis, focal cortical dysplasia, tuberous sclerosis complex, and Rasmussen's encephalitis (Beach et al., 1995; Boer et al., 2006; Devinsky et al., 2013). Consistent with human studies, microglial activation has been found in animal epileptic brain tissue (Taniwaki et al., 1996; Vezzani et al., 2000; Rosell et al., 2003; Dubé et al., 2010; Zolkowska et al., 2012). In the present study, we found microglial excitation in the piriform cortex of mice under severe hypoxia, which was inhibited by pre-treatment with minocycline (Figure 1). These results suggest that hypoxia-induced microglial excitation in the brain regions critical for epileptogenesis plays a role in the onset of seizures. Minocycline by inhibiting hypoxia-induced microglial excitation would counteract the lowering of the seizure threshold.

In the present study, minocycline administration suppressed theta power in room air and further suppressed it during severe hypoxia. It has been reported that epileptic mice, but not non-epileptic mice, exhibit a decrease in theta power before a seizure (Milikovsky et al., 2017; Mazziotti et al., 2020). Essentially the same finding has been reported in humans (Bettus et al., 2008; Milikovsky et al., 2017). Our results are consistent with these reports. However, the relationship between theta oscillation and seizures remains unclear. Further research should be undertaken



FIGURE 4

Inhibition of microglial activation delayed the occurrence of seizures. (A) Representative raw recordings of respiratory flow (inspiration upward) and EEG signals in hypoxia experiments without and with minocycline. Seizures were accompanied by high amplitude aberrant waves in EEG (the onset of seizures was indicated by downward arrows). The time of respiratory arrest was indicated by an asterisk. (B) Time from the onset of hypoxia to seizures in vehicle and minocycline pre-treated mice. Time to seizure was significantly longer in the latter group of mice (Mann-Whitney U test). MINO, minocycline. *p < 0.05



to investigate the relationship between EEG power in theta band and seizures. It has also been reported that gamma activity increases before seizures in rodents (Medvedev et al., 2000; Medvedev, 2002; Maheshwari et al., 2016). Our results did not agree with these reports, which may be due in part to the small sample size.

The definition of SUDEP is "sudden, unexpected, witnessed or unwitnessed, non-traumatic and non-drowning death in patients with epilepsy, with or without evidence of a seizure, and excluding documented status epilepticus, where post-mortem examination does not reveal a toxicological or anatomical cause of death" (Nashef, 1997). Dysfunction of the cardiorespiratory autonomic system and sudden death are frequently associated with seizures in chronic epilepsy (Kloster and Engelskjøn, 1999; Langan et al., 2000; So et al., 2000; Opherk et al., 2002; Seyal et al., 2010; Mulkey and Milla, 2022). When patients with epilepsy and respiratory disorders experience hypoxic episodes, microgliaactivated neuroinflammatory changes may trigger seizures and cause post-ictal respiratory arrest and SUDEP.

In synopsis, the study suggests that microglia be conducive to seizure activity in severe hypoxia. The finding that minocycline pre-treated mice tended to resist post-ictal respiratory arrest suggests that microglia antagonism could help prevent seizures and SUDEP under severe hypoxia, which would be worthwhile to explore in clinical trials.

Data availability statement

The raw data supporting the conclusions of this article will be made available by the authors, without undue reservation.

Ethics statement

The animal study was reviewed and approved by Animal Experiment Ethics Committee of Murayama Medical Center.

Author contributions

IF conceived and designed the study, performed the animal experiments, analyzed data, and drafted the manuscript. KI performed the immunohistochemical analyses, and drafted the manuscript. KT performed the statistical analysis and drafted the manuscript. YK, MY, and YH participated in the design of the study. MP edited and revised the manuscript. YO conceived and designed the study, analyzed the data, and revised the manuscript. All authors contributed to the article and approved the submitted version.

Funding

This work was supported by Japan Society for the Promotion of Science (JSPS) KAKENHI 19K17386, 20K19368, and 21K16053.

Conflict of interest

The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships

References

Angelova, P. R., Kasymov, V., Christie, I., Sheikhbahaei, S., Turovsky, E., Marina, N., et al. (2015). Functional oxygen sensitivity of astrocytes. *J. Neurosci.* 35, 10460–10473. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0045-15.2015

Baalman, K., Marin, M. A., Ho, T. S., Godoy, M., Cherian, L., Robertson, C., et al. (2015). Axon initial segment-associated microglia. *J. Neurosci.* 35, 2283–2292. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3751-14.2015

Beach, T. G., Woodhurst, W. B., MacDonald, D. B., and Jones, M. W. (1995). Reactive microglia in hippocampal sclerosis associated with human temporal lobe epilepsy. *Neurosci. Lett.* 191, 27–30. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(94)11548-1

Benson, M. J., Manzanero, S., and Borges, K. (2015). Complex alterations in microglial M1/M2 markers during the development of epilepsy in two mouse models. *Epilepsia* 56, 895–905. doi: 10.1111/epi.12960

Bettus, G., Wendling, F., Guye, M., Valton, L., Régis, J., Chauvel, P., et al. (2008). Enhanced EEG functional connectivity in mesial temporal lobe epilepsy. *Epilepsy Res.* 81, 58–68. doi: 10.1016/j.eplepsyres.2008.04.020

Boer, K., Spliet, W. G., van Rijen, P. C., Redeker, S., Troost, D., and Aronica, E. (2006). Evidence of activated microglia in focal cortical dysplasia. *J. Neuroimmunol.* 173, 188–195. doi: 10.1016/j.jneuroim.2006.01.002

Camacho-Hernández, P., Lorea-Hernández, J. J., Pinedo-Vargas, L., and Peña-Ortega, F. (2022). Perinatal inflammation and gestational intermittent hypoxia disturbs respiratory rhythm generation and long-term facilitation *in vitro*: partial protection by acute minocycline. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 297:103829. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2021. 103829

Chee, K., Razmara, A., Geller, A. S., Harris, W. B., Restrepo, D., Thompson, J. A., et al. (2022). The role of the piriform cortex in temporal lobe epilepsy: a current literature review. *Front. Neurol.* 13:1042887. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2022.1042887

Coulter, D. A., and Steinhäuser, C. (2015). Role of astrocytes in epilepsy. Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Med. 5:a022434. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect.a022434

Devinsky, O., Vezzani, A., Najjar, S., De Lanerolle, N. C., and Rogawski, M. A. (2013). Glia and epilepsy: excitability and inflammation. *Trends Neurosci.* 36, 174–184. doi: 10.1016/j.tins.2012.11.008

Dubé, C. M., Ravizza, T., Hamamura, M., Zha, Q., Keebaugh, A., Fok, K., et al. (2010). Epileptogenesis provoked by prolonged experimental febrile seizures: mechanisms and biomarkers. *J. Neurosci.* 30, 7484–7494. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0551-10.2010

Eyo, U. B., Murugan, M., and Wu, L. J. (2017). Microglia-neuron communication in epilepsy. *Glia* 65, 5–18. doi: 10.1002/glia.23006

Fernández-Arjona, M. D.M., Grondona, J. M., Fernández-Llebrez, P., and López-Ávalos, M. D. (2019). Microglial morphometric parameters correlate with the eexpression level of IL-1β and allow identifying different activated morphotypes. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* 13:472. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2019.00472

Fukushi, I., Takeda, K., Pokorski, M., Kono, Y., Yoshizawa, M., Hasebe, Y., et al. (2021). Activation of astrocytes in the persistence of post-hypoxic respiratory augmentation. *Front. Physiol.* 12:757731. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2021.757731

Fukushi, I., Takeda, K., Uchiyama, M., Kurita, Y., Pokorski, M., Yokota, S., et al. (2020). Blockade of astrocytic activation delays the occurrence of severe hypoxiainduced seizure and respiratory arrest in mice. *J. Comp. Neurol.* 528, 1257–1264. doi: 10.1002/cne.24828

Fukushi, I., Takeda, K., Yokota, S., Hasebe, Y., Sato, Y., Pokorski, M., et al. (2016). Effects of arundic acid, an astrocytic modulator, on the cerebral and respiratory functions in severe hypoxia. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 226, 24–29. doi: 10.1016/j.resp. 2015.11.011

that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's note

All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed or endorsed by the publisher.

Galic, M. A., Riazi, K., and Pittman, Q. J. (2012). Cytokines and brain excitability. *Front. Neuroendocrinol.* 33, 116–125. doi: 10.1016/j.yfrne.2011.12.002

Garrido-Mesa, N., Zarzuelo, A., and Gálvez, J. (2013). Minocycline: far beyond an antibiotic. Br. J. Pharmacol. 169, 337–352. doi: 10.1111/bph.12139

Gillam-Krakauer, M., and Carter, B. S. (2012). Neonatal hypoxia and seizures. *Pediatr. Rev.* 33, 387–396. doi: 10.1542/pir.33-9-387

Gullach, A. J., Risgaard, B., Lynge, T. H., Jabbari, R., Glinge, C., Haunsø, S., et al. (2015). Winkel BG, Tfelt-Hansen J. Sudden death in young persons with uncontrolled asthma-a nationwide cohort study in Denmark. *BMC Pulm. Med.* 15:35. doi: 10.1186/s12890-015-0033-z

Harnod, T., Wang, Y. C., Lin, C. L., and Tseng, C. H. (2017). High risk of developing subsequent epilepsy in patients with sleep-disordered breathing. *PLoS One* 12:e0173491. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0173491

Hoshiko, M., Arnoux, I., Avignone, E., Yamamoto, N., and Audinat, E. (2012). Deficiency of the microglial receptor CX3CR1 impairs postnatal functional development of thalamocortical synapses in the barrel cortex. *J. Neurosci.* 32, 15106–15111. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1167-12.2012

Ikeda, K., Ookawara, S., Sato, S., Ando, Z., Kageyama, R., and Kawakami, K. (2007). *Six1* is essential for early neurogenesis in the development of olfactory epithelium. *Dev. Biol.* 311, 53–68. doi: 10.1016/j.ydbio.2007.08.020

Ito, D., Imai, Y., Ohsawa, K., Nakajima, K., Fukuuchi, Y., and Kohsaka, S. (1998). Microglia-specific localisation of a novel calcium binding protein, Iba1. *Brain Res. Mol. Brain Res.* 57, 1–9. doi: 10.1016/s0169-328x(98)00040-0

Kettenmann, H., Hanisch, U. K., Noda, M., and Verkhratsky, A. (2011). Physiology of microglia. *Physiol. Rev.* 91, 461–553. doi: 10.1152/physrev.00011.2010

Kloster, R., and Engelskjøn, T. (1999). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy (SUDEP): a clinical perspective and a search for risk factors. J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry 67, 439–444. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.67.4.439

Langan, Y., Nashef, L., and Sander, J. W. (2000). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: a series of witnessed deaths. *J. Neurol. Neurosurg. Psychiatry* 68, 211–213. doi: 10.1136/jnnp.68.2.211

Maheshwari, A., Marks, R. L., Yu, K. M., and Noebels, J. L. (2016). Shift in interictal relative gamma power as a novel biomarker for drug response in two mouse models of absence epilepsy. *Epilepsia* 57, 79–88. doi: 10.1111/epi.13265

Mazziotti, R., Cacciante, F., Sagona, G., Lupori, L., Gennaro, M., Putignano, E., et al. (2020). Novel translational phenotypes and biomarkers for creatine transporter deficiency. *Brain Commun.* 2:fcaa089. doi: 10.1093/braincomms/fcaa089

Medvedev, A. V. (2002). Epileptiform spikes desynchronize and diminish fast (gamma) activity of the brain. An "anti-binding" mechanism? *Brain Res. Bull.* 58, 115–128. doi: 10.1016/s0361-9230(02)00768-2

Medvedev, A., Mackenzie, L., Hiscock, J. J., and Willoughby, J. O. (2000). Kainic acid induces distinct types of epileptiform discharge with differential involvement of hippocampus and neocortex. *Brain Res. Bull.* 52, 89–98. doi: 10.1016/s0361-9230(00)00239-2

Milikovsky, D. Z., Weissberg, I., Kamintsky, L., Lippmann, K., Schefenbauer, O., Frigerio, F., et al. (2017). Electrocorticographic dynamics as a novel biomarker in five models of epileptogenesis. *J. Neurosci.* 37, 4450–4461. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2446-16.2017

Miyake, A., Yamada, K., Kosaka, T., Miki, T., Seino, S., and Inagaki, N. (2007). Disruption of Kir6.2-containing ATP-sensitive potassium channels impairs

maintenance of hypoxic gasping in mice. *Eur. J. Neurosci.* 25, 2349–2363. doi: 10.1111/j. 1460-9568.2007.05499.x

Mulkey, M. A., and Milla, B. M. (2022). Perspectives on the basis of seizure-induced respiratory dysfunction. *Front. Neural Circuits* 16:1033756. doi: 10.3389/fncir.2022. 1033756

Nashef, L. (1997). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: terminology and definitions. *Epilepsia* 38, S6–S8. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1157.1997.tb06130.x

Okada, Y., Sasaki, T., Oku, Y., Takahashi, N., Seki, M., Ujita, S., et al. (2012). Preinspiratory calcium rise in putative pre-Bötzinger complex astrocytes. *J. Physiol.* 590, 4933–4944. doi: 10.1113/jphysiol.2012.231464

Opherk, C., Coromilas, J., and Hirsch, L. J. (2002). Heart rate and EKG changes in 102 seizures: analysis of influencing factors. *Epilepsy Res.* 52, 117–127. doi: 10.1016/s0920-1211(02)00215-2

Pascual, O., Ben Achour, S., Rostaing, P., Triller, A., and Bessis, A. (2012). Microglia activation triggers astrocyte-mediated modulation of excitatory neurotransmission. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 109, E197–E205. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1111098109

Piredda, S., and Gale, K. (1985). A crucial epileptogenic site in the deep prepiriform cortex. *Nature* 317, 623-625. doi: 10.1038/317623a0

Pokorski, M., Takeda, K., Sato, Y., and Okada, Y. (2014). The hypoxic ventilatory response and TRPA1 antagonism in conscious mice. *Acta Physiol. (Oxf)* 210, 928–938. doi: 10.1111/apha.12202

Rajani, V., Zhang, Y., Jalubula, V., Rancic, V., SheikhBahaei, S., Zwicker, J. D., et al. (2018). Release of ATP by pre-Bötzinger complex astrocytes contributes to the hypoxic ventilatory response via a Ca2+-dependent P2Y₁ receptor mechanism. *J. Physiol.* 596, 3245–3269. doi: 10.1113/JP274727

Rogers, J. T., Morganti, J. M., Bachstetter, A. D., Hudson, C. E., Peters, M. M., Grimmig, B. A., et al. (2011). CX3CR1 deficiency leads to impairment of hippocampal cognitive function and synaptic plasticity. *J. Neurosci.* 31, 16241–16250. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3667-11.2011

Rosell, D. R., Nacher, J., Akama, K. T., and McEwen, B. S. (2003). Spatiotemporal distribution of gp130 cytokines and their receptors after status epilepticus: comparison with neuronal degeneration and microglial activation. *Neuroscience* 122, 329–348. doi: 10.1016/s0306-4522(03)00593-1

Sano, F., Shigetomi, E., Shinozaki, Y., Tsuzukiyama, H., Saito, K., Mikoshiba, K., et al. (2021). Reactive astrocyte-driven epileptogenesis is induced by microglia initially activated following status epilepticus. *JCI Insight* 6:e135391. doi: 10.1172/jci.insight. 135391

Seyal, M., Bateman, L. M., Albertson, T. E., Lin, T. C., and Li, C. S. (2010). Respiratory changes with seizures in localization-related epilepsy: analysis of periictal hypercapnia and airflow patterns. *Epilepsia* 51, 1359–1364. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2009.02518.x

Sheikhbahaei, S., Turovsky, E. A., Hosford, P. S., Hadjihambi, A., Theparambil, S. M., Liu, B., et al. (2018). Astrocytes modulate brainstem respiratory rhythm-generating circuits and determine exercise capacity. *Nat. Commun.* 9:370. doi: 10.1038/s41467-017-02723-6

Shinozaki, Y., Nomura, M., Iwatsuki, K., Moriyama, Y., Gachet, C., and Koizumi, S. (2014). Microglia trigger astrocyte-mediated neuroprotection via purinergic gliotransmission. *Sci. Rep.* 4:4329. doi: 10.1038/srep04329

Silva, T. M., Chaar, L. J., Silva, R. C., Takakura, A. C., Câmara, N. O., Antunes, V. R., et al. (2017). Minocycline alters expression of inflammatory markers in autonomic brain areas and ventilatory responses induced by acute hypoxia. *Exp. Physiol.* 103, 884–895. doi: 10.1113/EP086780

So, E. L. (2008). What is known about the mechanisms underlying SUDEP? *Epilepsia* 49, 93–98. doi: 10.1111/j.1528-1167.2008.01932.x

So, E. L., Sam, M. C., and Lagerlund, T. L. (2000). Postictal central apnea as a cause of SUDEP: evidence from near-SUDEP incident. *Epilepsia* 41, 1494–1497. doi: 10.1111/j. 1528-1157.2000.tb00128.x

Sofroniew, M. V., and Vinters, H. V. (2010). Astrocytes: biology and pathology. *Acta Neuropathol.* 119, 7–35. doi: 10.1007/s00401-009-0619-8

Sowers, L. P., Massey, C. A., Gehlbach, B. K., Granner, M. A., and Richerson, G. B. (2013). Sudden unexpected death in epilepsy: fatal post-ictal respiratory and arousal mechanisms. *Respir. Physiol. Neurobiol.* 189, 315–323. doi: 10.1016/j.resp.2013. 05.010

Stafstrom, C. E., and Carmant, L. (2015). Seizures and epilepsy: an overview for neuroscientists. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect. Med.* 5:a022426. doi: 10.1101/cshperspect. a022426

Tadmouri, A., Champagnat, J., and Morin-Surun, M. P. (2014). Activation of microglia and astrocytes in the nucleus tractus solitarius during ventilatory acclimatization to 10% hypoxia in unanesthetized mice. *J. Neurosci. Res.* 92, 627–633. doi: 10.1002/jnr.23336

Taniwaki, Y., Kato, M., Araki, T., and Kobayashi, T. (1996). Microglial activation by epileptic activities through the propagation pathway of kainic acid-induced hippocampal seizures in the rat. *Neurosci. Lett.* 217, 29–32. doi: 10.1016/0304-3940(96)13062-7

Terada, J., Fukushi, I., Takeda, K., Hasebe, Y., Pokorski, M., Tatsumi, K., et al. (2016). Disharmony between wake- and respiration-promoting activities: effects of modafinil on ventilatory control in rodents. *Respir. Res.* 17:148. doi: 10.1186/s12931-016-0 466-9

Tikka, T., Fiebich, B. L., Goldsteins, G., Keinanen, R., and Koistinaho, J. (2001). Minocycline, a tetracycline derivative, is neuroprotective against excitotoxicity by inhibiting activation and proliferation of microglia. *J. Neurosci.* 21, 2580–2588. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.21-08-02580.2001

Uchiyama, M., Nakao, A., Kurita, Y., Fukushi, I., Takeda, K., Numata, T., et al. (2020). O₂-dependent protein internalization underlies astrocytic sensing of acute hypoxia by restricting multimodal TRPA1 channel responses. *Curr. Biol.* 30, 3378–3396.e7. doi: 10.1016/j.cub.2020.06.047

Vezzani, A., Aronica, E., Mazarati, A., and Pittman, Q. J. (2013). Epilepsy and brain inflammation. *Exp. Neurol.* 244, 11–21. doi: 10.1016/j.expneurol.2011. 09.033

Vezzani, A., French, J., Bartfai, T., and Baram, T. Z. (2011). The role of inflammation in epilepsy. *Nat. Rev. Neurol.* 7, 31–40. doi: 10.1038/nrneurol.20 10.178

Vezzani, A., Moneta, D., Conti, M., Richichi, C., Ravizza, T., De Luigi, A., et al. (2000). Powerful anticonvulsant action of IL-1 receptor antagonist on intracerebral injection and astrocytic overexpression in mice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A* 97, 11534–11539. doi: 10.1073/pnas.190206797

Vismer, M. S., Forcelli, P. A., Skopin, M. D., Gale, K., and Koubeissi, M. Z. (2015). The piriform, perirhinal and entorhinal cortex in seizure generation. *Front. Neural Circuits* 9:27. doi: 10.3389/fncir.2015.00027

Volterra, A., and Meldolesi, J. (2005). Astrocytes, from brain glue to communication elements: the revolution continues. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.* 6, 626–640. doi: 10.1038/nrn1722

Wake, H., Moorhouse, A. J., Jinno, S., Kohsaka, S., and Nabekura, J. (2009). Resting microglia directly monitor the functional state of synapses *in vivo* and determine the fate of ischemic terminals. *J. Neurosci.* 29, 3974–3980. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4363-08.2009

Zheng, L. S., Kaneko, N., and Sawamoto, K. (2015). Minocycline treatment ameliorates interferon-alpha- induced neurogenic defects and depression-like behaviors in mice. *Front. Cell. Neurosci.* 9:5. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2015.00005

Zolkowska, D., Banks, C. N., Dhir, A., Inceoglu, B., Sanborn, J. R., McCoy, M. R., et al. (2012). Characterization of seizures induced by acute and repeated exposure to tetramethylenedisulfotetramine. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.* 341, 435–446. doi: 10.1124/jpet.111.190579

Frontiers in **Neural Circuits**

Explores the emergent properties of neural circuits - the brain's elementary modules

Part of the most cited neuroscience journal series, focuses on the anatomy, physiology, development and function of neural circuitry, exploring how plasticity shapes the architecture of the brain's elementary modules.

Discover the latest **Research Topics**



Frontiers

Avenue du Tribunal-Fédéral 34 1005 Lausanne, Switzerland frontiersin.org

Contact us

+41 (0)21 510 17 00 frontiersin.org/about/contact



